Aus dem Institut für Physiologie Lehrstuhl Physiologische Genomik, Lehrstuhl der Ludwig-Maximilians-Universität München Vorstand: Prof. Dr. Magdalena Götz

Heterogeneity of Astrocytes from the Cortical Gray Matter and White Matter: A Transcriptomic Approach

Dissertation

zum Erwerb des Doktorgrades der Medizin

an der Medizinischen Fakultät der

Ludwig-Maximilians-Universität zu München

vorgelegt von

Markus Lauerer

aus

Furth im Wald

2022

Mit Genehmigung der Medizinischen Fakultät

der Ludwig-Maximilians-Universität München

Berichterstatterin:

Mitberichterstatter:

Dr. Dr. Sabine Liebscher

Prof. Dr. Magdalena Götz

Prof. Dr. Arthur Liesz

Mitbetreuung durch die

promovierte Mitarbeiterin:

Dekan:

Tag der mündlichen Prüfung:

Dr. Stefanie Ohlig

Prof. Dr. med. Thomas Gudermann 24.03.2022

IV

Meiner Familie und Kristina

Table of Contents

1. Introduction	1
1.1 Overview	1
1.2 Historic Origins	2
1.2.1 Defining the Astrocyte	2
1.2.2 The Question of Function	5
1.3 Astrocyte Development	6
1.3.1 Termination of Neurogenesis and Initiation of Astrogenesis	6
1.3.2 Sources and Time Course of Astrogenesis	9
1.3.3 Developmental Patterning of Astrocyte Identity: Nature vs. Nurture	11
1.4 Astrocyte Physiology: Diversity in Form and Function	14
1.4.1 General Characteristics	14
1.4.1.1 Morphology, Anatomical Organization and Interspecies Differences	15
1.4.1.2 Expression of Marker Proteins	17
1.4.1.3 Electrophysiological Properties and Calcium Signaling	21
1.4.2 Functions in the Healthy CNS	23
1.4.2.1 Homeostasis of the Nervous System	23
1.4.2.1.1 Ion and pH Homeostasis	24
1.4.2.1.2 Fluid Homeostasis and Oxidative Stress Management	26
1.4.2.1.3 Transmitter Homeostasis	28
1.4.2.2 Regulation of Blood Flow	30
1.4.2.3 Energy Metabolism	32
1.4.2.4 Regulation of Synaptic Connectivity and Transmission	33
1.4.2.4.1 Synaptogenesis and Maintenance of Synaptic Coverage	34
1.4.2.4.2 The Tripartite Synapse	36
1.4.3 Functional Differences between Fibrous and Protoplasmic Astrocytes	38
1.5 The Role of Astroglia in CNS Pathologies: Friend or Foe?	41
1.5.1 Hallmarks and Consequences of Astrocyte Reactivity	41
1.5.2 Astrocytic Involvement in CNS Disorders	44
1.5.3 Therapeutic Potential	47
1.6 Decoding Astrocyte Heterogeneity: The Omics Approach	50

1.7 Questions and Goal of Dissertation	53
2. Materials and Methods	55
2.1. Materials	55
2.1.1 Equipment	55
2.1.2 Consumables	57
2.1.3 Chemicals and Reagents	58
2.1.4 Buffers and Solutions	61
2.1.4.1 RiboTag Immunoprecipitation	61
2.1.4.2 Tissue Preparation for Immunohistochemistry	62
2.1.4.3 Immunohistochemistry/-cytochemistry	64
2.1.4.4 Quantitative Real-Time PCR (qPCR)	65
2.1.5 Primers for qPCR	66
2.2 Methods	66
2.2.1 Animals	66
2.2.2 Magnetic-Activated Cell Sorting (MACS)	67
2.2.3 RiboTag Immunoprecipitation	67
2.2.4 Histological and Cytological Procedures	68
2.2.4.1 Perfusion, Brain Sectioning and Storage of Slices	68
2.2.4.2 Immunohistochemistry	68
2.2.4.3 Immunocytochemistry	70
2.2.4.4 Microscopic Analysis	70
2.2.4.5 Cell Counts and Statistical Analysis	71
2.2.5 RNA Sequencing	71
2.2.6 qPCR	72
2.2.7 Functional Enrichment Analyses	72
2.2.8 Proliferation Assay	73
3. Results	74
3.1 Isolation of Astrocyte-Specific RNA from the Mouse Cerebral Cortex	74
3.1.1 Purity of Acutely Isolated Astrocytes Using MACS	74
3.1.2 Isolation of Ribosome-Associated RNA from Astrocytes Using RiboTag	81
3.2 Generating Transcriptomic Profiles of GM and WM Astrocytes Using RNA-Seq	83
3.2.1 Exploratory Analysis	84
3.2.2 Differential Expression Analysis	85

3.2.2.1 Validation of RNA Sequencing Technique	88
3.2.2.2 Reassessing Sample Purity	88
3.2.2.3 Expression of Previously Established Astrocyte Marker Genes	90
3.2.2.4 Expression of Genes Related to Cell Maturity and Differentiation	93
3.2.3 Functional Analysis	95
3.2.3.1 Gene Sets Enriched in GM	96
3.2.3.2 Gene Sets Enriched in WM	99
3.2.3.3 Astroglial Proliferation Assay	101
3.2.4 FFGR2 as a Potential Marker for WM Astrocytes	104
4. Discussion	. 106
4.1 Purity of Acutely Isolated Astroglia from Murine GM and WM	106
4.2 Expression Analyses of RNA-Seq Data from GM and WM Astrocytes	108
4.2.1 Differentially Expressed Genes Between Protoplasmic and Fibrous Astroglia	109
4.2.2 Expression of Neural Cell Type-Specific Marker Genes in the RNA-Seq Data	110
4.2.3 Fibrous Astrocytes Express Genes Related to Cellular Immaturity/Malignancy	111
4.3 Implications for Functional Differences between GM and WM Astroglia	112
4.3.1 Functional Enrichment Analysis of GM and WM Astroglia	113
4.3.2 Fibrous Astroglia Is Actively Proliferating in vivo	114
4.4 FGFR2 Is a Potential Marker Protein Specific to Fibrous Astrocytes	115
5. Summary	118
6. Zusammenfassung	121
7. References	. 124
8. List of Abbreviations	. 184
9. List of Figures	. 192
10. Danksagungen	. 194
11. Curriculum Vitae	•
Fehler! Textmarke nicht defi	niert.

1. Introduction

1.1 Overview

The notion of diversity among astrocytes dates back to over a century ago, when two morphologically distinct varieties were first described: protoplasmic astroglia, encountered in gray matter (GM) areas of the central nervous system (CNS), and fibrous astroglia, found in white matter (WM). Nevertheless, and owing in part to the dominance of neuronal research throughout much of the 20th century, astrocyte heterogeneity as a concept has only entered the field of neuroscience fairly recently.

Since then, a large number of morphological, molecular, and electrophysiological differences have been uncovered between astroglial cells from various brain regions and even between cells that share the same basic location. One question that arises from this surprising diversity is that of its origin: how much of astrocyte heterogeneity can be seen as preprogrammed in early development and to what degree is it subject to environmental cues?

In keeping with Rudolf Virchow's initial description of neuroglia as mere structural support for the neuronal elements of the CNS, astrocytes have long been regarded as essentially passive in nature. This notion, however, has been thoroughly turned on its head over the last couple of decades when astroglia has been identified as a crucial component of CNS physiology, directly involved in matters of homeostasis, metabolism, cerebral blood flow, and even synaptic transmission.

Apart from their multifaceted role in the healthy nervous system, astrocytes have also emerged as important elements in multiple pathologies of the brain and spinal cord. Reactive astrogliosis, a complex process of morphological and molecular changes in response to certain disease-associated triggers, can be found to varying degrees in virtually every CNS disorder. Both beneficial and harmful aspects of this reaction have been observed in different contexts, making astrocytes intriguing yet elusive targets for a number of potential therapeutic interventions.

The advent of next-generation sequencing, combined with the development and improvement of various cell-specific isolation methods in recent years, has allowed for

genome-wide approaches towards astrocyte heterogeneity. The enormous amounts of data such methods tend to produce can offer insights into cellular diversity at a previously unattainable level. However, the prudent application of interpretative and statistical tools is indispensable for any information so obtained to be meaningful.

Here we used two distinct methods to extract ribonucleic acid (RNA) samples from cortical GM and WM astrocytes, which were then sequenced and analyzed to gain a better understanding of the molecular and functional differences between these two glial subtypes. To our knowledge, this constitutes the first investigation of the molecular differences between protoplasmic and fibrous astrocytes on a transcriptomic level.

1.2 Historic Origins

It may be helpful to preface the actual discussion of astrocyte heterogeneity attempted in these pages with a short historical overview of how our present concept of the astrocyte has been shaped by a series of discoveries and technological advancements over the past 150 years. When talking about the inception of astrocyte – or more generally glia – research, the name of Rudolf Virchow is usually the first to be mentioned. And while there certainly is some justification to this attribution, the origins of our current understanding regarding astrocytic cells are quite a bit more tangled and complex.

1.2.1 Defining the Astrocyte

The first instance of the term 'neuroglia' can be found in Virchow's collected papers from 1856 where he used it in a footnote to a previously published article. Here, it seems, his notion of this so-called 'Nervenkitt' (something along the lines of 'nerve glue') was one of a rather nondescript substance that fills the spaces between the cellular elements of the CNS (Virchow, 1856). This idea was picked up again and expanded upon only two years later in his landmark work on *Cellularpathologie* from 1858, a series of lectures delivered by Virchow to the medical students of the Charité Hospital in Berlin, where he worked as a pathologist. Although at this point Virchow acknowledged that this new form of 'connective tissue' contained a certain number of cellular components itself, he still saw it as essentially structural in nature, mere scaffolding for the functionally autonomous neurons (Virchow, 1858) – a view that was

elaborated by his colleague Carl Weigert and to some extent persists even today (Weigert, 1895).

It is worth noting that while the coinage of the term 'neuroglia' does indeed go back to Virchow's writings, certain elements of this yet only vaguely defined class had already been described years earlier by people like Robert Remak in 1838 (sheaths around individual nerve fibers; Kettenmann and Verkhratsky, 2008) or Heinrich Müller in 1851 (radial fibers in the retina, still known today as 'Müller glia'; Müller, 1851).

The second half of the 19th proved to be a very fruitful period for cellular research. As visualization methods both on a technical and biochemical level rapidly improved in quality, descriptions and pictures of a variety of glial elements were produced in short succession. In his posthumously published book *Untersuchungen über Gehirn und Rückenmark des Menschen und der Säugethiere* from 1865 Otto Deiters included histological images of stellate cells that are often made out to be the first depictions of astrocytes put on paper (Deiters, 1865). However, it is rather doubtful whether this is in fact the case. Judging from a modern perspective, they may well be oligodendrocytes or even neurons whose axons were not rendered adequately in the staining process (Somjen, 1988).

Perhaps the Italian biologist Camillo Golgi should be credited with the actual identification of astrocytes as a distinct type of cell. In 1872 he described a set of stellate cells the processes of which extend to the walls of nearby blood vessels, strongly suggestive of the glial-vascular interface formed by astrocytic endfeet as we know it today. His drawings from the period confirm that impression (Golgi, 1872).

When it became increasingly clear that Virchow's concept of neuroglia was too general a term to account for the differences among the cellular elements it comprised, Michael von Lenhossék, an anatomist from Budapest, in 1893 proposed the name 'astrocyte' to refer to a subset of star-shaped cells that constituted one of the most common types of glia found in the CNS of vertebrates (Lenhossék, 1893). In the same year, the British physician William Lloyd Andriezen distinguished between fibrous astrocytes found in WM and protoplasmic astrocytes found in GM, a classification that – notwithstanding the ongoing emergence of ever subtler varieties – still holds today (Fig. 1; Andriezen, 1893).

Further diversifying the neuroglia palette, the Spanish neuroanatomist Santiago Ramón y Cajal, often referred to as the father of modern neuroscience, in 1913 described a "tercer elemento" or "third element" distinct from both neurons and astrocytes (Ramón y Cajal, 1913). His own improvements on Golgi's revolutionary staining method had previously allowed him to visualize various cells of the CNS in hitherto unmatched detail. During the late 1910s and the 1920s, Ramón y Cajal's disciple Pío del Río Hortega and the American-Canadian neurosurgeon Wilder Penfield managed to resolve this mysterious third element into two additional types of cells, microglia and oligodendrocytes, thereby completing our current picture of neuroglial elements (Binder and Hubbard, 2016) – excepting the only much later described class of Neuron-glial-antigen 2 (NG2) cells.



Fig. 1: Early depiction of protoplasmic and fibrous astrocytes by William L. Andriezen

Drawings of an astrocyte from human cortical GM contacting a neighboring blood vessel via its appendages (A) and of two WM astrocytes with their typical 'fibrous' morphology (B). Figure modified from Andriezen, 1893.

1.2.2 The Question of Function

While the widespread existence of astrocytes in virtually every part of the CNS was recognized early on, their actual purpose eluded most attempts at clarification (and in many ways continues to do so today). In his landmark *Histologie du Système Nerveux de l'Homme et des Vertébrés* from 1909, Ramón y Cajal put it thus:

What is the function of glial cells in neural centers? The answer is still not known, and the problem is even more serious because it may remain unsolved for many years to come until physiologists find direct methods to attack it. (Ramón y Cajal, 1909; transl. in: Kettenmann and Verkhratsky, 2008)

However, a number of theories have been propounded during the initial years of glial research, some of which have since then seen a surprising amount of evidence confirming their basic tenets and building on them. One of those theories was put forward by Golgi who noticed the frequent association of astrocytic processes with the walls of blood vessels on the one hand, and the close spatial relationship of glial cells and neurons on the other. This observation led him to propose a nutritional role for astrocytes, rendering metabolic support to the energy-hungry neurons and supplying them with a means for the continual exchange of various substances (Golgi, 1885). Although refined and fleshed out in many respects, Golgi's notion of the astrocyte as an essential component of CNS metabolism has become a widely accepted cornerstone of modern neuroscience.

Another early speculation regarding the function of neuroglia came from the German surgeon Carl Ludwig Schleich. In his book *Schmerzlose Operationen* from 1894, a treatise dealing with the principles of local anesthesia, he hypothesized that by swelling in size to reach the spaces between two neighboring neurons and disrupt their intercellular communication, astrocytes could lower the excitability of the CNS (Schleich, 1894). Despite the fact that Schleich's suggested mechanism over-simplifies matters to a certain degree and in some ways actually runs counter to our current understanding of these issues, the general idea of glial cells influencing synaptic transmission has become a central tenet of modern neuroscience with the concept of the so-called tripartite synapse (Binder and Hubbard, 2016).

In a somewhat related manner, the Italian psychiatrist Ernesto Lugaro – originator of the term 'plasticity' in a neurophysiological context and the first to describe a class of cerebellar

interneurons bearing his name (Berlucchi, 2002) – in 1907 proposed the uptake and metabolism of chemical transmitters at 'neuronal articulations' (i.e. synapses) as another major task of astrocytes (Lugaro, 1907). This theory was confirmed decades later by the discovery that astrocytic glutamate transporters are responsible for the bulk of glutamate reuptake from the extracellular space.

Finally, a theory of astrocyte interconnectedness was put forward by the German physician Hans Held in his 1904 book *Über den Bau der Neuroglia und über die Wand der Lymphgefasse in Haut und Schleimhaut*. Held speculated that the fibers of glial cells in fact form a large syncytial network (Held, 1904), a notion that prefigures later findings of coupling via gap junctions in a variety of astrocytes from different brain regions.

1.3 Astrocyte Development

When investigating diversity among cells of the astrocytic lineage, their origin in CNS development is an obvious place to start. The generation of astrocytes in rodents begins around embryonic day 12.5 (E12.5) in the spinal cord and around E16-E18 in the cortex, when the bulk of neurogenesis has already taken place. While the concept of two different progenitor pools for neurons and glia held sway throughout much of the previous century, a substantial amount of evidence now suggests otherwise: cells considered part of the glial lineage – radial glia (RG) and their remnants in the adult CNS – have in fact been identified as precursor cells, giving rise to differentiated neurons and glial cells both in development and the postnatal brain (Malatesta et al., 2000; Götz et al., 2015).

The transition from neurogenesis to gliogenesis is a tightly regulated process involving a complex interplay of various molecular pathways. Similarly, the generation of astrocytes itself follows a distinctive time course and draws from various sources to build up the eventual population of the mature CNS. There is already an element of patterning present at this point, contributing to astrocyte heterogeneity right from the developmental stage.

1.3.1 Termination of Neurogenesis and Initiation of Astrogenesis

During the earlier part of embryogenesis, proneural transcription factors (TFs) like Neurogenin 1 (Ngn1) simultaneously drive the generation of neurons and block the initiation of astrogenesis (Sun et al., 2001). The latter is mainly effected by repression of the Janus kinase/signal transducers and activators of transcription (JAK/STAT) pathway, the canonical signaling cascade promoting astrocyte differentiation (Bonni et al., 1997; He et al., 2005). By binding the p300/CBP co-activator complex, Ngn1 prevents it from interacting with STAT3, a crucial component of the JAK/STAT pathway (Sun et al., 2001).

In addition to this, STAT3 binding sites at the promoter of the astrocytic genes Glial fibrillary acidic protein (GFAP) and S100 calcium-binding protein β (S100 β) are methylated during neurogenesis, further inhibiting gliogenesis (Takizawa et al., 2001). This was confirmed by conditional deletion of DNMT1, which lead to the initiation of astrogenesis (Fan et al., 2005).

A number of other factors and pathways contributing to the repression of astrogenesis have been identified, yet most of them are in some way or another associated with the JAK/STAT cascade. A notable exception is ErbB4-NCoR, a repressor complex whose signaling cascade is thought to be activated by Neuregulin (Sardi et al., 2006). The exact mechanisms and sequence of events are, however, still unclear.

For the switch from neurogenesis towards gliogenesis to occur, the chromatin conformation of signature astrocyte genes like GFAP has to be altered for transcription. This is accomplished in a number of different ways. The downregulation of Ngn1 – effected through the silencing of its promoter by PcG proteins (Hirabayashi et al., 2009) – releases p300/CBP, which in turn induces H3K9 and H3K14 acetylation at the STAT3 binding site of the GFAP promoter by its intrinsic acetyltransferase activity (Cheng et al., 2011).

Another important factor towards initiation of gliogenesis is the methylation status of STAT3 binding sites at astrocytic gene promoters (Takizawa et al., 2001). Here, Nuclear factor 1 A (NF1A) plays a crucial role, as its upregulation causes the dissociation of DNMT1 from the GFAP promoter (Deneen et al., 2006; Cebolla and Vallejo, 2006; Wilczynska et al., 2009). The lack of methylation structurally opens up the chromatin and allows for transcription to commence. Substantiating these relations is the fact that in NF1A knockout mice methylation is retained and GFAP expression is significantly reduced in various glial populations (Das Neves et al., 1999; Shu et al., 2003).

NF1A is itself a downstream target of Notch signaling (Namihira et al., 2009), a key regulator of neural stem cell (NSC) fate during development and a close functional relative to JAK/STAT

signaling in promoting astrogenesis (Kamakura et al., 2004). By repressing Hes1, another component of Notch signaling, NF1A creates a negative feedback loop that prevents excessive generation of astrocytes (Piper et al., 2010). Expression levels of NF1A are on their part tightly controlled by the inhibitors Lhx2 (Subramanian et al., 2011) and Emx2 (Gangemi et al., 2006; Brancaccio et al., 2010) as well as the positive regulator Sex determining region Y-box transcription factor 9 (Sox9) (Kang et al., 2012; Martini et al., 2013), another Notch downstream target.

Other pathways and extrinsic stimuli that seem to play a role in the relaxation of the GFAP promoter's chromatin state have been identified, among them FGF2 (Song and Ghosh, 2004; Irmady et al., 2011) and retinoic acid (Jepsen et al., 2007; Asano et al., 2009). The exact mechanisms involved, however, are as of yet only partially understood. Recently, Oasis-Gcm1 signaling, a pathway that bears on protein folding in the endoplasmic reticulum (ER), has been suggested as another element involved in the onset of astrogenesis, forging an interesting connection between ER function and astrocyte differentiation (Saito et al., 2012).

To initiate the differentiation of RG into astrocytes, gliogenic signals are necessary. Foremost among them is CT-1, a cytokine that is thought to be secreted by newly generated neurons, thus playing a crucial role in the temporal coordination of CNS development. Consequently, its loss results in severe defects concerning astrogenesis (Barnabe-Heider et al., 2005). A number of other related cytokines like LIF and CNTF have been identified in this context, although the phenotypical impact of their depletion was found to be significantly smaller (Bugga et al., 1998), mainly because their endogenous expression occurs at a later time point (Miller and Gauthier, 2007).

Although these gliogenic cytokines are the central players in promoting astrogenesis via activation of JAK/STAT signaling, they work in synergy with the class of Bone morphogenic proteins (BMPs) and their active agent SMAD1 (Nakashima et al., 1999). BMP2, by inducing expression of the Notch downstream target Hes5 (Nakashima et al., 2001), and BMP4, especially in later stages of development (Gross et al., 1996; Li et al., 1998), are assumed to be the principal family members in this regard. Recently, BMP7 has been identified as another important exponent by showing that its intraventricular injection can trigger premature astrogenesis (Ortega and Alcántara, 2010). Interestingly, GFAP expression due to BMP signaling was found to give rise to morphologically distinct astrocytes compared to LIF-induced

GFAP expression (Bonaguidi et al., 2005), providing a clue for astrocyte heterogeneity present at the level of development (cf. Fig. 2 for an overview of the various pathways described).

As will be apparent from the preceding paragraphs, the investigation into the mechanisms controlling astrogenesis has so far almost exclusively focused on the GFAP promoter – with a handful of studies looking at the S100 β promoter as well. While GFAP is undoubtedly an important and well-established signature gene, a broadening of perspective will be indispensable if one wants to get a fuller picture of glial development and the origins of astrocyte diversity (Kanski et al., 2014).



Fig. 2: Initiation of astrogenesis is regulated by a complex interplay of gliogenic cytokines and signaling factors

JAK/STAT signaling, the canonical pathway for astrocytic gene expression, is activated by cytokines such as CT-1, LIF, and CNTF. Additionally, these cytokines may release repressor complexes like ErbB4-NCoR and HDAC1 from astroglial gene promoters. Potentiating this effect are growth factors like various BMPs and TGF- β 1, which signal via SMAD proteins on the STAT3 binding site of the GFAP promoter. Another important component in this context is the transcription factor NF1A, a downstream target of Notch signaling. Its upregulation opens up the chromatin, thereby allowing for the transcription of astrocytic genes to commence. Figure modified from Kanski et al., 2014.

1.3.2 Sources and Time Course of Astrogenesis

Once the transition from neurogenesis to gliogenesis has been accomplished, the actual generation of astrocytes begins. This process of astrogenesis – which precedes the formation

of oligodendrocytes yet also overlaps with it to some degree – sets in during late embryogenesis but reaches its apex around birth.

There are different mechanisms at work here: The first one of them is the direct transformation of RG, which after the termination of neurogenesis translocate from the ventricular zone (VZ) – a transient layer of tissue lining the ventricular system –, lose their apical processes, and become protoplasmic astroglia. This process was initially discovered in the brain of rhesus monkeys (Schmechel and Rakic, 1979), with similar observations later reported for the ferret brain (Voigt, 1989). More recently, RG-labeling experiments using dye in the brain of human fetuses (deAzevedo et al., 2003) and adenovirus-Cyclization recombination (Cre) infection in the mouse cortex (Tsai et al., 2012) also obtained results along those lines. RG-to-astrocyte transformation was even observed via live imaging, although cultured rat brain slices were used in this case (Noctor et al., 2004). Given that astrocyte morphology and protein expression tend to undergo significant changes under cultured conditions, a validation of these results *in vivo* would be desirable.

Direct transformation of RG may also be responsible for the generation of astrocyte-related NSCs or RG-like cells in the subventricular zone (SVZ) that persist and generate neurons throughout adult life (Merkle et al., 2004). Although these cells are known to express most astroglial marker proteins in varying degrees, Fluorescent-activated cell sorting (FACS) and subsequent transcriptomic comparison with parenchymal astrocytes revealed a distinct molecular profile that emphasizes their RG-like nature (Beckervordersandforth et al., 2010).

Cortical astrocyte generation in its second phase peaks between postnatal day 3 (P3) and P7, mainly because of local proliferation. Making use of retroviral injection and *in vivo* imaging, it has been shown recently that the symmetric division of differentiated parenchymal astroglia throughout the CNS contributes about half of the total adult astrocyte population (Ge et al., 2012). Due to the caudal to rostral maturation of the CNS, these timepoints occur around five to six days earlier in the spinal cord.

Interestingly, although local proliferation of astrocytes decreases drastically after the first two to three postnatal weeks, it persists at a low rate throughout adulthood (Messier et al., 1958). Early quantifications in P23, P100, P200, and P400 mice utilizing radioautography found the amount of proliferating astroglia to be highest in the corpus callosum with a mean percentage of 0.445% signal-positive cells (Dalton et al. 1968). Later experiments with P48-P52 transgenic

mice and Ki67 immunostaining – a marker for mitotic cells – observed 0.30% of dividing astrocytes averaged for the entire cortex (Ge et al., 2012).

Finally, NG2 glial cells have been suggested as another source of protoplasmic astroglia restricted to the ventral forebrain (Zhu et al., 2008a) and possibly the spinal cord (Zhu et al., 2008b). While several groups found the astrogenic potential of NG2 glia to be exhausted by the time of birth (Rivers et al., 2008; Kang et al., 2010; Zhu et al., 2011; Huang et al., 2014), one study came to different conclusions, detecting postmitotic, protoplasmic astrocytes in the GM of the spinal cord and ventral forebrain that originated from NG2 cells postnatally (Guo et al., 2009). An explanation for this discrepancy might be the difference in experimental paradigm: The groups that only encountered NG2-derived astrocytes during embryonic stages used transgenic mice carrying an inducible Cre gene under the control of either the Pdgfr α or the NG2 promoter, whereas the discovery of postnatal NG2-to-astroglia conversion was made in Cre-inducible Proteolipid protein (PLP) mice.

1.3.3 Developmental Patterning of Astrocyte Identity: Nature vs. Nurture

As our insights into the molecular and functional diversity of mature astroglia continue to advance, the question to what degree (and how far) this heterogeneity can be traced back to early development grows ever more relevant. In one extreme scenario, astrocyte fate would be entirely intrinsic, genetically preprogrammed from the very beginning and largely unresponsive to any environmental cues. On the other end of the spectrum, one could imagine all newly formed astrocytes to be essentially identical, their respective subtypes being shaped extrinsically by interaction with their surroundings. At this point, an intermediate scenario seems most likely, where astrocytes do indeed exhibit aspects that are prepatterned early on while at the same time remaining highly responsive to cues from their environment.

The patterning of the neural tube along its dorso-ventral axis by a variety of morphogens and their respective regulation of homeodomain TFs have been established for quite some time as regards the emergence of neuronal subtypes (reviewed for the spinal cord in Jessell, 2000). Interestingly, a number of more recent studies suggest that these very mechanisms are also instructive when it comes to the generation of different astrocyte populations.

A first confirmation of this principle was achieved for a restricted region of the spinal cord, where the bHLH TF Scl controls the generation of both V2b interneurons and ventral astrocytes from the p2 progenitor domain. Intriguingly, the same study found that Scl remains actively expressed in astroglia of the adult SVZ as well as the corpus callosum (Muroyama et al., 2005), possibly hinting at a transcriptional relation between the two subpopulations.

A few years later, another organizational homeodomain code was described operating in the chick ventral spinal cord, where graded expression of Reelin and Slit1 defines three positionally distinct subtypes of WM astrocytes. The location of these astrocytes along the dorso-ventral axis is governed by the combinatorial expression of the TFs Pax6 and Nkx6.1 and mirrors the arrangement of their progenitors in the p1-p3 domains (Hochstim et al., 2008).

Finally, the application of fate mapping techniques allowed for the finding that patterning during astrocyte development is a CNS-wide phenomenon, and that astrocytes are allocated to spatial domains in accordance with their embryonic sites of origin in the VZ. It was further shown that astrocytes stick to their respective domains throughout life, even after acute CNS injury: upon domain-specific depletion of astrocytes, their counterparts from adjoining regions were not able to invade and rescue the affected area, revealing fundamental limitations of the astroglial response to CNS injury (Tsai et al., 2012, Bardehle et al., 2013).

There is also a functional aspect to this developmental patterning of astrocytes, as was demonstrated for newly formed spinal cord astrocytes. Here, the protein Semaphorin3a (Sema3a) is expressed in a graded manner, with cells of the dorsal horn exhibiting low and cells of the ventral horn high levels of Sema3a messenger (m)RNA transcripts. Loss of astrocyte-encoded Sema3a led to a marked disruption of motor and sensory neuron circuit organization, comprising dysregulated axon initial segment orientation, abnormal synaptic inputs, eventual selective death of α -motor neurons, and ectopic ventral projections by a number of TrkA+ sensory afferents. *In vitro* studies suggested that these positional properties of spinal cord astrocytes are at least partly cell intrinsic because their properties were retained in co-cultures of varying composition (Molofsky et al., 2014).

In addition to being subjected to similar patterning mechanisms, newborn astrocytes and neurons originating from the same neural progenitor were found to be organized in discrete columnar structures throughout the neocortex (Noctor et al., 2001; Magavi et al., 2012). A striking visualization of this geometric fidelity was achieved by tracking astrocyte lineages through the combinatorial expression of multiple fluorescent proteins (García-Marqués and López-Mascaraque, 2013). Conditional and spatiotemporally controlled ablation of the bHLH TF Oligodendrocyte transcription factor 2 (Olig2) revealed divergent regulatory mechanisms in the generation of cortical GM and WM astrocytes. Fibrous astrocytes, as opposed to their protoplasmic counterparts, proved to be crucially reliant on Olig2 expression, which possibly hints at a shared developmental origin between WM astroglia and oligodendroglia (Cai et al., 2007).



Fig. 3: Astrocyte heterogeneity is developmentally specified in an intrinsic manner as well as by environmental cues

During embryonic development, the graded expression of various transcription factors gives rise to regionally patterned RG (A), from which, in turn, spatially distinct astrocyte subpopulations emerge (B). Additionally, extrinsic cues of different origins (here exemplified by signaling from motor neurons) contribute to further refine this astroglial heterogeneity (C), leading to the establishment of molecularly and functionally distinct GM and WM astrocyte domains (D). The depiction here shows these processes for the spinal cord, yet similar mechanisms are most likely at play during cerebral development. Figure from Bayraktar et al., 2016.

However, there is evidence that astrocyte identity is not exclusively determined prenatally. A recent study looked at the role of Sonic hedgehog (Shh) signaling in regulating the molecular and functional profile of astrocytes, both shortly after birth (P2) and in the adult mouse CNS. In the cerebellum, neuron-derived Shh was found to be crucial for establishing (P2) and maintaining physiological properties of the local astrocyte population, i.e. Bergmann glial cells (BGs) and velate astrocytes. Interestingly, the molecular profile of velate astrocytes acquired

distinct features of the BG transcriptome when exposed to similarly high levels of Shh (Farmer et al., 2016).

What is more, Shh signaling was shown to act differently on astrocytes from various brain regions: While cerebellar BGs use Shh to promote a broader spectrum of functional properties, including glutamate detection/recovery and potassium (K⁺) homeostasis, its role in hippocampal and cortical astrocytes seems to be restricted to the regulation of the K⁺ channel K⁺ inwardly rectifying 4.1 (Kir4.1), with glutamate receptors and transporters remaining largely unaffected by changes in expression (Farmer et al., 2016). This heterogeneous neuron-to-astrocyte communication via Shh in the adult mouse brain was also described by another group, who observed upregulation of GFAP and cellular hypertrophy – hallmarks of reactive gliosis – in some astrocytic subpopulations of the forebrain but not others upon attenuation of Shh signaling (Garcia et al., 2010; cf. Fig. 3 for an overview of developmentally based astrocyte heterogeneity).

1.4 Astrocyte Physiology: Diversity in Form and Function

While there had been some early attempts at clarifying the nature of astrocytes and their role in the CNS, as touched on above, this particular type of neuroglia spent most of the first half of the 20th century in the shadow of its more illustrious relative, the neuron. It was not until the late 1950s that astrocyte research can be said to enter its next phase, employing state-ofthe-art technology and methodology to revisit previously made assumptions and gain new insights into its subject of investigation. As our understanding of glial physiology keeps expanding, a growing body of evidence suggests that astrocyte heterogeneity seems to be the rule rather than the exception.

1.4.1 General Characteristics

Besides their striking star-like appearance there are a number of characteristics both on an electrophysiological and a biochemical level that distinguish astroglia as a cell type. However, even in these very basic properties, astrocytes display a surprising amount of diversity both between different brain regions and within the same area, already hinting at a similarly heterogeneous situation in respect to functional aspects.

1.4.1.1 Morphology, Anatomical Organization and Interspecies Differences

Astrocytes take their name from their distinctive general shape (from Greek $lpha \sigma \tau \rho ov =$ star and $\kappa \dot{v} \tau \sigma \varsigma =$ sheath, vessel; cell), although there are notable variations in appearance depending on anatomical location. The most basic subdivision between protoplasmic and fibrous astrocytes has already been suggested as early as the late 19th century (Andriezen, 1893) and retains much of its usefulness and validity even today. Protoplasmic astrocytes are encountered throughout the GM of the CNS, and their morphology is marked by comparatively large cell bodies with a number of stem branches radiating outward, which in turn give rise to further generations of ever more delicate processes. Fibrous astrocytes, on the other hand, are a variety found in WM areas, with rather smallish cell bodies that send out fewer and more elongated processes aligning along the myelinated fibers.

Contrary to the long-held assumption of astrocytes forming a tightly interdigitating lattice throughout the brain, it has been shown recently that they actually tend to command their own individual domains, with neighboring cells sharing only small common areas. Hippocampal astrocytes in mice were found to exhibit around 5% overlap with one another (Bushong et al., 2002; Ogata and Kosaka, 2002), and similarly low values have since been confirmed for cortical astrocytes (Livet et al., 2007; Halassa et al., 2007; Oberheim et al., 2008). As will be remarked upon in more detail later, there are a number of CNS pathologies that involve a disruption of this organization into domains, hinting at its crucial role in the healthy organism.

Interestingly, there are considerable differences both in size and morphological features of astrocytes between the rodent and the primate brain. Human astrocytes, for example, are multiple times larger and exhibit a vastly more complex morphology than their murine counterparts, allowing the processes extending from a single cell to encompass around 20 times more synapses (up to 120,000 in the rodent brain vs. up to 2,000,000 in the human brain). As a consequence of their increased size, human astrocytes – while still conforming to a basic domain organization – tend to overlap more fully with their neighboring glial cells (Fig. 4; Oberheim et al., 2006; Oberheim et al., 2009). Furthermore, studies of primate brains have led to the characterization of two additional morphologically distinct classes of cortical astrocytes that are absent from rodent nervous tissue: the so-called interlaminar astrocyte, found in the outermost layer I of the cortex (Colombo et al., 1995; Colombo and Reisin, 2004),

and the varicose projection astrocyte, whose domain are layers V-VI (Oberheim et al., 2009; Sosunov et al., 2014).

It is certainly tempting to assume that the increase in complexity from murine to human neuroglia might in some yet unknown way correlate with the tremendous cognitive abilities particular to our species. Seemingly bolstering this assumption are the often-read statements that (1) astrocytes are the most numerous class of cells in the whole human CNS and (2) the glia-to-neuron ratio grows progressively larger the further one goes up the evolutionary tree, with the human brain marking the apex in this regard – having a value of around 1.0 to 1.5 (reviewed in Bartheld et al., 2016). The germ of the latter idea can be dated back as far as 1898, when the German psychiatrist and pathologist Franz Nissl suggested as much in his treatise *Nervenzellen und graue Substanz*.



Fig. 4: Size and morphological complexity of astrocytes increase from mouse to rhesus monkey to human

GFAP staining of astroglia from mice, rhesus monkeys, and humans reveals considerable differences in both cell size and morphology among the three species. Human astrocytes are not only larger but significantly more complex than their animal counterparts, exceeding their number of cellular processes by a large margin. Figure modified from Oberheim et al., 2012.

It appears that in this case, however, conjecture has been uncritically taken for knowledge because the evidence for both of these claims is insufficient at best, and there is actual data that outright refutes them. For example, analyses of whale or elephant brains have yielded not only higher total numbers of glial cells than those counted in primates (which is to be expected) but have also shown that the glia-to-neuron ratios of both of these animals exceed that of humans by a large margin (Tower, 1954; Hawkins and Olszewski, 1957; Eriksen and Pakkenberg, 2007; Goodman et al., 2009). The concept of a definite glia-to-neuron ratio is in itself questionable, considering that there is immense variation between different cerebral regions of the same species, ranging from 0.23 to 11.35 in the human brain (Herculano-Houzel, 2014). Moreover, the omnipresent claim that astrocytes constitute the most numerous fraction of cells in the CNS appears to be wrong, at least in the case of humans where oligodendrocytes likely outnumber them (Hess and Thalheimer, 1971; Pelvig et al., 2008). Thus, it is surely much too early to come to any definite conclusions in this matter, let alone jump to them.

1.4.1.2 Expression of Marker Proteins

The ability to reliably detect specific molecular markers in tissue samples using immunohistochemical (IHC) techniques is essential for any cell biological undertaking. In the case of astrocytes, GFAP was the first protein to be robustly associated with astroglia (Bignami et al., 1972) and has since come to be regarded as the prototypical astrocyte marker, being widely used in this capacity even today.

However, GFAP as a marker for astrocytes has a number of shortcomings and limitations that one needs to be aware of. It was initially isolated from brains of deceased multiple sclerosis patients, where demyelinated lesions showed very high concentrations of the protein (Eng et al., 1971; Uyeda et al., 1972). And while in a pathological context, GFAP does in fact prove to be a highly sensitive marker for astrocytes in the vicinity of lesion sites, its expression varies considerably across different regions of the healthy CNS, even exhibiting local differences. Fibrous WM astrocytes, for example, almost uniformly show robust expression of GFAP throughout the brain. Cortical GM astroglia, on the other hand, tends to display weaker levels of GFAP, and although many cells in superficial and deep layers express detectable amounts of GFAP, few do so in the middle layers (Ludwin et al., 1976).

In addition to its non-ubiquitous expression in astrocytes, detectable levels of GFAP are also found in cells that can at best be considered part of an extended astroglial family: the NSCs or RG-like cells inside the neurogenic niches, i.e. the SVZ (Doetsch et al., 1999) and the subgranular zone (SGZ) (Seri et al., 2001), that constitute the predominant source of adult neurogenesis (Garcia et al., 2004). They derive from RG and remain active throughout adult life, although their categorization as a subtype of astroglia (Kriegstein and Alvarez-Buylla,

2009) relies more on their expression of GFAP and a number of other glial proteins (Beckervordersandforth et al., 2010) than any functional association and is therefore open to debate (Sofroniew and Vinters, 2010).

Finally, a number of different isoforms and splice variants of GFAP exist – α , β (Feinstein et al., 1992; Galea et al., 1995), γ (Zelenika et al., 1995), δ (Condorelli et al., 1999) and κ (Blechingberg et al., 2007) –, and there is some evidence that they are heterogeneously expressed both in healthy and pathological CNS tissue (Roelofs et al., 2005; Andreiuolo et al., 2009), although their function remains unclear at this time.

Seeing itself confronted with these caveats, glial research has ever since been on the lookout for potential molecular markers that ideally would combine astrocyte exclusivity with panastrocytic expression. There have been some candidates over the years, each with its own strengths and weaknesses.

Glutamine synthetase (GS), a key enzyme in the metabolism of ammonia and various neurotransmitters, was found to be localized in rodent astrocytes some 40 years ago (Martinez-Hernandez et al., 1977; Norenberg and Martinez-Hernandez, 1979) and has since been used extensively as a marker protein. GS improves upon GFAP by being more generally expressed in astroglia throughout the rodent CNS, allowing for the IHC detection of protoplasmic and fibrous astrocytes in equal measure (Norenberg, 1979; Patel et al., 1985) – notwithstanding that one group claimed its absence in human WM astrocytes (Ong et al., 1993; Ong et al., 1995). However, there have been sporadic reports of GS expression in oligodendrocytes (Cammer, 1990; D'Amelio et al., 1990; Miyake and Kitamura, 1992), which adds some qualifications to its usage as a molecular marker for astrocytes.

Another well-established candidate is S100 β , whose physiological and pathological functions in the CNS are manifold (reviewed in Donato et al., 2009). Although this particular protein was shown to be detectable in a significantly larger proportion of astroglia throughout the brain than GFAP (Savchenko et al., 2000, Ogata and Kosaka, 2002), it suffers from some of the same limitations as GS, namely the fact that it can possibly be found in other cell types as well. Reports exist for S100 β expression in (predominantly WM) oligodendrocytes (Rickmann and Wolff, 1995b; Steiner et al., 2007) as well as different subpopulations of neurons (Rickmann and Wolff, 1995a). In the cerebellum, S100 β appears to be a virtually exclusive astroglia marker, without any detectable expression in non-astrocytic cells (Ghandour et al., 1981). Owing to the crucial role astrocytes play in the brain's amino acid metabolism, expression of glutamate transporter proteins was recognized early on as a potential avenue towards cell type-specific IHC labeling. There are two different forms of transporters, in particular, that have turned out to be relevant in this regard: the L-glutamate transporter 1 (GLT-1, a.k.a. SLC1A2 or EAAT2) (Pines et al., 1992) and the L-glutamate/L-aspartate transporter (GLAST, a.k.a. SLC1A3 or EAAT1) (Storck et al., 1992). While both of them are predominantly encountered in astroglia, there are notable differences in regional expression patterns: GLT-1 is detectable in astrocytes throughout the brain – with peak expression levels in the cerebral cortex (Lehre et al., 1995) – and to a lesser degree also in spinal cord (Regan et al., 2007), whereas GLAST is most abundant in BG of the cerebellar molecular layer, with weaker but still robust expression in astrocytes of other brain areas like the neocortex and the hippocampus (Rothstein et al., 1994; Schmitt et al., 1997).

GLAST is furthermore present in RG (Shibata et al., 1997) and was spotted in a subset of neurons, mainly located in the hippocampus and the deep cerebellar nuclei (Rothstein et al., 1994; Chaudhry et al., 1995). Other groups reported neuronal GLT-1 expression for various brain areas, including the neocortex, the hippocampus, and the olfactory bulb (Schmitt et al., 1996; Torp et al., 1997; Berger and Hediger, 1998). Weak but not negligible GLAST and GLT-1 expression was also observed in a number of WM oligodendrocytes (Regan et al., 2007).

Interestingly and in contrast to previously held assumptions, a comparative analysis using both GLAST and GLT-1 bacterial artificial chromosome (BAC) promoter reporter mice found that coexpression of both astrocytic glutamate transporters in the same cell seems to be the exception rather than the rule (Regan et al., 2007). Whether this surprising observation was due to better resolution or difference in approach, it certainly hints at a diversity in astroglial glutamate metabolism that goes beyond the interregional level.

Some 20 years ago, the water channel protein aquaporin-4 (AQP4) was isolated from rat brain (Jung et al., 1994) and found to be primarily expressed by astrocytes, barring its occurrence in ependymal and endothelial cells. A striking feature is its polarized distribution, as AQP4 is markedly enriched in endfeet membranes that come in close contact with intraparenchymal blood vessels or the subarachnoid space (Nielsen et al., 1997; Nagelhus et al., 1998; Rash et al., 1998). In this, it mimics the expression pattern of the inwardly rectifying K⁺ channel Kir4.1 (Li et al., 2001). Kir4.1 expression was further found to be concentrated in astrocytes surrounding synapses, while fibrous astroglia in the corpus callosum displayed only weak immunoreactivity (Higashi et al., 2001). Several studies have noted substantial Kir4.1 immunoreactivity in oligodendrocytes, which limits its use as a specific astrocyte marker (Poopalasundaram et al., 2000; Neusch et al., 2001; Kalsi et al., 2004).

In another intriguing instance of glial heterogeneity, astrocytic Kir channels were shown to occur either homomeric (Kir4.1/4.1) or heteromeric (Kir4.1/Kir5.1) throughout the brain. The proportional distribution of these subtypes varies from area to area, suggesting regional differences in mechanisms of K⁺ buffering (Hibino et al., 2004). Finally, there is evidence that the colocalization of AQP4 and Kir4.1 actually betrays an association of the two proteins on a functional level (Guadagno and Moukhles, 2004; Nagelhus et al., 2004), the significance of which will be discussed below.

Among the large family of gap junction proteins, Connexin 43 (Cx43) and Cx30 – designated according to molecular weight in kDa – are the two interesting ones when it comes to astroglia. Originally isolated from cardiomyocytes (Beyer et al., 1987), Cx43 has since been identified as ubiquitously expressed by astrocytes throughout the CNS as well as by leptomeningeal and ependymal cells – both *in vivo* (Dermietzel et al., 1989; Yamamoto et al., 1990) and *in vitro* (Giaume et al., 1991; Dermietzel et al., 1991). In contrast, Cx30 is exclusively encountered in GM astrocytes where it is sometimes colocalized with Cx43 (Nagy et al., 1999). These differences in gap junction composition between fibrous and protoplasmic astrocytes entail certain physiological peculiarities expounded on below. Further examples of heterogeneous connexin expression have been described (Nagy et al. 1992), with one study observing both inter- and intraregional differences in Cx43 mRNA levels between rat hypothalamus and striatum (Batter et al., 1992).

There have been a number of potential astrocyte markers lately that were yielded by largescale transcriptomic approaches to cell type diversity in the CNS, like Acyl-CoA synthetase bubblegum family member 1 (ACSBG1) or Aldehyde dehydrogenase 1 family member l1 (Aldh1l1) (Cahoy et al., 2008). The latter, a key enzyme of the folate metabolism, has been established as a new standard of sorts over the past couple of years, especially when used via a transgenic mouse line. The largely astrocyte-specific expression of Aldh1l1 was established some time ago (Neymeyer et al., 1997) and subsequently confirmed by a comparison to GLT-1 expression throughout the CNS, which revealed a remarkable amount of colocalization. It was this same study, however, that yielded some important caveats: Aldh1l1 expression was found to change with age (esp. in the spinal cord) and pathology, and some cells that were Aldh1l1-positive exhibited traits typical of the oligodendroglial lineage (Yang et al., 2011).

Most recently, the TF Sox9 was proposed as yet another addition to the ever-growing toolbox of astrocyte marker proteins. Its properties look promising so far, and besides the fact that there are Sox9-positive cells in the neurogenic niches whose exact association with the astrocytic lineage remains to be defined, Sox9 seems to be expressed fairly ubiquitously, with the added advantage of not being diminished in aging or pathology (Sun et al., 2017).

1.4.1.3 Electrophysiological Properties and Calcium Signaling

The fact that astroglia has spent many years in the shadow of its more famous cousin, the neuron, might in parts be attributable to the fact that it is largely 'electrically silent': unlike neurons, astrocytes do not propagate action potentials along their numerous processes, making them seem rather ill-suited for electrophysiological purposes. Due to the dense expression of K⁺ channels, their resting membrane potential as well as their membrane resistance are comparatively low – around – 80 mV and 10 M Ω , respectively (Mishima et al., 2007; Mishima and Hirase, 2010). Neonatal astrocytes of the hippocampal stratum radiatum proved to be even more hyperpolarized (Zhong et al., 2016).

Upon depolarization, astrocytes respond with a linear current-voltage relationship and are thus deemed not electrically excitable (Isokawa and McKhann, 2005; Olsen et al., 2006; Adermark and Lovinger, 2008; Du et al., 2015). Here, again, there are indications of differences between the rodent and the primate brain, with human astrocytes exhibiting slightly more positive resting membrane potentials and a membrane resistance that is about 15 times higher than that of their murine counterparts (Picker et al., 1981; Bordey and Sontheimer, 1998).

In spite of this relatively uniform conception of astrocyte electrophysiology, there are indications of diversity: Patch-clamp examinations in hippocampal slices of 10- to 12-day-old mice led to the characterization of four distinct groups of glial cells based on their membrane current patterns. These results must be taken with a grain of salt, however, as the study did not distinguish between astrocytes and oligodendrocytes (Steinhäuser et al., 1992).

Although astrocytes are not excitable in the traditional, neuron-derived sense, they do possess a mode of intercellular communication, namely the regulated increase of intracellular calcium (Ca²⁺) concentrations, that might be seen as a form of astrocyte excitability. There is a vast body of evidence suggesting that these Ca²⁺ increases can be triggered in different ways – both extrinsically and intrinsically – and either occur highly localized or in coordinated intercellular waves (Fig. 5). They are believed to fulfill a variety of functions in the CNS, although much remains to be elucidated in this respect (Khakh and Sofroniew, 2015). For the purposes of this work, some instances of local and regional diversity in astrocyte calcium signaling behavior may be of particular interest.



Fig. 5: Different modes of astroglial Ca²⁺ signaling Ca²⁺ signals in astrocytes have been shown to occur in various forms, including propagating Ca²⁺ waves (A), globally synchronized Ca²⁺ signals over multiple individual cells (B), and strictly local microdomains (C). Figure modified from Verkhratsky and Nedergaard, 2018.

Heterogeneity in receptor expression among astrocytes from different CNS regions are reflected in their distinct Ca²⁺ responses to various neurotransmitters. Ca²⁺ increases in cortical astroglia, for instance, are triggered by glutamate (Wang et al., 2006; Schummers et al., 2008) or norepinephrine (Bekar et al., 2008). In the hippocampus, astrocytic Ca²⁺ responses are elicited by glutamate (Porter and McCarthy, 1996), acetylcholine (Araque et al., 2002), prostaglandins (Bezzi et al., 1998), adenosine triphosphate (ATP) (Bowser and Khakh, 2004), and endocannabinoids (Navarette and Araque, 2008). Still different combinations of trigger substances have been found for the cerebellum (Kulik et al., 1999; Matyash et al., 2001; Beierlein and Regehr, 2006; Piet and Jahr 2007), the retina (Newman, 2005) and the olfactory bulb (Rieger et al., 2007).

An *in vivo* study of astroglia in the somatosensory cortex revealed layer-specific differences in spontaneous oscillation patterns. Layer 2 and 3 astrocytes exhibited highly synchronized Ca²⁺ signals, whereas their layer 1 counterparts displayed rather asynchronous fluctuations at a significantly higher frequency (Takata and Hirase, 2008).

The manner in which Ca²⁺ waves are propagated between neighboring astrocytes is also subject to regional diversity. A comparison between protoplasmic astrocytes of the cortical GM and fibrous astrocytes of the corpus callosum showed that their respective coupling via gap junctions is remarkably distinct: Injection of biocytin into a single cell revealed a large syncytium of connected astrocytes in the GM, while no further WM astrocytes were labeled. This observation turned out to have direct consequences for the dynamics of Ca²⁺ waves in both brain regions: In the cortical GM of Cx43-deficient mice, no propagation of Ca²⁺ singaling could be observed, indicating a crucial reliance on gap junction coupling for the process (Haas et al., 2006). Generation of Ca²⁺ waves in WM astrocytes, on the other hand, were unaffected by the absence of Cx43 and shown to instead depend on purinergic signaling mechanisms (Schipke et al., 2002).

In keeping with the differences in numbers between rodent and human astroglia, the latter manages to propagate Ca^{2+} waves at around 40 μ m/s (Oberheim et al., 2009), which is more than double the speed recorded in mouse astrocytes (Schipke at al., 2002).

1.4.2 Functions in the Healthy CNS

In stark contrast to their former reputation as essentially passive components of the nervous system, astrocytes are now known to fulfill a broad and diverse range of functions throughout the CNS. As our tools and methods of investigation continue to be refined, new functional aspects are uncovered, further illuminating the complex picture of astroglial physiology. Again, heterogeneity proves to be a central characteristic in many of these processes.

1.4.2.1 Homeostasis of the Nervous System

Control and regulation of various CNS parameters was among the earliest functions specifically attributed to astroglia. In a certain sense, this conception of the astrocyte as the homeostatic neural cell is still prevalent in most general accounts of the physiology of the nervous system. And while such a definition inevitably misses some of the more nuanced aspects, it does highlight one of the major tasks astrocytes perform in the CNS.

1.4.2.1.1 Ion and pH Homeostasis

The precise regulation of ionic gradients is of paramount importance for nervous functionality. Glial research has put a particular focus on the control of interstitial K⁺ concentrations, and the crucial role of astrocytes in this context was recognized several decades ago by pioneers of the field like Leif Hertz, Steven Kuffler, and Richard Orkand (Hertz, 1965; Orkand et al., 1966).

Neuronal activity is closely associated with repolarizing efflux of K⁺ and subsequent increases in local K⁺ concentration. Under physiological conditions, these increases seem to be rather moderate, with observed numbers ranging from 0.4 mM (Heinemann et al., 1990) and 0.5 mM (Singer and Lux, 1975) to 1.0 mM (Ransom et al., 2000). However, noxious stimuli (Svoboda et al., 1988) and direct repetitive stimulation of certain brain areas (Heinemann and Lux, 1977) were found to cause much higher local K⁺ accumulations.

Different mechanisms have been proposed for the astroglial regulation of extracellular K⁺, one of them relying on K⁺ clearance by diffusion: excess K⁺ enters astrocytes through plasmalemmal channels and is then redistributed via neighboring gap junction-coupled cells to be released distantly, so the idea. A slight variation of this process was actually found to be at work in the Müller glia of the retina, where K⁺ enters through Kir4.1 channels to be equilibrated inside the large cell body and eventually released from endfeet or from perivascular processes. This single-cell variant of K⁺ buffering was termed K⁺ siphoning (Newman et al., 1984).

The K⁺ channel Kir4.1 was recognized early on to play a role in astrocytic K⁺ buffering (Ballanyi et al., 1987). And while a handful of Kir4.1 knockout and knockdown studies – both *in vitro* and *in vivo* – have unanimously found alterations in the recovery kinetics following neuronal stimulation and a general depolarizing shift in the resting membrane potential when compared to wild-type (WT) animals, they disagree on the extent of these changes (Neusch et al., 2006; Kucheryavykh et al., 2007; Haj-Yasein et al., 2011a). Observed phenotypes range from relatively mild without any signs of general hyperexcitability (Chever et al., 2010) to significantly shortened lifespans with severe ataxia and stress-induced seizures (Djukic et al., 2007). Hence, the actual importance of Kir4.1 channels in K⁺ clearance remains the subject of debate (Larsen et al., 2014; Nwaobi et al., 2016). Even more so, as Kir4.1 expression varies in

both a temporal (Kalsi et al., 2004; Seifert et al., 2009; Nwaobi et al., 2014) and a spatial (Olsen et al., 2007) manner.

A different mode of extracellular K⁺ regulation mediated by the sodium (Na⁺)/K⁺-ATPase – thus being energy-dependent – was first described for cultured astrocytes (Hertz, 1979) and has since been confirmed multiple times using *in situ* preparations (Ransom et al., 2000; Xiong and Stringer, 2000; D'Ambrosio et al., 2002; Larsen et al., 2014). Here, K⁺ that is taken up by astrocytes following synaptic activity is subsequently re-shuttled to the neuronal compartment by release through – among others – Kir4.1 channels, thereby restoring ionic gradients (Hertz and Chen, 2016; Larsen et al., 2016). Finally, the Na⁺/K⁺/Cl⁻ transporter NKCC1 has been suggested as yet another participant in K⁺ buffering, although this assumption is so far only based on cell culture data (Larsen et al., 2014).

Astrocytes further play a role in the maintenance of CNS chloride (Cl⁻) concentrations. Strong activity by γ -aminobutyric acid (GABA)ergic neurons will deplete Cl⁻ levels in the synaptic cleft. Counteracting this, astroglia was found to respond with efflux of Cl⁻ to renormalize ionic concentrations and preserve the driving force for sustained inhibitory neurotransmission (Kettenmann et al., 1987). Moreover, gap junctional coupling of astrocytes was shown to be crucial in this regard, revealed by a collapse of the Cl⁻ gradient upon inhibition of connexons during stimulation of GABAergic transmission (Egawa et al., 2013).

Many biological processes in the CNS, like neuronal excitability, synaptic transmission, energy metabolism, or gap junction communication, are strongly affected by even small shifts in pH (Deitmer and Rose, 1996; Obara et al., 2008). Fittingly, astrocytes are equipped with a number of tools to keep the extracellular milieu from becoming either too acidic or too alkaline. They were found to express high levels of carbonic anhydrase, an enzyme that converts carbon dioxide (CO₂) into protons (H⁺) and bicarbonate (HCO₃), effectively allowing them to function as a CO₂ reservoir (Kimelberg et al., 1982; Cammer and Tansey, 1988; Agnati et al., 1995). Extracellular pH regulation is further effected by a number of transporters expressed by astrocytes, such as Na⁺/HCO₃ cotransporters, Na⁺/H⁺ exchangers, and monocarboxylate transporters that cotransport one H⁺ with one lactate molecule (Rose and Ransom, 1996; Deitmer and Schneider, 1998; Deitmer and Rose, 2010). Astroglial glutamate uptake plays a role in this context as well, as for every molecule of glutamate, one H⁺ is shuttled along into the cell (Verkhratsky et al., 2015). Experiments with astrocytes from the rodent hippocampus

and optic nerve suggested that V-type H⁺-ATPases might also be involved in pH regulation (Pappas and Ransom, 1993), and that the degree of their involvement differs markedly between *in situ* preparations and cultured cells (Hansen et al., 2015), paralleling an earlier study that noticed the significantly lower pH buffering capacity of cultured astrocytes when compared to their whole-mount counterparts (Bevensee et al., 1997).

1.4.2.1.2 Fluid Homeostasis and Oxidative Stress Management

The control and situational adaptation of fluid compartments and volume levels is a crucial aspect of brain physiology. Once again, astrocytes have different mechanisms at their disposal to influence these parameters. The close structural association of the astrocyte-specific water channel AQP4 and the K⁺ channel Kir4.1 implies a functional synergy between the two, as mentioned above. And indeed, knockout of alpha-syntrophin – a protein that is closely associated with and critical to the function of AQP4 – significantly impaired the efficiency of K⁺ removal in the rodent brain (Amiry-Moghaddam et al., 2003), strongly suggesting some sort of functional coupling. Very similar results were obtained by another study that assessed the effect of direct AQP4 knockout on extracellular K⁺ levels after synaptic stimulation (Haj-Yasein et al., 2015). Nevertheless, there is also evidence to the contrary (Zhang and Verkman, 2008), so the purported interaction between AQP4 and Kir4.1 remains debatable for now.

Since water transport over AQP4 is bidirectional in nature, the consequences of its deletion are situational. In general, an increase in extracellular and overall brain water content was observed in AQP4-deficient mice (Yao et al., 2008; Haj-Yasein et al, 2011b). However, it has been known for quite some time now that changes in K⁺ levels following neuronal activity also lead to a reduction in extracellular volume (Dietzel et al., 1980). This reduction, it was found, is noticeably accentuated in animals lacking AQP4 expression when compared to their WT littermates (Haj-Yasein et al., 2012).

In another intriguing instance of astrocyte heterogeneity, the subjecting of cortical slices to ischemic conditions revealed two populations of astroglia that responded distinctly to the challenge. One group exhibited substantial increases in intracellular volume and membrane potential depolarization, whereas the other showed only discrete volume changes with a slight hyperpolarization of membrane potential. Using IHC methods, the authors noticed marked difference of Kir4.1 and GFAP expression between the two populations (Benesova et
al., 2009). A similarly conceived study found differences in volume response to conditions simulating a hypoosmotic shock and pharmacological blockage of Kir4.1 channels in BG, retinal Müller cells, and hippocampal astrocytes (Hirrlinger et al., 2008).

The lack of a conventional lymphatic system in the CNS – a tissue known for its considerable metabolic activity – has long puzzled researchers. Recently, this conspicuous absence was partly addressed by the description of lymphatic vessels lining the dural sinuses (Aspelund et al., 2015; Louveau et al., 2015), although the originality of this finding is debatable (Bucchieri et al., 2015). More interesting, perhaps, is the discovery of what was termed the 'glymphatic system' of the brain, the name referring to the crucial involvement of astroglia in this newfound network. The perivascular space – a compartment unique to the CNS that is created by astrocytic endfeet and believed to cover the vast majority of its vasculature (Mathiisen et al., 2010) – was identified as the site of an organized pathway for interstitial fluid and solute clearance (Fig. 6). Once again, astrocytic AQP4 seems to play a crucial role in the directed flow of cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) from the periarterial towards the perivenous space, as shown by the disruption of the process in mice genetically engineered to lack AQP4 expression (Iliff et al., 2012).



Fig. 6: Schematic outline of the glymphatic system

Waste products of cellular metabolism are swept into the paravenous space by convective fluxes of CSF and interstitial fluid. From there, they flow into lymphatic vessels and finally return to the general circulation. Figure modified from Nedergaard, 2013.

There is accumulating evidence that the glymphatic transport capacity and with it the clearance of toxic metabolites declines significantly with aging (Kress et al., 2014) and a

number of pathologies, including stroke (Gaberel et al., 2014), diabetes (Jiang et al., 2017), and Alzheimer's disease (Peng et al., 2016). Moreover, glymphatic activity was shown to peak during sleep (Xie et al., 2013) and be dependent to a certain degree on the position of the sleeper (Lee et al., 2015).

Finally, astrocytes are essential to another type of waste-removal process in the CNS, namely the antioxidative system. The energy metabolism of neurons is entirely reliant on oxidative phosphorylation and thus generates a huge amount of reactive oxygen species (ROS) (Bélanger et al., 2011). The two major components of the CNS antioxidative system are ascorbic acid and glutathione, with the latter occurring at significantly higher levels in astroglia when compared to neurons (Makar et al., 1994; Huang and Philbert, 1995). These findings are borne out by a number of experiments showing that neurons can better withstand stress from ROS when co-cultured with glial cells, as neuronal synthesis of glutathione is dependent on the external supply of cysteine furnished by astrocytes (Langeveld et al., 1995; Desagher et al., 1996; Lucius and Sievers, 1996; Dringen et al., 1999; Tanaka et al., 1999; Chen et al., 2001; Fujita et al., 2009).

Similarly, neurons rely on the support of astrocytes in their capacity to eliminate ROS using the ascorbic acid system. Mediated by the increased presence of glutamate, neuronal activity triggers the astroglial release of ascorbic acid (Wilson et al., 2000), which is then taken up by neurons and oxidized to dehydroascorbic acid in the process of scavenging ROS. The oxidized molecule is then again released into the extracellular space to be taken up and reduced by astrocytes, starting the cycle anew (Covarrubias-Pinto et al., 2015).

1.4.2.1.3 Transmitter Homeostasis

Consistent with their function as the homeostatic cell type of the CNS, astrocytes are crucially involved in the regulation of neurotransmitter metabolism. Since the processes of neuronal firing and synaptic transmission are heavily dependent on the tight control of extracellular signaling molecule concentrations, the removal, inactivation, or metabolic conversion of these substances is of paramount importance for neurophysiology.

Glutamate acts as the major excitatory transmitter in the CNS. As such, its precise metabolic regulation is indispensable for preventing excitotoxicity, a phenomenon that has been

recognized as a component of many brain disorders (reviewed in Takahashi et al., 2015). Astrocytes can influence CNS glutamate levels in a variety of ways, one of them being the uptake of excess glutamate from the synaptic cleft to keep concentrations from rising disproportionally, even during periods of intense synaptic activity. In this, they mainly rely on the above-mentioned transporters GLAST and GLT-1, the importance of which can be appreciated when looking at the consequences of their absence. Loss of either one resulted in elevated extracellular glutamate levels, progressive paralysis, and excitotoxic neurodegeneration (Rothstein et al., 1996). Another study found that GLT-1 knockout in mice led to a 95% reduction in overall glutamate uptake and early death from spontaneous seizures (Tanaka et al., 1997). Interestingly, GLAST-deficient mice were not prone to spontaneous seizures like their GLT-1-deficient counterparts, although upon pharmacological initiation of seizures, their duration and severity were increased when compared to WT animals (Watanabe et al., 1999). This might be interpreted as a functional correlate of the heterogeneity in astroglial transporter localization discussed above.

Once taken up into the astrocyte, glutamate is converted to glutamine by the mostly astrocyte-specific enzyme GS. Glutamine in turn is transferred back to neurons where it is converted to glutamate again via deamidation, thereby completing the well-established glutamate-glutamine cycle (Bak et al., 2006). At this point, the glutamate-glutamine cycle intersects with that of the major inhibitory transmitter of the CNS, GABA, as the latter is produced from glutamate via the enzyme glutamate decarboxylase in what has come to be known as the GABA-glutamine cycle (Walls et al., 2015). Like previously stated for glutamate, there is also a host of neuropsychiatric diseases that involve GABAergic dysfunction (reviewed in Wong et al., 2003).

Seeing how GS is central to the metabolism of both glutamate and GABA, it is hardly surprising that changes in its expression or activity are closely associated with various pathologies, e.g. epilepsy (Eid et al., 2004), schizophrenia (Steffek et al., 2008), or ischemic stroke (Lee et al., 2010). Prenatal excision of the GS gene in mice led to a progressive failure to feed, resulting in death due to hypoglycemia within three days after birth (He et al., 2010). In Müller cells, inhibition of GS led to a notable impairment of retinal response to light (Barnett et al., 2000).

Aside from 'recycling' glutamate, astrocytes are also its only *de novo* synthesizers in the CNS, as they alone express the necessary enzyme pyruvate carboxylase in sufficient quantities

(Shank et al., 1985). Furthermore, astroglia also constitutes an important element in the metabolism of other neurotransmitters, like adenosine or the group of monoamines (including norepinephrine, dopamine, and serotonin). Two of the essential enzymes in this regard, adenosine kinase (ADK) and monoamine oxidase B (MAO-B), respectively, are predominantly expressed in astrocytes (Studer et al., 2006; Levitt et al., 1982; Riederer et al., 1987; Saura et al., 1992; cf. Fig. 7 for an overview of astroglial involvement in neurotransmitter metabolism).



Fig. 7: Astrocytes are crucial to the metabolism of various neurotransmitters Glutamate, GABA, adenosine, and monoamines are taken up by astrocytes for further processing. Glutamate is first converted to glutamine via GS and subsequenly shuttled back to neurons, where it is again converted to either glutamate or GABA. The latter is mainly processed by astrocytes in the tricarboxylic acid cycle. Adenosine is converted to adenosine monophosphate (AMP) via astroglial ADK, while monoamines, such as noradrenaline (NA), are deaminated by MAO-A and MAO-B (mainly expressed in adult astrocytes). Figure from Verkhratsky and Nedergaard, 2018.

1.4.2.2 Regulation of Blood Flow

The idea that increase in brain activity is associated with local vasodilatation – a principle known as 'functional hyperemia' or 'neurovascular coupling' and the basis for modern functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI) – goes back to the late 19th century, when pioneers of neurophysiology like Angelo Mosso or Charles Smart Roy and Charles Scott

Sherrington made initial observations to that effect (Mosso, 1880; Roy and Sherrington, 1890). Neurons are directly involved in the coupling of neuronal activity with local circulation by releasing a number of vasoactive agents and neurotransmitters, such as nitric oxide (NO), prostaglandins, acetylcholine, etc. (reviewed in Attwell et al., 2010 or Cauli and Hamel, 2010). Yet, it is once again the astrocyte that has been given special attention regarding the control of cerebral blood flow.

The most prominent hypothesis proposed in this context claims that glutamate released by neuronal activity acts on astroglial metabotropic glutamate receptors (mGluRs) to trigger an increase in astrocytic Ca²⁺, which in turn initiates the production and release of different vasoactive substances. However, while several groups observed vasodilatation as the eventual outcome of this cascade (Zonta et al., 2003; Takano et al., 2006; Petzold et al., 2008; Schummers et al., 2008; Liu et al., 2011), rising Ca²⁺ concentrations led to vasoconstriction in another study (Mulligan and MacVicar, 2004).

And there are further problems to this theory: mGluR5, the glutamate receptor thought responsible for astrocytic Ca²⁺ increases, was actually found to be undetectable in rodents after postnatal week 3 (Sun et al., 2013), and its pharmacological blocking had no significant effect on the early hemodynamic response under physiological circumstances (Calcinaghi et al., 2011). Moreover, mice genetically manipulated to lack the inositol 1,4,5-triphosphate type-2 receptor (IP3R2), a crucial component of astrocytic Ca²⁺ release from intracellular stores, displayed intact stimulus-induced vasodilatation in three similarly conceived studies (Takata et al., 2013). Two of these studies also observed that astroglial Ca²⁺ increases did not seem to precede the relevant hemodynamic changes, calling into question the causality and timing of these events (Nizar et al., 2013; Bonder and McCarthy, 2014). Other groups, however, have found intracellular Ca²⁺ release in astrocytes to take place well before local vasodilatation (Lind et al., 2013; Otsu et al., 2015). Irrespective of the controversial involvement of astrocytic Ca²⁺ dynamics in neurovascular coupling, they do appear to play a role in the control of tonic local brain blood flow (Rosenegger et al., 2015) and pressure-evoked vasomotor tone (Kim et al., 2015).

An alternative explanation of functional hyperemia seeks to associate vasodilatation with the release of K⁺ from astrocyte endfeet (Paulson and Newman, 1987; Filosa et al., 2006). The signal initiated by ionic influx through K⁺ channels on capillary endothelial cells is then thought

to be communicated to upstream arterioles, propagating rapid hyperpolarization along the vasculature (Longden et al., 2017). However, this mechanism has also been called into question, when neurovascular coupling was found to be unaffected in Kir4.1 knockout mice (Metea et al., 2007).

A somewhat unifying perspective is offered by another group, reporting that astrocytes influence local blood flow mainly on the capillary level, whereas arteriole vasomotor tone depends mostly on NO generation by interneurons. And while increases in astrocytic Ca²⁺ levels were indeed observed to be essential to this process, they occur by entry through ATP-gated channels rather than by release from intracellular stores (Mishra et al., 2016).

1.4.2.3 Energy Metabolism

Over two decades ago, a hypothesis was formulated that sees astrocytes as instrumental in linking neuronal activity to CNS glucose uptake. The mechanism became known as the 'astrocyte-neuron lactate shuttle' (ANLS), and its core idea is that neuronal activity triggers glucose metabolism in astroglia, where glucose is glycolytically catabolized to pyruvate and converted to lactate, which is then released and taken up by neurons to fuel oxidative phosphorylation (Pellerin and Magistretti, 1994). The concept is made plausible by an apparent mismatch between cell-type specific energy expenditure, which is heavily dominated by neuronal signaling (Attwell and Laughlin, 2001), and glucose uptake, which is about equal for astrocytes and neurons at rest and even favors astroglia during periods of activity (Chuquet et al., 2010).

However, the actual *in vivo* reality of the ANLS is far from certain. On the one hand, a number of observations have been made over the years that support the notion of astrocytes providing neurons with lactate to metabolize during bouts of synaptic activity, like the identification of two mechanisms for astrocytic lactate release triggered by extracellular K⁺ increases (Sotelo-Hitschfeld et al., 2015) and dips in Ca²⁺ levels (Karagiannis et al., 2016), respectively, or the description of a dedicated lactate oxidation complex in the mitochondria of neurons (Hashimoto et al., 2008). Moreover, there is evidence that electric stimulation of cerebellar Purkinje cells directly correlates with rising extracellular lactate levels (Caeser et al., 2008) and that synaptic function can be sustained in hippocampal slices by lactate as the sole energy substrate (Schurr et al., 1988; Izumi et al., 1997). On the other hand, the claim that glycolysis is confined to astrocytes (Kasischke et al., 2004) was countered by studies observing neuronal enrichment of glycolytic enzymes and pyruvate, that stemmed from glucose originally taken up by neurons (Patel et al., 2014; Lundgaard et al., 2015). To complicate matters even further, there is evidence that up to 60% of activity associated lactate increase actually derive directly from the bloodstream (Boumezbeur et al., 2010), which might be taken up and subsequently released by perivascular astrocytes (Gandhi et al., 2009).

Another distinguishing feature of astroglia in CNS energy metabolism is its possession of glycogen granules, recognized almost a century ago (Holmes and Holmes, 1926). Except for small neuronal sub-populations, glycogen storage appears to be an exclusively astrocytic property (Phelps, 1972; Koizumi, 1974; Brown, 2004). Glial glycolysis was found to be regulated by noradrenaline, vasoactive intestinal polypeptide (Magistretti et al., 1981), and adenosine (Magistretti et al., 1986). Experimental disruption of the glycolytic cascade in astrocytes led to action potential degradation in the mouse optic nerve (Wender et al., 2000; Brown et al., 2005) and impairment of memory consolidation in young chicks (Gibbs et al., 2006) and mice (Suzuki et al., 2011). Interestingly, mild hypoxic preconditioning causes glycogen levels to rise, thus establishing a protective reserve against subsequent hypoxic-ischemic injury (Brucklacher et al., 2002; Herzog et al., 2008; Canada et al., 2011).

1.4.2.4 Regulation of Synaptic Connectivity and Transmission

Once more belying their reputation as the passive, merely supportive bystanders of the CNS, astrocytes are known to fulfill a variety of functions with regard to synaptic development and signaling. Evidence for the intricate interplay between neurons and astrocytes in signaling events has accumulated over time and eventually led to the concept of the tripartite synapse, comprising the presynaptic terminal, the postsynaptic compartment, and the surrounding astroglia. Interestingly, astrocytic coverage of synapses varies significantly between different brain areas (Verkhratsky and Nedergaard, 2018), hinting at regional diversity in synaptic transmission and regulation.

1.4.2.4.1 Synaptogenesis and Maintenance of Synaptic Coverage

Although the lifelong emergence, remodeling, and elimination of synapses throughout the CNS is the foundation of neuroplasticity and lies at the heart of the organism's capacity for learning and memory, it is the developing brain, in particular, that displays an inimitable capacity to generate new synapses. To find their way and make the right connections, growing axons rely on astrocyte-derived guidance molecules, such as proteoglycans or tenascin C (Powell and Geller, 1999). Cultured in the absence of glia, retinal ganglion cells exhibited drastically reduced synaptic activity, both in frequency and amplitude, and their rate of transmission failure was vastly increased (Pfrieger and Barres, 1997). Thrombospondins were identified as one class of molecules immature astrocytes secrete to facilitate presynaptic maturation in the developing CNS (Christopherson et al., 2005). And although mature astrocytes do not normally express thrombospondins at any significant level, a STAT3-mediated upregulation of thrombospondin 1 was observed following motor neuron injury (Tyzack et al., 2014).

An important role in astrocyte-related synaptic maturation is also played by cholesterol (Mauch et al., 2001). Mice deficient for certain regulatory elements in astrocytic cholesterol metabolism exhibited increased numbers of immature synapses as well as motor and behavioral defects (Ferris et al., 2017; Van Deijk et al., 2017). Another part of the astrocyte lipid metabolism, FABP7, was shown to be critical for excitatory transmission in the medial prefrontal cortex. Knockout mice displayed significantly impaired synaptic formation and maturation, both of which could be partially rescued by transplantation of WT astroglia (Ebrahimi et al., 2016).

The protein pair of Hevin and Secreted protein acidic and rich in cysteine (SPARC) was found by another study to be expressed by astrocytes of the superior colliculus, the synaptic target of retinal ganglion cells, with Hevin promoting and SPARC inhibiting synaptogenesis (Kucukdereli et al., 2011). Recently, astroglial glypicans 4 and 6 were identified as yet another group of molecules involved in synaptic maturation, more specifically the formation of the postsynaptic compartment, thus complementing the effect of thrombospondins (Allen et al., 2012). Intriguingly, the expression of these synaptogenic factors seems to be subject to tremendous regional heterogeneity, which has direct consequences for the synaptogenic potential of various astrocyte subpopulations (Buosi et al., 2018). Furthermore, synaptic density in different brain regions is dynamically regulated by astrocytic ensheathment. For instance, formation of dendritic protrusions and subsequent maturation into functional spines was observed to be dependent on astrocytic motility and astroglia-toneuron signaling in the hippocampus (Nishida and Okabe, 2007). Similarly, the degree to which BG covered the spines of Purkinje cells proved to be directly correlated with the number of functional synapses in the cerebellum (Lippman Bell et al., 2010).

To ensure proper development of the CNS, some incorrectly formed or otherwise unwanted synapses have to be eliminated, a process commonly referred to as 'synaptic pruning'. Synaptic terminals that are meant to be removed are labeled by astrocytes with the complement factor C1q, a tag that is subsequently recognized by microglia and induces selective phagocytosis (Fig. 8). Mice deficient in C1q or its downstream target C3 exhibit excessive synaptic connectivity and epileptiform activity (Stevens et al., 2007; Chu et al., 2010), although knockout of C3 was also associated with an attenuation of age-related hippocampal decline (Shi et al., 2015).



Fig. 8: Synapse formation, maturation, and elimination are controlled by astroglia

(A) Thrombospondins and Hevin are secreted by astrocytes to structurally induce synapse formation. Thrombospondins accomplish this via interaction with the neuronal calcium channel subunit $a2\delta-1$. Hevin, on the other hand, contributes to synapse formation by bridging the neuronal receptors Neurexin-1a (Nrxn1a) and Neuroligin-1 (NL1).

(B) Functional synapse formation is induced by astroglial Glypican 4 (and 6), which binds to the presynaptic receptor protein tyrosine phosphatase delta (RPTP δ), leading to the release and postsynaptic binding of neuronal pentraxin 1 (NP1).

(C) Astrocytes contribute to the elimination of unwanted synaptic connections by two different ways: either through direct phagocytosis via the MEGF10 and MERTK pathways or by release of TGF- β , which induces neuronal complement protein C1q expression and subsequent recruitment of complement receptor (CR)-expressing microglia. Figure modified from Allen and Eroglu, 2017.

Furthermore, the above-mentioned SPARC has been found to trigger a cell-autonomous program of synapse elimination in cholinergic neurons at a certain time during normal development (Lopéz-Murcia, 2015). A recent study demonstrated that the IP3R2-dependent release of astrocytic ATP is necessary to induce the physiological elimination of the ventral posteromedial nucleus relay synapse, implicating purinergic signaling as another element of synaptic pruning (Yang et al., 2016). Finally, a mechanism of astrocytes actively engulfing

synapses independently of microglia has been identified, that plays a role in both the developing and the adult CNS (Chung et al., 2013).

1.4.2.4.2 The Tripartite Synapse

Aside from their contribution to the formation, maintenance, and elimination of synaptic connections, astrocytes are also directly involved in the processing of neuronal impulses. This close association of astroglial ensheathment and synaptic transmission underlies the notion of the tripartite synapse.

One hotly debated topic in this context is the secretion of neurotransmitters by astrocytes, commonly referred to as 'gliotransmission' (Hamilton and Attwell, 2010; Araque et al., 2014; Savtchouk and Volterra, 2018). While astrocytes have been shown to contain various neurotransmitters and to possess the necessary pathways for their exocytosis, the dynamics of their release are both slower and more diffuse when compared to neurons, as astroglia lacks any equivalent to presynaptic active zones where vesicular concentration might take place. Thus, the purpose of gliotransmission appears to consist in a more general modulation of neuronal activity rather than the specific interaction with individual synapses (Verkhratsky and Nedergaard, 2018).

Evidence supporting this view on glial release of neurotransmitters is abundant. Thus, astroglial glutamate secretion can result in inhibition (Araque et al., 1998; Liu et al., 2004) or potentiation (Kang et al., 1998; Jourdain et al., 2007) of inhibitory (IPSCs) and excitatory postsynaptic currents (EPSCs) in hippocampal neurons. Furthermore, glutamate-mediated increase in neuronal excitability (Bezzi et al., 1998), modulation of long-term potentiation (LTP) or depression (Han et al., 2012; Min and Nevian, 2012), and generation of slow inward currents (Angulo et al., 2004; Kang et al., 2005; Shigetomi et al., 2008; Chen et al., 2012, among many others) have been observed.

Similar data exist for astrocyte-derived ATP/adenosine and its manifold effects on synaptic transmission, which include suppression (Pascual et al., 2005; Martín et al., 2007) or potentiation (Gordon et al., 2005) of excitatory postsynaptic currents, increased neuronal excitability (Lee et al., 2013), and modulation of LTP (Pascual et al., 2005; Lee et al., 2013).

Sporadic reports also exist for astroglia-released GABA (Kozlov et al., 2006; Lee et al., 2010) and Tumor necrosis factor α (TNF α) (Stellwagen and Malenka, 2006; Kronschläger et al., 2016).

As mentioned before, the regulation of neurotransmitter concentrations in the synaptic cleft is one of the major functions fulfilled by astrocytes. Emphasizing the importance of this task are a number of studies that examined the effect of astroglial glutamate buffering on synaptic transmission. It was found to reduce both the amplitude and the duration of N-methyl-Daspartate (NMDA) receptor-mediated EPSCs in hippocampal (Mennerick and Zorumski, 1994; Asztely et al., 1997; Diamond, 2001; Arnth-Jensen et al., 2002) and cerebellar (Overstreet et al., 1999) neurons. In a similar fashion, α -amino-3-hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoxazolepropionic acid (AMPA) receptor-mediated EPSCs in synapses located in the cerebellum (Takahashi et al., 1996; Overstreet et al., 1999) and in the auditory nerve (Otis et al., 1996) were observed to be shortened by astrocytic glutamate buffering. Interestingly, the kinetics of glial transmitter uptake seem to be in turn modulated by neuronal activity, as revealed by a short-term suppression of glutamate buffering following bursts of action potentials in the mouse cortex (Armbruster et al., 2016).

The role of astrocytic GABA transporters in the regulation of neurotransmitter concentrations has also been examined in some detail. In the hippocampus, tonic GABAergic transmission was found to be modulated by astroglial expression of the GABA transporter type 3 (GAT-3) (Kersanté et al., 2013). Thalamic astrocytes, known to express both GAT-1 and GAT-3 (De Biasi et al., 1998), affect the kinetics of GABA_B receptor-mediated postsynaptic currents in two different ways: the influence of GAT-1 is most notable during the peak of IPSCs, while GAT-3 mainly prevents transmitter spillover (Beenhakker and Huguenard, 2010). The latter, i.e. the spatial isolation and maintenance of specificity in signaling events, is another general task fulfilled by astroglia in the context of the tripartite synapse. Thus, transgenic mice deficient for GLAST exhibited prolonged EPSCs and indications of significant glutamate spillover in cerebellar parallel fiber synapses compared to WT animals (Marcaggi et al., 2003). In another instance of astrocyte heterogeneity on a functional level, the degree to which neurotransmitter spillover is 'allowed' varies markedly between different regions of the CNS (Verkhratsky and Nedergaard, 2018).

Finally, perisynaptic coverage by astroglia and consequently the specifics of transmission regulation are far from static. Morphological plasticity of astrocytes in reaction to various

stimuli has been described *in vitro* (Vardjan et al., 2014), *in situ* (Oliet et al., 2001), and *in vivo* (lino et al., 2001). Its induction seems to be activity-dependent, as suggested by an increase in perisynaptic coverage in the barrel cortex following prolonged whisker stimulation (Genoud et al., 2006) or by the enhanced motility of hippocampal astrocyte processes in response to LTP (Perez-Alvarez et al., 2014). Along the same lines, astroglial coverage of synapses was found to decrease during sleep (Bellesi et al., 2015).

1.4.3 Functional Differences between Fibrous and Protoplasmic Astrocytes

Now that an overview of the various roles fulfilled by astroglial cells in the CNS has been given, the question of differences in function underlying the morphological and biochemical diversity of GM and WM astrocytes arises. However, an answer remains largely elusive at this time, and despite some progress in this direction over the last couple of decades, the data available is still relatively scarce. The fact that two reviews explicitly dealing with the topic disagree on a major point, with one suggesting that "most findings implicate a substantially lower glutamate metabolism in WM" (Köhler et al., 2021) and the other presuming a "more effective glutamate clearance in white matter" (Lundgaard et al., 2014), may be seen as symptomatic of this situation.

As it is, the difference in micro-anatomical environment between protoplasmic and fibrous astroglia makes a corresponding difference on a metabolic level seem likely. GM astrocytes are directly involved in synaptic transmission through axonal ensheathment, and glutamatergic signaling is terminated by (re-)uptake into astrocytic processes. This circumstance forms the basis for the concept of the tripartite synapse, as detailed above. In contrast to this, fibrous astrocytes extend their processes along the axon tracts pervading the WM and can make direct contact only at the nodes of Ranvier or at unmyelinated axons (Köhler et al., 2021). Vesicular release of glutamate takes place at discrete sites along the axonal surface, and while the individual quantities of transmitter are much smaller than at GM synapses, the cumulative amount of glutamate released from the axons of longer projection neurons can represent a significant metabolic burden (Kukley et al., 2007; Ziskin et al., 2007).

The data concerning the respective glutamate handling properties of protoplasmic and fibrous astroglia is indeed inconsistent. One study comparing glutamate dynamics in GM and WM areas of the mouse brain using a proteoliposome assay and tissue homogenates found that

transporter expression as well as glutamate uptake and enzymatic activity was significantly lower in WM astroglia when compared to its GM counterpart (Hassel et al., 2003). These observations were confirmed in acute brain slices by another group (Regan et al., 2007). A comparison of cultured astroglial cells from the cortex and corpus callosum, however, showed the exact opposite, namely higher GLT-1 and GLAST expression levels in WM glia, as well as a significantly higher glutamate uptake capacity and GS activity (Goursaud et al., 2009). One explanation for this apparent discrepancy might be the fact that astrocytic density in WM tends to be lower than in GM, which is taken into account in cultured cells but not when working with brain slices or tissue homogenates (Lundgaard et al., 2014). Finally, the overall glutamate concentration in WM tissue was found to be half that in GM (Hassel et al., 2003), the implications of which, again, are ambivalent (more efficient glutamate clearing vs. less need for glutamate uptake).

The crucial involvement of astrocytes in the energy metabolism of the CNS has been delineated earlier. There is some evidence of functional heterogeneity between protoplasmic and fibrous astrocytes in this regard, although many of the particulars are still unknown. In general, the overall rate of glucose consumption was measured to be consistently lower in WM areas of the brain (Sokoloff et al., 1977). It seems, moreover, that the share of glycolytic activity without subsequent entry into the tricarboxylic acid cycle in WM metabolism is significantly greater than in the case of GM tissue, which is characterized by a rather tight glycolytic-oxidative coupling (Morland et al., 2007). These differences might at least partially account for the variously observed vulnerability of WM tissue to ischemic conditions (Pantoni et al., 1996; Shannon et al., 2007). The amount of intracellular glycogen deposits has been described as another point of distinction between protoplasmic and fibrous astroglia (Brown and Ransom, 2007), although once more, different studies came to opposite conclusions, finding higher concentrations of glycogen in GM (Oe et al., 2016) and WM astrocytes (Kong et al., 2002), respectively.

In accordance with the previously mentioned higher rate of glucose utilization in GM areas of the brain, the capillary density has been found to significantly exceed that of WM tissue (Borowsky and Collins, 1989; Murugesan et al., 2012). Interestingly, aging-related capillary loss seems to be more pronounced in the corpus callosum than in the cortex (Murugesan et al., 2012). Astroglia is an integral part of the neurovascular interface at the blood-brain barrier

(BBB), where one of its major tasks is the regulation of fluid homeostasis, as detailed earlier. When subjected to inflammatory or ischemic conditions, loss of perivascular AQP4 has been observed in GM astrocytes, which is usually interpreted as a protective mechanism to mitigate tissue damage through excessive swelling (Frydenlund et al., 2006; Steiner et al., 2012). However, a more recent comparison between GM and WM astroglia in postmortem brains of patients with focal ischemic stroke revealed an intriguing discrepancy: While protoplasmic astrocytes were again found to exhibit a reduction in perivascular AQP4 expression, fibrous astrocytes displayed a considerable increase in perivascular and plasmalemmal AQP4, resulting in parenchymal swelling of 40% in WM compared to a mere 9 % in GM tissue (Stokum et al., 2015). This observation may well constitute another reason for the sensitivity of WM areas to pathological challenges.

Mention has been made of the heterogeneity in connexin expression between protoplasmic and fibrous astrocytes, and how the former are reliant on coupling via Cx43 for the propagation of Ca^{2+} waves while a different mechanism is at play in the latter case. Another aspect of intercellular gap junction coupling especially relevant for WM astroglia is the panglial connection between astrocytes and oligodendrocytes. Here, astrocytic Cx30 and Cx43 are linked to oligodendroglial Cx32 and Cx47, respectively (Orthmann-Murphy et al., 2007; Maglione et al., 2010). The functional importance of this coupling for the maintenance of WM integrity becomes apparent on conditional deletion of the involved proteins. Both Cx30/Cx47 and Cx32/Cx43 double-deficient mice have been generated; they exhibit early onset myelin pathology with severe WM vacuolization, sensorimotor impairment, seizures and considerably shortened life-expectancy (Magnotti et al., 2011, Tress et al., 2012). These symptoms are reminiscent of Pelizaeus-Merzbacher-like disease 1, a leukodystrophy caused by a mutation in the Gja12 gene encoding for Cx47 (Orthmann-Murphy et al., 2007). It has been suggested that one of the main reasons for these alterations might be the lack of spatial K⁺ buffering capacity normally provided by astro-oligodendroglial gap junctions within the context of neurotransmission (Nagy and Rash, 2000).

While it is problematic to pinpoint a definite function of the astroglial protein GFAP, there is some evidence for its importance concerning the integrity of WM architecture. GFAP knockout mice, perhaps surprisingly, are viable, but they display a whole slew of abnormalities, including hydrocephalus, abnormal myelination with actively myelinating oligodendrocytes in adult animals, structurally and functionally impaired astrocytes, and pathological BBB changes (Liedtke et al., 1996). Moreover, glutamate metabolism was found to be significantly impaired in GFAP null mice (Hughes et al., 2004), which might be explained by the close cytoskeletal association between GFAP and the glutamate transporter GLAST (Sullivan et al., 2007). Taken together, these results suggest that astrocytes, and more particularly fibrous astrocytes, are indispensable for the normal development of oligodendrocytes and consequently the physiological process of axonal myelination.

1.5 The Role of Astroglia in CNS Pathologies: Friend or Foe?

As knowledge continues to accumulate, it becomes increasingly apparent that astrocytes are not only involved in a host of physiological processes but also figure prominently in various CNS pathologies. Their role in this context is usually referred to by the term 'reactive astrogliosis', which subsumes a multitude of molecular, cellular, and functional changes in astrocytes that take place in response to any internal or external insults to the integrity of the CNS. However, the details of this response can vary considerably depending on the location, time course, nature, and severity of the injury or disease – so much so that both detrimental and beneficial effects of astrocyte reactivity can often be observed side by side. This needs to be kept in mind when exploring potential therapeutic approaches involving astrocytes.

1.5.1 Hallmarks and Consequences of Astrocyte Reactivity

Despite its omnipresence in the literature of the field, reactive astrogliosis is actually not a very clearly defined concept. Rather than describing a single and distinct state, it should be thought of as a spectrum of potential alterations in astrocyte biology. The extent of these changes is determined by a variety of factors and ranges from slight cellular hypertrophy coupled with moderately upregulated expression of GFAP and other genes to severe astrogliosis with glial scar formation, heavily altered gene expression, loss of domain organization, and increased rate of proliferation (Fig. 9; Sofroniew and Vinters, 2010). The source of this proliferation was shown to be normally quiescent astrocytes that acquire stem cell properties under injury conditions (Buffo et al., 2008), with Shh signaling playing a central role in this context (Sirko et al., 2013). More specifically, selective proliferation of juxtavascular astrocytes could be identified as the mechanism behind the reactive increase in cell number

using two-photon microscopy (Bardehle et al., 2013). These juxtavascular astrocytes were recently found to exhibit drastic changes in their electrophysiological properties following traumatic brain injury when compared to their non-juxtavascular counterparts, alongside a pronounced downregulation of Kir4.1 (Götz et al., 2021). In focal pathologies, the degree of reactivity is inversely proportional to the distance from the lesion core (Sofroniew and Vinters, 2010).



Fig. 9: Schematic and IHC representations of reactive gliosis in different gradations The degree of reactive astrogliosis depends on the distance from the lesion site, as well as the severity and the type of lesion. Healthy astrocytes show almost no overlap in their individual domains and proliferate at a very low rate, if at all (a). Moderately reactive astroglia is defined by a more pronounced expression of GFAP and slightly more overlap between individual cellular domains combined with an increased but still very low rate of proliferation (c). Finally, sites of severe astrogliosis display very strong GFAP expression, a marked increase in astrocyte proliferation, and a disruption of individual domains (c). Scale bar in surveys = $25 \mu m$, details = $10 \mu m$. Figure modified from Sofroniew and Vinters, 2010.

Recent data shows that the composition and amount of proliferation among the various cell types involved in reactive gliosis is markedly different when comparing cortical GM with WM after stab wound lesion. Moreover, if the WM is included in the area of injury, astrocytes are significantly more prominent in the GM lesion site than in a GM only stab wound paradigm, suggesting a distinct assortment of cytokines and other signaling proteins depending on injury location (Mattugini et al., 2018).

Originally, reactive astrogliosis and glial scar formation in particular were considered to have mostly negative effects on disease outcome. The processes involved were found to inhibit axonal regeneration by astrocytic secretion of different molecules, most notably of the proteoglycan class (Rudge and Silver, 1990; McKeon et al., 1991).

Furthermore, electrophysiological approaches to astrocyte reactivity revealed a disruption of the glutamate-glutamine cycle in the mouse hippocampus, leading to deficits in neuronal

inhibition and a general hyperexcitability at the lesion site (Ortinski et al., 2010). In a series of papers, transgenic inactivation of the transcriptional regulator Nuclear factor kappa-lightchain-enhancer of activated B cells (NF-κB) in astrocytes, which is known to be highly active in the wake of trauma or disease, showed a number of similar results that pointed towards a deleterious component of astrocyte reactivity: reduction of inflammation and improved functional recovery after spinal cord injury (SCI) (Brambilla et al., 2005), increased axonal sparing and sprouting following SCI (Brambilla et al., 2009a), reduced inflammation and better functional outcome in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (EAE) (Brambilla et al., 2009b), and improved survival of retinal neurons after ischemic insult (Dvoriantchikova et al., 2009).

At the same time, however, there is a wealth of evidence for the positive effects of reactive astroglia in CNS pathologies. Genetically targeted ablation of forebrain astrocytes adjacent to a stab wound injury led to a 25-fold increase in leukocyte infiltration, failure of BBB repair, and substantial neuronal degeneration. The latter could be attenuated by chronic glutamate receptor blockade, suggesting a role for reactive astrocytes in the prevention of glutamate excitotoxicity (Bush et al., 1999). Similarly conceived experiments by the same group, examining the consequences of astrocyte ablation in rodent SCI (Faulkner et al., 2004), EAE (Voskuhl et al., 2009), and traumatic brain injury (Myer et al., 2006) confirmed these observations.

Along the same lines, genetic disruption of STAT3 signaling – a key regulator of reactive gliosis – after SCI resulted in widespread infiltration of inflammatory cells and persisting motor deficits (Okada et al., 2006). Recently, and contrary to a number of earlier observations, glial scar formation was found to aid axon regeneration after SCI rather than hindering it (Anderson et al., 2016).

Mice deficient in both GFAP and vimentin, two major intermediate proteins associated with the reactive phenotype, showed significantly worse outcomes after brain ischemia, at least partly due to a marked decrease in glutamate transport capacity (Li et al., 2008). Paradoxically, the same experimental paradigm (i.e. GFAP and vimentin knockout) actually improved functional recovery after SCI (Menet et al., 2003). An explanation for this apparent contradiction – besides the different mechanisms of CNS insult – might be the time points at which the studies made their respective observations: one evaluated the outcome after seven

days (Li et al., 2008), whereas the other waited more than twice as long before looking at the results (Menet et al., 2003), so the effects of reactive astrogliosis might be more favorable on a subacute than on a chronic timescale.

A recent transcriptomic approach yielded further insights into the disparate effects reactive astrocytes tend to have on disease outcome: cells induced by ischemia exhibited very distinct expression profiles from those generated through neuroinflammation (Zamanian et al., 2012). The latter were shown to be induced by microglia-secreted cytokines, which lead to them acquiring a detrimental phenotype (Liddelow et al., 2017), whereas ischemic conditions seem to trigger a more beneficial, neurotrophic change in reactive astroglia (Liddelow and Barres, 2017). In another instance of glial diversity, the vulnerability of protoplasmic astrocytes to ischemic conditions seems to differ from that of their fibrous counterparts, although the two relevant studies in this context came to opposite conclusions (Lukaszevicz et al., 2002; Shannon et al., 2007).

1.5.2 Astrocytic Involvement in CNS Disorders

While some form of astrocyte reactivity is present in virtually every CNS pathology, the specifics of this association can vary significantly between different kinds of disorders. A short overview of some diseases where astroglia has been implicated as part of the pathogenesis might serve as an illustration.

Huntington's disease (HD) is a progressive brain disorder that is characterized by uncontrolled movements and cognitive decline. Its molecular cause is a polyglutamine expansion in the huntingtin protein, which leads to dysfunction and eventual death of striatal and cortical neurons (Khakh and Sofroniew, 2015). Several studies have proposed disruptions in glial glutamate buffering – caused by intracellular accumulation of the mutant protein and subsequent downregulation of GLT-1 expression – as an underlying disease mechanism (Liévens et al. 2001; Behrens et al., 2002; Shin et al., 2005; Bradford et al., 2009). In a recent paper, decreased expression of astrocytic Kir4.1 was suggested as another factor contributing to neuronal hyperexcitability in HD (Tong et al., 2014). Intriguingly, a marked increase in Cx43 expression of astrocytic spatial buffering as a countermeasure against glutamate excitotoxicity (Vis et al., 1998). This ambivalent role of astroglia in HD is emphasized by another study, in

which the engraftment of glial progenitors with mutant huntingtin imparted a disease phenotype to WT mice, whereas striatal transplantation of healthy glia rescued some pathological aspects in transgenic HD animals (Benraiss et al., 2016).

Similar to HD, amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS) is another CNS disorder with very limited and strictly symptomatic treatment options available. As a neurodegenerative disease, it is characterized by the loss of corticospinal and spinal motor neurons, which leads to progressive failure of the neuromuscular system (Xu et al., 2016). The role of astrocytes in the pathogenesis of ALS appears to be twofold since both loss of neuroprotective functions and gain of neurotoxic properties have been described. As in the case of HD, tissue of ALS patients displayed evidence of disrupted astroglial glutamate buffering associated with decreased GLT-1 expression (Rothstein et al., 1992; Fray et al., 1998; Howland et al., 2002). In rodent models of ALS, disease progression could be slowed by administration of the beta-lactam antibiotic ceftriaxone (Rothstein et al., 2005) and transplantation of healthy astrocyte progenitors (Lepore et al., 2008), both at least partly due to a modulation of glutamate transporter expression.

Approximately one in five cases of familial ALS exhibits missense mutations in the gene encoding Superoxide dismutase 1 (SOD1) (Rowland and Shneider, 2001). In animal models replicating SOD1 mutations in astrocytes, the genetically altered cells proved toxic for motor neurons (Di Giorgio et al., 2007, Marchetto et al., 2008), whereas spinal GABAergic neurons or interneurons were not affected (Nagai et al., 2007). Deletion of the mutant gene slowed disease progression significantly (Yamanaka et al., 2008; Wang et al., 2011). Different mechanisms underlying this astrocyte-induced neurotoxicity have been proposed: astroglial Transforming growth factor β (TGF- β) signaling was shown to interfere with neuroprotective properties of microglia and T cells, so that expression levels of TGF- β negatively correlated with the animals' lifespan (Endo et al., 2015). Another group observed astrocyte-mediated reduction of MHCI molecules on neurons, which made them more susceptible to cell death (Song et al., 2016). In both cases, disease progression could be slowed significantly by counteracting these processes, either by inhibition of TGF- β signaling (Endo et al., 2015) or by overexpression of a MHCI molecule (Song et al., 2016).

Alzheimer's disease (AD), the most prevalent cause of dementia and arguably the most societally impactful neurodegenerative disease, is characterized by marked deficiencies in

various cognitive abilities, combined with alterations in mood and behavior. Its pathological hallmarks are the accumulation of intracellular neurofibrillary tangles and extracellular plaques, the latter consisting mostly of misfolded Amyloid β (A β) protein (Scheltens et al., 2016). Centered around these plaques, reactive astrocytes with internalized deposits of A β are encountered (Nagele et al., 2003), where the misfolded protein is degraded (Wyss-Coray et al., 2003; Koistinaho et al., 2004; Pihlaja et al., 2008). Although this clearance mechanism would seem to be beneficial towards stalling the progression of AD, there is also evidence to the contrary: in neuronal-astrocytic cocultures, astrocyte interaction with A β actually resulted in increased neurotoxicity (Malchiodi-Albedi et al., 2001; Paradisi et al., 2004). Activation of astroglial NF- κ B and subsequent release of C3 has been identified as an underlying mechanism (Lian et al., 2015), as has the A β -mediated decrease in astroglial TGF- β 1 expression (Diniz et al., 2017).

Another aspect of astrocytic involvement in AD is the widespread alteration in Ca²⁺ signaling dynamics. Multiphoton fluorescence lifetime imaging microscopy revealed a general elevation of resting Ca²⁺ in astrocyte networks, independent of proximity to Aβ plaques (Kuchibhotla et al., 2009). Furthermore, increased frequencies of spontaneous Ca²⁺ increases and occasional intercellular Ca²⁺ waves were observed (Kuchibhotla et al., 2009), that were mediated by purinergic signaling (Delekate et al., 2014) and might contribute to vascular instability in AD (Takano et al., 2007). Finally, aberrantly high levels of GABA in AD-related reactive astroglia have been described independently by two different groups, leading to tonic inhibition in dentate granule cells and the impairment of memory and learning so characteristic for the disease. Interestingly, the deficits could be almost completely rescued by suppressing astrocytic GABA production or release, indicating a potential therapeutic avenue (Wu et al., 2014; Jo et al., 2014).

Besides neurodegenerative diseases, the role of astroglia in autoimmune inflammatory disorders has been investigated at some length. Most prominent among them is multiple sclerosis (MS), which is characterized by immune-mediated attacks leading to oligodendrocyte loss and demyelination. Reactive gliosis and glial scar formation are regularly encountered in (chronic) demyelinated lesions (Lundgaard et al., 2014), with MS-associated astrocytes exhibiting some distinctive features, such as multinucleation (Nishie et al., 2004),

emperipolesis of oligodendrocytes (Ghatak, 1992), and significantly altered protein expression (Holley et al., 2003).

Once again, our present picture of astroglial involvement in the pathogenesis of MS is ambivalent. Beneficial effects found in multiple studies include the support of oligodendrocytes in remyelination (Franklin et al., 1991; Talbott et al., 2005; Nash et al., 2011; Schulz et al., 2012), the clearance of obstructive myelin debris either directly (Lee et al., 1990) or through microglia recruitment (Skripuletz et al., 2013), and the control of inflammationpromoting immune cells (Voskuhl et al., 2009; Wang et al., 2013). On the other hand, there are reports of astroglial inhibition of remyelination (Hammond et al., 2014), astrocytesecreted hyaluronan preventing the maturation of oligodendrocyte progenitors (Back et al., 2005), and transgenic suppression of reactive astrogliosis improving outcome in EAE (Brambilla et al., 2009b). As mentioned before, one explanation for this seeming paradox may be the essential time-dependency of the many processes involved (Iwama et al., 2011).

Recent observations have identified environmental factors (Wheeler et al., 2019) and aspects of the gut microbiome (Rothhammer et al., 2018) as modifiers of astrocyte activity in MS pathology. Intriguingly, the astrocyte-specific potassium channel Kir4.1 has been implicated as a direct immune target in a subgroup of MS patients (Srivastava et al., 2012). This purported mechanism somewhat resembles the pathogenetic basic of neuromyelitis optica, another autoinflammatory disease once considered a rare variant of MS. In that case, specific autoantibodies against the water channel AQP4 on astrocytic endfeet, which is part of the same dystroglycan protein complex as Kir4.1, have been identified as the underlying cause of inflammation (Lennon et al., 2004; Lennon et al., 2005).

1.5.3 Therapeutic Potential

With our understanding of both astrocyte physiology and pathology continuing to deepen, potential therapeutic applications of this new-found knowledge become increasingly conceivable. Tools like inducible knockout mice, that allow for precisely timed gene deletion in glial cells (Mori et al., 2006), or adeno-associated virus transduction (Foust et al., 2009) using astrocyte-specific promoters (Xie et al., 2010) can be employed to affect a large number of cells *in vivo* and examine the effects of direct genetic manipulation. However, due to the

multifaceted nature of reactive gliosis and its comprising both neuroprotective and neurotoxic aspects, any potential intervention must take into account the complexity of the situation.

Preventing astrocyte reactivity and glial scar formation has been attempted by various groups with a view to improving outcome in CNS pathologies. As already touched on above, the results have been mixed: on the one hand, inhibition of gliosis-associated pathways like NFκB (Brambilla et al., 2005; Brambilla et al., 2009a; Brambilla et al., 2009b; Dvoriantchikova et al., 2009) or JAK/STAT (Ceyzériat et al., 2018) showed positive effects in different disease paradigms. Similarly, astrocyte-specific deletion of Sox2, a TF necessary for injury-induced activation of cortical astrocytes, was found to promote functional recovery after traumatic brain injury (Chen et al., 2019).

On the other hand, counteracting glial scar formation by deletion of STAT3 (Okada et al., 2006; Herrmann et al., 2008) or overexpression of purinergic signaling in astrocytes (Shinozaki et al., 2017) was associated with significantly worse outcomes. Interestingly, a recent study obtained promising results in a Parkinson's Disease model by specifically blocking the microglia-induced conversion of astrocytes to a neurotoxic phenotype (Yun et al., 2018).

Another potentially therapeutic approach is the transplantation of healthy glial progenitor cells. A number of studies have shown that engraftment of immature astrocytes and glial-restricted precursor cells can inhibit excessive scar formation and promote axonal regeneration and functional recovery after injury both in the rodent cortex (Smith et al., 1986; Wunderlich et al., 1994) and spinal cord (Cao et al., 2005). Olig2-positive progenitors derived from human embryonic stem cells were shown to differentiate into a neuroprotective type of astroglia upon transplantation into rat brains subjected to ischemic conditions (Jiang et al., 2013). As mentioned above, similar observations have been made in mice with lipid metabolism deficiencies (Ebrahimi et al., 2016) and in rodent models of ALS (Lepore et al., 2008) and HD (Benraiss et al., 2016).

At this point, there is *in vivo* evidence that transplanted astrocytes can survive for extended periods of time and functionally integrate into existing circuits of the host brain (Zhang et al., 2016). The experimental transplantation of human glial progenitor cells into the adult mouse forebrain has recently yielded some very intriguing results: the xenografts integrated into the recipient CNS, even forming gap junctions with host astrocytes, yet retained their unmistakable humanoid characteristics (size, morphology, etc.). Ca²⁺ signals were found to

propagate three times faster than in WT mice, with LTP and learning significantly enhanced (Han et al., 2013).

Finally, molecular reprogramming of astroglial cells into functional neurons has emerged as an elegant concept some 15 years ago. Pioneered by the lab of Magdalena Götz, its implications regarding neuronal repair are quite enticing. A multitude of TFs like Pax6 (Heins et al., 2002), Olig2 (Buffo et al., 2005), Neurogenin-2 and Mash1 (Berninger et al., 2007), Dlx2 (Heinrich et al., 2011), Nanog, Oct4, or Sox2 (Corti et al., 2012; Niu et al., 2013) have since been identified *in vitro* and *in vivo* that allow for the generation of subtype specific neurons when overexpressed or antagonized (Fig. 10). Interestingly, adult reactive astrocytes have proven equally susceptible to reprogramming as postnatal astroglia (Heinrich et al., 2010), in accordance with their display of stem cell properties after injury (Buffo et al., 2008; Sirko et al., 2013).



Fig. 10: Diagram of two different approaches to in vivo reprogramming

(A) After viral transfection *in vitro* (e.g. with a doxycycline-inducible lentivirus (LV) carrying the neural conversion factors Ascl1, Brn2a, and Myt1l), the cells are transplanted into the mouse brain where reprogramming is activated *in vivo*.

(B) Alternatively, the viral delivery system (e.g. lentiviruses or retroviruses) carrying one or multiple neural conversion factors is directly injected into the murine organism. Subsequently, astrocytes within the brain can be reprogrammed into different cell types, depending on the combination of factors involved. Figure from Dametti et al., 2015.

A number of studies have looked at the potential of astrocyte-to-neuron reprogramming in concrete disease paradigms. Retroviral expression of the TF NeuroD1 in cortical astroglia of stab-injured or AD model mice led to the generation of functional glutamatergic neurons (Guo et al., 2014). Similarly, overexpression of Sox2 after SCI resulted in the conversion of reactive

astrocytes to neuroblasts and eventually synapse-forming neurons (Su et al., 2014). Following stroke, striatal astrocytes were found to activate a latent neurogenic program by downregulating Notch1 signaling. This effect could be reproduced by inhibiting Notch signaling even in the absence of stroke (Magnusson et al., 2014). Once again emphasizing the impact of regional heterogeneity on CNS physiology and pathology, Neurogenin-2-induced reprogramming of non-neuronal cells differed markedly between neocortex and striatum in respect to reprogramming efficacy and molecular phenotype of newly generated neurons. Moreover, both regions responded in distinct ways to ischemic insult (Grande et al., 2013).

1.6 Decoding Astrocyte Heterogeneity: The Omics Approach

Traditionally, astrocyte heterogeneity was mainly appreciated through CNS-wide comparison of morphological features and IHC labeling with different protein markers. An often-cited study in this context uses a combination of protein expression (GFAP, S100β, and transgenic hGFAP-GFP), astroglial density, and proliferation rate across various CNS regions to define distinct subpopulations of astrocytic cells (Emsley and Macklis, 2006). As already mentioned earlier, a similar approach was taken by another group who compared astroglial expression of GLT-1 and GLAST using transgenic mice (Regan et al., 2007). While studies like these do provide interesting examples of astrocyte diversity in the CNS, their scope necessarily remains rather limited.

With the arrival of next-generation sequencing and the refinement of cell-specific isolation methods in recent years, a number of studies have emerged that attempt a more general approach towards astrocyte characterization (Fig. 11). Although some of them treat astroglia as a homogenous population of cells, their differently placed emphases lead to interesting observations in their own right. An early transcriptome study of astrocytes, neurons, and oligodendrocytes used FACS to isolate cells from the mouse forebrain at various ages between P1 and P30. Astrocytes were found to be enriched in a number of metabolic and, most notably, phagocytic pathways, suggesting a role as professional phagocytes (Cahoy et al., 2008). Data from another group that looked specifically at FACS-isolated protoplasmic astroglia support this special status regarding metabolism (Lovatt et al., 2007). Later, these results were complemented by analogous data for human astroglia, revealing significant differences between the human and rodent transcriptome (Zhang et al., 2016). A similarly conceived study

looked at alternative splicing events in different CNS cell types (Zhang et al., 2014), and recently, the task of generating a cell type-specific and region-resolved brain proteome was undertaken (Sharma et al., 2015).

More interesting, perhaps, for the purposes of this thesis are analyses that focus on astroglial subpopulations and the molecular differences between them. One early combinatorial examination of microarray data from both *in vitro* and *in vivo* astrocyte samples isolated from various brain regions at different time points serves as an extensive confirmation of basic astroglial diversity (Bachoo et al., 2004). Similar observations were made by another microarray study comparing postnatal astrocytes from four different CNS locations. Interestingly, expression of NF1, a known tumor suppressor gene, was found to vary significantly depending on brain region, suggesting a molecular basis for the propensity of certain human CNS tumors to develop in specific locations (Yeh et al., 2009).

By relying on a combination of transcriptomic, proteomic, electrophysiological, and IHC approaches, a recent study observed marked diversity of striatal and hippocampal astrocytes and their respective functions in neural circuits (Chai et al., 2017). Using translating ribosome affinity purification (TRAP), a method developed previously that allows for cell-type-specific and ribosome-associated mRNA isolation without the need for tissue fixation or single-cell suspensions (Heiman et al., 2008; Doyle et al., 2008), another group showed that the transcriptomic profile of astrocytes from different regions of the adult mouse brain closely follows the dorsoventral axis. Furthermore, cocultures of glial cells and neurons from multiple CNS locations revealed that neurite growth and synaptic activity of neurons are selectively promoted by astrocytes from the same brain region (Morel et al., 2017).

Somewhat in contrast to these observations, a different study of the same year identified five distinct subpopulations of astrocytes present across six CNS regions on the basis of cell surface marker expression. Intriguingly, correlative subpopulations were found in rodent and human gliomas, corresponding with certain pathophysiological aspects like onset of seizures and tumor progression (John Lin et al., 2017). In an attempt to further delineate this diversity, the same group recently compared subpopulations between different brain regions and investigated astroglial expression of long non-coding RNAs, again finding associations with elements of pathophysiology in glioma and neurodegenerative disease (Cuevas-Diaz Duran et al., 2019).

Intra-cortical astrocyte heterogeneity has recently been investigated by two studies, uncovering significant morphological and molecular differences (Lanjakornsiripan et al., 2018; Morel et al., 2019). Intriguingly, these differences were found to be reflected on an electrophysiological level (Morel et al., 2019) and were lost upon disturbance of neuronal layer formation via conditional gene knockout, suggesting an essential role of neuron-astrocyte interaction for the development of astroglial identity (Lanjakornsiripan et al., 2018).

Currently, the refinement of single-cell sequencing techniques is leading to a handful of pioneering brain transcriptome studies being published. So far, these investigations have mainly focused on identifying numerous molecularly distinct subclasses of neural cells at hitherto unseen resolution (Zeisel et al., 2015; Darmanis et al., 2015), although some functional correlates of this newly uncovered heterogeneity have already emerged (Tasic et al., 2016). A recent collation of these and additional gene expression studies aimed at uncovering cell type specific 'signatures' and potential marker genes conserved across the different data sets (McKenzie et al., 2018).

Even though there have been a number of studies that performed transcriptomic and proteomic analyses across different brain regions and glial subpopulations, none of them compared the molecular signatures of protoplasmic and fibrous astrocytes. As it stands today, the historically oldest distinction among astroglial cells, first described as far back as 1890, has not been systematically investigated using next-generation sequencing methods.



Fig. 11: Different ways of cell type-specific RNA isolation for transcriptomic analysis Microdissection relies on morphological characteristics of a particular cell type to isolate it from its tissue of origin, either manually via scalpel (A) or by using a laser capture device (B). Both methods require a skilled and experienced researcher in order to obtain reliably pure yields. Other, more recent approaches, such as FACS and magnetic-activated cell sorting (MACS) or immunopanning, are based on the presence of specific cell surface markers. Cells of interest are isolated either by labeling with fluorescent antibodies/antibodies attached to magnetic beads (C) or by using antibodies immobilized on a solid surface (D). Methods like TRAP or RiboTag rely on genetic tagging for ribosome-associated mRNA isolation (E). Finally, single-cell sequencing has ermerged as an elegant and very powerful tool for high resolution RNA isolation in recent years (F). Figure modified from Dong et al., 2016.

1.7 Questions and Goal of Dissertation

Although the subject of astrocyte heterogeneity has seen increasing attention in recent years, it remains comparatively unexplored even today. Unlike in the case of neurons, where the existence of morphologically and functionally distinct subclasses is an established and well researched fact, the literature on astroglial subtypes is still rather sparse. One purpose of this introduction was to emphasize that examining the unique features of astrocytes from different brain regions is not only of academic interest but may have more practical applications as well, e.g. for the treatment of various CNS disorders or the promotion of cellular regeneration after injury or stroke.

This project takes as its object of investigation the two types of astroglia that were the first to be described as two separate entities over a century ago: protoplasmic and fibrous astrocytes (Andriezen, 1893). It aims to uncover their distinct transcriptomic signatures and, making use of the resulting data, gain a better understanding of functional differences between the two. To our knowledge, this study constitutes the first attempt to apply next-generation sequencing methods to specifically investigate astrocyte diversity in the cerebral GM and WM, as similar examinations have either focused on different cell types from whole brain homogenates or looked at astroglia from different brain regions without explicitly distinguishing between GM and WM areas.

In a first step, astroglial cells need to be isolated from cortical GM (for protoplasmic astrocytes) and WM tissue (for fibrous astrocytes). Two different methods will be employed for this purpose, the specific advantages of which will be discussed below. Immunocytochemistry (ICC) using various established astrocyte marker proteins will help us assess the overall purity of the sorted cells.

The cellular material yielded by the isolation procedure will then be processed for RNA Sequencing (RNA-Seq). To gain an initial overview of the resulting data, some general statistics including principal component analysis (PCA) and differential expression analysis will be performed. Here, we will look at the read counts of various astroglial and non-astroglial marker genes in our samples and also compare the expression values of numerous genes from literature associated with different levels of astrocyte maturity between our GM and WM data.

For a functional approach to our RNA-Seq data, a number of online resources will be used to screen for gene clusters and pathways enriched in the GM and WM samples. This way, we hope to shed some light on differences between protoplasmic and fibrous astrocytes that go beyond the merely morphological.

2. Materials and Methods

2.1. Materials

2.1.1 Equipment

Centrifuge 5424R	Eppendorf (Hamburg, D)
Centrifuge Mikro 22R	Hettich (Tuttlingen, D)
Centrifuge Heraeus Megafuge 8	Thermo Fisher Sc. (Waltham, MA, USA)
Cole-Parmer Stuart Rotator Disk	Thermo Fisher Sc. (Waltham, MA, USA)
Counting Chamber Neubauer improved	Brand (Wertheim, D)
Electrophoresis power supply LKB GPS 200/400	Pharmacia (not existent anymore)
Forceps	Fine Science Tools (Heidelberg, D)
Freezer (-20°C)	Liebherr (Bulle, CH)
Freezer (-20°C)	Bosch (Stuttgart, D)
Freezer (-80°C)	Thermo Fisher Sc. (Waltham, MA, USA)
Gel imaging system Chemi Doc XRS+	BIO-RAD (Hercules, CA, USA)
Gel system PerfectBlue	PEQLAB (Erlangen, D)
gentleMACS Octo Dissociater	Miltenyi Biotec (Bergisch Gladbach, D)
Ice machine	Scotsman (Vernon Hills, IL, USA)
Incubator Galaxy 170S	New Brunswick (Enfield, CT, USA)
Kryostat CM 3050	Leica (Wetzlar, D)
Kryostat CM 3050S	Leica (Wetzlar, D)
Laboratory balance ML 1602T	Mettler Toledo (Giessen, D)
Laboratory balance AT261 Delta Range	Mettler Toledo (Giessen, D)

Laboratory balance ABS 220-4	KERN (Balingen, D)
Laminar flow FlowSafe B-[MaxPro] ² -130 und -160	Berner (Elmshorn, D)
LightCycler Instrument 480 II	Roche (Basel, CH)
Light source HXP-120	Visitron Systems (Puchheim, D)
MACS MultiStand	Miltenyi Biotec (Bergisch Gladbach, D)
Magnetic stirrer MSH 300	Lab4you (Berlin, D)
Magnetic stirrer IKA COMBIMAG RET	IKA Jahnke und Kunkel (Staufen, D)
Magnetic stand	VWR (Radnor, PA, USA)
Microscope Axiovert 40 C	Zeiss (Oberkochen, D)
Microscope AxioObserver Z1	Zeiss (Oberkochen, D)
Microscope DFC 3000 G	Leica (Wetzlar, D)
Microscope Leica MZ6	Leica (Wetzlar, D)
Microscope LSM 710	Zeiss (Oberkochen, D)
Microscope SZX10	Olympus (Tokio, J)
Microwave	SEVERIN (Sundern, D)
Mouse cages	Tecniplast (Buguggiate, I)
NanoDrop 1000 Spectrophotometer	PEQLAB (Erlangen, D)
OctoMACS Separator	Miltenyi Biotec (Bergisch Gladbach, D)
Oven BD 115	Binder (Tuttlingen, D)
pH-meter pH720	WTW inoLab (Weilheim, D)
Pipette controller accu-jet pro	Brand (Wertheim, D)
Pipettes (2.5 µl, 10 µl, 20 µl, 100 µl, 200 µl, 1000 µl)	Eppendorf (Hamburg, D)

Pipettes (2 μl, 20 μl, 100 μl, 200 μl, 1000 μl)	Gilson (Middleton, WI, USA)
Pipette (10 μl)	VWR (Radnor, PA, USA)
Refrigerator	Bosch (Stuttgart, D)
Refrigerator	Liebherr (Bulle, CH)
Shaker IKA-Vibrax VXR	IKA Jahnke und Kunkel (Staufen, D)
Shaker SU 1020	sunLab (Mannheim, D)
Syringe 5 μl 75N	Hamilton (Reno, NV, USA)
Thermocycler T3000	Biometra (Göttingen, D)
Thermomixer compact	Eppendorf (Hamburg, D)
Thermomixer F1.5	Eppendorf (Hamburg, D)
Vibratome VT1000 S	Leica (Wetzlar, D)
Vortex-Genie 2	Bender & Hobein (Bruchsal, D)
Vortex Reax top	Heidolph (Schwabach, D)
Vortex SU 1900	sunLab (Mannheim, D)
Water bath GFL 1002	GFL (Burgwedel, D)
Water bath GFL 1083	GFL (Burgwedel, D)
Water bath Haake D1/L	Haake (Karlsruhe, D)
Water purification system Milli-Q Reference	Merck Millipore (Billerica, MA, USA)
2.1.2 Consumables	
Cell strainer 40 μm	Greiner Bio-One (Kremsmünster, A)

Coverslips

Eye and nose ointment Bepanthen

Filaments (Vicryl)	Ethicon (Norderstedt, D)
Filter tips Biosphere	Sarstedt (Nümbrecht, D)
Filter papers	Macherey-Nagel (Düren, D)
Gloves	Meditrade (Kiefersfelden, D)
Injection needles Sterican 26G	B. Braun (Melsungen, D)
MACS C Tubes	Miltenyi Biotec (Bergisch Gladbach, D)
MACS MS Columns	Miltenyi Biotec (Bergisch Gladbach, D)
MACS Pre-Separation Filters 70 µm	Miltenyi Biotec (Bergisch Gladbach, D)
MACS SmartStrainers 70 μm	Miltenyi Biotec (Bergisch Gladbach, D)
Microscope slides	Carl Roth (Karlsruhe, D)
Microscope slides Superfrost Plus	Thermo Fisher Sc. (Waltham, MA, USA)
Pasteur pipettes	Hirschmann (Eberstadt, D)
Parafilm	Peckiney Plastic P. (Chicago, IL, USA)
PCR plates (96-well)	Brand (Wertheim, D)
Reaction tubes (0.5 ml, 1.5 ml, 2 ml)	Carl Roth (Karlsruhe, D)
Reaction tubes safelock (1.5 ml, 2 ml)	Eppendorf (Hamburg, D)
Reaction tubes (15 ml, 50 ml)	Greiner Bio-One (Kremsmünster, A)
Serolog. pipettes Falcon/Costar (5 ml, 10 ml, 25 ml)	Corning (Corning, NY, USA)
Syringes Omnifix-F (1 ml)	B. Braun (Melsungen, D)
Transfer pipettes	Sarstedt (Nümbrecht, D)
Well plates (24)	Sarstedt (Nümbrecht, D)

2.1.3 Chemicals and Reagents

Aceton	Carl Roth (Karlsruhe, D)
Acetic acid	Carl Roth (Karlsruhe, D)
Acrylamid (30%)	BIO-RAD (Hercules, CA, USA)
Agarose	Serva (Heidelberg, D)
Aprotinin	Biomol (Hamburg, D)
Bovine serum albumin (BSA)	Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, USA)
Cycloheximide	Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, USA)
4',6-diamidino-2-phenylindole dilactate (DAPI)	Life Technologies (Carlsbad, CA, USA)
1,4-Dithiothreitol (DTT)	Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, USA)
dNTPs (2 mM, 10 mM)	Thermo Fisher Sc. (Waltham, MA, USA)
Ethanol (> 99,8%)	Carl Roth (Karlsruhe, D)
Ethanol (70%)	Carl Roth (Karlsruhe, D)
Ethidium bromide	Carl Roth (Karlsruhe, D)
Ethylenediamine-tetraacetic acid (EDTA)	Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, USA)
Ethylene glycol	Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, USA)
First strand buffer 5x	Thermo Fisher Sc. (Waltham, MA, USA)
Glycerol	Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, USA)
Glycine	Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, USA)
Goat serum	Life Technologies (Carlsbad, CA, USA)
Heparin sodium salt	Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, USA)
Hydrogen chloride (5 N)	Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, USA)
Isopropanol	Carl Roth (Karlsruhe, D)

Ketaminhydrochlorid (Ketavet, 100 mg/ml)	Pfizer (New York City, NY, USA)
Leupeptin	Biomol (Hamburg, D)
Magnesium chloride (MgCl ₂)	Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, USA)
Methanol	Merck (Darmstadt, D)
2-Mercaptoethanol	Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, USA)
Mounting solution (AquaPolymount)	Polysciences (Warrington, PA, USA)
NaCl solution (Saline, 0,9%)	B. Braun (Melsungen, D)
Normal goat serum (NGS)	Rockland (Philadelphia, PA, USA)
NP-40	Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, USA)
Paraformaldehyd (PFA)	Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, USA)
Pepstatin	Biomol (Hamburg, D)
Pefabloc	Biomol (Hamburg, D)
Monopotassium dihydrogen phosphate	Merck (Darmstadt, D)
NEBuffer 10x	N. England Biolabs (Ipswich, MA, USA)
Potassium chloride (KCl)	Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, USA)
Proteinase K	Carl Roth (Karlsruhe, D)
Random primers	Thermo Fisher Sc. (Waltham, MA, USA)
RNAse-free water	QIAGEN (Venlo, NL)
RNAse out	Thermo Fisher Sc. (Waltham, MA, USA)
RNasin Ribonuclease Inhibitor	Promega (Madison, WI, USA)
Sodium chloride	Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, USA)
Sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS)	Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, USA)

Sodium dihydrogen phosphate	Merck (Darmstadt, D)
di-Sodium hydrogen phosphate	Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, USA)
di-Sodium hydrogen phosphate dihydrate	Merck (Darmstadt, D)
Sodium hydroxide	Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, USA)
Sodium pyrophosphate	Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, USA)
Sucrose	Merck (Darmstadt, D)
Superscript IV	Thermo Fisher Sc. (Waltham, MA, USA)
Triton X-100	Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, USA)
TRISbase	Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, USA)
TRISHCI	Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, USA)
Tween 20	Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, USA)
Xylacinhydrochlorid (Rompun, 2 Vol%)	Bayer (Leverkusen, D)
Yeast extract	BD (Franklin Lakes, NJ, USA)

2.1.4 Buffers and Solutions

2.1.4.1 RiboTag Immunoprecipitation

Homogenization buffer (HB)

- 2 ml NP-40 (10%)
- 2 ml KCl 1 M
- 670 μl Tris 1.5 M, pH 7.4
- 240 μl MgCl₂ 1 M

Supplemented homogenization buffer (HB-S)

19 ml	HB (see above)
400 µl	Cycloheximide (5 mg/ml)
10 µg	Leupeptin
5 µg	Aprotinin
20 µg	Pepstatin
2 mg	Pefabloc
200 µl	Heparin sodium salt (100 mg/ml)
100 µl	RNAsin Ribonuclease Inhibitor
20 µl	DTT 1 M

High salt buffer

10.5 ml	RNAse-free water
6 ml	KCl 1 M
2 ml	NP-40 (10%)
660 µl	Tris 1.5 M, pH 7.4
240 µl	MgCl ₂ 1 M
400 µl	Cycloheximide (5 mg/ml)
10 µl	DTT 1 M

2.1.4.2 Tissue Preparation for Immunohistochemistry

Anesthesia solution

2.5 ml Saline
0.25 ml Rompun

Paraformaldehyd stock (PFA 20%)

- 134 g di-Sodium hydrogen phosphate dihydrate in 800 ml H₂Odd
- 400 g Paraformaldehyd
- ca. 10 ml Sodium hydroxide

pass through paper filters; ad 2 l H₂Odd; pH 7,4

<u>PFA (4%)</u>

- 100 ml PFA 20%
- 400 ml H₂Odd

Sucrose solution (30% (w/v)) for cryoprotection:

- 15 g Sucrose
- ad 50 ml PBS 1x

PO₄-buffer (10x; pH 7,2 - 7,4)

- 65 g Sodium dihydrogen phosphate
- 15 g Sodium hydroxide
- 2 ml HCl (5 N)
- ad 400 ml H₂Odd

Storing solution for free floating brain tissue sections

150 ml Glycer

150 ml Ethylene glycol

50 ml PO₄-buffer (10x)

150 ml H₂Odd

2.1.4.3 Immunohistochemistry/-cytochemistry

Phosphate buffer saline (PBS 10x)

58.75 g	di-Sodium hydrogen phosphate
10 g	Monopotassium dihydrogen phosphate
400 g	Sodium chloride
10 g	Potassium chloride
ad 5 I	H ₂ Odd; pH 7,4

<u>PBS 1x</u>

- 100 ml PBS 10x
- 900 ml H₂Odd

Blocking solution for brain tissue sections (10% (w/v) NGS)

1 ml NGS

50 μl Triton X-100

ad 10 ml PBS 1x

Blocking solution for cells

- 0,2 g BSA
- 50 μl Triton X-100
- ad 10 ml PBS 1x

2.1.4.4 Quantitative Real-Time PCR (qPCR)

Master mix 1

1 µl	Random primers (0.5 mM)
1 µl	dNTPs (10 mM)
5 μΙ	RNA (or control equivalent)
6 μl	H ₂ Odd

<u>Master mix 2</u>

- 4 μl First strand buffer 5x
- 1 μl 0.1 M DTT
- 0.2 µl RNAse out
- 1 μl Superscript IV
- $0.8\,\mu l \qquad H_2Odd$

<u>PCR mix</u>

- 1 μl cDNA (or control equivalent)
- 2 μl NEBuffer 10x

2 μΙ	dNTPs (2 mM)
1 µl	FW primer
1 µl	RV primer
0.3 μl	Taq-Polymerase (self-made)
12.7 μl	H ₂ Odd
<u>Probe mix</u>	
0.4 μl	Probe (for Roche LightCycler Instrument 480 II)
12 µl	PCR mix (replace generic primers with primers of interest)
2.6 μl	H ₂ Odd

2.1.5 Primers for qPCR

gene	left primer	right primer	amplicon
			length
Dmp1	agaaagtcaagctagcccagag	gtctgtactggcctctgtcgt	98
lgfbp2	gcgggtacctgtgaaaagag	cctcagagtggtcgtcatca	76
Fam216b	tcgaattcaagtcccagca	gcacctctgcccttgattta	70
Ttll6	tcttgttggaccggaaactc	tggagaagcttggagaatgg	63

2.2 Methods

2.2.1 Animals

Experiments not requiring a specific reporter gene were performed with adult C57BL/6J mice, an inbred mouse strain commonly used in lab work. Additionally, the following transgenic mouse lines were used:

<u>BAC Aldh1l1-eGFP</u>: This line was generated by the GENSAT project (Heintz, 2004) and uses enhanced green fluorescent protein (eGFP) expressed by the regulatory elements of the panastroglial marker Aldh1l1. <u>GLAST^{CreERT2} x RiboTag</u>: This line uses the inducible form of the Cre recombinase (CreERT2) targeted to the locus of GLAST, a well-established astrocyte marker gene. Cre is fused to the ligand binding domain of the modified estrogen receptor (ERT2) and restricted to the cytoplasm. Nuclear translocation and recombination take place only upon administration of tamoxifen (Mori et al., 2006; Buffo et al., 2008). The GLAST^{CreERT2} line was crossbred with the commercially available RiboTag line to achieve astrocyte-specific labeling of ribosomal RNA (Sanz et al., 2009).

2.2.2 Magnetic-Activated Cell Sorting (MACS)

Kits used: Adult Brain Dissociation Kit and Anti-ACSA-2 MicroBead Kit

Tissue preparation and isolation of cells were performed according to the manufacturer's protocol (Miltenyi Biotec). Briefly, brains from adult Aldh1l1-eGFP mice were extracted, minced and mechanically dissociated with the gentleMACS Octo dissociator. The cells were then passed through a 70-µm strainer and incubated with the astrocyte-specific beads for 15 min. Afterwards, they were loaded on MS columns and separated by an OctoMACS magnet.

To consistently get satisfying cell yields after each sorting procedure, two details of the manufacturer's protocol were adjusted. First, more time was given to the phase formation during the crucial debris removal step (10 additional minutes after centrifuging), which notably improved overall cell number in the end. Secondly, the recommended red blood cell removal procedure was omitted entirely, since by carefully stripping away the brain's meninges during dissection, erythrocytic contamination posed no problem.

2.2.3 RiboTag Immunoprecipitation

Isolation of ribosomal RNA from the brains of RiboTag mice was performed over two days. After dissection of the tissue, samples were homogenized with a pestle in 200 μ l of HB-S. Afterwards, 800 μ l of HB-S were added to each homogenate and they were centrifuged for 10 min at 4°C. 800 μ l were then collected from each tube, avoiding the tissue pellet at the bottom of the vial. Anti-HA (hemagglutinin) antibody was added, and the mixtures were placed in a cold room for 4 hours while resting on a gentle spinner.

30 minutes before the antibody-lysate solutions were taken out of cooling, 200 μ l of Pierce Protein A/G magnetic beads (Thermo Fisher Sc., Waltham, MA, USA) were placed in a magnet for each sample. Storage buffer was removed and 800 μ l of HB were added. After gentle resuspension on a rotator for 10 min, the tubes containing the beads were again placed in a magnet, the buffer was removed and the tubes were placed on ice. Afterwards, the antibody-tissue homogenates were added to the beads and the tubes were left to incubate overnight on a gentle rotator in a cold room.

The next day, the tubes were placed in a magnetic rack, the supernatant was removed and the beads were washed with 800 μ l of high salt buffer. The tubes were then placed on a cooled rotator for 10 min, after which the washing step was repeated two more times. After removing the high salt buffer for the final time, 350 μ l of lysis buffer (from the RNeasy Micro Kit by Qiagen, Venlo, NL) were added to the beads and the tubes were vortexed for 30 seconds to break up the antibody-bead-protein bonds. After placing the samples back in the magnetic rack, the volume was aspirated. All further steps were performed according to the manufacturer's instructions given by the RNeasy Micro Kit (Qiagen, Venlo, NL).

2.2.4 Histological and Cytological Procedures

2.2.4.1 Perfusion, Brain Sectioning and Storage of Slices

Animals were deeply anesthetized by injection of ketamine. Subsequently, they were perfused transcardially with PBS followed by 4% PFA (for a total of 100 ml per animal). Brains were postfixed in the same solution for 2 hours at 4°C and immersed in 30% sucrose for cryoprotection. After washing with PBS, the brains were cut using a Cryostat (Kryostat CM 3050S), and the slices were stored at -20°C in storing solution until further processing.

2.2.4.2 Immunohistochemistry

Slices were taken out of storage and washed in PBS for 10 min. They were pre-treated with 0.5% Triton X-100 and PBS along with 10 % NGS for 1 hour at room temperature. Primary antibodies were added to 500 μ l of the blocking solution and the slices were incubated for 2 hours at room temperature and left in the solution overnight at 4°C.

The following primary antibodies were used:

- anti-GFP (chicken, 1:400, Rockland, Philadelphia, PA, USA)
- anti-GFAP (mouse IgG1, 1:500, Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO, USA)
- anti-GFAP (rabbit, 1:400, Abcam, Cambridge, UK)
- anti-ACSBG1 (rabbit, 1:250, Thermo Fisher Sc., Waltham, MA, USA)
- anti-S100β (mouse IgG1, 1:500, Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO, USA)
- anti-GS (mouse IgG2a, 1:200, Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO, USA)
- anti-HA (mouse IgG2b, 1:250, Thermo Fisher Sc., Waltham, MA, USA)
- anti-Sox9 (rabbit, 1:250, Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO, USA)
- anti-FGFR2 (rabbit, 1:100, Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO, USA)

The next day, the slices were washed in PBS and incubated with the appropriate secondary antibodies in blocking solution for 2 hours at room temperature. Secondary antibodies used were:

- rabbit 647 (1:500, Dianova, Hamburg, D)
- chicken 488 (1:500, Thermo Fisher Sc., Waltham, MA, USA)
- mouse IgG1 647 (1:500, Thermo Fisher Sc., Waltham, MA, USA)
- rabbit Cy3 (1:500, Dianova, Hamburg, D)
- mouse IgG2a 488 (1:500, Thermo Fisher Sc., Waltham, MA, USA)
- mouse IgG2b 555 (1:500, Thermo Fisher Sc., Waltham, MA, USA)

DAPI was added at a dilution of 1:1000 for 10 min, after which the slices were washed in PBS once more and mounted on glass slides with AquaPolymount.

In order to obtain a robust and reliable FGFR2-signal, we used the Pierce NHS-Rhodamine Antibody Labeling Kit (Thermo Fisher Sc., Waltham, MA, USA) according to the manufacturer's protocol.

2.2.4.3 Immunocytochemistry

Cells harvested though Magnetic Activated Cell Sorting (MACS) were first centrifuged at 1000 g for 5 min. The supernatant was removed, 100 μ l of PBS were added per well, and the cells were left for 1 to 2 hours (until no movement was recognized on disturbance under the microscope). 150 μ l of PBS + 250 μ l of 8% PFA were added per well and removed after 7 min. The cells were washed three times with PBS and stored at 4°C until further processing.

100 μ l of Blocking solution (0.5% Triton X-100 and 2% BSA in PBS) were added to the cells. After 30 min, primary antibodies were added and the whole was left to incubate for 1 hour at room temperature before being stored at 4°C overnight.

The following primary antibodies were used:

- anti-GFP (chicken, 1:1000, Rockland, Philadelphia, PA, USA)
- anti-GFAP (mouse IgG1, 1:1000, Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO, USA)
- anti-ACSBG1 (rabbit, 1:500, Thermo Fisher Sc., Waltham, MA, USA)
- anti-S100β (mouse IgG1, 1:1000, Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO, USA)
- anti-GS (mouse IgG2a, 1:500, Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO, USA)

After repeated washing in PBS, the cells were incubated with the appropriate secondary antibodies in blocking solution for 2 hours at room temperature. Secondary antibodies used were:

- chicken 488 (1:500, Thermo Fisher Sc., Waltham, MA, USA)
- mouse IgG1 647 (1:500, Thermo Fisher Sc., Waltham, MA, USA)
- rabbit Cy3 (1:500, Dianova, Hamburg, D)
- mouse IgG2a 488 (1:500, Thermo Fisher Sc., Waltham, MA, USA)

DAPI was added at a dilution of 1:1000 for 10 min, after which the slices were washed in PBS once more and mounted on coverslips with a single drop of AquaPolymount.

2.2.4.4 Microscopic Analysis

For tissue slices, analysis was performed with a laser-scanning confocal microscope (LSM 710). Images from equivalently stained slices were captured using the same settings in the manufacturer's software (ZEN, Carl Zeiss, Oberkochen, D). Images for further analyses were either chosen individually from the Z-stack or acquired via merging the whole Z-stack through maximum intensity projection, depending on the question at hand.

Picture acquisition for ICC analyses was done on an epifluorescence microscope (AxioObserver Z1).

2.2.4.5 Cell Counts and Statistical Analysis

For purposes of cell counts, randomly selected sections of acquired images were used. Quantifications were done with the ZEN software and statistical analyses were performed using GraphPad Prism ver. 5 (GraphPad, San Diego, CA, USA). Values were given as mean ± SEM unless stated otherwise.

2.2.5 RNA Sequencing

mRNA was purified using RNeasy Micro Kit (Qiagen, Venlo, NL) and cDNA was synthesized using Ovation RNA-seq System v2 (NuGEN, Redwood City, CA, USA). Amplified cDNA was further fragmented, and libraries were prepared using the Ion Xpress Plus gDNA and Amplicon Library Preparation kit (Thermo Fisher Sc., Waltham, MA, USA). Samples were barcoded during the library preparation with sample specific indices. Equimolar ratios of each sample were then pooled and sequenced on an Ion Proton Sequencer.

The raw reads were demultiplexed based on the barcode sequences and the barcodes/adapters were trimmed. The pre-processed reads were checked for quality using FASTQC (Babraham Bioinformatics, Cambridge, UK) and then aligned using STAR software 2.4.2a (Dobin et al., 2013) to the Mus Musculus genome. The gene counts normalization and differential gene expression analysis was performed using DESeq2 (Love et al., 2014) and R (R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria, http://www.R-project.org).

Library preparation, RNA-Seq and initial statistical analyses were performed by the lab of Prof. Moritz Rossner.

2.2.6 qPCR

Four genes identified by RNA-Seq to be enriched in GM or WM (2 each) were selected for qPCR validation. Primers were designed using the Roche Universal ProbeLibrary Assay Design Center (Roche, Basel, CH) and produced by Metabion (Metabion, Planegg, D). Alignment was ensured to be below 300 bp to rule out contamination with genomic DNA. Efficiency of the primers was assessed by creating standard curves through increasing dilutions in steps of x10.

cDNA synthesis was performed by first thermocycling Master mix 1 for 5 min at 65°C. After 1 min of cooling down at 4°C, the tube was centrifuged, and Master mix 2 was added for a total volume of 20 μ l. This mixture was put into a thermocycler at 25°C for 5 min, 50°C for 60 min, and 70°C for 15 min before again cooling down at 4°C. The resulting cDNA was diluted 1:1 with RNase free water. To evaluate the success of cDNA creation, we performed PCR of the housekeeping gene Gapdh in the sample as well as in a positive control and two negative controls (RNA without the addition of Superscript III during cDNA creation and water). For this, PCR mix was added to 1 μ l of the newly generated cDNA (and each of the controls) for a total of 20 μ l. PCR was performed with a pre-denaturation step at 95°C for 3 min, followed by 28 cycles of denaturation (95°C for 30 s), annealing (56°C for 30 s), and elongation (72°C for 1 min). After a final elongation step at 72°C for 10 min, the samples were left to cool at 4°C. The resulting products were visualized through gel electrophoresis.

Actual qPCR was performed with the LightCycler Instrument 480 II and its integrated software according to the manufacturer's protocol. In short, 15 μ l of Probe mix were added to 1 μ l of the sample cDNA diluted in 4 μ l of water. Four samples were processed for GM and WM, each, with technical triplicates for each sample. 50 cycles of qPCR amplification were performed, and the resulting CT values were assessed relative to the housekeeping gene Gapdh.

2.2.7 Functional Enrichment Analyses

Five different software tools were used for functional enrichment analyses of our RNA-Seq data: *DAVID* (Huang et al., 2009a; Huang et al., 2009b), *PANTHER* (Thomas et al., 2003; Mi et al., 2013), *GOrilla* (Eden et al., 2007; Eden et al., 2009), *g:Profiler* (Raudvere et al., 2019), and *Gene Set Enrichment Analysis (GSEA)* (Subramanian et al., 2005). Depending on the specific algorithms and requirements of the platform, input files consisted of either a list of all

examined genes and their respective expression values in GM and WM, a list of all DE genes, or separate lists of DE genes in GM and WM. To ensure statistically meaningful observations, we only mentioned GO terms and pathways that were identified as enriched by three or more of the employed tools. Moreover, all functional categories were significant at a p-value < 0.01 adjusted for multiple testing with a false discovery rate \leq 0.05 using the Benjamini-Hochberg procedure.

2.2.8 Proliferation Assay

EdU was used as a proliferation marker by adding it to the drinking water of mice for 28 days. The animals were then sacrificed, slices were cut on a Cryostat and stained for the desired antibodies. Since EdU assays are not antibody-based, they do not require DNA denaturation for intranuclear signal detection. All further steps were performed according to the manufacturer's protocol (EdU Colorimetric IHC Detection Kit, Thermo Fisher Sc., Waltham, MA, USA). In short, slices were treated with Trypsin-EDTA to aid in antigen retrieval. After washing with PBS, 0.5 ml of the EdU reaction cocktail provided by the manufacturer were added to the slices, and they were left to incubate in a humidified chamber for 30 min. Afterwards, the tissue was washed with EdU wash buffer (also provided by the manufacturer) as well as PBS. 2 drops of streptavidin-peroxidase conjugate were added, and the slices were again left to incubate in a humidified chamber for 30 min. After another washing step, 200 µl of a DAB chromogen/buffer solution were added to the tissue sections were mounted using AquaPolymount.

EdU administration and IHC were performed by Dr. Stefanie Ohlig and Manja Thorwirth.

3. Results

3.1 Isolation of Astrocyte-Specific RNA from the Mouse Cerebral Cortex

The purpose of this work was to investigate astrocyte heterogeneity in the GM and WM of the mouse cerebral cortex. Since much of the analysis was to be based on RNA-Seq data, the choice of an appropriate isolation method was crucial to the success of our project. There are a multitude of options available, each with its own strengths and weaknesses. In the end, we opted for the use of two different methods whose respective features complement each other in some ways: MACS and RiboTag.

3.1.1 Purity of Acutely Isolated Astrocytes Using MACS

One of the requirements we had for a good isolation method was that it would guarantee a sufficient level of purity while minimizing mechanical and chemical stress to the cells to interfere with their expression pattern as little as possible. These considerations led to the choice of MACS, a technology established in 1989 by the company Miltenyi Biotec (Miltenyi et al., 1990).



Fig. 12: Isolation of GM and WM astrocytes via MACS using the ACSA-2 antibody

This schematic illustration shows the process of astrocyte isolation from mouse brain using the MACS method. After the initial tissue preparation, astrocytes are enriched for by coupling them to magnetic beads linked to ACSA-2 antibodies. The filled-in dark and light blue brain areas visualize the GM and WM tissue processed for this purpose, respectively (both hemispheres were used, of course). Figure modified from Feldmann et al., 2014.

MACS has since been shown to be a viable option for the isolation of astrocytes both in the neonatal and adult mouse brain, making use of the monoclonal antibody 'anti-astrocyte cell surface antigen-2 (ACSA-2)', developed by Miltenyi to improve upon its earlier ACSA-1 antibody (Fig. 12). ACSA-1 recognizes and binds to an extracellular epitope of GLAST (Jungblut et al., 2012), whereas ACSA-2 was recently found to detect the epitope ATP1B2, a glycosylated surface molecule, which was shown to be expressed in most CNS regions from late embryonic stages to adulthood, although in varying degrees (Kantzer et al., 2017; Batiuk et al., 2017).

We used an Aldh1l1-eGFP reporter mouse line (generated by the GENSAT project, Heintz, 2004) to reliably label the yield of the MACS. Other established astrocyte markers we stained for were GFAP, S100 β , ACSBG1, and GS. GFAP/S100 β were combined in a single channel to ensure consistent detection of both GM and WM astroglia.

For the GM isolates, the proportion of positive cells in the sorted fraction reproducibly came to a little over 80% for all astrocyte markers tested ($82.5 \pm 2.3\%$ for Aldh1l1-eGFP, $83.3 \pm 1.7\%$ for GFAP/S100 β , 80.3 ± 3.2% for ACSBG1, and 82.5 ± 1.5% for GS; n=3 animals with 3 coverslips per animal, 614 cells in total counted for Aldh1l1-eGFP, GFAP/S100 β , and ACSBG1, 2161 cells in total counted for GS; Fig. 13A-A^{'''}, C-C^{''}, 15). The ACSA-2-negative flow-through was practically devoid of astrocytes, with only very few marker-positive DAPI-cells scattered here or there (2.0 ± 0.4% for Aldh1l1-eGFP, 1.7 ± 0.2% for GFAP/S100 β , 1.8 ± 0.5% for ACSBG1, and 2.8 ± 0.3% for GS; n=3 animals with 3 coverslips per animal, 1705 cells in total counted for Aldh1l1-eGFP, GFAP/S100 β , and ACSBG1, 1440 cells in total counted for GS; Fig. 14A-A^{'''}, C-C'', 15).

The sorted cells from the cortical WM showed marked discrepancies in their individual IHC signatures, ranging from 10% to 80% positive cells depending on the antibodies used (9.8 \pm 1.1% for Aldh1l1-eGFP, 51.7 \pm 2.4% for GFAP/S100 β , 9.7 \pm 2.1% for ACSBG1, and 80.2 \pm 2.1% for GS; n=3 animals with 3 coverslips per animal, 474 cells in total counted for Aldh1l1-eGFP, GFAP/S100 β , and ACSBG1, 618 cells in total counted for GS; Fig. 13B-B^{'''}, D-D^{''}, 15). A similar tendency was noticeable in the ACSA-2-negative fraction, where more astroglial cells seemed to be lost overall compared to GM numbers (2.6 \pm 0.6% for Aldh1l1-eGFP, 9.7 \pm 1.6% for GFAP/S100 β , 9.7 \pm 2.1% for ACSBG1, and 15.8 \pm 2.6% for GS; n=3 animals with 3 coverslips per animal, 479 cells in total counted for Aldh1l1-eGFP, GFAP/S100 β , and ACSBG1, 475 cells in total counted for GS; Fig. 14B-B^{'''}, D-D^{''}, 15).



Fig. 13: Staining of plated ACSA-2-MACS-isolated GM and WM cells for astrocytespecific markers

Representative micrographs are shown. Marker expression in GM (A-A''') and WM (B-B''') cells. GS as a representative marker in GM (C-C'') and WM (D-D'') cells with enlarged detail. Blue staining shows DAPI for all panels. Orange arrowheads indicate overlap of DAPI and GS.



Fig. 14: Staining of plated GM and WM cells from the discarded fraction after ACSA-2-MACS for astrocyte-specific markers

Representative micrographs are shown. Marker expression in GM (A-A''') and WM (B-B''') cells. GS as a representative marker in GM (C-C'') and WM (D-D'') cells with enlarged detail. Blue staining shows DAPI for all panels. Orange arrowheads indicate overlap of DAPI and GS.



Fig. 15: Percentage expression of astrocyte markers in GM and WM after ACSA-2-MACS

Quantification by counting the number of marker-positive cells among all plated, DAPI-positive cells. Values are given as mean \pm SEM, n=3 animals with 3 coverslips per animal.

To determine the nature of the astrocyte marker-negative cells in the ACSA-2+ fraction, we stained for some routinely employed oligodendrocyte markers. As this type of glial cell is thought to share a common developmental ancestry with astrocytes, we considered it the most likely candidate to account for any non-astroglial cells found in the sorts (Raff et al., 1983; Liu et al., 2002; Cai et al., 2007; Li et al., 2021). Besides, staining for lonized calciumbinding adapter molecule 1 (IBA1) ruled out any potential microglia contamination (data not shown), and neuronal cells were highly unlikely to survive the MACS procedure in the first place. In addition to antibodies against the Oligodendrocyte 4 surface marker (O4) (Sommer and Schachner, 1981; Schachner et al., 1981) and the π form of the Glutathione-S-Transferase enzyme (GST- π) (Cammer et al., 1977; Hartman et al., 1982; for the transgenic mouse cf. Hirrlinger et al., 2005).

Of the ACSA-2 sorted GM cells, $10.3 \pm 0.8\%$ were positive for PLPdsRed, $7.9 \pm 0.7\%$ for O4, and $10.8 \pm 1.1\%$ for GST- π . However, while PLPdsRed and GST- π shared a virtually identical distribution pattern, the fraction of O4-positive cells conformed only partially to it, so that

taken together, the percentage of PLPdsRed and/or O4-positive DAPI-cells was 14.8 \pm 1.3% (n=3 animals with 3 coverslips per animal, 1995 cells in total counted for PLPdsRed and O4, 1558 cells in total counted for GST- π ; Fig. 16 A-A", B-B").

The numbers for the WM isolates were comparable if slightly higher, with PLPdsRed-positives making up 13.9 \pm 1.2% of all DAPI-cells, O4 accounting for 8.0 \pm 0.6%, and GST- π for 15.6 \pm 1.6%. Taking into consideration the distribution patterns of the three markers with O4 again being the odd one out, the percentage of PLPdsRed and/or O4-positive DAPI-cells was 17.2 \pm 1.9% (n=3 animals with 3 coverslips per animal, 557 cells in total counted for PLPdsRed and O4, 679 cells in total counted for GST- π ; Fig. 16 C-C", D-D").



Fig. 16: Staining of plated ACSA-2-MACS-isolated GM and WM cells for oligodendrocyte-specific markers

Representative micrographs are shown. Marker expression in GM (A-A"+B-B") and WM (C-C"+D-D") cells. Blue staining shows DAPI for all panels.

These data show that while the oligodendrocyte fraction was roughly equivalent in number between both GM and WM isolates, the percentages of individual astrocyte marker positives revealed considerable variations. We took this as a first indication of certain intrinsic differences between astroglia from both brain regions, already manifesting at the level of epitope expression. GS seemed to be the only astrocyte marker tested applicable to both GM and WM in the context of cells plated on PDL-coated coverslips. Interestingly, when investigated via IHC, GS had a very similar expression pattern to the other astroglial markers both in GM and WM, and we found no cells positive for GS but negative for Aldh1l1-eGFP, GFAP/S100β, and ACSBG1 (Fig. 17).



Fig. 17: The same cells express GS and GFAP/S100 β in cortical GM and WM of the corpus callosum

Representative micrographs are shown. Expression patterns of GS and GFAP/S100 β are comparable in cortical GM (A-A'') and WM of the corpus callosum (B-B'').

3.1.2 Isolation of Ribosome-Associated RNA from Astrocytes Using RiboTag

When specific cells – in our case astrocytes – are targeted through MACS, the resulting RNA material that is prepared for sequencing consists of all the different types of RNA present at the time of isolation. While this kind of analysis certainly promised some intriguing insights into the transcriptomic profile of GM and WM astrocytes, another aspect we considered worth investigating was which RNAs are actually associated with the ribosomal complex and end up getting translated into proteins. For that purpose, we decided to expand the scope of our analyses by including samples for sequencing obtained via RiboTag, a relatively recent

isolation method that specifically pulls down actively translated mRNA from the ribosome (Sanz et al., 2009).



Fig. 18: Isolation of cell-type-specific RNA using RiboTag

This schematic illustration shows how ribosome-associated RNA is obtained from mouse tissue via the RiboTag method. A mouse carrying a floxed duplicate exon of a ribosomal protein gene tagged with HA is crossed to a mouse expressing a cell-type-specific Cre recombinase. The transcriptome of the chosen cell type can then be isolated through immunoprecipitation using an antibody against HA. Figure from Sanz et al., 2009.

In short, a commercially available RiboTag mouse carrying a floxed duplicate exon of a ribosomal protein gene tagged with hemagglutinin (HA) is crossed to a mouse expressing a cell-type-specific Cre recombinase. We chose the GLAST^{CreERT2} mouse for our purposes (Mori et al., 2006; Buffo et al., 2008). That way, the expression of the HA-tag in the ribosomal protein is ideally restricted to cells expressing GLAST, i.e. astrocytes. Their (ribosome-associated) transcriptome can subsequently be obtained by immunoprecipitation using a monoclonal antibody against HA (Fig. 18). Cells from both the GM and WM of sacrificed GLAST^{CreERT2} mice were stained against GLAST and HA as well as the astroglial markers GFAP and ACSBG1 to show colocalization of the proteins (Fig. 19).



Fig. 19: Expression of HA in GM and WM astroglial cells of GLAST^{CreERT2} **x RiboTag mouse as proof of concept for our implementation of the RiboTag method** Representative micrographs are shown. A cortical GM cell (A-A''') and WM cell from the corpus callosum (B-B''') both express astrocyte markers as well as HA. Blue staining shows DAPI for all panels.

3.2 Generating Transcriptomic Profiles of GM and WM Astrocytes Using RNA-Seq

After performing the isolation of RNA material as detailed above, the samples were prepared for RNA-Seq. Due to the mechanism of RNA extraction using the RiboTag method, there was no sure way to estimate the number of astrocytes processed, so we pooled two brains for each sample of GM and WM (n=3 in both cases) to make sure our yield was sufficient.

For the MACS samples, the GM and WM pooled from six brains constituted one n (with total n=4). Although the amount of GM astrocytes we could reliably isolate in this manner was around 200000 cells and thus more than sufficient for our purposes, we opted for six brains per sample because WM numbers tended to be considerably lower and subject to greater variability. We were able to achieve a minimum amount of 40000 to 50000 WM astrocytes this way.

3.2.1 Exploratory Analysis

To assess the overall degree of similarity between our samples, we performed PCA. Here, we plotted the RiboTag and MACS data separately as well as combined to better visualize differences on the level of biological replicates and isolation technique (Fig. 20).

The samples obtained via MACS clustered according to their region of origin, with principal component (PC) 1 accounting for 85.6% of inter-sample variance. Biological diversity of the replicates was reflected in PC 2 (explaining 10.9% of the differences) along the y-axis, where both the GM and WM isolates of animal 4 were closer to each other in value than they were to the other samples of the same brain region.

While the GM of the RiboTag isolates showed strong clustering in respect to both PC 1 and PC 2 (accounting for 67.4% and 16.6% of the variance, respectively), the WM samples were not as distinctly grouped. They spread out more along the x-axis, i.e. PC 1, and did not form a cluster among themselves in regard to PC 2.



Fig. 20: PCA plots showing intra- and intermethod sample distance for MACS and RiboTag

PCA was performed three times using ClustVis (Metsalu and Vilo, 2015), once seperately for the MACS (A) and the RiboTag samples (B), then comparing all samples across both methods (C). The percentages given in brackets indicate the degree of difference the respective PC accounts for.

Finally, when plotting the RNA-Seq samples from both MACS and RiboTag together, four clusters depending on region of interest and isolation method emerged. Interestingly, the MACS-derived GM samples were the only group clearly separated from the rest when viewed against PC 1 (explaining 52.7% of the differences), while the others mainly clustered along the y-axis (with PC 2 accounting for 30.8% of variance).

3.2.2 Differential Expression Analysis

Two conditions were defined for a gene to be classified as differentially expressed:

1. Its \log_2 fold change (i.e. normalized expression value divided by average expression across both regions) had to be either ≥ 2 or ≤ -2 .

2. The adjusted p-value (corrected for multiple testing by taking into account the false discovery rate) had to be < 0.05.

Applying these criteria to our data, we found 903 genes to be differentially expressed in the RiboTag samples (4.3% of all genes covered), 126 of which showed higher expression in GM and 777 in WM. Analyses of the MACS isolates yielded 1738 genes in total that were differentially expressed (7.9% of all genes covered). 682 of these had stronger expression values in GM, 1056 in WM. Finally, 253 genes showed differential expression in both methods, 30 of which were significantly higher in the GM and 221 in the WM samples (Fig. 21A). The remaining two genes showed opposite tendencies of expression when compared between the MACS and RiboTag isolates.



В



Fig. 21: Genes fulfilling the conditions for differential expression among the GM and WM MACS and RiboTag samples

Venn diagrams showing the amount of differentially expressed (DE) genes between the various isolates. The numbers in the middle of each circle represent the genes that are uniquely overexpressed for the respective brain area and method. Numbers in the intersection of two circles give the overlap of overexpressed genes between the two methods (A). Tables listing the top 30 overxpressed genes for each method and brain area, ranked by fold change and p-value. The volcano plots arrange all genes analyzed according to difference in expression and the adjusted p-value of this difference for both methods. Coloured dots indicate genes that are DE (red for up in GM, blue for up in WM) (B).

Since the overall number of sequenced genes was roughly comparable between the two approaches (21876 for MACS vs. 21116 for RiboTag), the fact that almost twice as many genes were differentially expressed in the MACS data may be attributable to the difference in

method, and the entirety of cellular RNA may be more distinct between GM and WM astrocytes than the ribosome-associated fraction.

3.2.2.1 Validation of RNA Sequencing Technique

To validate our method of RNA-Seq, we randomly selected four genes that were found to be differentially expressed in both the MACS and RiboTag samples: Dmp1, Igfbp2, Fam216b, and Ttll6 – the first two significantly higher in GM, the other two in WM. We then performed quantitative PCR (qPCR) on samples acquired via MACS (n=4 for GM and WM). Each of the four examined genes could be confirmed in its expression pattern (Fig. 22).



Fig. 22: qPCR evaluation of four randomly selected genes differentially expressed in both the MACS and RiboTag samples

qPCR was performed on four differentially expressed genes from our RNA-Seq data, two higher in GM (Dmp1 and Igfbp2), two higher in WM (Fam216b and Ttll6). Expression was assessed relative to Gapdh levels with n = 4 animals. Values are given as \pm SEM. * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.005.

3.2.2.2 Reassessing Sample Purity

As a further measure towards assessing the purity of our isolates, we looked at the expression levels of five well-described markers for each major cell type of the CNS (Fig. 23). A caveat is due at this point: Without data from different cell types or whole brain tissue to contrast

against, a purely quantitative comparison of RNA-Seq reads is certainly problematic. However, since our samples were obtained from two brain regions using two distinct methods, we expected to at least see a general pattern of expression and, perhaps more importantly, gain some insight into any location- and approach-based differences that might exist.

Read counts for the selected astrocyte-specific genes (GS, Sox9, Aldoc, AQP4, Slc1a3) were high in all samples, with a notable tendency towards stronger expression in both the RiboTag and MACS GM isolates. Neither markers for microglia (Cd83, Ccl2, Il1a, Tlr2, Aif1) nor endothelial cells (Esam, Apold1, Nostrin, Cldn5, Adgrl4) were present at a significant level, practically ruling out any major contamination. Similarly low read counts were found for neuron-specific genes (Eno2, Tubb3, Sst, Gad1, Stmn2) in the MACS samples. The RiboTag values, however, were notably elevated in comparison, which is probably due to the previously described GLAST expression by a subset of neuronal cells (Rothstein et al., 1994; Chaudhry et al., 1995).





The expression of oligodendrocyte-related genes (Sox10, Mog, Opalin, Pdgfrα, Enpp6) in our samples, finally, was not negligible and especially pronounced in tissue of WM origin. This observation may be partly explained by the likely presence of a small oligodendroglial fraction in our sorts, as noted above. However, this non-astroglial fraction was also detected in the plated cells from our GM MACS isolates, which showed a similar if slightly smaller amount of contamination than the WM MACS isolates. Consequently, it might be argued that the discrepancy in RNA expression could point to a more fundamental difference between astrocytes from both CNS regions.

3.2.2.3 Expression of Previously Established Astrocyte Marker Genes

We also looked through recent literature for previously described astrocyte markers and determined their expression values in our samples. To this end, we took the top differentially expressed astrocyte genes from the following papers which include transcriptomic and proteomic data: Lein et al., 2007; Lovatt et al., 2007; Cahoy et al., 2008; Zhang et al., 2014; Sharma et al., 2015; Zhang et al., 2016; McKenzie et al., 2018. A list of 1104 genes was compiled, excluding 206 duplicates between the different publications.

39 of these 1104 astroglial genes (3.5%) were found to be differentially expressed in our RiboTag samples, with 21 significantly higher in GM and 18 in WM isolates. This number was considerably larger for the MACS samples, where we counted 329 differentially expressed genes among the astroglial markers from literature (29.8%). Bearing in mind once again the different method in which RNA is extracted by both approaches, this can be seen as a further indication that GM and WM astroglial differences seem to primarily manifest on the level of total cellular RNA rather than the ribosome-associated fraction.

Interestingly, there was again a notable trend towards higher numbers in the MACS GM isolates, where 299 among the 329 differentially expressed marker genes exhibited a \log_2 fold change ≥ 2 against only 30 such genes in the WM samples. If we included expression values below the \log_2 fold change-cutoff but with an adjusted p-value < 0.05, this tendency was present in the RiboTag data as well, although not quite as pronounced (340 genes higher in GM vs. 141 higher in WM).

One explanation for this observation is the fact that most genetic profiling studies of neural cells, including the ones from which we compiled our list of astroglial markers, tend to focus on astrocytes from predominantly GM regions. Thus, established astrocyte markers like S100β, Aldoc, GLAST, GS, Aldh1l1, or ACSBG1 all show significantly higher expression in GM isolated by RiboTag and MACS, many of them even past the threshold of differential expression in the latter case, although there are some exceptions, like GFAP (1042 FPKM in RiboTag GM vs. 1364 FPKM in RiboTag WM, 318 FPKM in MACS GM vs. 270 FPKM in MACS WM).



в

_	up in GM RiboTag	up in WM RiboTag	up in GM MACS	up in WM MACS	up in GM both methods	up in WM both methods
y fold-change)	Chrdl1	NEAT1	Chrdl1	VIT	Chrdl1	VIT
	DMP1	Ugt8a	Dio2	IQCA	RPE65	IQCA
	lgfbp2	MYH6	Ppp1r3g	IQUB	DMP1	IQUB
	NATB	FAM167A	GCNT4	FAM167A	LUZP2	FAM167A
	CMBL	TTLL8	LUZP2	DNAH7A	NAT8	ADGRV1
P .	FAM163A	Dock10	HapIn1	DCHS2	PYGM	BBOX1
d Genes (ranke	RPE65	Malat1	VAV3	MIAT	Gjb6	TTLL8
	BMP7	IQUB	RANBP3L	ADGRV1	lgfbp2	THBS4
	PYGM	IQCA	Hgf	PLIN5	BMP7	
	Gli1	THBS4	RPE65	Elmod1	HSD11B1	
	HSD11B1	NRBP2	PTCHD4	ACOX2	Cyp4f15	
se	Slc25a18	VIT	CXCL14	Trim67	SLC13A5	
res	Cyp4f15	ADGRV1	Slc1a2	BBOX1	FAM163A	
8	LUZP2	LENG8	MFAP3L	STOX1	Nwd2	
≥.	PTN	P2RY1	ST6GALNAC5	SNCAIP	MYH15	
entiall	SLC13A5	Chd7	GABRG1	TTLL8	CPQ	
	Gjb6	MIR99AHG	LGR6	GRAMD1C	PTN	
fer	CPQ	BBOX1	Lcat	AGBL2		
ē	MYH15		Mertk	THBS4		
	EFEMP1		ELOVL2	SHROOM3		

Fig. 24: A subset of astrocyte markers collated from literature is differentially expressed in the RiboTag and MACS samples

A list of 1104 astrocyte markers identified by both transcriptomic and proteomic studies was compiled from the following sources: Lein et al., 2007; Lovatt et al., 2007; Cahoy et al., 2008; Zhang et al., 2014; Sharma et al., 2015, Zhang et al., 2016; McKenzie et al., 2018. A subset of them was differentially expressed in our samples (A). The top 20 of those genes (or all, if total number was smaller) for each modality ranked by fold-change (B).

Finally, 25 among the list of 1104 astrocyte-enriched genes (2.3%) from literature were differentially expressed in both the RiboTag and the MACS samples, 17 of which were higher in GM and 8 in WM isolates (Fig. 24A).

Chrdl1, an antagonist of BMP4 that plays a crucial role in neuronal patterning during development (Nakayama et al., 2001; Sakuta et al. 2001), had the highest relative GM

expression in both the RiboTag and MACS isolates. More recently, its cortical astrocytespecific localization has been shown, and it has been found to drive synapse maturation and limit synaptic plasticity (Blanco-Suarez et al., 2018). Also significantly GM-enriched was Igfbp2, a protein that has long been known as an important element in the development and progression of various types of glioma (Godard et al., 2003; Mehrian-Shai et al., 2007; Rorive et al., 2008; Huang et al., 2017; Liu et al., 2019a; Liu et al., 2019b; Shen et al., 2019).

Other differentially expressed astrocyte-enriched genes higher in RiboTag and MACS GM include Dmp1, a proteoglycan essential for astroglia maturation and BBB integrity (Jing et al., 2018), Gjb6 (i.e. Cx30), a Connexin exclusively expressed by protoplasmic astroglia (Nagy et al., 1999), and BMP7, found to play an important role in reactive astrogliosis (Fuller et al., 2007; Narantuya et al., 2010; Shin et al., 2012), the switch from neurogenesis to gliogenesis (Yanagisawa et al., 2001; Ortega and Alcántara, 2010), and promoting dendritic growth of neurons *in vitro* (Withers et al., 2000).

An interesting gene from our literature list of astrocyte markers with significantly higher expression in both the RiboTag and MACS WM samples was THBS4. Multiple characteristics have been assigned to this glycoprotein, ranging from association with certain types of astrocytoma (Rorive et al., 2006) to synaptogenic properties (Gan and Südhof, 2019) and important protective functions during post-injury astrogliosis (Benner et al., 2013; Laug et al., 2019).

Two of the astroglia-enriched genes with the highest relative expression in the RiboTag WM data were Neat1 and Malat1, both of them long non-coding RNAs. Malat1 has been implicated in cell cycle regulation (Tripathi et al., 2013; Yang et al., 2013) and changes in expression have been linked to glioma progression (Ma et al., 2015; Chen et al., 2017, Voce et al., 2019), similar to Neat1 (Gong et al., 2016; Zhen et al., 2016; Chen et al., 2018; Zhou et al., 2018). Moreover, Malat1 overexpression led to improved outcome after traumatic brain injury (Patel et al., 2018; Zhang et al., 2019) and stroke (Zhang et al., 2017; Ruan et al., 2019; Fig. 24B). The fact that non-coding RNAs are detected by RiboTag may seem counterintuitive but has been described before, so that ribosome association per se does not necessarily indicate that a given RNA is being actively translated (Jackson et al., 2018).

3.2.2.4 Expression of Genes Related to Cell Maturity and Differentiation

We finally looked at a number of genes that had previously been described as differentially expressed when comparing astrocytes from fetal (Zhang et al., 2016) or early developmental stages (Cahoy et al., 2008) to their mature counterparts; the same was done for astroglia from healthy brain tissue vs. glioblastoma cells (Zhang et al., 2016). A total of 1926 genes were differentially expressed between mature and immature astrocytes (in the two combined data sets), 891 of them upregulated among the first group, 1035 among the latter. 256 genes had significantly higher read counts in the glioblastoma cells vs. 182 in healthy tissue, for a total of 438 differentially expressed genes.

When determining the expression values of these genes in our own RNA-Seq data, an intriguing trend became apparent: many genes associated with cellular immaturity and low levels of differentiation were upregulated in WM astrocytes, while genes that had been found highly expressed in mature and differentiated cells were predominantly enriched in our GM data.

More specifically, 131 of the 1035 marker genes for immaturity (12.7%) had significantly higher read counts in either the RiboTag or MACS WM samples, whereas only 25 of them (2.4%) were enriched in GM astroglia. Conversely, 180 among the 891 maturity-associated genes from literature (20.2%) exhibited differential expression favoring protoplasmic astrocytes isolated via both methods, and only 28 (3.1%) were overexpressed in fibrous astroglial cells.

A similar tendency was present in the data for genes associated with glioblastoma cells, which are characterized by a comparatively low degree of differentiation: our WM astroglia isolates expressed 24 of the 256 tumor genes from literature (9.4%) at a significantly higher level compared to GM, where only 11 genes from the list (4.3 %) showed enrichment. Again, the trend was reversed for healthy brain tissue with nearly a third of the associated genes (58 of the 182 total genes or 31.9%) upregulated in GM vs. a mere 4 genes (2.2%) in the WM samples (Fig. 25).

Although these trends were equally apparent in the RiboTag and the MACS data, there was again a notable discrepancy between the two methods in regard to the number of genes from literature that were differentially expressed. For the GM samples, the ratio was consistently around 10:1 in favor of the MACS isolates. Similarly consistent, although less pronounced, this ration was roughly 3:1 for the WM astrocytes.



Fig. 25: Many genes associated with immature/neoplastic and mature/healthy neural cells are overexpressed in WM and GM, respectively

A list of genes assocoiated with immature vs. mature and neoplastic vs. healthy cells was compiled from Cahoy et al., 2008 and Zhang et al., 2016. The Venn diagramm shows the number of genes from this list that are overexpressed in either the GM or WM samples. For the sake of visual accessibility, immature/neoplastic genes an mature/healthy genes have been grouped together. Similarly, no distinction between DE genes in RiboTag and MACS has been made (which accounts for the small amount of genes shared between opposite categories).

Of the genes significantly associated with an immature cell type that were upregulated in both the RiboTag and MACS WM samples, a large portion coded for proteins involved in brain development and cell cycle, e.g. Tpx2 (Neumayer et al., 2014), Casc5 (Javed et al., 2018), Bub1 (Basu et al., 1999; Miyamoto et al., 2011), Aspm (Buchman et al., 2011; Gai et al., 2016; Jayaraman et al., 2016), Ube2c (Rape and Kirschner, 2004; Chang et al., 2014), Pbk (Gaudet et al., 2000), Ccna2 (Liu et al., 2014), and others. Among the genes listed was also Mki67, encoding a well-established marker for cell proliferation in any biological tissue.

Since many of these genes serve essential functions in cellular mitosis and its control, their deregulation is associated with neoplastic transformation, more specifically the development and progression of glioblastoma. Some examples include Bub1 (Reis et al., 2001; Bie et al.,

2011), Kif11 (Venere et al., 2015; Liu et al., 2016), Ube2c (Ma et al., 2016), Pbk (Joel et al., 2015; Dong et al., 2020), Tpx2 (Neumayer et al., 2014), Top2a (Hong et al., 2012), and Emp1 (Miao et al., 2019; Wang et al., 2019). The latter three consequently also appear on the list with genes enriched in glioma cells vs. healthy tissue.

Among the protein-coding genes associated with mature astroglia and upregulated in both the RiboTag and MACS GM isolates were some that have already been mentioned, like Gjb6 (i.e. Cx30), Dmp1, or Chrdl1. Others figure prominently in various metabolic pathways, e.g. PYGM in glycogenolysis (Müller et al., 2015), Slc13a5 in citrate transport (Inoue et al., 2002; Hardies et al., 2015), Hsd11b1 in steroid hormone metabolism (Yau and Seckl, 2001; Verma et al., 2018), SOD3 in anti-oxidation (Markus et al., 2018), and Cyp4f15 in detoxification (Sehgal et al., 2012). Chrdl1, Gjb6, and Slc13a5 are also among the genes enriched in healthy astrocytes vs. tumor cells.

3.2.3 Functional Analysis

So far, we have looked more generally at various statistics of differential expression in our RNA-Seq data and shortly focused on a handful of interesting genes. In order to gain a better understanding of any cellular or functional differences that might exist between GM and WM astroglia, our next step was to perform enrichment analysis on our samples. Multiple online and offline tools are available for this purpose, similar in many regards but each with its own algorithms. We decided to take a broad approach and use five different gene enrichment programs, reasoning that in this way genuinely interesting details would become more apparent since observations made across different platforms tend to carry more statistical weight. The tools we used were DAVID (Huang et al., 2009a; Huang et al., 2009b), PANTHER (Thomas et al., 2003; Mi et al., 2013), GOrilla (Eden et al., 2007; Eden et al., 2009), g:Profiler (Raudvere et al., 2019), and Gene Set Enrichment Analysis (GSEA) (Subramanian et al., 2005). In the end, the general concordance between the outcomes of the various analyses proved to be very high, so that any biological terms or numbers mentioned can be assumed as equally or similarly present across multiple platforms, unless otherwise stated. Since the actual numbers vary from software to software, depending on the respective algorithm, no exact pvalues for the categories are given in the text. However, all functional terms stated below are significant at a p-value < 0.01 adjusted for multiple testing with a false discovery rate ≤ 0.05 using the Benjamini-Hochberg procedure to ensure a more conservative evaluation of significance.

3.2.3.1 Gene Sets Enriched in GM

Several transcriptomic studies have found pathways involved in cellular metabolism enriched in astrocytes when contrasted with other cell types of the CNS (Bachoo et al., 2004; Lovatt et al., 2007; Cahoy et al., 2008; Zhang et al., 2014, McKenzie et al., 2018). Intriguingly, our data revealed a similar tendency when comparing GM to WM astroglia. 21.1% of all genes enriched in MACS GM and 16.9% of those in RiboTag GM are classified under the PANTHER Gene Ontology (GO) term 'metabolic process', and the term 'metabolic pathways' showed significant enrichment in the MACS GM isolates.

Past publications have especially focused on energy metabolism (Lovatt et al., 2007; Cahoy et al., 2008), where a number of prominent genes were found to be significantly overexpressed in astrocytes. This trend was also apparent in our data: terms like 'oxidative phosphorylation', 'glycolysis and gluconeogenesis', 'glycogen metabolism', 'lipid metabolism', 'citrate cycle', or 'amino acid metabolic process' were all enriched in our GM samples, both RiboTag and MACS.

Along with this observation, many genes encoding proteins crucially involved in these pathways were highly expressed in GM astroglia, e.g. Aldoc, Eno1, PYGM, Ldhb, Pfkm, or Pgm2, to name only a few (Fig. 26C). And although more genes among the different categories met the first criterium for differential expression in the MACS than the RiboTag isolates (i.e. log_2 fold change \geq 2), the general tendency of higher expression at a significant p-value was equally present in both data sets. This goes along with our earlier observation that the total number of differentially expressed genes is markedly greater for the MACS samples.

In a similar vein, other GO terms enriched in GM included categories like 'nucleotide metabolic process', 'retinol metabolic process', hormone metabolic process', 'organic acid metabolic process', 'drug metabolic process' and 'small molecule metabolic process'. In line with what has been said about the antioxidant capacities of astrocytes in the introduction, the GO terms 'oxidation-reduction process' and 'glutathione metabolic process' appeared on both the RiboTag and MACS GM list. Several genes encoding cytochrome enzymes contributed to the first category, while the astrocyte-specific cystine-glutamate exchanger Slc7a11 (Ottestad-



Hansen et al., 2018) and Gst5, an isoform of glutathione S-transferase found in the brain (Rowe et al., 1997), were two of the upregulated genes involved in glutathione metabolism.

Fig. 26: GO terms enriched in RiboTag and MACS GM are often associated with various metabolic processes

A list of GM enriched GO terms was obtained from GOrilla and subsequently processed through REVIGO (Supek et al., 2011) in order to condense and better visualize the outcome. Connection maps displaying the top GO terms for the RiboTag (A) and MACS (B) isolates. Circle colour indicates the p-value of a category (darker = smaller p-value), circle size indicates the frequency of a category in the underlying database (larger = more general GO term). (C) Pathways for glycolysis and glycogen metabolism with GM enriched genes (in rectangles) from our samples.

Besides GO terms related to various metabolic processes, there were a number of cellular signaling pathways that showed enrichment in our GM data: Among them were 'regulation of BMP/TGF- β signaling', 'PPAR signaling', 'Wnt/ β -catenin signaling', and 'ERK/MAPK signaling', all of which had previously been found overexpressed in astrocytes when compared to neurons and oligodendrocytes (Cahoy et al., 2008). Interestingly, some of the components figuring in these pathways like Fzd1/2/10, FGFR3, Znrf3, Ndp, Wnt7a/b, Sfrp1, Egfr, Chrdl1, or Gli1/2/3 appeared on our compiled list of astroglial marker genes, suggesting once again that a majority of astrocyte-specific genes described in literature might actually more correctly be defined as protoplasmic astroglial markers.

Another term enriched in GM was 'Calcium signaling', reflecting the importance of this mode of cellular communication for astrocytes, as mentioned in the introduction. Here, categorydefining genes included Pdgfr β , a positive regulator of reactive gliosis and scar formation (Pei et al., 2017), Egfr, Ednra (Hamby et al., 2012), and Chrna7, a gene coding for a nicotinic receptor subunit on astrocytes (Shen and Yakel, 2012), that has been shown to play a role in the recruitment of AMPA receptors to glutamatergic synapses (Wang et al., 2013).

In recent years, the essential contribution of astrocytes to synaptic transmission has become increasingly apparent. GO terms like 'synapse assembly', 'regulation of synaptic transmission/plasticity/organization', or 'postsynaptic cytoskeleton organization' – enriched among many similar ones in both the RiboTag and MACS GM data – bear witness to this functional aspect of astroglia. Several interesting genes were comprised by these categories, such as different (subunits of) neurotransmitter receptors like Gabbr2, which is known to regulate the subcellular stability of GS (Huyghe et al., 2014), Gabrg1, Grm3, and Grin2c, whose astroglial expression was shown to be region-specific (Ravikrishnan et al., 2018).

Furthermore, a number of genes crucially involved in synaptogenesis were differentially expressed in our GM data, e.g. Bdnf, Nrxn1 (Zeng et al., 2013), and Sparcl1 (a.k.a. Hevin) (Weimer et al., 2008; Risher et al., 2014; Buosi et al., 2018), the latter two actually interacting on a molecular level (Singh et al., 2016). Ptn, a protein encoded by another gene enriched in this context, seems to more specifically be important for axonal repair after injury (Takeda et al., 1995; Yeh et al., 1998; Iseki et al., 2002).

Finally, synaptic organization by phagocytic activity was another aspect of astroglial involvement reflected in the gene list for the respective GO terms. Most notably among them was Mertk, whose contribution to synaptic pruning has already been outlined in the introduction (Chung et al., 2013), and whose expression along with that of the above-mentioned Sparcl1 has recently been shown to change in an age-dependent manner (Boisvert et al., 2018). However, astrocytes have also been identified as important components of cellular engulfment and phagocytosis in a more general sense. One well-established pathway in this context is the receptor tyrosine kinase and $\alpha\nu\beta5$ integrin pathway (Finnemann and Nandrot, 2006), the molecular components of which have previously been described as enriched in the astrocyte transcriptome (Cahoy et al., 2008). Intriguingly, we found the
relevant genes (namely Mertk, Axl, and Mfge8) upregulated in our GM data, suggesting that phagocytic activity might more specifically be characteristic for protoplasmic astroglia.

Closely connected to the function of astrocytes in synaptic connectivity is their role in neurotransmitter metabolism, to which the enrichment of categories like 'regulation of neurotransmitter levels' and 'astrocytic glutamate-glutamine uptake and metabolism' testifies. Genes that are relevantly overexpressed in this regard comprise multiple members of the solute carrier family (Slc1a2, Slc1a3, Slc6a1, Slc6a11, Slc7a2, Slc7a11, Slc17a7) and enzymes involved in amino acid metabolism, such as Glul (i.e. GS), a well-established astrocyte marker, Prodh, Ggt1, or Glud1, the astroglial isoform of glutamate dehydrogenase, a central player in CNS neurotransmitter and energy metabolism (Frigerio et al., 2012; Karaca et al., 2015).

Interestingly and in direct contrast to what will be seen for the WM data below, one GO term coming up multiple times in our analyses of the GM isolates was 'negative regulation of cell proliferation', based on the expression of genes such as Gjb6 (i.e. Cx30), BMP7, Tfap2b, Gpc3, Nupr1, Ptn, and Aldh1a2. The latter also plays a central role in the astroglial regulation of retinoic acid levels in the brain (Shearer et al., 2012) (cf. Fig. 26A+B for an overview of enriched GO terms).

3.2.3.2 Gene Sets Enriched in WM

Most striking in the WM gene enrichment analysis was the large number of GO terms having to do with cell proliferation for both the RiboTag and MACS samples. The following list only gives a few examples: 'cell cycle', '(mitotic) cell division', 'regulation of G2/M transition of mitotic cell cycle', 'regulation of chromosome segregation', 'chromosome condensation', 'mitotic metaphase plate congression', 'spindle assembly', 'DNA replication', etc.

Other biological processes that were found to be upregulated in our WM isolates reflect their proliferative activity on a metabolic level, with terms like 'pyrimidine metabolism', 'purine metabolism', or 'nucleoside-triphosphatase activity' and associated genes like Nme5 or Rrm2 (Rasmussen et al., 2016, Sun et al., 2019). In a similar vein, mechanisms of DNA repair, including 'homologous recombination', 'base excision repair', and 'mismatch repair', also made an appearance on the list of WM enriched GO terms.

Many differentially expressed genes from our list of immature astroglia markers compiled from literature were again encountered in this context, some of which have already been mentioned above, namely Tpx2, Aspm, Mki67, Ube2c, Bub1, Ccna2, Casc5, and Pbk. Others also falling under the general category of cell cycle were Kif2c/4/14 (Bie et al., 2012; Wang et al., 2013; Huang et al., 2015; Liang et al., 2016), Nuf2 (Huang et al., 2014), Cenpe (Bie et al., 2011; Liang et al., 2016), Cenpf (Boom et al., 2003), and Myb (Zhang et al., 2013), all of which are further known to be associated with glioma formation and progression. Consequently, 'pathways in cancer' and 'p53 signaling' were two more terms overexpressed in WM.



Fig. 27: The mitotic cell cycle is a common denominator of many genes enriched in RiboTag and MACS WM

A list of WM enriched GO terms was obtained from GOrilla and subsequently processed through REVIGO in order to condense and better visualize the outcome. Connection maps displaying the top GO terms for the RiboTag (A) and MACS (B) isolates. Circle colour indicates the p-value of a category (darker = smaller p-value), circle size indicates the frequency of a category in the underlying database (larger = more general GO term).

The upregulation of several GO terms having to do with cellular differentiation and CNS development (e.g. 'apoptotic process involved in development', 'cellular component assembly involved in morphogenesis', 'nervous system development', or 'gliogenesis') is another interesting aspect of WM astroglia. Here again, genes from literature known to participate prominently in early brain development, such as Efhc1 (Nijs et al., 2009) and Cdca8 (Zhang et al., 2009), figured among those differentially expressed.

In fact, when comparing the GO terms significantly associated with astrocyte precursor cells vs. mature astrocytes (Zhang et al., 2016), they mirrored many of the terms discussed here for WM vs. GM astroglia. Among the top 15 maturity-related categories were 'oxidation-reduction process', 'generation of precursor metabolites and energy', 'fatty acid metabolism', 'glucose metabolic process', 'cell-cell signaling', 'ion homeostasis', and 'hexose metabolic

process', all of which were also yielded by our GM enrichment analyses. Conversely, terms like 'chromosome organization', 'cell cycle phase', 'cell cycle', 'cell cycle process', and 'mitotic cell cycle' from our WM analyses were enriched in astrocyte precursors as well.

Complementing the picture of fibrous astroglia as a more proliferative and immature type of neural cell are two signaling pathways enriched in WM. The first of these, ErbB signaling, is known to be involved in a broad spectrum of CNS functions (Mei and Nave, 2014), and there is evidence for its region-specific activation in astrocytes (Sharif et al., 2009). More specifically, its regulation has proven essential for the developmental maintenance of RG and its timely transformation into astrocytes (Schmid et al., 2003), and the reintroduction of one of its components, ErbB2, in the adult cerebral cortex has been shown to promote RG identity (Ghashghaei et al., 2007). ErbB signaling has further emerged as an important inductor of reactive gliosis, a cellular state defined by increased proliferation and loss of differentiation (Chen et al., 2017). Among the genes enriched in WM astrocytes and prominently involved in ErbB signaling are ErbB3 and TGF- α , both of which are known for their neuroprotective properties under certain pathological conditions (Tokita et al., 2001; Karki et al., 2017).

Another GO term overexpressed in WM astroglia when compared to its GM counterpart was the PI3K/Akt/mTOR pathway, an important regulator of the cell cycle and a downstream target of ErbB signaling (Li et al., 2016). Various protective effects have been ascribed to its expression in astrocytes, including a pivotal role in WM homeostasis by secretion of oligodendrocyte-supportive factors (Arai and Lo, 2010) or the alleviation of early brain injury after subarachnoid hemorrhage (Feng et al., 2014). Yet the PI3K/Akt/mTOR pathway is also a central element in astrocytoma/glioblastoma progression (Sick et al., 2011; Li et al., 2016), and its pharmacological inhibition might prove a promising avenue of neuro-oncology (Gaelzer et al., 2016). Mutations in the pathway have been found to cause a whole spectrum of brain malformations (Jansen et al., 2015), emphasizing its role in CNS development (cf. Fig. 27A+B for an overview of enriched GO terms).

3.2.3.3 Astroglial Proliferation Assay

To test whether the predominance of cell cycle related genes in our WM sequencing data was reflected in the actual cellular proliferation rate of the respective astroglia (especially when compared to GM astrocytes), we performed a proliferation assay. 5-ethynyl-2'-deoxyuridine

(EdU), a marker for DNA synthesis and cellular mitosis, was given to Aldh1l1-eGFP mice in their drinking water for 28 days. Afterwards, the animals were sacrificed, and brain slices were stained for Aldh1l1-eGFP and Sox9.

The proliferating fraction of WM cells was comparable between the two astrocyte markers, with $3.9 \pm 1.4\%$ of all Aldh1l1-eGFP⁺ cells and $3.2 \pm 0.5\%$ of all Sox9⁺ cells positive for EdU (n=3 animals with 3 slices per animal). Interestingly, almost every Aldh1l1-eGFP⁺/EdU⁺ cell was also positive for Sox9, whereas there were a number of Sox9⁺/EdU⁺ cells that did not show a clear Aldh1l1-eGFP signal (Fig. 28). A practical explanation for this observed discrepancy might be furnished by the different staining behavior of the chosen markers: While the antibody against Sox9 produced a very robust nuclear signal throughout the whole z-stack, Aldh1l1-eGFP was more difficult to distinctly align with a given cell and tended to weaken towards the inner slices of the z-stack. This was also reflected in the total number of cells counted for both markers (560 for Sox9 vs. 197 for Aldh1l1-eGFP).



Fig. 28: Proliferation rates of WM astroglia are similarly high assessed by two different astrocyte markers

WM astrocytes of the corpus callosum were identified by using Aldh111-eGFP and Sox9. Proliferation was measured by counting the fraction of EdU/Aldh111-eGFP and EdU/Sox9 double positives among all marker positive cells. Proliferation rates were comparable when using either Aldh111 or Sox9 as an astroglial marker; n=3, 3 brain slices counted per animal, values are given as mean \pm SEM (A). Some EdU⁺ cells showed immunoreactivity for both markers (B). Spatial analysis demonstrating the clear colocalization of Sox9 and EdU signals inside the cell body (this particular cell was negative for Aldh111-eGFP) (C).

Intriguingly, not a single cell was found among the cortical GM in our samples that showed a colocalization of either astroglial protein and EdU, although the areas analyzed were similar for GM and WM, and signals for both markers as well as EdU could clearly be distinguished.

3.2.4 FGFR2 as a Potential Marker for WM Astrocytes

There have been many candidates for astrocyte marker genes throughout the years, as mentioned above, each with its own strengths and weaknesses. However, little effort has been made to find proteins that reliably label different astroglial subpopulations. Using the data from our RNA-Seq, we looked for potential marker genes specifically expressed in WM astrocytes when compared to GM or other cell types of the CNS. One promising candidate in this respect was Fibroblast Growth Factor Receptor 2 (FGFR2).

Since staining behavior is dictated by actual epitope expression rather than intracellular RNA levels, we relied on our RiboTag data for the evaluation of potential marker proteins. Although its log_2 fold change of 1.48 in RiboTag WM compared to GM did not meet the ≥ 2 criterium for differential expression defined for our analyses above, the overexpression of FGFR2 was still highly significant with an adjusted p-value of 1.03 x 10⁻¹².

FGFR2 has previously been found to be astrocyte-enriched in a transcriptomic analysis of astroglia, neurons, oligodendrocytes, microglia, endothelial cells, and pericytes from the murine cerebral cortex (Zhang et al., 2014). Furthermore, there is IHC evidence for its colocalization with GFAP, with which it also shares a notable upregulation around lesion sites (Chadashvili and Peterson, 2006). Another study has identified the corpus callosum as a region of major FGFR2 expression, especially when contrasted with the GM of the cerebral cortex (Yazaki et al., 1994).

IHC showed FGFR2 colocalize very closely with Aldh1l1-eGFP and S100β/GFAP in cortical WM (Fig. 29A-A^{'''}). No astroglia, however, was labeled in GM (Fig. 29B-B^{'''}), emphasizing the suitability of FGFR2 as a potential marker specifically for WM astroglia.





Fig. 29: FGFR2-staining is detected in WM astrocytes from the corpus callosum but not in cortical GM astrocytes

Representative micrographs are shown. Expression of established astrocyte markers and FGFR2 in WM of the corpus callosum (A-A''') and cortical GM (B-B'''). FGFR2 shows clear colocalization with Aldh111-GFP and GFAP/S100 β in WM tissue but has no discernible astrocytic expression in GM.

4. Discussion

4.1 Purity of Acutely Isolated Astroglia from Murine GM and WM

The specificity of RiboTag as a means of harvesting astroglial RNA could only be assessed indirectly via whole tissue staining or expression analysis of various marker genes after performing RNA-Seq. The purity of the cellular yield obtained by the MACS method, on the other hand, was investigated more directly. Here, we were confronted with a conundrum: While well over 80% of the cells isolated from cortical GM stained positively for each of the chosen astroglial marker proteins, the staining behavior of our WM isolates proved much more inconsistent. GS was expressed in roughly 80% of all counted cells, similar to the numbers seen in GM, but the other markers we stained for showed significantly lower percentages in comparison, with GFAP/S100β detectable in only half the plated cells, and both Aldh111-eGFP and ACSBG1 hardly reaching expression values of 10%.

ACSBG1 has only been identified as astrocyte-enriched rather recently (Cahoy et al., 2008; Zhang et al., 2016) and is not routinely used as a marker gene in IHC or ICC, so its low detectability in our WM sorts might be interpreted as its being unsuitable for the purpose. Aldh1l1, however, is a well-established pan-astrocyte marker by now (Cahoy et al., 2008; Yang et al., 2011) and has proven viable for both GM and WM tissue in IHC approaches. Similarly, GFAP and S100β are both widely employed astroglia markers, and their combination should therefore be expected to encompass the majority of the astrocyte family.

The fact that detectable expression of astrocyte markers can vary enormously depending on CNS region, cellular subpopulation, and labeling technique was demonstrated in a number of recent papers each introducing a new transgenic Aldh1l1^{CreERT2} mouse line (Srinivasan et al., 2016; Winchenbach et al., 2016; Hu et al., 2020). Some area-specific astroglia showed almost complete colocalization of Aldh1l1 and GFAP while no expression of S100β could be detected at all (and vice versa), although these extremes were mainly encountered in the spinal cord (Hu et al., 2020). Even among cortical astrocytes, labeling with Aldh1l1 and GLT-1, both widely accepted glial marker genes, was found to differ considerably (Morel et al., 2019). Interestingly, not all cells of the extended astroglial family are reliably labeled by Aldh1l1, as has been demonstrated for enteric glial cells (Boesmans et al., 2014).

Development might provide an explanation for the vast differences in levels of marker expression we noted in our MACS isolates. Whereas the common ancestry of astro- and oligodendroglia remains a matter of debate (cf. Huang et al., 2021 for a brief summary and Li et al., 2021 for a recent point in favor of the thesis), there is striking evidence that distinct developmental mechanisms are at play in the genesis of protoplasmic and fibrous astrocytes. Experimental loss of the TF Olig2 (used as an oligodendrocyte marker in the adult brain) was found to severely compromise astrocyte formation in areas of WM tissue but have no discernible effects on the development of cortical GM astroglia (Cai et al., 2007). These findings are supported by an earlier observation made *in vitro*, where a glial progenitor cell differentiated into either a fibrous astrocyte or an oligodendrocyte depending on whether fetal calf serum was added to the dish (Raff et al., 1983). The molecular kinship between oligodendroglia and (particularly fibrous) astroglia might also account for the fraction of cells among our sorts – slightly higher in the WM isolates – that expressed detectable levels of typical oligodendrocyte marker proteins.

Furthermore, any form of manipulation is bound to have some effect on cell biology and protein expression. There are numerous studies to this effect for astroglia in cultured conditions (Barres et al., 1989; Landis et al., 1990; Kimelberg et al., 1992; Pappas and Ransom, 1994, Kimelberg et al., 1997). Although we chose MACS with the express purpose of subjecting the cells we extracted RNA from to as little mechanical and chemical stress as possible, a certain amount of artificial influencing is inevitable. The consequences of this may be different for GM and WM astrocytes, which could also explain why the markers we tested colocalized almost perfectly in IHC of WM tissue despite the huge discrepancies in our plated isolates.

Finally, it is possible that ACSA-2, the antibody used for astroglial enrichment in MACS, is not equally suitable for WM and GM tissue. A paper examining the general viability of MACS for neural cells used tissue from the whole cortex without explicitly differentiating between GM and WM (Holt and Olsen, 2016). ATP1B2 was recently identified as the epitope targeted by the ACSA-2 antibody (Batiuk et al., 2017), and while its expression was demonstrated for astroglial cells in both cortical GM and the corpus callosum (Kantzer et al., 2017), its IHC pattern might not translate seamlessly to cell sorting.

There is perhaps a more general discussion to be had at this point: The goal of this work was to gain some insight into the virtually unexplored molecular heterogeneity between protoplasmic and fibrous astroglia. The vast majority of studies concerned with astrocyte biology have either lumped together various subpopulations without differentiating between them or have solely relied on cortical GM astroglia (and its respective marker genes) for their experiments. So any attempt at defining the specifics of WM astrocytes constitutes a petitio principii in some sense – making use of a number of characteristics (like protein expression) the applicability of which it sets out to investigate in the first place. This "problem of astrocyte identity" was more generally recognized in an essay by glia researcher Harold Kimelberg, which fittingly closes by offering the reader a number of "confusing conclusions" (Kimelberg, 2003).

These considerations led us to proceed towards transcriptomics, especially since the numbers we observed were reproducible. Additional procedures, like a separate myelin removal step using pre-manufactured magnetic beads or multiple cycles of the magnetic cell separation step had only very minor effects on the overall composition of the sorts, while at the same time disproportionally increasing the number of astrocytes lost in the discarded fraction.

4.2 Expression Analyses of RNA-Seq Data from GM and WM Astrocytes

After finishing RNA-Seq, we proceeded with a preliminary analysis of gene expression in our RiboTag and MACS samples. This was done with several goals in mind: First, we wanted to get a general understanding of how our samples differed from each other, both in regard to brain region and isolation method, which was accomplished by principal component and DE analysis. We then looked at a number of genes specifically enriched in each of the five major cell types of the CNS and determined their expression values in our data as a means of reassessing the purity of our samples. Finally, we collated a list of astrocyte-enriched genes from literature and investigated whether any of them were DE between our GM and WM isolates. We repeated this process with a second list collecting a number of genes from various studies found to be DE when comparing either immature and mature astroglia or healthy astrocytes and glioblastoma cells.

4.2.1 Differentially Expressed Genes Between Protoplasmic and Fibrous Astroglia

On defining the criteria for differential gene expression, we found them fulfilled by more than 4% of all genes examined in our RiboTag samples and by almost 8% of the genes in the MACS isolates. To put these percentages into perspective: Transcriptomic analyses of GLT-1⁺/GFAP⁻ and GLT-1⁺/GFAP⁺ cells yielded only 0.96% of differentially expressed genes between these two purported astroglial subpopulations (Lovatt et al., 2007). Microarray performed on astrocytes from cortex, cerebellum, and brainstem showed that 1.2% of 34000 total genes were differentially expressed across the three CNS regions (Yeh et al., 2009). To be fair, the studies mentioned both relied on microarray analysis, which generally tends to identify fewer DE genes than RNA-Seq (Zhang et al., 2014). However, even when comparing human and mouse astroglia from the temporal cortex using RNA-Seq, no more than 0.30% of all examined genes satisfied the criteria for differential expression (Zhang et al., 2016). And differential expression between cortical GM and diencephalic astroglia following RNA-Seq amounted to only around 1.5% of all genes (unpublished data from our lab).

The only transcriptomic study we came across that had similar numbers for DE genes between glial subpopulations was comparing hippocampal and striatal astrocytes and found 4.1% of all examined genes enriched in one of the two groups (Chai et al., 2017; the authors themselves calculate a DE fraction of more than 10% - their cut-off, however, is chosen much less conservatively). There are a handful of studies performing transcriptomics across various cell types of the CNS. Unsurprisingly, their numbers for DE genes between astrocytes and other neural cells are significantly higher than those encountered for analyses of glial subpopulations (Cahoy et al., 2008 perform microarray and find 12.5% of all examined genes DE in astrocytes; Zhang et al., 2014 report 14.2% of all genes enriched in astroglia using RNA-Seq). Comparing these percentages with our own data, it seems that the molecular difference between protoplasmic and fibrous astroglia is more pronounced than has been noted for other subpopulations. The fact that the MACS samples yielded almost twice as many DE genes as the RiboTag samples may be attributed to the methodical difference between both approaches: cells isolated via MACS contribute their entire cellular RNA content towards sequencing, whereas in RiboTag, only ribosome-associated RNA is pulled down for further analysis. Of course, the possibility of a disproportion in purity must also be considered, increasing the DE fraction by adding a certain amount of non-astroglial cells to the mix.

4.2.2 Expression of Neural Cell Type-Specific Marker Genes in the RNA-Seq Data

Strictly speaking, a quantitative assessment of absolute expression values in RNA-Seq data is not viable without some form of normalization (e.g. contrasting against whole brain tissue, different cell types, etc.). It is, however, common practice to determine read counts of several cell type-enriched genes to identify potential sources of contamination and to gain a general impression of any location-based and – in our case – approach-based differences that might exist. We looked at the expression of genes specific for each of the five major CNS cell types (astrocytes, microglia, endothelial cells, neurons, and oligodendrocytes) and found robust read counts for all astroglial marker genes in our samples, although with a notable tendency towards higher values in the GM isolates. A possible explanation for this circumstance is that most glia-enriched genes have been identified in tissue exclusively containing or at least dominated by protoplasmic astrocytes.

Expression of microglia and endothelial genes was all but absent in our data, yet RNA of neuronal genes was detectable in the RiboTag isolates to some extent. Most likely, this can be traced to the known expression of GLAST by a subpopulation of neurons (Rothstein et al., 1994; Chaudhry et al., 1995). An interesting observation was the expression of typical oligodendrocyte genes in our samples, most notable in tissue of WM origin; there are several possibilities to be discussed in this respect.

First, and perhaps most obviously, we know from our ICC controls following MACS that there was a fraction of cells staining positively for various oligodendrocyte marker proteins. This fraction was slightly higher in the WM than in the GM sorts (approx. 17% vs. 15%). While this presumed oligodendroglial contamination might well account for the low but non-negligible expression of genes like Sox10 and Mog in our samples, the fact that the expression was significantly more pronounced in the WM and that, moreover, it was almost equally apparent in the MACS and RiboTag isolates is not readily explained by this interpretation.

There is also a possibility that the low-level expression of genes commonly assumed to be oligodendrocyte-specific is an intrinsic property of fibrous astroglia. A recent paper has identified three subpopulations among cortical astrocytes via expression of GLT-1 and Aldh1l1 using reporter mouse lines. Intriguingly, the group of astrocytes defined by a lack of detectable GLT-1 shows a very similar pattern of oligodendrocyte gene expression to our own WM data. Moreover, the top genes found to be enriched in this cortical subpopulation (e.g. Dynlrb2, Fam183b, Tmem212, Ttr, Enpp2, Sostdc1, Rsph1) were almost invariably overexpressed in both our WM transcriptomes, most of them significantly so (Morel et al., 2019).

Finally, the presence of typical oligodendroglial genes in our WM isolates might conceivably be caused by a subpopulation with stem cell properties. The common developmental ancestry of fibrous astrocytes and oligodendrocytes has been described by a number of studies, as previously mentioned, and genes like Sox10 or Pdgfr α are expressed by glial progenitor cells as well (Kuhlbrodt et al., 1998; Zhang et al., 2014). While we took great care to avoid any contribution of the known stem cell niches to our tissue samples when dissecting the brains, the presence of precursor cells inside the adult cortical WM cannot be ruled out. The proliferative nature of WM astroglia – especially when compared to its more inert GM counterpart – has been variously observed (Dalton et al., 1968; Emsley and Macklis, 2006) and was also apparent in our transcriptomic analyses. Whether this tendency is due to the biology of WM astroglia as a whole or rather the existence of a proliferative subpopulation remains to be examined.

4.2.3 Fibrous Astrocytes Express Genes Related to Cellular Immaturity/Malignancy

The question of a potential stem cell population among cortical WM astrocytes becomes even more relevant when the enrichment of genes associated with cellular immaturity in our isolates is taken into account. Many of the genes DE by fibrous astroglia were found to be involved in CNS development and cellular mitosis. Since control of the cell cycle is crucially reliant on the exact interplay of multiple genes from this group, their deregulation is associated with neoplastic transformation, more specifically the development and progression of gliomas.

One of the major problems in neuro-oncology consist in determining the cell of origin for malignant gliomas. While early research in the field – mainly based on tumor pathology – considered mature glial cells a likely candidate for the genesis of gliomas (hence the name), this view has shifted over the last decades (Jiang and Uhrbom, 2012; Zong et al., 2015). It now seems increasingly probable that a more immature neural cell underlies the formation of the most common primary CNS tumor, and there is a good amount of evidence for both NSCs (Sanai et al., 2005, Alcantara Llaguno et al., 2009, Alcantara Llaguno et al., 2015, Lee et al.,

2018, Altmann et al., 2019) and oligodendrocyte progenitor cells (OPCs) (Shoshan et al., 1999; Lindberg et al., 2009; Persson et al., 2010; Liu et al., 2011) in this context. In fact, it might not be a question of 'either-or', as it has been shown that the presence of specific extracellular signals can induce the reversion of OPCs to NSCs (Kondo and Raff, 2000), and that even mature astrocytes or neurons can undergo dedifferentiation upon defined genetic alterations and can consequently initiate glioma formation (Friedmann-Morvinski et al., 2012).

Anatomical studies have found that a majority of human gliomas are located in the cerebral hemispheres with a particular emphasis on the frontal lobes (Larjavaara et al., 2007; Wijnenga et al., 2019; Mandal et al., 2020). In line with previous remarks, there seems to be a marked preference for areas expected to be populated by NSCs and OPCs when it comes to glioma formation (Mandal, et al., 2020), especially so for the SVZ (Barami et al., 2009). Furthermore, gliomas are typically located subcortically (i.e. in WM areas of the brain) (Larjavaara et al., 2007). Combining these observations with our RNA-Seq data, one might hypothesize that glioma formation outside of the known stem cell niches could possibly be traceable to fibrous astrocytes or a proliferative subpopulation among them, though these connections are merely speculative at this point and experimental confirmation is certainly needed.

4.3 Implications for Functional Differences between GM and WM Astroglia

The individual investigation of genes enriched in sequencing data can provide a first overview of potential differences between the samples analyzed, but it risks overemphasizing gene-specific observations that may not be relevant on a whole genome level. To avoid this sort of bias and gain some insights into the actual biology of protoplasmic and fibrous astroglia, we proceeded towards functional analysis using software for transcriptomic gene enrichment. The choice to compare the output from multiple tools for this purpose rather than relying on any single one was made in an attempt at, again, generalizing the resulting data and identifying potential outliers. The fact that our RiboTag and MACS samples – two methods with fundamentally different isolation mechanisms – yielded very similar enrichment patterns across all algorithms may be taken as a further indicator that the RNA we harvested for sequencing was indeed of mainly astroglial origin.

4.3.1 Functional Enrichment Analysis of GM and WM Astroglia

As has already been mentioned, many genes typically associated with astrocytes in general seem to be more specifically overexpressed by protoplasmic astroglia. This observation held equally true for our functional analyses where GO terms often defined as astroglial in nature were actually significantly enriched in GM astrocytes. There is one study that explicitly looked at the transcriptome of protoplasmic astrocytes from the murine cortex in comparison to GLT-1⁻ and GFAP⁻ cells and found that more than one third of all genes overexpressed among the former were related to cellular metabolism (Lovatt et al., 2007). GO terms related to metabolism were also very prominent in our GM samples when contrasted with the WM isolates.

Literature suggests that this conspicuous difference between protoplasmic and fibrous astroglia can be accounted for by the way metabolic support is rendered to neurons in the GM and WM, respectively. Synaptic transmission in the hippocampus is crucially dependent on the trafficking of glucose and its metabolites through networks of astrocytes coupled via Cx43- and Cx30-mediated gap junctions (Rouach et al., 2008). In the WM of the corpus callosum, however, axonal function is maintained by glucose delivery from oligodendrocytes, with astroglia apparently playing a subordinate role. Consequently, mice deficient for the oligodendroglial connexin Cx47 were severely compromised in axonal energy metabolism (Meyer et al., 2018).

Difference in anatomical surroundings may similarly explain the multitude of synapse-related GO terms enriched in the GM samples. While fibrous astroglia extend their processes along the axon tracts of the WM (where synapses are rather sparse), astrocytes in the cortical GM are in close contact with sites of synaptic transmission. This spatial as well as functional association underlies the concept of the tripartite synapse (axon – dendrite – astrocyte). Unsurprisingly then, observations concerning the phagocytic properties of astrocytes necessary for synaptic pruning (Chung et al., 2013) and the interaction of astroglial proteins involved in synaptogenesis (Singh et al., 2016) were made in cortical areas of the brain.

Perhaps the most interesting result of our functional analyses, however, was the marked enrichment of GO terms denoting proliferation and cell division in our WM samples (with 'negative regulation of cell proliferation' being one of the GM enriched categories). The proliferative nature of WM astrocytes in the adult brain has been noticed before, with early autoradiographic experiments dating back well over half a century (Altman 1963; Altman and Das, 1964; Noetzel and Rox, 1964; Hommes and Leblond, 1967; Dalton et al., 1968). While the actual percentages of proliferating cells diverge considerably depending on the type of labeling agent and time of application, they are invariably higher for fibrous than for protoplasmic astroglia (cf. Emsley and Macklis, 2006 or Ge et al., 2012 for more recent quantifications). It is interesting to note that a transcriptomic comparison between astrocyte precursor cells and mature astroglia mirrors the differences we saw between WM and GM astroglia in terms of enriched categories (Zhang et al., 2016). Here, we are once again confronted with the question if this proliferative behavior is an inherent property of WM astroglia in general or whether it is due to a more immature subpopulation.

4.3.2 Fibrous Astroglia Is Actively Proliferating in vivo

In a next step, we explored whether the enrichment of mitosis-related GO terms in our WM samples could actually be quantified via a higher proliferation rate in vivo. EdU expression was used as a surrogate marker for cell division while Aldh1l1-eGFP and Sox9 served to identify astroglia. And indeed, around 3–5% of fibrous astrocytes showed signs of active proliferation between the two markers whereas we did not count a single EdU⁺ astrocyte in the cortical GM. These numbers lie somewhat in the middle of what we know from literature, where the values range from 0.445% (Dalton et al., 1968, intraperitoneal injection of ³H-thymidin 9 hours before sacrificing the mice) to around 15% of proliferating astroglia in the corpus callosum (Emsley and Macklis, 2006, BrdU administration for 7 days before sacrificing the mice). It is somewhat surprising that the latter group saw a much larger fraction of proliferating WM astrocytes than we did while at the same time administering their marker molecule for only a fourth of the total time (BrdU for 7 days vs. EdU for 28 days). However, besides differences in the choice of proliferation marker and its dosage, another reason for the discrepancy might be the fact that these values were observed upon quantification with hGFAP-GFP, which is known to have a problem with unspecific expression (Hu et al., 2020). Consequently, when using an antibody against GFAP to label fibrous astroglia, the percentage of proliferating cells was very close to what we observed (Emsley and Macklis, 2006).

Although the numbers of double positive cells were similar for Aldh1l1-eGFP and Sox9, their staining behavior was not identical. Technical limitations certainly played a role in this context, as Sox9 is a nuclear TF and as such showed robust and easily quantifiable expression throughout the z-stack. Aldh1l1-eGFP, on the other hand, could not always be unequivocally aligned with a given nucleus and weakened in its signal strength towards the inner slices of the z-stack. This led to almost three times as many Sox9⁺ cells being counted as Aldh1l1-eGFP⁺ ones, with virtually all cells positive for Aldh1l1-eGFP also positive for Sox9.

There might, however, be another aspect to this observation besides mere technical reasons. Sox9 has been identified as a central element for glial fate choice during development of both the spinal cord (Stolt et al., 2003; Kang et al., 2012; Molofsky et al., 2013) and the cortex (Nagao et al., 2016). Moreover, its expression in the neurogenic niche of the SVZ was found to keep NSCs in their precursor state, which was abolished upon Sox9-knockdown (Cheng et al., 2009). These functions of Sox9 in gliogenesis and NSC maintenance are relevant to the point at hand, as they might again hint at a subpopulation of more immature cells among WM astroglia, possibly defined as Sox9⁺/Aldh1l1-eGFP⁻ in our quantifications. And indeed, the study that originally identified Sox9 as an astrocyte marker in the adult mouse brain found its otherwise almost perfect colocalization with established marker proteins like GLT-1 to be noticeably lower in the neurogenic areas and in the corpus callosum (Sun et al., 2017).

4.4 FGFR2 Is a Potential Marker Protein Specific to Fibrous Astrocytes

There is a considerable number of astrocyte markers these days, each with its own advantages and disadvantages, as covered in more detail in the introduction to this work. What is missing, however, are genes specifically expressed by glial subpopulations, that can be reliably used for antibody labeling. Part of the problem is that many of these purported subpopulations are still rather ill-defined, so finding proteins more or less exclusively present in the cells of interest poses no small challenge. The distinction between protoplasmic and fibrous astroglia, however, is over a century old by now, and the morphological differences between the two are well-established.

We looked through our RNA-Seq data for potential candidates that might prove suitable for the purpose of specifically labeling WM astrocytes. Several aspects have to be considered in this respect, as simply going through the top 10 of the DE genes list and selecting any one among them will most likely not yield the desired results. While a nuclear location of the protein in question is not a problem per se and can work quite well in some cases (e.g. Sox9), it usually requires some extra steps during antibody treatment, which can hinder its general applicability. Keeping this in mind, we narrowed our search to genes encoding cell surface proteins. We further limited ourselves to our RiboTag data as we deemed ribosome-associated RNA to most closely reflect actual protein translation. In order to be detectable through antibody staining, moreover, the actual expression value of a gene (measured in FPKM) cannot be too low. At the same time, the difference of expression between GM and WM has to be marked enough for the labeling to be specific to fibrous astroglia. Finally, we consulted the literature to see whether any among our list of potential markers had been described as predominantly expressed by astrocytes before.

Taking all the aforementioned points into consideration, we were left with FGFR2 as the most promising candidate. FGFR2 is one in a family of five distinct cell surface receptors known to fulfill a variety of functions in the developing CNS (Ford-Perriss et al., 2001; Furusho et al., 2011). In the adult brain, FGFR2 is primarily found in WM tissue (Asai et al., 1993; Yazaki et al., 1994), although it is still a point of contention which type of neural cell it is mainly expressed by. There is some evidence for astrocytes as the principal source of FGFR2 expression: Southern blot revealed its presence in low-grade astrocytomas (Yamaguchi et al., 1994), it was shown to overlap largely with GFAP in IHC approaches (Chadashvili and Peterson, 2006), and a transcriptomic comparison of various CNS cells found it significantly enriched in astrocytes when contrasted against oligodendrocytes, microglia, neurons, endothelial cells, and pericytes (Zhang et al., 2014). On the other hand, a similar number of studies argue for a primarily oligodendroglial expression of FGFR2 (Miyake et al., 1996; Messersmith et al., 2000; Bansal et al., 2003; Bryant et al., 2009).

Interestingly, another member of the FGFR family, namely FGFR3, has been described as specifically expressed by astrocytes (Pringle et al., 2003), an observation, that was replicated in a transcriptomic approach (Zhang et al., 2014). Transgenic mouse lines using FGFR3 as a reporter have been created (Young et al., 2010), although there are reports of problems with leakage (Hu et al., 2020). In our RNA-Seq data, FGFR3 was predominantly expressed in the GM samples, serving as another instance of the previously mentioned observation, that many 'general' astrocyte markers seem to be above all expressed by protoplasmic astrocytes.

We performed IHC and found that the signal of FGFR2 was robust and colocalized very closely with established astrocyte markers (Aldh1l1-eGFP, S100 β /GFAP) in cortical WM, whereas no astroglia was labeled in GM tissue. The reports of its expression by mature oligodendrocytes could not be confirmed upon immunostaining. Our observations qualify FGFR2 for use as a marker protein for fibrous astrocytes, especially in contrast to their anatomical GM neighbors. It would be interesting for future studies to examine the expression of FGFR2 in different glial subpopulations of the CNS.

5. Summary

The present work investigated cellular heterogeneity between protoplasmic and fibrous astroglia using a transcriptomic approach, which, to our knowledge, constitutes a first in the field.

To begin with, we isolated astrocytes from the murine cerebral GM and WM via two different methods, RiboTag (using the GLAST^{CreERT2} mouse line) and MACS. To assess the purity of our MACS isolated cells (relying on the ACSA-2 antibody), we plated both the sorted and the discounted fraction on PDL-coated coverslips and stained for routinely used astrocyte markers. This revealed a first major discrepancy between the two populations, as all tested antibodies showed robust expression in more than 80% of the sorted GM cells, whereas GS was the only marker equally expressed in the WM fraction. GFAP/S100 β was detectable in only half the cells, Aldh111-eGFP and ACSBG1 in less than 10%. The number of sorted cells exhibiting expression of typical oligodendrocyte markers (PLPdsRed, O4, and GST- π) was comparable between both regions (around 15% for GM vs. 17% for WM).

We then proceeded towards RNA-Seq. To get a first estimate of the overall similarities and differences between our isolates, we performed PCA. Here, the samples tended to form clusters according to region of interest and isolation method, with biological diversity accounting for a certain amount of variance. Criteria for differential gene expression were defined (log₂ fold change \geq |2| AND adjusted p-value < 0.05), according to which we found 2388 total genes that were differentially expressed between the two methods. In both cases, the WM samples yielded more DE genes with higher read counts, and there were almost twice as many DE genes in our MACS data when compared to the RiboTag samples. qPCR of four randomly selected genes differentially expressed in both the MACS and RiboTag isolates confirmed the validity of our RNA-Seq approach. As a rough estimate of sample purity, expression levels of marker genes for astroglia, oligodendroglia, microglia, neurons, and endothelial cells were investigated. Astrocyte markers were highly expressed in all our samples, although a trend for higher expression in the GM isolates from both methods was apparent. A non-negligible expression of oligodendrocyte-specific genes was especially notable in the WM samples (MACS and RiboTag), possibly suggesting a certain amount of oligodendroglial contamination.

There have been several studies, both transcriptomic and proteomic, that looked at astrocyteenriched genes in comparison to other cell types of the CNS. We compiled a list of these genes, drawing from multiple papers published over the last two decades, and analyzed their expression in our RNA-Seq data. Some showed differential expression, and at this point, an interesting trend became apparent: The majority of DE genes from our samples that have previously been described as enriched in astroglia seemed more specifically to be enriched in protoplasmic astroglia, most likely owing to the fact that purely or at least predominantly GM tissue has hitherto been used for sequencing purposes. A similar relation was noted on investigating expression levels of various genes from literature that have been associated with either immature/neoplastic (higher in WM) or mature/healthy astroglia (higher in GM).

To gain a better understanding of the functional characteristics of protoplasmic and fibrous astroglia that might underly the DE genes we extracted from our data, we performed gene enrichment analysis using five different software tools. Metabolic activity, broadly defined, was one of the major terms enriched in GM astrocytes. Various exponents of cellular energy metabolism (e.g. glycolysis and gluconeogenesis, citrate cycle, or lipid metabolism) fell into this category, but also terms connected to the metabolism of neurotransmitters, hormones, or nucleotides. Given the differences in micro-anatomical environment between GM and WM astrocytes, it is perhaps not surprising that another functional group enriched in protoplasmic astroglia comprised several GO terms associated with the regulation of synaptic transmission (including synaptogenesis and synaptic pruning/phagocytosis). Once more, it became apparent that observations hitherto made for astrocytes in general applied more specifically to protoplasmic astroglia in our data.

Enrichment analyses for our WM samples were dominated by a number of GO terms related to cellular proliferation. This included genes directly involved in mitosis as well as others associated with DNA repair or deregulation of the cell cycle (i.e. glioma formation and progression). Many of the genes that showed up earlier when investigating the expression of immaturity markers in our isolates also figured prominently in this context. To test whether this tendency of fibrous astroglia towards cell division could be confirmed *in vivo*, we performed a proliferation assay using EdU uptake as a means of quantification: between 3 to 5% of all counted WM astroglia showed proof of proliferation within a span of 28 days, while not a single GM astrocyte was positive for EdU. In view of harnessing our RNA-Seq data towards a more practical application, the attempt of identifying a potential marker protein specifically labeling fibrous astrocytes was made. Here, FGFR2 was chosen as a promising candidate, due to its being a cell surface molecule, and since its astroglial expression had been described before. The gene was found to be significantly enriched for WM astrocytes in our RiboTag data (which, in the end, reflects actual gene expression more directly than MACS). And indeed, IHC showed a clear colocalization of FGFR2 with GFAP/S100β and Aldh111-eGFP, establishing the protein as a possible marker for reliably identifying the subpopulation of cortical WM astrocytes in future applications.

6. Zusammenfassung

Die vorliegende Arbeit untersuchte – unseres Wissens nach erstmalig – die zelluläre Heterogenität zwischen protoplasmischen und fibrösen Astrozyten.

Zunächst isolierten wir Astrozyten aus der zerebralen grauen und weißen Substanz der Maus über zwei unterschiedliche Methoden: RiboTag (unter Verwendung der GLAST^{CreERT2} Mauslinie) und MACS. Um die Reinheit der via MACS (über den ACSA-2 Antikörper) isolierten Zellen zu beurteilen, trugen wir sowohl die selektierte als auch die verworfene Fraktion auf PDL-beschichtete Coverslips auf und färbten diese mit Antikörpern gegen verschiedene Astrozytenmarker. Hier kam eine erste größere Diskrepanz zwischen den beiden Populationen zum Vorschein: Während über 80% der aus der grauen Substanz selektierten Zellen alle getesteten Marker nachweisbar exprimierten, war GS der einzige Marker mit vergleichbaren Expressionswerten in den aus der weißen Substanz selektierten Zellen. Die Kombination aus GFAP/S100 β war nur in rund der Hälfte der Zellen nachweisbar, Aldh111-eGFP und ACSBG1 in weniger als 10%. Der Anteil an selektierten Zellen, welche typische Oligodendrozyten-Marker (PLPdsRed, O4, and GST- π) exprimierten, war zwischen grauer und weißer Substanz vergleichbar (rund 15% in der grauen Substanz vs. 17% in der weißen Substanz).

Als nächstes folgte eine RNA-Sequenzierung der gewonnenen Materialien. Um einen ersten Eindruck der grundsätzlichen Ähnlichkeit bzw. Unterschiedlichkeit zwischen den Isolaten zu gewinnen, führten wir eine Hauptkomponentenanalyse durch. Hier gruppierten sich die Proben nach Gewebeursprung und Isolationsmethode, wobei die biologische Diversität einen gewissen Anteil an Varianz beisteuerte. Wir definierten Kriterien für differentielle Genexpression (\log_2 relativer Unterschied $\geq |2|$ UND angepasster p-Wert < 0.05), nach denen insgesamt 2388 Gene in beiden Methoden zusammen differentiell exprimiert waren. In beiden Fällen lieferten die aus der weißen Substanz gewonnen Proben mehr differentiell exprimierte Gene mit einer höheren Anzahl an Genkopien, und die Analyse der MACS-Daten lieferte knapp doppelt so viele differentiell exprimierte Gene wie die RiboTag-Isolate. Eine qPCR von vier zufällig ausgewählten Genen, welche sowohl in den MACS- als auch den differentiell eprimiert waren, RiboTag-Proben bestätigte die Validität unserer Sequenzierungsmethode. Zur erneuten, groben Abschätzung der zellulären Reinheit unserer Proben verglichen wir Expressionswerte von typischen Markergenen für Astrozyten, Oligodendrozyten, Mikroglia, Neuronen und Endothelzellen. Astrozytenmarker waren in all

unseren Isolaten hoch exprimiert, allerdings zeigte sich eine Tendenz zur höheren Expression in der grauen Substanz (beider Methoden). Eine nicht zu vernachlässigende Expression oligodendrozytenspezifischer Gene war vor allem in den aus der weißen Substanz gewonnen Proben nachweisbar, möglicherweise als Hinweis auf eine gewisse Beimischung dieses Zelltyps.

Es gibt mehrere Studien, sowohl mit transkriptomischem als auch proteomischem Ansatz, welche Gene identifiziert haben, die im Vergleich zu anderen Zellarten des ZNS in Astrozyten überrepräsentiert sind. Wir stellten eine Liste dieser Gene zusammen, wobei wir uns auf verschiedene Veröffentlichungen der letzten zwei Jahrzehnte stützten, und analysierten deren Expression in unseren Daten. Einige davon waren in der Tat diferentiell exprimiert und hier zeichnete sich ein interessanter Trend ab: Der Großteil an differentiell exprimierten Genen in unseren Proben, die zu irgendeinem Zeitpunkt als in Astrozyten überrepräsentiert beschrieben worden waren, schienen speziell in protoplasmischer Astroglia überrepräsentiert zu sein. Dies lässt sich vermutlich durch den Umstand erklären, dass bis dato im Wesentlichen Gewebe mit ausschließlich oder zumindest überwiegend grauer Substanz für Sequenzierungszwecke benutzt worden war. Ähnlich stellte sich ein Vergleich der Expressionswerte von der Literatur entnommenen Genen dar, welche mit unreifer/neoplastischer (in weißer Substanz überexprimiert) oder reifer/physiologischer Astroglia (in grauer Substanz überexprimiert) assoziiert sind.

Um ein besseres Verständnis der funktionellen Charakteristika von protoplasmischen und fibrösen Astrozyten zu entwickeln, welche den differentiell exprimierten Genen in unseren Daten zugrundeliegen könnten, führten wir Genüberrepräsentationsanalysen durch und nutzten hierzu fünf verschiedene Software Tools. Einer der wesentlichen in Astrozyten der grauen Substanz überrepräsentierten Begriffe war hierbei metabolische Aktivität, im weitesten Sinne. In diese Kategorie fielen verschiedene Exponenten des zellulären Energiehaushalts (z.B. Glykolyse und Glukoneogenese, Zitratzyklus oder Fettstoffwechsel), daneben auch der Metabolismus von Neurotransmittern, Hormonen und Nukleotiden. Wenn man die unterschiedlichen mikroanatomischen Gegebenheiten zwischen Astrozyten der grauen und weißen Substanz bedenkt, so mag es nicht verwundern, dass eine weitere in protoplasmischer Astroglia überrepräsentierte Kategorie mehrere Begriffe umfasste, die mit der Regulation von synaptischer Transmission verbunden sind (darunter Synaptogenese und

Phagozytose von Synapsen). Einmal mehr drängte sich der Verdacht auf, dass viele der bislang in Bezug auf Astroglia im Allgemeinen gemachten Beobachtungen in unseren Daten speziell auf protoplasmische Astrozyten anwendbar waren.

Die funktionellen Analysen unserer Proben der weißen Substanz zeigten sich dominiert von Begriffen, welche mit Zellteilung in Zusammenhang stehen. Dem zugrundeliegend war die differentielle Expression von Genen, die entweder direkter Bestandteil der Mitose sind, oder aber mit der DNA-Reparatur oder der Deregulierung des Zellzyklus in Verbindung stehen (i.e. Entstehung und Progression von Gliomen). Viele der Gene, welche uns bereits bei der Untersuchung von Markern für unreife Zellen begegnet waren, waren auch in diesem Kontext relevant. Um diese vermeintliche Zellteilungstendenz von Astroglia der weißen Substanz experimentell zu bestätigen, führten wir eine Proliferationsuntersuchung durch, wobei die Quantifizierung anhand der Aufnahme von EdU in die Zellen erfolgte: Zwischen 3 und 5% aller fibrösen Astrozyten waren innerhalb von 28 Tagen positiv für den getesteten Proliferationsmarker, während sich dieser in keinem einzigen Astrozyten der grauen Substanz nachweisen ließ.

Mit der Absicht einer praktischen Anwendung unserer RNA-Sequenzierungsergebnisse versuchten wir, anhand der Daten ein spezifisches Marker-Gen für fibrose Astrozyten zu identifizeren. FGFR2 erwies sich hierbei als vielversprechend, da ein es Zelloberflächenmolekül ist und seine Expression durch Astrozyten bereits beschrieben wurde. Das entsprechende Gen zeigte sich in unseren aus der weißen Substanz stammenden RiboTag-Proben signifikant überrepräsentiert, welche die tatsächliche Genexpression letztlich unmittelbarer wiedergeben. Tatsächlich zeigte sich in der immunhistochemischen Färbung eine klare Kolokalisation von FGFR2 mit GFAP/S100β und Aldh1l1-eGFP, so dass das Protein als vielversprechende Option eines Markers für fibrose Astrozyten in zukünftigen Anwendungen gesehen werden darf.

7. References

Adermark, L. and D. M. Lovinger (2008). "Electrophysiological properties and gap junction coupling of striatal astrocytes." Neurochem Int 52(7): 1365-1372.

Agnati, L. F., B. Tinner, W. A. Staines, K. Väänänen and K. Fuxe (1995). "On the cellular localization and distribution of carbonic anhydrase II immunoreactivity in the rat brain." Brain Res 676(1): 10-24.

Agrawal, H. C., B. K. Hartman, W. T. Shearer, S. Kalmbach and F. L. Margolis (1977). "Purification and immunohistochemical localization of rat brain myelin proteolipid protein." J Neurochem 28(3): 495-508.

Akbar, M. T., R. Torp, N. C. Danbolt, L. M. Levy, B. S. Meldrum and O. P. Ottersen (1997). "Expression of glial glutamate transporters GLT-1 and GLAST is unchanged in the hippocampus in fully kindled rats." Neuroscience 78(2): 351-359.

Alcantara Llaguno, S., J. Chen, C. H. Kwon, E. L. Jackson, Y. Li, D. K. Burns, A. Alvarez-Buylla and L. F. Parada (2009). "Malignant astrocytomas originate from neural stem/progenitor cells in a somatic tumor suppressor mouse model." Cancer Cell 15(1): 45-56.

Alcantara Llaguno, S. R., Z. Wang, D. Sun, J. Chen, J. Xu, E. Kim, K. J. Hatanpaa, J. M. Raisanen, D. K. Burns, J. E. Johnson and L. F. Parada (2015). "Adult Lineage-Restricted CNS Progenitors Specify Distinct Glioblastoma Subtypes." Cancer Cell 28(4): 429-440.

Allen, N. J., M. L. Bennett, L. C. Foo, G. X. Wang, C. Chakraborty, S. J. Smith and B. A. Barres (2012). "Astrocyte glypicans 4 and 6 promote formation of excitatory synapses via GluA1 AMPA receptors." Nature 486(7403): 410-414.

Allen, N. J. and C. Eroglu (2017). "Cell Biology of Astrocyte-Synapse Interactions." Neuron 96(3): 697-708.

Altman, J. (1963). "Autoradiographic investigation of cell proliferation in the brains of rats and cats." Anat Rec 145: 573-591.

Altman, J. and G. D. Das (1964). "AUTORADIOGRAPHIC EXAMINATION OF THE EFFECTS OF ENRICHED ENVIRONMENT ON THE RATE OF GLIAL MULTIPLICATION IN THE ADULT RAT BRAIN." Nature 204: 1161-1163.

Altmann, C., S. Keller and M. H. H. Schmidt (2019). "The Role of SVZ Stem Cells in Glioblastoma." Cancers (Basel) 11(4).

Amiry-Moghaddam, M., A. Williamson, M. Palomba, T. Eid, N. C. de Lanerolle, E. A. Nagelhus, M. E. Adams, S. C. Froehner, P. Agre and O. P. Ottersen (2003). "Delayed K+ clearance associated with aquaporin-4 mislocalization: phenotypic defects in brains of alpha-syntrophin-null mice." Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 100(23): 13615-13620.

Anderson, M. A., J. E. Burda, Y. Ren, Y. Ao, T. M. O'Shea, R. Kawaguchi, G. Coppola, B. S. Khakh, T. J. Deming and M. V. Sofroniew (2016). "Astrocyte scar formation aids central nervous system axon regeneration." Nature 532(7598): 195-200.

Andreiuolo, F., M. P. Junier, E. M. Hol, C. Miquel, L. Chimelli, N. Leonard, H. Chneiweiss, C. Daumas-Duport and P. Varlet (2009). "GFAPdelta immunostaining improves visualization of normal and pathologic astrocytic heterogeneity." Neuropathology 29(1): 31-39.

Andriezen, W. L. (1893). "The Neuroglia Elements in the Human Brain." Br Med J 2(1700): 227-230.

Angulo, M. C., A. S. Kozlov, S. Charpak and E. Audinat (2004). "Glutamate released from glial cells synchronizes neuronal activity in the hippocampus." J Neurosci 24(31): 6920-6927.

Arai, K. and E. H. Lo (2010). "Astrocytes protect oligodendrocyte precursor cells via MEK/ERK and PI3K/Akt signaling." J Neurosci Res 88(4): 758-763.

Araque, A., G. Carmignoto, P. G. Haydon, S. H. Oliet, R. Robitaille and A. Volterra (2014). "Gliotransmitters travel in time and space." Neuron 81(4): 728-739.

Araque, A., E. D. Martín, G. Perea, J. I. Arellano and W. Buño (2002). "Synaptically released acetylcholine evokes Ca2+ elevations in astrocytes in hippocampal slices." J Neurosci 22(7): 2443-2450.

Araque, A., V. Parpura, R. P. Sanzgiri and P. G. Haydon (1998). "Glutamate-dependent astrocyte modulation of synaptic transmission between cultured hippocampal neurons." Eur J Neurosci 10(6): 2129-2142.

Armbruster, M., E. Hanson and C. G. Dulla (2016). "Glutamate Clearance Is Locally Modulated by Presynaptic Neuronal Activity in the Cerebral Cortex." J Neurosci 36(40): 10404-10415.

Arnth-Jensen, N., D. Jabaudon and M. Scanziani (2002). "Cooperation between independent hippocampal synapses is controlled by glutamate uptake." Nat Neurosci 5(4): 325-331.

Asai, T., A. Wanaka, H. Kato, Y. Masana, M. Seo and M. Tohyama (1993). "Differential expression of two members of FGF receptor gene family, FGFR-1 and FGFR-2 mRNA, in the adult rat central nervous system." Brain Res Mol Brain Res 17(1-2): 174-178.

Asano, H., M. Aonuma, T. Sanosaka, J. Kohyama, M. Namihira and K. Nakashima (2009). "Astrocyte differentiation of neural precursor cells is enhanced by retinoic acid through a change in epigenetic modification." Stem Cells 27(11): 2744-2752.

Aspelund, A., S. Antila, S. T. Proulx, T. V. Karlsen, S. Karaman, M. Detmar, H. Wiig and K. Alitalo (2015). "A dural lymphatic vascular system that drains brain interstitial fluid and macromolecules." J Exp Med 212(7): 991-999.

Asztely, F., G. Erdemli and D. M. Kullmann (1997). "Extrasynaptic glutamate spillover in the hippocampus: dependence on temperature and the role of active glutamate uptake." Neuron 18(2): 281-293.

Attwell, D., A. M. Buchan, S. Charpak, M. Lauritzen, B. A. Macvicar and E. A. Newman (2010). "Glial and neuronal control of brain blood flow." Nature 468(7321): 232-243.

Attwell, D. and S. B. Laughlin (2001). "An energy budget for signaling in the grey matter of the brain." J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 21(10): 1133-1145.

Bachoo, R. M., R. S. Kim, K. L. Ligon, E. A. Maher, C. Brennan, N. Billings, S. Chan, C. Li, D. H. Rowitch, W. H. Wong and R. A. DePinho (2004). "Molecular diversity of astrocytes with implications for neurological disorders." Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 101(22): 8384-8389.

Back, S. A., T. M. Tuohy, H. Chen, N. Wallingford, A. Craig, J. Struve, N. L. Luo, F. Banine, Y. Liu, A. Chang, B. D. Trapp, B. F. Bebo, Jr., M. S. Rao and L. S. Sherman (2005). "Hyaluronan accumulates in demyelinated lesions and inhibits oligodendrocyte progenitor maturation." Nat Med 11(9): 966-972.

Bak, L. K., A. Schousboe and H. S. Waagepetersen (2006). "The glutamate/GABA-glutamine cycle: aspects of transport, neurotransmitter homeostasis and ammonia transfer." J Neurochem 98(3): 641-653.

Ballanyi, K., P. Grafe and G. ten Bruggencate (1987). "Ion activities and potassium uptake mechanisms of glial cells in guinea-pig olfactory cortex slices." J Physiol 382: 159-174.

Bansal, R., V. Lakhina, R. Remedios and S. Tole (2003). "Expression of FGF receptors 1, 2, 3 in the embryonic and postnatal mouse brain compared with Pdgfralpha, Olig2 and Plp/dm20: implications for oligodendrocyte development." Dev Neurosci 25(2-4): 83-95.

Barami, K., A. E. Sloan, A. Rojiani, M. J. Schell, A. Staller and S. Brem (2009). "Relationship of gliomas to the ventricular walls." J Clin Neurosci 16(2): 195-201.

Bardehle, S., M. Krüger, F. Buggenthin, J. Schwausch, J. Ninkovic, H. Clevers, H. J. Snippert, F. J. Theis, M. Meyer-Luehmann, I. Bechmann, L. Dimou and M. Götz (2013). "Live imaging of astrocyte responses to acute injury reveals selective juxtavascular proliferation." Nat Neurosci 16(5): 580-586.

Barnabé-Heider, F., J. A. Wasylnka, K. J. Fernandes, C. Porsche, M. Sendtner, D. R. Kaplan and F. D. Miller (2005). "Evidence that embryonic neurons regulate the onset of cortical gliogenesis via cardiotrophin-1." Neuron 48(2): 253-265.

Barnett, N. L., D. V. Pow and S. R. Robinson (2000). "Inhibition of Müller cell glutamine synthetase rapidly impairs the retinal response to light." Glia 30(1): 64-73.

Barres, B. A., L. L. Chun and D. P. Corey (1989). "Calcium current in cortical astrocytes: induction by cAMP and neurotransmitters and permissive effect of serum factors." J Neurosci 9(9): 3169-3175.

Basu, J., H. Bousbaa, E. Logarinho, Z. Li, B. C. Williams, C. Lopes, C. E. Sunkel and M. L. Goldberg (1999). "Mutations in the essential spindle checkpoint gene bub1 cause chromosome missegregation and fail to block apoptosis in Drosophila." J Cell Biol 146(1): 13-28.

Batiuk, M. Y., F. de Vin, S. I. Duqué, C. Li, T. Saito, T. Saido, M. Fiers, T. G. Belgard and M. G. Holt (2017). "An immunoaffinity-based method for isolating ultrapure adult astrocytes based on ATP1B2 targeting by the ACSA-2 antibody." J Biol Chem 292(21): 8874-8891.

Batter, D. K., R. A. Corpina, C. Roy, D. C. Spray, E. L. Hertzberg and J. A. Kessler (1992). "Heterogeneity in gap junction expression in astrocytes cultured from different brain regions." Glia 6(3): 213-221.

Bayraktar, O. A., L. C. Fuentealba, A. Alvarez-Buylla and D. H. Rowitch (2014). "Astrocyte development and heterogeneity." Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol 7(1): a020362.

Beckervordersandforth, R., P. Tripathi, J. Ninkovic, E. Bayam, A. Lepier, B. Stempfhuber, F. Kirchhoff, J. Hirrlinger, A. Haslinger, D. C. Lie, J. Beckers, B. Yoder, M. Irmler and M. Götz (2010). "In vivo fate mapping and expression analysis reveals molecular hallmarks of prospectively isolated adult neural stem cells." Cell Stem Cell 7(6): 744-758.

Beenhakker, M. P. and J. R. Huguenard (2010). "Astrocytes as gatekeepers of GABAB receptor function." J Neurosci 30(45): 15262-15276.

Behrens, P. F., P. Franz, B. Woodman, K. S. Lindenberg and G. B. Landwehrmeyer (2002). "Impaired glutamate transport and glutamate-glutamine cycling: downstream effects of the Huntington mutation." Brain 125(Pt 8): 1908-1922.

Beierlein, M. and W. G. Regehr (2006). "Brief bursts of parallel fiber activity trigger calcium signals in bergmann glia." J Neurosci 26(26): 6958-6967.

Bekar, L. K., W. He and M. Nedergaard (2008). "Locus coeruleus alpha-adrenergic-mediated activation of cortical astrocytes in vivo." Cereb Cortex 18(12): 2789-2795.

Bélanger, M., I. Allaman and P. J. Magistretti (2011). "Brain energy metabolism: focus on astrocyte-neuron metabolic cooperation." Cell Metab 14(6): 724-738.

Bellesi, M., L. de Vivo, G. Tononi and C. Cirelli (2015). "Effects of sleep and wake on astrocytes: clues from molecular and ultrastructural studies." BMC Biol 13: 66.

Benesova, J., M. Hock, O. Butenko, I. Prajerova, M. Anderova and A. Chvatal (2009). "Quantification of astrocyte volume changes during ischemia in situ reveals two populations of astrocytes in the cortex of GFAP/EGFP mice." J Neurosci Res 87(1): 96-111.

Benner, E. J., D. Luciano, R. Jo, K. Abdi, P. Paez-Gonzalez, H. Sheng, D. S. Warner, C. Liu, C. Eroglu and C. T. Kuo (2013). "Protective astrogenesis from the SVZ niche after injury is controlled by Notch modulator Thbs4." Nature 497(7449): 369-373.

Benraiss, A., S. Wang, S. Herrlinger, X. Li, D. Chandler-Militello, J. Mauceri, H. B. Burm, M. Toner, M. Osipovitch, Q. Jim Xu, F. Ding, F. Wang, N. Kang, J. Kang, P. C. Curtin, D. Brunner, M. S. Windrem, I. Munoz-Sanjuan, M. Nedergaard and S. A. Goldman (2016). "Human glia can both induce and rescue aspects of disease phenotype in Huntington disease." Nat Commun 7: 11758.

Berger, U. V. and M. A. Hediger (1998). "Comparative analysis of glutamate transporter expression in rat brain using differential double in situ hybridization." Anat Embryol (Berl) 198(1): 13-30.

Berlucchi, G. (2002). "The origin of the term plasticity in the neurosciences: Ernesto Lugaro and chemical synaptic transmission." J Hist Neurosci 11(3): 305-309.

Berninger, B., M. R. Costa, U. Koch, T. Schroeder, B. Sutor, B. Grothe and M. Götz (2007). "Functional properties of neurons derived from in vitro reprogrammed postnatal astroglia." J Neurosci 27(32): 8654-8664.

Bevensee, M. O., M. Apkon and W. F. Boron (1997). "Intracellular pH regulation in cultured astrocytes from rat hippocampus. II. Electrogenic Na/HCO3 cotransport." J Gen Physiol 110(4): 467-483.

Bevensee, M. O., R. A. Weed and W. F. Boron (1997). "Intracellular pH regulation in cultured astrocytes from rat hippocampus. I. Role Of HCO3." J Gen Physiol 110(4): 453-465.

Beyer, E. C., D. L. Paul and D. A. Goodenough (1987). "Connexin43: a protein from rat heart homologous to a gap junction protein from liver." J Cell Biol 105(6 Pt 1): 2621-2629.

Bezzi, P., G. Carmignoto, L. Pasti, S. Vesce, D. Rossi, B. L. Rizzini, T. Pozzan and A. Volterra (1998). "Prostaglandins stimulate calcium-dependent glutamate release in astrocytes." Nature 391(6664): 281-285.

Bie, L., G. Zhao, P. Cheng, G. Rondeau, S. Porwollik, Y. Ju, X. Q. Xia and M. McClelland (2011). "The accuracy of survival time prediction for patients with glioma is improved by measuring mitotic spindle checkpoint gene expression." PLoS One 6(10): e25631.

Bie, L., G. Zhao, Y. P. Wang and B. Zhang (2012). "Kinesin family member 2C (KIF2C/MCAK) is a novel marker for prognosis in human gliomas." Clin Neurol Neurosurg 114(4): 356-360.

Bignami, A., L. F. Eng, D. Dahl and C. T. Uyeda (1972). "Localization of the glial fibrillary acidic protein in astrocytes by immunofluorescence." Brain Res 43(2): 429-435.

Blanco-Suarez, E., T. F. Liu, A. Kopelevich and N. J. Allen (2018). "Astrocyte-Secreted Chordinlike 1 Drives Synapse Maturation and Limits Plasticity by Increasing Synaptic GluA2 AMPA Receptors." Neuron 100(5): 1116-1132.e1113. Blechingberg, J., I. E. Holm, K. B. Nielsen, T. H. Jensen, A. L. Jørgensen and A. L. Nielsen (2007). "Identification and characterization of GFAPkappa, a novel glial fibrillary acidic protein isoform." Glia 55(5): 497-507.

Boesmans, W., N. P. Rocha, H. J. Reis, M. Holt and P. Vanden Berghe (2014). "The astrocyte marker Aldh1L1 does not reliably label enteric glial cells." Neurosci Lett 566: 102-105.

Boisvert, M. M., G. A. Erikson, M. N. Shokhirev and N. J. Allen (2018). "The Aging Astrocyte Transcriptome from Multiple Regions of the Mouse Brain." Cell Rep 22(1): 269-285.

Bonaguidi, M. A., T. McGuire, M. Hu, L. Kan, J. Samanta and J. A. Kessler (2005). "LIF and BMP signaling generate separate and discrete types of GFAP-expressing cells." Development 132(24): 5503-5514.

Bonder, D. E. and K. D. McCarthy (2014). "Astrocytic Gq-GPCR-linked IP3R-dependent Ca2+ signaling does not mediate neurovascular coupling in mouse visual cortex in vivo." J Neurosci 34(39): 13139-13150.

Bonni, A., Y. Sun, M. Nadal-Vicens, A. Bhatt, D. A. Frank, I. Rozovsky, N. Stahl, G. D. Yancopoulos and M. E. Greenberg (1997). "Regulation of gliogenesis in the central nervous system by the JAK-STAT signaling pathway." Science 278(5337): 477-483.

Bordey, A. and H. Sontheimer (1998). "Electrophysiological properties of human astrocytic tumor cells In situ: enigma of spiking glial cells." J Neurophysiol 79(5): 2782-2793.

Borowsky, I. W. and R. C. Collins (1989). "Metabolic anatomy of brain: a comparison of regional capillary density, glucose metabolism, and enzyme activities." J Comp Neurol 288(3): 401-413.

Boumezbeur, F., K. F. Petersen, G. W. Cline, G. F. Mason, K. L. Behar, G. I. Shulman and D. L. Rothman (2010). "The contribution of blood lactate to brain energy metabolism in humans measured by dynamic 13C nuclear magnetic resonance spectroscopy." J Neurosci 30(42): 13983-13991.

Bowser, D. N. and B. S. Khakh (2004). "ATP excites interneurons and astrocytes to increase synaptic inhibition in neuronal networks." J Neurosci 24(39): 8606-8620.

Bradford, J., J. Y. Shin, M. Roberts, C. E. Wang, X. J. Li and S. Li (2009). "Expression of mutant huntingtin in mouse brain astrocytes causes age-dependent neurological symptoms." Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 106(52): 22480-22485.

Brambilla, R., V. Bracchi-Ricard, W. H. Hu, B. Frydel, A. Bramwell, S. Karmally, E. J. Green and J. R. Bethea (2005). "Inhibition of astroglial nuclear factor kappaB reduces inflammation and improves functional recovery after spinal cord injury." J Exp Med 202(1): 145-156.

Brambilla, R., A. Hurtado, T. Persaud, K. Esham, D. D. Pearse, M. Oudega and J. R. Bethea (2009). "Transgenic inhibition of astroglial NF-kappa B leads to increased axonal sparing and sprouting following spinal cord injury." J Neurochem 110(2): 765-778.

Brambilla, R., T. Persaud, X. Hu, S. Karmally, V. I. Shestopalov, G. Dvoriantchikova, D. Ivanov, L. Nathanson, S. R. Barnum and J. R. Bethea (2009). "Transgenic inhibition of astroglial NF-kappa B improves functional outcome in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis by suppressing chronic central nervous system inflammation." J Immunol 182(5): 2628-2640.

Brancaccio, M., C. Pivetta, M. Granzotto, C. Filippis and A. Mallamaci (2010). "Emx2 and Foxg1 inhibit gliogenesis and promote neuronogenesis." Stem Cells 28(7): 1206-1218.

Brown, A. M. (2004). "Brain glycogen re-awakened." J Neurochem 89(3): 537-552.

Brown, A. M. and B. R. Ransom (2007). "Astrocyte glycogen and brain energy metabolism." Glia 55(12): 1263-1271.

Brown, A. M., H. M. Sickmann, K. Fosgerau, T. M. Lund, A. Schousboe, H. S. Waagepetersen and B. R. Ransom (2005). "Astrocyte glycogen metabolism is required for neural activity during aglycemia or intense stimulation in mouse white matter." J Neurosci Res 79(1-2): 74-80.

Brucklacher, R. M., R. C. Vannucci and S. J. Vannucci (2002). "Hypoxic preconditioning increases brain glycogen and delays energy depletion from hypoxia-ischemia in the immature rat." Dev Neurosci 24(5): 411-417.

Bryant, M. R., C. B. Marta, F. S. Kim and R. Bansal (2009). "Phosphorylation and lipid raft association of fibroblast growth factor receptor-2 in oligodendrocytes." Glia 57(9): 935-946.

Bucchieri, F., F. Farina, G. Zummo and F. Cappello (2015). "Lymphatic vessels of the dura mater: a new discovery?" J Anat 227(5): 702-703.

Buchman, J. J., O. Durak and L. H. Tsai (2011). "ASPM regulates Wnt signaling pathway activity in the developing brain." Genes Dev 25(18): 1909-1914.

Buffo, A., I. Rite, P. Tripathi, A. Lepier, D. Colak, A. P. Horn, T. Mori and M. Götz (2008). "Origin and progeny of reactive gliosis: A source of multipotent cells in the injured brain." Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 105(9): 3581-3586.

Buffo, A., M. R. Vosko, D. Ertürk, G. F. Hamann, M. Jucker, D. Rowitch and M. Götz (2005). "Expression pattern of the transcription factor Olig2 in response to brain injuries: implications for neuronal repair." Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 102(50): 18183-18188.

Bugga, L., R. A. Gadient, K. Kwan, C. L. Stewart and P. H. Patterson (1998). "Analysis of neuronal and glial phenotypes in brains of mice deficient in leukemia inhibitory factor." J Neurobiol 36(4): 509-524.

Buosi, A. S., I. Matias, A. P. B. Araujo, C. Batista and F. C. A. Gomes (2018). "Heterogeneity in Synaptogenic Profile of Astrocytes from Different Brain Regions." Mol Neurobiol 55(1): 751-762.

Bush, T. G., N. Puvanachandra, C. H. Horner, A. Polito, T. Ostenfeld, C. N. Svendsen, L. Mucke, M. H. Johnson and M. V. Sofroniew (1999). "Leukocyte infiltration, neuronal degeneration, and neurite outgrowth after ablation of scar-forming, reactive astrocytes in adult transgenic mice." Neuron 23(2): 297-308.

Bushong, E. A., M. E. Martone, Y. Z. Jones and M. H. Ellisman (2002). "Protoplasmic astrocytes in CA1 stratum radiatum occupy separate anatomical domains." J Neurosci 22(1): 183-192.

Caesar, K., P. Hashemi, A. Douhou, G. Bonvento, M. G. Boutelle, A. B. Walls and M. Lauritzen (2008). "Glutamate receptor-dependent increments in lactate, glucose and oxygen metabolism evoked in rat cerebellum in vivo." J Physiol 586(5): 1337-1349.

Cahoy, J. D., B. Emery, A. Kaushal, L. C. Foo, J. L. Zamanian, K. S. Christopherson, Y. Xing, J. L. Lubischer, P. A. Krieg, S. A. Krupenko, W. J. Thompson and B. A. Barres (2008). "A transcriptome database for astrocytes, neurons, and oligodendrocytes: a new resource for understanding brain development and function." J Neurosci 28(1): 264-278.

Cai, J., Y. Chen, W. H. Cai, E. C. Hurlock, H. Wu, S. G. Kernie, L. F. Parada and Q. R. Lu (2007). "A crucial role for Olig2 in white matter astrocyte development." Development 134(10): 1887-1899.

Calcinaghi, N., R. Jolivet, M. T. Wyss, S. M. Ametamey, F. Gasparini, A. Buck and B. Weber (2011). "Metabotropic glutamate receptor mGluR5 is not involved in the early hemodynamic response." J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 31(9): e1-10.

Cammer, W. (1990). "Glutamine synthetase in the central nervous system is not confined to astrocytes." J Neuroimmunol 26(2): 173-178.

Cammer, W., F. Tansey, M. Abramovitz, S. Ishigaki and I. Listowsky (1989). "Differential localization of glutathione-S-transferase Yp and Yb subunits in oligodendrocytes and astrocytes of rat brain." J Neurochem 52(3): 876-883.

Cammer, W. and F. A. Tansey (1988). "Carbonic anhydrase immunostaining in astrocytes in the rat cerebral cortex." J Neurochem 50(1): 319-322.

Canada, S. E., S. A. Weaver, S. N. Sharpe and B. A. Pederson (2011). "Brain glycogen supercompensation in the mouse after recovery from insulin-induced hypoglycemia." J Neurosci Res 89(4): 585-591.

Cao, Q., X. M. Xu, W. H. Devries, G. U. Enzmann, P. Ping, P. Tsoulfas, P. M. Wood, M. B. Bunge and S. R. Whittemore (2005). "Functional recovery in traumatic spinal cord injury after transplantation of multineurotrophin-expressing glial-restricted precursor cells." J Neurosci 25(30): 6947-6957.

Cauli, B. and E. Hamel (2010). "Revisiting the role of neurons in neurovascular coupling." Front Neuroenergetics 2: 9.

Cebolla, B. and M. Vallejo (2006). "Nuclear factor-I regulates glial fibrillary acidic protein gene expression in astrocytes differentiated from cortical precursor cells." J Neurochem 97(4): 1057-1070.

Ceyzériat, K., L. Ben Haim, A. Denizot, D. Pommier, M. Matos, O. Guillemaud, M. A. Palomares, L. Abjean, F. Petit, P. Gipchtein, M. C. Gaillard, M. Guillermier, S. Bernier, M. Gaudin, G. Aurégan, C. Joséphine, N. Déchamps, J. Veran, V. Langlais, K. Cambon, A. P. Bemelmans, J. Baijer, G. Bonvento, M. Dhenain, J. F. Deleuze, S. H. R. Oliet, E. Brouillet, P. Hantraye, M. A. Carrillo-de Sauvage, R. Olaso, A. Panatier and C. Escartin (2018). "Modulation of astrocyte reactivity improves functional deficits in mouse models of Alzheimer's disease." Acta Neuropathol Commun 6(1): 104.

Chadashvili, T. and D. A. Peterson (2006). "Cytoarchitecture of fibroblast growth factor receptor 2 (FGFR-2) immunoreactivity in astrocytes of neurogenic and non-neurogenic regions of the young adult and aged rat brain." J Comp Neurol 498(1): 1-15.

Chai, H., B. Diaz-Castro, E. Shigetomi, E. Monte, J. C. Octeau, X. Yu, W. Cohn, P. S. Rajendran, T. M. Vondriska, J. P. Whitelegge, G. Coppola and B. S. Khakh (2017). "Neural Circuit-Specialized Astrocytes: Transcriptomic, Proteomic, Morphological, and Functional Evidence." Neuron 95(3): 531-549.e539.

Chang, L. F., Z. Zhang, J. Yang, S. H. McLaughlin and D. Barford (2014). "Molecular architecture and mechanism of the anaphase-promoting complex." Nature 513(7518): 388-393.

Chaudhry, F. A., K. P. Lehre, M. van Lookeren Campagne, O. P. Ottersen, N. C. Danbolt and J. Storm-Mathisen (1995). "Glutamate transporters in glial plasma membranes: highly differentiated localizations revealed by quantitative ultrastructural immunocytochemistry." Neuron 15(3): 711-720.

Chen, C., X. Zhong, D. K. Smith, W. Tai, J. Yang, Y. Zou, L. L. Wang, J. Sun, S. Qin and C. L. Zhang (2019). "Astrocyte-Specific Deletion of Sox2 Promotes Functional Recovery After Traumatic Brain Injury." Cereb Cortex 29(1): 54-69.

Chen, J., W. He, X. Hu, Y. Shen, J. Cao, Z. Wei, Y. Luan, L. He, F. Jiang and Y. Tao (2017). "A role for ErbB signaling in the induction of reactive astrogliosis." Cell Discov 3: 17044.

Chen, N., H. Sugihara, J. Sharma, G. Perea, J. Petravicz, C. Le and M. Sur (2012). "Nucleus basalis-enabled stimulus-specific plasticity in the visual cortex is mediated by astrocytes." Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 109(41): E2832-2841.

Chen, Q., J. Cai, Q. Wang, Y. Wang, M. Liu, J. Yang, J. Zhou, C. Kang, M. Li and C. Jiang (2018). "Long Noncoding RNA NEAT1, Regulated by the EGFR Pathway, Contributes to Glioblastoma Progression Through the WNT/β-Catenin Pathway by Scaffolding EZH2." Clin Cancer Res 24(3): 684-695.

Chen, W., X. K. Xu, J. L. Li, K. K. Kong, H. Li, C. Chen, J. He, F. Wang, P. Li, X. S. Ge and F. C. Li (2017). "MALAT1 is a prognostic factor in glioblastoma multiforme and induces

chemoresistance to temozolomide through suppressing miR-203 and promoting thymidylate synthase expression." Oncotarget 8(14): 22783-22799.

Chen, Y., N. E. Vartiainen, W. Ying, P. H. Chan, J. Koistinaho and R. A. Swanson (2001). "Astrocytes protect neurons from nitric oxide toxicity by a glutathione-dependent mechanism." J Neurochem 77(6): 1601-1610.

Cheng, L. C., E. Pastrana, M. Tavazoie and F. Doetsch (2009). "miR-124 regulates adult neurogenesis in the subventricular zone stem cell niche." Nat Neurosci 12(4): 399-408.

Cheng, P. Y., Y. P. Lin, Y. L. Chen, Y. C. Lee, C. C. Tai, Y. T. Wang, Y. J. Chen, C. F. Kao and J. Yu (2011). "Interplay between SIN3A and STAT3 mediates chromatin conformational changes and GFAP expression during cellular differentiation." PLoS One 6(7): e22018.

Chever, O., B. Djukic, K. D. McCarthy and F. Amzica (2010). "Implication of Kir4.1 channel in excess potassium clearance: an in vivo study on anesthetized glial-conditional Kir4.1 knock-out mice." J Neurosci 30(47): 15769-15777.

Christopherson, K. S., E. M. Ullian, C. C. Stokes, C. E. Mullowney, J. W. Hell, A. Agah, J. Lawler, D. F. Mosher, P. Bornstein and B. A. Barres (2005). "Thrombospondins are astrocyte-secreted proteins that promote CNS synaptogenesis." Cell 120(3): 421-433.

Chu, Y., X. Jin, I. Parada, A. Pesic, B. Stevens, B. Barres and D. A. Prince (2010). "Enhanced synaptic connectivity and epilepsy in C1q knockout mice." Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 107(17): 7975-7980.

Chung, W. S., L. E. Clarke, G. X. Wang, B. K. Stafford, A. Sher, C. Chakraborty, J. Joung, L. C. Foo, A. Thompson, C. Chen, S. J. Smith and B. A. Barres (2013). "Astrocytes mediate synapse elimination through MEGF10 and MERTK pathways." Nature 504(7480): 394-400.

Chuquet, J., P. Quilichini, E. A. Nimchinsky and G. Buzsáki (2010). "Predominant enhancement of glucose uptake in astrocytes versus neurons during activation of the somatosensory cortex." J Neurosci 30(45): 15298-15303.

Colombo, J. A. and H. D. Reisin (2004). "Interlaminar astroglia of the cerebral cortex: a marker of the primate brain." Brain Res 1006(1): 126-131.

Colombo, J. A., A. Yáñez, V. Puissant and S. Lipina (1995). "Long, interlaminar astroglial cell processes in the cortex of adult monkeys." J Neurosci Res 40(4): 551-556.

Condorelli, D. F., V. G. Nicoletti, V. Barresi, S. G. Conticello, A. Caruso, E. A. Tendi and A. M. Giuffrida Stella (1999). "Structural features of the rat GFAP gene and identification of a novel alternative transcript." J Neurosci Res 56(3): 219-228.

Corti, S., M. Nizzardo, C. Simone, M. Falcone, C. Donadoni, S. Salani, F. Rizzo, M. Nardini, G. Riboldi, F. Magri, C. Zanetta, I. Faravelli, N. Bresolin and G. P. Comi (2012). "Direct reprogramming of human astrocytes into neural stem cells and neurons." Exp Cell Res 318(13): 1528-1541.

Covarrubias-Pinto, A., A. I. Acuña, F. A. Beltrán, L. Torres-Díaz and M. A. Castro (2015). "Old Things New View: Ascorbic Acid Protects the Brain in Neurodegenerative Disorders." Int J Mol Sci 16(12): 28194-28217.

Cuevas-Diaz Duran, R., C. Y. Wang, H. Zheng, B. Deneen and J. Q. Wu (2019). "Brain Region-Specific Gene Signatures Revealed by Distinct Astrocyte Subpopulations Unveil Links to Glioma and Neurodegenerative Diseases." eNeuro 6(2).

Dalton, M. M., O. R. Hommes and C. P. Leblond (1968). "Correlation of glial proliferation with age in the mouse brain." J Comp Neurol 134(4): 397-400.

D'Ambrosio, R., D. S. Gordon and H. R. Winn (2002). "Differential role of KIR channel and Na(+)/K(+)-pump in the regulation of extracellular K(+) in rat hippocampus." J Neurophysiol 87(1): 87-102.

D'Amelio, F., L. F. Eng and M. A. Gibbs (1990). "Glutamine synthetase immunoreactivity is present in oligodendroglia of various regions of the central nervous system." Glia 3(5): 335-341.

Dametti, S., I. Faravelli, M. Ruggieri, A. Ramirez, M. Nizzardo and S. Corti (2016). "Experimental Advances Towards Neural Regeneration from Induced Stem Cells to Direct In Vivo Reprogramming." Mol Neurobiol 53(4): 2124-2131.

Darmanis, S., S. A. Sloan, Y. Zhang, M. Enge, C. Caneda, L. M. Shuer, M. G. Hayden Gephart, B. A. Barres and S. R. Quake (2015). "A survey of human brain transcriptome diversity at the single cell level." Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 112(23): 7285-7290.

das Neves, L., C. S. Duchala, F. Tolentino-Silva, M. A. Haxhiu, C. Colmenares, W. B. Macklin, C. E. Campbell, K. G. Butz and R. M. Gronostajski (1999). "Disruption of the murine nuclear factor I-A gene (Nfia) results in perinatal lethality, hydrocephalus, and agenesis of the corpus callosum." Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 96(21): 11946-11951.

De Biasi, S., L. Vitellaro-Zuccarello and N. C. Brecha (1998). "Immunoreactivity for the GABA transporter-1 and GABA transporter-3 is restricted to astrocytes in the rat thalamus. A light and electron-microscopic immunolocalization." Neuroscience 83(3): 815-828.

de Nijs, L., C. Léon, L. Nguyen, J. J. Loturco, A. V. Delgado-Escueta, T. Grisar and B. Lakaye (2009). "EFHC1 interacts with microtubules to regulate cell division and cortical development." Nat Neurosci 12(10): 1266-1274.

deAzevedo, L. C., C. Fallet, V. Moura-Neto, C. Daumas-Duport, C. Hedin-Pereira and R. Lent (2003). "Cortical radial glial cells in human fetuses: depth-correlated transformation into astrocytes." J Neurobiol 55(3): 288-298.

Deitmer, J. W. and C. R. Rose (1996). "pH regulation and proton signalling by glial cells." Prog Neurobiol 48(2): 73-103.
Deitmer, J. W. and C. R. Rose (2010). "Ion changes and signalling in perisynaptic glia." Brain Res Rev 63(1-2): 113-129.

Deitmer, J. W. and H. P. Schneider (1998). "Acid/base transport across the leech giant glial cell membrane at low external bicarbonate concentration." J Physiol 512 (Pt 2)(Pt 2): 459-469.

Delekate, A., M. Füchtemeier, T. Schumacher, C. Ulbrich, M. Foddis and G. C. Petzold (2014). "Metabotropic P2Y1 receptor signalling mediates astrocytic hyperactivity in vivo in an Alzheimer's disease mouse model." Nat Commun 5: 5422.

Deneen, B., R. Ho, A. Lukaszewicz, C. J. Hochstim, R. M. Gronostajski and D. J. Anderson (2006). "The transcription factor NFIA controls the onset of gliogenesis in the developing spinal cord." Neuron 52(6): 953-968.

Dermietzel, R., E. L. Hertberg, J. A. Kessler and D. C. Spray (1991). "Gap junctions between cultured astrocytes: immunocytochemical, molecular, and electrophysiological analysis." J Neurosci 11(5): 1421-1432.

Dermietzel, R., O. Traub, T. K. Hwang, E. Beyer, M. V. Bennett, D. C. Spray and K. Willecke (1989). "Differential expression of three gap junction proteins in developing and mature brain tissues." Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 86(24): 10148-10152.

Desagher, S., J. Glowinski and J. Premont (1996). "Astrocytes protect neurons from hydrogen peroxide toxicity." J Neurosci 16(8): 2553-2562.

Di Giorgio, F. P., M. A. Carrasco, M. C. Siao, T. Maniatis and K. Eggan (2007). "Non-cell autonomous effect of glia on motor neurons in an embryonic stem cell-based ALS model." Nat Neurosci 10(5): 608-614.

Diamond, J. S. (2001). "Neuronal glutamate transporters limit activation of NMDA receptors by neurotransmitter spillover on CA1 pyramidal cells." J Neurosci 21(21): 8328-8338.

Dietzel, I., U. Heinemann, G. Hofmeier and H. D. Lux (1980). "Transient changes in the size of the extracellular space in the sensorimotor cortex of cats in relation to stimulus-induced changes in potassium concentration." Exp Brain Res 40(4): 432-439.

Diniz, L. P., V. Tortelli, I. Matias, J. Morgado, A. P. Bérgamo Araujo, H. M. Melo, G. S. Seixas da Silva, S. V. Alves-Leon, J. M. de Souza, S. T. Ferreira, F. G. De Felice and F. C. A. Gomes (2017). "Astrocyte Transforming Growth Factor Beta 1 Protects Synapses against Aβ Oligomers in Alzheimer's Disease Model." J Neurosci 37(28): 6797-6809.

Dobin, A., C. A. Davis, F. Schlesinger, J. Drenkow, C. Zaleski, S. Jha, P. Batut, M. Chaisson and T. R. Gingeras (2013). "STAR: ultrafast universal RNA-seq aligner." Bioinformatics 29(1): 15-21.

Doetsch, F., I. Caillé, D. A. Lim, J. M. García-Verdugo and A. Alvarez-Buylla (1999). "Subventricular zone astrocytes are neural stem cells in the adult mammalian brain." Cell 97(6): 703-716.

Donato, R., G. Sorci, F. Riuzzi, C. Arcuri, R. Bianchi, F. Brozzi, C. Tubaro and I. Giambanco (2009). "S100B's double life: intracellular regulator and extracellular signal." Biochim Biophys Acta 1793(6): 1008-1022.

Dong, C., W. Fan and S. Fang (2020). "PBK as a Potential Biomarker Associated with Prognosis of Glioblastoma." J Mol Neurosci 70(1): 56-64.

Dong, X., Y. You and J. Q. Wu (2016). "Building an RNA Sequencing Transcriptome of the Central Nervous System." Neuroscientist 22(6): 579-592.

Doyle, J. P., J. D. Dougherty, M. Heiman, E. F. Schmidt, T. R. Stevens, G. Ma, S. Bupp, P. Shrestha, R. D. Shah, M. L. Doughty, S. Gong, P. Greengard and N. Heintz (2008). "Application of a translational profiling approach for the comparative analysis of CNS cell types." Cell 135(4): 749-762.

Dringen, R., B. Pfeiffer and B. Hamprecht (1999). "Synthesis of the antioxidant glutathione in neurons: supply by astrocytes of CysGly as precursor for neuronal glutathione." J Neurosci 19(2): 562-569.

Du, Y., B. Ma, C. M. Kiyoshi, C. C. Alford, W. Wang and M. Zhou (2015). "Freshly dissociated mature hippocampal astrocytes exhibit passive membrane conductance and low membrane resistance similarly to syncytial coupled astrocytes." J Neurophysiol 113(10): 3744-3750.

Dvoriantchikova, G., D. Barakat, R. Brambilla, C. Agudelo, E. Hernandez, J. R. Bethea, V. I. Shestopalov and D. Ivanov (2009). "Inactivation of astroglial NF-kappa B promotes survival of retinal neurons following ischemic injury." Eur J Neurosci 30(2): 175-185.

Ebrahimi, M., Y. Yamamoto, K. Sharifi, H. Kida, Y. Kagawa, Y. Yasumoto, A. Islam, H. Miyazaki, C. Shimamoto, M. Maekawa, D. Mitsushima, T. Yoshikawa and Y. Owada (2016). "Astrocyteexpressed FABP7 regulates dendritic morphology and excitatory synaptic function of cortical neurons." Glia 64(1): 48-62.

Eden, E., D. Lipson, S. Yogev and Z. Yakhini (2007). "Discovering motifs in ranked lists of DNA sequences." PLoS Comput Biol 3(3): e39.

Eden, E., R. Navon, I. Steinfeld, D. Lipson and Z. Yakhini (2009). "GOrilla: a tool for discovery and visualization of enriched GO terms in ranked gene lists." BMC Bioinformatics 10: 48.

Egawa, K., J. Yamada, T. Furukawa, Y. Yanagawa and A. Fukuda (2013). "Cl⁻ homeodynamics in gap junction-coupled astrocytic networks on activation of GABAergic synapses." J Physiol 591(16): 3901-3917.

Eid, T., M. J. Thomas, D. D. Spencer, E. Rundén-Pran, J. C. Lai, G. V. Malthankar, J. H. Kim, N. C. Danbolt, O. P. Ottersen and N. C. de Lanerolle (2004). "Loss of glutamine synthetase in the

human epileptogenic hippocampus: possible mechanism for raised extracellular glutamate in mesial temporal lobe epilepsy." Lancet 363(9402): 28-37.

Emsley, J. G. and J. D. Macklis (2006). "Astroglial heterogeneity closely reflects the neuronaldefined anatomy of the adult murine CNS." Neuron Glia Biol 2(3): 175-186.

Endo, F., O. Komine, N. Fujimori-Tonou, M. Katsuno, S. Jin, S. Watanabe, G. Sobue, M. Dezawa, T. Wyss-Coray and K. Yamanaka (2015). "Astrocyte-derived TGF- β 1 accelerates disease progression in ALS mice by interfering with the neuroprotective functions of microglia and T cells." Cell Rep 11(4): 592-604.

Eng, L. F., J. J. Vanderhaeghen, A. Bignami and B. Gerstl (1971). "An acidic protein isolated from fibrous astrocytes." Brain Res 28(2): 351-354.

Eriksen, N. and B. Pakkenberg (2007). "Total neocortical cell number in the mysticete brain." Anat Rec (Hoboken) 290(1): 83-95.

Fan, G., K. Martinowich, M. H. Chin, F. He, S. D. Fouse, L. Hutnick, D. Hattori, W. Ge, Y. Shen, H. Wu, J. ten Hoeve, K. Shuai and Y. E. Sun (2005). "DNA methylation controls the timing of astrogliogenesis through regulation of JAK-STAT signaling." Development 132(15): 3345-3356.

Farmer, W. T., T. Abrahamsson, S. Chierzi, C. Lui, C. Zaelzer, E. V. Jones, B. P. Bally, G. G. Chen, J. F. Théroux, J. Peng, C. W. Bourque, F. Charron, C. Ernst, P. J. Sjöström and K. K. Murai (2016). "Neurons diversify astrocytes in the adult brain through sonic hedgehog signaling." Science 351(6275): 849-854.

Faulkner, J. R., J. E. Herrmann, M. J. Woo, K. E. Tansey, N. B. Doan and M. V. Sofroniew (2004). "Reactive astrocytes protect tissue and preserve function after spinal cord injury." J Neurosci 24(9): 2143-2155.

Feinstein, D. L., G. A. Weinmaster and R. J. Milner (1992). "Isolation of cDNA clones encoding rat glial fibrillary acidic protein: expression in astrocytes and in Schwann cells." J Neurosci Res 32(1): 1-14.

Feldmann, M., P. Pathipati, R. A. Sheldon, X. Jiang and D. M. Ferriero (2014). "Isolating astrocytes and neurons sequentially from postnatal murine brains with a magnetic cell separation technique." Journal of Biological Methods 1(2): e11.

Feng, D., W. Wang, Y. Dong, L. Wu, J. Huang, Y. Ma, Z. Zhang, S. Wu, G. Gao and H. Qin (2014). "Ceftriaxone alleviates early brain injury after subarachnoid hemorrhage by increasing excitatory amino acid transporter 2 expression via the PI3K/Akt/NF-κB signaling pathway." Neuroscience 268: 21-32.

Ferris, H. A., R. J. Perry, G. V. Moreira, G. I. Shulman, J. D. Horton and C. R. Kahn (2017). "Loss of astrocyte cholesterol synthesis disrupts neuronal function and alters whole-body metabolism." Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 114(5): 1189-1194.

Filosa, J. A., A. D. Bonev, S. V. Straub, A. L. Meredith, M. K. Wilkerson, R. W. Aldrich and M. T. Nelson (2006). "Local potassium signaling couples neuronal activity to vasodilation in the brain." Nat Neurosci 9(11): 1397-1403.

Finnemann, S. C. and E. F. Nandrot (2006). "MerTK activation during RPE phagocytosis in vivo requires alphaVbeta5 integrin." Adv Exp Med Biol 572: 499-503.

Ford-Perriss, M., H. Abud and M. Murphy (2001). "Fibroblast growth factors in the developing central nervous system." Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol 28(7): 493-503.

Foust, K. D., E. Nurre, C. L. Montgomery, A. Hernandez, C. M. Chan and B. K. Kaspar (2009). "Intravascular AAV9 preferentially targets neonatal neurons and adult astrocytes." Nat Biotechnol 27(1): 59-65.

Franklin, R. J., A. J. Crang and W. F. Blakemore (1991). "Transplanted type-1 astrocytes facilitate repair of demyelinating lesions by host oligodendrocytes in adult rat spinal cord." J Neurocytol 20(5): 420-430.

Fray, A. E., P. G. Ince, S. J. Banner, I. D. Milton, P. A. Usher, M. R. Cookson and P. J. Shaw (1998). "The expression of the glial glutamate transporter protein EAAT2 in motor neuron disease: an immunohistochemical study." Eur J Neurosci 10(8): 2481-2489.

Friedmann-Morvinski, D., E. A. Bushong, E. Ke, Y. Soda, T. Marumoto, O. Singer, M. H. Ellisman and I. M. Verma (2012). "Dedifferentiation of neurons and astrocytes by oncogenes can induce gliomas in mice." Science 338(6110): 1080-1084.

Frigerio, F., M. Karaca, M. De Roo, V. Mlynárik, D. M. Skytt, S. Carobbio, K. Pajęcka, H. S. Waagepetersen, R. Gruetter, D. Muller and P. Maechler (2012). "Deletion of glutamate dehydrogenase 1 (Glud1) in the central nervous system affects glutamate handling without altering synaptic transmission." J Neurochem 123(3): 342-348.

Frydenlund, D. S., A. Bhardwaj, T. Otsuka, M. N. Mylonakou, T. Yasumura, K. G. Davidson, E. Zeynalov, O. Skare, P. Laake, F. M. Haug, J. E. Rash, P. Agre, O. P. Ottersen and M. Amiry-Moghaddam (2006). "Temporary loss of perivascular aquaporin-4 in neocortex after transient middle cerebral artery occlusion in mice." Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 103(36): 13532-13536.

Fujita, T., H. Tozaki-Saitoh and K. Inoue (2009). "P2Y1 receptor signaling enhances neuroprotection by astrocytes against oxidative stress via IL-6 release in hippocampal cultures." Glia 57(3): 244-257.

Fuller, M. L., A. K. DeChant, B. Rothstein, A. Caprariello, R. Wang, A. K. Hall and R. H. Miller (2007). "Bone morphogenetic proteins promote gliosis in demyelinating spinal cord lesions." Ann Neurol 62(3): 288-300.

Furusho, M., Y. Kaga, A. Ishii, J. M. Hébert and R. Bansal (2011). "Fibroblast growth factor signaling is required for the generation of oligodendrocyte progenitors from the embryonic forebrain." J Neurosci 31(13): 5055-5066.

Gaberel, T., C. Gakuba, R. Goulay, S. Martinez De Lizarrondo, J. L. Hanouz, E. Emery, E. Touze, D. Vivien and M. Gauberti (2014). "Impaired glymphatic perfusion after strokes revealed by contrast-enhanced MRI: a new target for fibrinolysis?" Stroke 45(10): 3092-3096.

Gaelzer, M. M., B. P. Coelho, A. H. de Quadros, J. B. Hoppe, S. R. Terra, M. C. Guerra, V. Usach, F. C. Guma, C. A. Gonçalves, P. Setton-Avruj, A. M. Battastini and C. G. Salbego (2016). "Phosphatidylinositol 3-Kinase/AKT Pathway Inhibition by Doxazosin Promotes Glioblastoma Cells Death, Upregulation of p53 and Triggers Low Neurotoxicity." PLoS One 11(4): e0154612.

Gai, M., F. T. Bianchi, C. Vagnoni, F. Vernì, S. Bonaccorsi, S. Pasquero, G. E. Berto, F. Sgrò, A. M. Chiotto, L. Annaratone, A. Sapino, A. Bergo, N. Landsberger, J. Bond, W. B. Huttner and F. Di Cunto (2016). "ASPM and CITK regulate spindle orientation by affecting the dynamics of astral microtubules." EMBO Rep 17(10): 1396-1409.

Galea, E., P. Dupouey and D. L. Feinstein (1995). "Glial fibrillary acidic protein mRNA isotypes: expression in vitro and in vivo." J Neurosci Res 41(4): 452-461.

Gan, K. J. and T. C. Südhof (2019). "Specific factors in blood from young but not old mice directly promote synapse formation and NMDA-receptor recruitment." Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 116(25): 12524-12533.

Gandhi, G. K., N. F. Cruz, K. K. Ball and G. A. Dienel (2009). "Astrocytes are poised for lactate trafficking and release from activated brain and for supply of glucose to neurons." J Neurochem 111(2): 522-536.

Gangemi, R. M., A. Daga, L. Muzio, D. Marubbi, S. Cocozza, M. Perera, S. Verardo, D. Bordo, F. Griffero, M. C. Capra, A. Mallamaci and G. Corte (2006). "Effects of Emx2 inactivation on the gene expression profile of neural precursors." Eur J Neurosci 23(2): 325-334.

Garcia, A. D., N. B. Doan, T. Imura, T. G. Bush and M. V. Sofroniew (2004). "GFAP-expressing progenitors are the principal source of constitutive neurogenesis in adult mouse forebrain." Nat Neurosci 7(11): 1233-1241.

Garcia, A. D., R. Petrova, L. Eng and A. L. Joyner (2010). "Sonic hedgehog regulates discrete populations of astrocytes in the adult mouse forebrain." J Neurosci 30(41): 13597-13608.

García-Marqués, J. and L. López-Mascaraque (2013). "Clonal identity determines astrocyte cortical heterogeneity." Cereb Cortex 23(6): 1463-1472.

Gaudet, S., D. Branton and R. A. Lue (2000). "Characterization of PDZ-binding kinase, a mitotic kinase." Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 97(10): 5167-5172.

Ge, W. P., A. Miyawaki, F. H. Gage, Y. N. Jan and L. Y. Jan (2012). "Local generation of glia is a major astrocyte source in postnatal cortex." Nature 484(7394): 376-380.

Genoud, C., C. Quairiaux, P. Steiner, H. Hirling, E. Welker and G. W. Knott (2006). "Plasticity of astrocytic coverage and glutamate transporter expression in adult mouse cortex." PLoS Biol 4(11): e343.

Ghandour, M. S., O. K. Langley, G. Labourdette, G. Vincendon and G. Gombos (1981). "Specific and artefactual cellular localizations of S 100 protein: an astrocyte marker in rat cerebellum." Dev Neurosci 4(1): 66-78.

Ghashghaei, H. T., J. M. Weimer, R. S. Schmid, Y. Yokota, K. D. McCarthy, B. Popko and E. S. Anton (2007). "Reinduction of ErbB2 in astrocytes promotes radial glial progenitor identity in adult cerebral cortex." Genes Dev 21(24): 3258-3271.

Ghatak, N. R. (1992). "Occurrence of oligodendrocytes within astrocytes in demyelinating lesions." J Neuropathol Exp Neurol 51(1): 40-46.

Giaume, C., C. Fromaget, A. el Aoumari, J. Cordier, J. Glowinski and D. Gros (1991). "Gap junctions in cultured astrocytes: single-channel currents and characterization of channel-forming protein." Neuron 6(1): 133-143.

Gibbs, M. E., D. G. Anderson and L. Hertz (2006). "Inhibition of glycogenolysis in astrocytes interrupts memory consolidation in young chickens." Glia 54(3): 214-222.

Godard, S., G. Getz, M. Delorenzi, P. Farmer, H. Kobayashi, I. Desbaillets, M. Nozaki, A. C. Diserens, M. F. Hamou, P. Y. Dietrich, L. Regli, R. C. Janzer, P. Bucher, R. Stupp, N. de Tribolet, E. Domany and M. E. Hegi (2003). "Classification of human astrocytic gliomas on the basis of gene expression: a correlated group of genes with angiogenic activity emerges as a strong predictor of subtypes." Cancer Res 63(20): 6613-6625.

Gong, W., J. Zheng, X. Liu, J. Ma, Y. Liu and Y. Xue (2016). "Knockdown of NEAT1 restrained the malignant progression of glioma stem cells by activating microRNA let-7e." Oncotarget 7(38): 62208-62223.

Goodman, M., K. N. Sterner, M. Islam, M. Uddin, C. C. Sherwood, P. R. Hof, Z. C. Hou, L. Lipovich, H. Jia, L. I. Grossman and D. E. Wildman (2009). "Phylogenomic analyses reveal convergent patterns of adaptive evolution in elephant and human ancestries." Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 106(49): 20824-20829.

Gordon, G. R., D. V. Baimoukhametova, S. A. Hewitt, W. R. Rajapaksha, T. E. Fisher and J. S. Bains (2005). "Norepinephrine triggers release of glial ATP to increase postsynaptic efficacy." Nat Neurosci 8(8): 1078-1086.

Götz, M., S. Sirko, J. Beckers and M. Irmler (2015). "Reactive astrocytes as neural stem or progenitor cells: In vivo lineage, In vitro potential, and Genome-wide expression analysis." Glia 63(8): 1452-1468.

Götz, S., A. Bribian, L. López-Mascaraque, M. Götz, B. Grothe and L. Kunz (2021). "Heterogeneity of astrocytes: Electrophysiological properties of juxtavascular astrocytes before and after brain injury." Glia 69(2): 346-361. Goursaud, S., E. N. Kozlova, J. M. Maloteaux and E. Hermans (2009). "Cultured astrocytes derived from corpus callosum or cortical grey matter show distinct glutamate handling properties." J Neurochem 108(6): 1442-1452.

Grande, A., K. Sumiyoshi, A. López-Juárez, J. Howard, B. Sakthivel, B. Aronow, K. Campbell and M. Nakafuku (2013). "Environmental impact on direct neuronal reprogramming in vivo in the adult brain." Nat Commun 4: 2373.

Gross, R. E., M. F. Mehler, P. C. Mabie, Z. Zang, L. Santschi and J. A. Kessler (1996). "Bone morphogenetic proteins promote astroglial lineage commitment by mammalian subventricular zone progenitor cells." Neuron 17(4): 595-606.

Guadagno, E. and H. Moukhles (2004). "Laminin-induced aggregation of the inwardly rectifying potassium channel, Kir4.1, and the water-permeable channel, AQP4, via a dystroglycan-containing complex in astrocytes." Glia 47(2): 138-149.

Guo, F., J. Ma, E. McCauley, P. Bannerman and D. Pleasure (2009). "Early postnatal proteolipid promoter-expressing progenitors produce multilineage cells in vivo." J Neurosci 29(22): 7256-7270.

Guo, Z., L. Zhang, Z. Wu, Y. Chen, F. Wang and G. Chen (2014). "In vivo direct reprogramming of reactive glial cells into functional neurons after brain injury and in an Alzheimer's disease model." Cell Stem Cell 14(2): 188-202.

Haas, B., C. G. Schipke, O. Peters, G. Söhl, K. Willecke and H. Kettenmann (2006). "Activitydependent ATP-waves in the mouse neocortex are independent from astrocytic calcium waves." Cereb Cortex 16(2): 237-246.

Haj-Yasein, N. N., C. E. Bugge, V. Jensen, I. Østby, O. P. Ottersen, Ø. Hvalby and E. A. Nagelhus (2015). "Deletion of aquaporin-4 increases extracellular K(+) concentration during synaptic stimulation in mouse hippocampus." Brain Struct Funct 220(4): 2469-2474.

Haj-Yasein, N. N., V. Jensen, I. Østby, S. W. Omholt, J. Voipio, K. Kaila, O. P. Ottersen, Ø. Hvalby and E. A. Nagelhus (2012). "Aquaporin-4 regulates extracellular space volume dynamics during high-frequency synaptic stimulation: a gene deletion study in mouse hippocampus." Glia 60(6): 867-874.

Haj-Yasein, N. N., V. Jensen, G. F. Vindedal, G. A. Gundersen, A. Klungland, O. P. Ottersen, O. Hvalby and E. A. Nagelhus (2011). "Evidence that compromised K+ spatial buffering contributes to the epileptogenic effect of mutations in the human Kir4.1 gene (KCNJ10)." Glia 59(11): 1635-1642.

Haj-Yasein, N. N., G. F. Vindedal, M. Eilert-Olsen, G. A. Gundersen, Ø. Skare, P. Laake, A. Klungland, A. E. Thorén, J. M. Burkhardt, O. P. Ottersen and E. A. Nagelhus (2011). "Glialconditional deletion of aquaporin-4 (Aqp4) reduces blood-brain water uptake and confers barrier function on perivascular astrocyte endfeet." Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 108(43): 17815-17820. Halassa, M. M., T. Fellin, H. Takano, J. H. Dong and P. G. Haydon (2007). "Synaptic islands defined by the territory of a single astrocyte." J Neurosci 27(24): 6473-6477.

Hamby, M. E., G. Coppola, Y. Ao, D. H. Geschwind, B. S. Khakh and M. V. Sofroniew (2012). "Inflammatory mediators alter the astrocyte transcriptome and calcium signaling elicited by multiple G-protein-coupled receptors." J Neurosci 32(42): 14489-14510.

Hamilton, N. B. and D. Attwell (2010). "Do astrocytes really exocytose neurotransmitters?" Nat Rev Neurosci 11(4): 227-238.

Hammond, T. R., A. Gadea, J. Dupree, C. Kerninon, B. Nait-Oumesmar, A. Aguirre and V. Gallo (2014). "Astrocyte-derived endothelin-1 inhibits remyelination through notch activation." Neuron 81(3): 588-602.

Han, J., P. Kesner, M. Metna-Laurent, T. Duan, L. Xu, F. Georges, M. Koehl, D. N. Abrous, J. Mendizabal-Zubiaga, P. Grandes, Q. Liu, G. Bai, W. Wang, L. Xiong, W. Ren, G. Marsicano and X. Zhang (2012). "Acute cannabinoids impair working memory through astroglial CB1 receptor modulation of hippocampal LTD." Cell 148(5): 1039-1050.

Han, X., M. Chen, F. Wang, M. Windrem, S. Wang, S. Shanz, Q. Xu, N. A. Oberheim, L. Bekar, S. Betstadt, A. J. Silva, T. Takano, S. A. Goldman and M. Nedergaard (2013). "Forebrain engraftment by human glial progenitor cells enhances synaptic plasticity and learning in adult mice." Cell Stem Cell 12(3): 342-353.

Hansen, D. B., N. Garrido-Comas, M. Salter and R. Fern (2015). "HCO3(-)-independent pH regulation in astrocytes in situ is dominated by V-ATPase." J Biol Chem 290(13): 8039-8047.

Hardies, K., C. G. de Kovel, S. Weckhuysen, B. Asselbergh, T. Geuens, T. Deconinck, A. Azmi, P. May, E. Brilstra, F. Becker, N. Barisic, D. Craiu, K. P. Braun, D. Lal, H. Thiele, J. Schubert, Y. Weber, R. van 't Slot, P. Nürnberg, R. Balling, V. Timmerman, H. Lerche, S. Maudsley, I. Helbig, A. Suls, B. P. Koeleman and P. De Jonghe (2015). "Recessive mutations in SLC13A5 result in a loss of citrate transport and cause neonatal epilepsy, developmental delay and teeth hypoplasia." Brain 138(Pt 11): 3238-3250.

Hartman, B. K., H. C. Agrawal, D. Agrawal and S. Kalmbach (1982). "Development and maturation of central nervous system myelin: comparison of immunohistochemical localization of proteolipid protein and basic protein in myelin and oligodendrocytes." Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 79(13): 4217-4220.

Hashimoto, T., R. Hussien, H. S. Cho, D. Kaufer and G. A. Brooks (2008). "Evidence for the mitochondrial lactate oxidation complex in rat neurons: demonstration of an essential component of brain lactate shuttles." PLoS One 3(8): e2915.

Hassel, B., K. A. Boldingh, C. Narvesen, E. G. Iversen and K. K. Skrede (2003). "Glutamate transport, glutamine synthetase and phosphate-activated glutaminase in rat CNS white matter. A quantitative study." J Neurochem 87(1): 230-237.

Hawkins, A. and J. Olszewski (1957). "Glia/nerve cell index for cortex of the whale." Science 126(3263): 76-77.

He, F., W. Ge, K. Martinowich, S. Becker-Catania, V. Coskun, W. Zhu, H. Wu, D. Castro, F. Guillemot, G. Fan, J. de Vellis and Y. E. Sun (2005). "A positive autoregulatory loop of Jak-STAT signaling controls the onset of astrogliogenesis." Nat Neurosci 8(5): 616-625.

He, Y., T. B. Hakvoort, J. L. Vermeulen, W. T. Labruyère, D. R. De Waart, W. S. Van Der Hel, J. M. Ruijter, H. B. Uylings and W. H. Lamers (2010). "Glutamine synthetase deficiency in murine astrocytes results in neonatal death." Glia 58(6): 741-754.

Heberle, H., G. V. Meirelles, F. R. da Silva, G. P. Telles and R. Minghim (2015). "InteractiVenn: a web-based tool for the analysis of sets through Venn diagrams." BMC Bioinformatics 16(1): 169.

Heiman, M., A. Schaefer, S. Gong, J. D. Peterson, M. Day, K. E. Ramsey, M. Suárez-Fariñas, C. Schwarz, D. A. Stephan, D. J. Surmeier, P. Greengard and N. Heintz (2008). "A translational profiling approach for the molecular characterization of CNS cell types." Cell 135(4): 738-748.

Heinemann, U. and H. D. Lux (1977). "Ceiling of stimulus induced rises in extracellular potassium concentration in the cerebral cortex of cat." Brain Res 120(2): 231-249.

Heinemann, U., J. Stabel and G. Rausche (1990). "Activity-dependent ionic changes and neuronal plasticity in rat hippocampus." Prog Brain Res 83: 197-214.

Heinrich, C., R. Blum, S. Gascón, G. Masserdotti, P. Tripathi, R. Sánchez, S. Tiedt, T. Schroeder, M. Götz and B. Berninger (2010). "Directing astroglia from the cerebral cortex into subtype specific functional neurons." PLoS Biol 8(5): e1000373.

Heinrich, C., S. Gascón, G. Masserdotti, A. Lepier, R. Sanchez, T. Simon-Ebert, T. Schroeder, M. Götz and B. Berninger (2011). "Generation of subtype-specific neurons from postnatal astroglia of the mouse cerebral cortex." Nat Protoc 6(2): 214-228.

Heins, N., P. Malatesta, F. Cecconi, M. Nakafuku, K. L. Tucker, M. A. Hack, P. Chapouton, Y. A. Barde and M. Götz (2002). "Glial cells generate neurons: the role of the transcription factor Pax6." Nat Neurosci 5(4): 308-315.

Heintz, N. (2004). "Gene expression nervous system atlas (GENSAT)." Nat Neurosci 7(5): 483.

Herculano-Houzel, S. (2014). "The glia/neuron ratio: how it varies uniformly across brain structures and species and what that means for brain physiology and evolution." Glia 62(9): 1377-1391.

Herrmann, J. E., T. Imura, B. Song, J. Qi, Y. Ao, T. K. Nguyen, R. A. Korsak, K. Takeda, S. Akira and M. V. Sofroniew (2008). "STAT3 is a critical regulator of astrogliosis and scar formation after spinal cord injury." J Neurosci 28(28): 7231-7243.

Hertz, L. (1965). "Possible role of neuroglia: a potassium-mediated neuronal--neuroglial-neuronal impulse transmission system." Nature 206(989): 1091-1094.

Hertz, L. (1979). "Inhibition by barbiturates of an intense net uptake of potassium into astrocytes." Neuropharmacology 18(7): 629-632.

Hertz, L. and Y. Chen (2016). "Importance of astrocytes for potassium ion (K(+)) homeostasis in brain and glial effects of K(+) and its transporters on learning." Neurosci Biobehav Rev 71: 484-505.

Herzog, R. I., O. Chan, S. Yu, J. Dziura, E. C. McNay and R. S. Sherwin (2008). "Effect of acute and recurrent hypoglycemia on changes in brain glycogen concentration." Endocrinology 149(4): 1499-1504.

Hess, H. H. and C. Thalheimer (1971). "DNA and RNA and the cytoarchitecture of human frontal cortex." J Neurochem 18(7): 1281-1290.

Hibino, H., A. Fujita, K. Iwai, M. Yamada and Y. Kurachi (2004). "Differential assembly of inwardly rectifying K+ channel subunits, Kir4.1 and Kir5.1, in brain astrocytes." J Biol Chem 279(42): 44065-44073.

Higashi, K., A. Fujita, A. Inanobe, M. Tanemoto, K. Doi, T. Kubo and Y. Kurachi (2001). "An inwardly rectifying K(+) channel, Kir4.1, expressed in astrocytes surrounds synapses and blood vessels in brain." Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 281(3): C922-931.

Hirabayashi, Y., N. Suzki, M. Tsuboi, T. A. Endo, T. Toyoda, J. Shinga, H. Koseki, M. Vidal and Y. Gotoh (2009). "Polycomb limits the neurogenic competence of neural precursor cells to promote astrogenic fate transition." Neuron 63(5): 600-613.

Hirrlinger, P. G., A. Scheller, C. Braun, M. Quintela-Schneider, B. Fuss, J. Hirrlinger and F. Kirchhoff (2005). "Expression of reef coral fluorescent proteins in the central nervous system of transgenic mice." Mol Cell Neurosci 30(3): 291-303.

Hirrlinger, P. G., A. Wurm, J. Hirrlinger, A. Bringmann and A. Reichenbach (2008). "Osmotic swelling characteristics of glial cells in the murine hippocampus, cerebellum, and retina in situ." J Neurochem 105(4): 1405-1417.

Hochstim, C., B. Deneen, A. Lukaszewicz, Q. Zhou and D. J. Anderson (2008). "Identification of positionally distinct astrocyte subtypes whose identities are specified by a homeodomain code." Cell 133(3): 510-522.

Holley, J. E., D. Gveric, J. Newcombe, M. L. Cuzner and N. J. Gutowski (2003). "Astrocyte characterization in the multiple sclerosis glial scar." Neuropathol Appl Neurobiol 29(5): 434-444.

Holmes, E. G. and B. E. Holmes (1926). "Contributions to the Study of Brain Metabolism: Carbohydrate Metabolism Relationship of Glycogen and Lactic Acid." Biochem J 20(6): 1196-1203. Holt, L. M. and M. L. Olsen (2016). "Novel Applications of Magnetic Cell Sorting to Analyze Cell-Type Specific Gene and Protein Expression in the Central Nervous System." PLoS One 11(2): e0150290.

Hommes, O. R. and C. P. Leblond (1967). "Mitotic division of neuroglia in the normal adult rat." J Comp Neurol 129(3): 269-278.

Hong, Y., M. Sang, C. Shang, Y. X. Xue and Y. H. Liu (2012). "Quantitative analysis of topoisomerase II alpha and evaluation of its effects on cell proliferation and apoptosis in glioblastoma cancer stem cells." Neurosci Lett 518(2): 138-143.

Howland, D. S., J. Liu, Y. She, B. Goad, N. J. Maragakis, B. Kim, J. Erickson, J. Kulik, L. DeVito, G. Psaltis, L. J. DeGennaro, D. W. Cleveland and J. D. Rothstein (2002). "Focal loss of the glutamate transporter EAAT2 in a transgenic rat model of SOD1 mutant-mediated amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS)." Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 99(3): 1604-1609.

Hu, N. Y., Y. T. Chen, Q. Wang, W. Jie, Y. S. Liu, Q. L. You, Z. L. Li, X. W. Li, S. Reibel, F. W. Pfrieger, J. M. Yang and T. M. Gao (2020). "Expression Patterns of Inducible Cre Recombinase Driven by Differential Astrocyte-Specific Promoters in Transgenic Mouse Lines." Neurosci Bull 36(5): 530-544.

Huang da, W., B. T. Sherman and R. A. Lempicki (2009). "Bioinformatics enrichment tools: paths toward the comprehensive functional analysis of large gene lists." Nucleic Acids Res 37(1): 1-13.

Huang da, W., B. T. Sherman and R. A. Lempicki (2009). "Systematic and integrative analysis of large gene lists using DAVID bioinformatics resources." Nat Protoc 4(1): 44-57.

Huang, H., J. L. Rubenstein and M. Qiu (2021). "Cracking the Codes of Cortical Glial Progenitors: Evidence for the Common Lineage of Astrocytes and Oligodendrocytes." Neurosci Bull 37(4): 437-439.

Huang, J. and M. A. Philbert (1995). "Distribution of glutathione and glutathione-related enzyme systems in mitochondria and cytosol of cultured cerebellar astrocytes and granule cells." Brain Res 680(1-2): 16-22.

Huang, L. E., A. L. Cohen, H. Colman, R. L. Jensen, D. W. Fults and W. T. Couldwell (2017). "IGFBP2 expression predicts IDH-mutant glioma patient survival." Oncotarget 8(1): 191-202.

Huang, W., J. Wang, D. Zhang, W. Chen, L. Hou, X. Wu and Y. Lu (2015). "Inhibition of KIF14 Suppresses Tumor Cell Growth and Promotes Apoptosis in Human Glioblastoma." Cell Physiol Biochem 37(5): 1659-1670.

Huang, W., N. Zhao, X. Bai, K. Karram, J. Trotter, S. Goebbels, A. Scheller and F. Kirchhoff (2014). "Novel NG2-CreERT2 knock-in mice demonstrate heterogeneous differentiation potential of NG2 glia during development." Glia 62(6): 896-913.

Hubbard, J. A. and D. K. Binder (2016). Astrocytes and epilepsy, Academic Press.

Hughes, E. G., J. L. Maguire, M. T. McMinn, R. E. Scholz and M. L. Sutherland (2004). "Loss of glial fibrillary acidic protein results in decreased glutamate transport and inhibition of PKA-induced EAAT2 cell surface trafficking." Brain Res Mol Brain Res 124(2): 114-123.

Hulsen, T., J. de Vlieg and W. Alkema (2008). "BioVenn - a web application for the comparison and visualization of biological lists using area-proportional Venn diagrams." BMC Genomics 9: 488.

Huyghe, D., Y. Nakamura, M. Terunuma, M. Faideau, P. Haydon, M. N. Pangalos and S. J. Moss (2014). "Glutamine synthetase stability and subcellular distribution in astrocytes are regulated by γ -aminobutyric type B receptors." J Biol Chem 289(42): 28808-28815.

lino, M., K. Goto, W. Kakegawa, H. Okado, M. Sudo, S. Ishiuchi, A. Miwa, Y. Takayasu, I. Saito, K. Tsuzuki and S. Ozawa (2001). "Glia-synapse interaction through Ca2+-permeable AMPA receptors in Bergmann glia." Science 292(5518): 926-929.

Iliff, J. J., M. Wang, Y. Liao, B. A. Plogg, W. Peng, G. A. Gundersen, H. Benveniste, G. E. Vates, R. Deane, S. A. Goldman, E. A. Nagelhus and M. Nedergaard (2012). "A paravascular pathway facilitates CSF flow through the brain parenchyma and the clearance of interstitial solutes, including amyloid β ." Sci Transl Med 4(147): 147ra111.

Inoue, K., L. Zhuang, D. M. Maddox, S. B. Smith and V. Ganapathy (2002). "Structure, function, and expression pattern of a novel sodium-coupled citrate transporter (NaCT) cloned from mammalian brain." J Biol Chem 277(42): 39469-39476.

Irmady, K., S. Zechel and K. Unsicker (2011). "Fibroblast growth factor 2 regulates astrocyte differentiation in a region-specific manner in the hindbrain." Glia 59(5): 708-719.

Iseki, K., S. Hagino, T. Mori, Y. Zhang, S. Yokoya, H. Takaki, C. Tase, M. Murakawa and A. Wanaka (2002). "Increased syndecan expression by pleiotrophin and FGF receptorexpressing astrocytes in injured brain tissue." Glia 39(1): 1-9.

Isokawa, M. and G. M. McKhann, 2nd (2005). "Electrophysiological and morphological characterization of dentate astrocytes in the hippocampus." J Neurobiol 65(2): 125-134.

Iwama, S., Y. Sugimura, H. Suzuki, H. Suzuki, T. Murase, N. Ozaki, H. Nagasaki, H. Arima, Y. Murata, M. Sawada and Y. Oiso (2011). "Time-dependent changes in proinflammatory and neurotrophic responses of microglia and astrocytes in a rat model of osmotic demyelination syndrome." Glia 59(3): 452-462.

Izumi, Y., A. M. Benz, H. Katsuki and C. F. Zorumski (1997). "Endogenous monocarboxylates sustain hippocampal synaptic function and morphological integrity during energy deprivation." J Neurosci 17(24): 9448-9457.

Jackson, R., L. Kroehling, A. Khitun, W. Bailis, A. Jarret, A. G. York, O. M. Khan, J. R. Brewer, M. H. Skadow, C. Duizer, C. C. D. Harman, L. Chang, P. Bielecki, A. G. Solis, H. R. Steach, S.

Slavoff and R. A. Flavell (2018). "The translation of non-canonical open reading frames controls mucosal immunity." Nature 564(7736): 434-438.

Jansen, L. A., G. M. Mirzaa, G. E. Ishak, B. J. O'Roak, J. B. Hiatt, W. H. Roden, S. A. Gunter, S. L. Christian, S. Collins, C. Adams, J. B. Rivière, J. St-Onge, J. G. Ojemann, J. Shendure, R. F. Hevner and W. B. Dobyns (2015). "PI3K/AKT pathway mutations cause a spectrum of brain malformations from megalencephaly to focal cortical dysplasia." Brain 138(Pt 6): 1613-1628.

Jayaraman, D., A. Kodani, D. M. Gonzalez, J. D. Mancias, G. H. Mochida, C. Vagnoni, J. Johnson, N. Krogan, J. W. Harper, J. F. Reiter, T. W. Yu, B. I. Bae and C. A. Walsh (2016). "Microcephaly Proteins Wdr62 and Aspm Define a Mother Centriole Complex Regulating Centriole Biogenesis, Apical Complex, and Cell Fate." Neuron 92(4): 813-828.

Jepsen, K., D. Solum, T. Zhou, R. J. McEvilly, H. J. Kim, C. K. Glass, O. Hermanson and M. G. Rosenfeld (2007). "SMRT-mediated repression of an H3K27 demethylase in progression from neural stem cell to neuron." Nature 450(7168): 415-419.

Jessell, T. M. (2000). "Neuronal specification in the spinal cord: inductive signals and transcriptional codes." Nat Rev Genet 1(1): 20-29.

Jiang, P., C. Chen, R. Wang, O. V. Chechneva, S. H. Chung, M. S. Rao, D. E. Pleasure, Y. Liu, Q. Zhang and W. Deng (2013). "hESC-derived Olig2+ progenitors generate a subtype of astroglia with protective effects against ischaemic brain injury." Nat Commun 4: 2196.

Jiang, Q., L. Zhang, G. Ding, E. Davoodi-Bojd, Q. Li, L. Li, N. Sadry, M. Nedergaard, M. Chopp and Z. Zhang (2017). "Impairment of the glymphatic system after diabetes." J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 37(4): 1326-1337.

Jiang, Y. and L. Uhrbom (2012). "On the origin of glioma." Ups J Med Sci 117(2): 113-121.

Jing, B., C. Zhang, X. Liu, L. Zhou, J. Liu, Y. Yao, J. Yu, Y. Weng, M. Pan, J. Liu, Z. Wang, Y. Sun and Y. E. Sun (2018). "Glycosylation of dentin matrix protein 1 is a novel key element for astrocyte maturation and BBB integrity." Protein Cell 9(3): 298-309.

Jo, S., O. Yarishkin, Y. J. Hwang, Y. E. Chun, M. Park, D. H. Woo, J. Y. Bae, T. Kim, J. Lee, H. Chun, H. J. Park, D. Y. Lee, J. Hong, H. Y. Kim, S. J. Oh, S. J. Park, H. Lee, B. E. Yoon, Y. Kim, Y. Jeong, I. Shim, Y. C. Bae, J. Cho, N. W. Kowall, H. Ryu, E. Hwang, D. Kim and C. J. Lee (2014). "GABA from reactive astrocytes impairs memory in mouse models of Alzheimer's disease." Nat Med 20(8): 886-896.

Joel, M., A. A. Mughal, Z. Grieg, W. Murrell, S. Palmero, B. Mikkelsen, H. B. Fjerdingstad, C. J. Sandberg, J. Behnan, J. C. Glover, I. A. Langmoen and B. Stangeland (2015). "Targeting PBK/TOPK decreases growth and survival of glioma initiating cells in vitro and attenuates tumor growth in vivo." Mol Cancer 14: 121.

John Lin, C. C., K. Yu, A. Hatcher, T. W. Huang, H. K. Lee, J. Carlson, M. C. Weston, F. Chen, Y. Zhang, W. Zhu, C. A. Mohila, N. Ahmed, A. J. Patel, B. R. Arenkiel, J. L. Noebels, C. J. Creighton

and B. Deneen (2017). "Identification of diverse astrocyte populations and their malignant analogs." Nat Neurosci 20(3): 396-405.

Jourdain, P., L. H. Bergersen, K. Bhaukaurally, P. Bezzi, M. Santello, M. Domercq, C. Matute, F. Tonello, V. Gundersen and A. Volterra (2007). "Glutamate exocytosis from astrocytes controls synaptic strength." Nat Neurosci 10(3): 331-339.

Jung, J. S., R. V. Bhat, G. M. Preston, W. B. Guggino, J. M. Baraban and P. Agre (1994). "Molecular characterization of an aquaporin cDNA from brain: candidate osmoreceptor and regulator of water balance." Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 91(26): 13052-13056.

Jungblut, M., M. C. Tiveron, S. Barral, B. Abrahamsen, S. Knöbel, S. Pennartz, J. Schmitz, M. Perraut, F. W. Pfrieger, W. Stoffel, H. Cremer and A. Bosio (2012). "Isolation and characterization of living primary astroglial cells using the new GLAST-specific monoclonal antibody ACSA-1." Glia 60(6): 894-907.

Kalsi, A. S., K. Greenwood, G. Wilkin and A. M. Butt (2004). "Kir4.1 expression by astrocytes and oligodendrocytes in CNS white matter: a developmental study in the rat optic nerve." J Anat 204(6): 475-485.

Kamakura, S., K. Oishi, T. Yoshimatsu, M. Nakafuku, N. Masuyama and Y. Gotoh (2004). "Hes binding to STAT3 mediates crosstalk between Notch and JAK-STAT signalling." Nat Cell Biol 6(6): 547-554.

Kang, J., L. Jiang, S. A. Goldman and M. Nedergaard (1998). "Astrocyte-mediated potentiation of inhibitory synaptic transmission." Nat Neurosci 1(8): 683-692.

Kang, N., J. Xu, Q. Xu, M. Nedergaard and J. Kang (2005). "Astrocytic glutamate releaseinduced transient depolarization and epileptiform discharges in hippocampal CA1 pyramidal neurons." J Neurophysiol 94(6): 4121-4130.

Kang, P., H. K. Lee, S. M. Glasgow, M. Finley, T. Donti, Z. B. Gaber, B. H. Graham, A. E. Foster, B. G. Novitch, R. M. Gronostajski and B. Deneen (2012). "Sox9 and NFIA coordinate a transcriptional regulatory cascade during the initiation of gliogenesis." Neuron 74(1): 79-94.

Kang, S. H., M. Fukaya, J. K. Yang, J. D. Rothstein and D. E. Bergles (2010). "NG2+ CNS glial progenitors remain committed to the oligodendrocyte lineage in postnatal life and following neurodegeneration." Neuron 68(4): 668-681.

Kanski, R., M. E. van Strien, P. van Tijn and E. M. Hol (2014). "A star is born: new insights into the mechanism of astrogenesis." Cell Mol Life Sci 71(3): 433-447.

Kantzer, C. G., C. Boutin, I. D. Herzig, C. Wittwer, S. Reiß, M. C. Tiveron, J. Drewes, T. D. Rockel, S. Ohlig, J. Ninkovic, H. Cremer, S. Pennartz, M. Jungblut and A. Bosio (2017). "Anti-ACSA-2 defines a novel monoclonal antibody for prospective isolation of living neonatal and adult astrocytes." Glia 65(6): 990-1004.

Karaca, M., F. Frigerio, S. Migrenne, J. Martin-Levilain, D. M. Skytt, K. Pajecka, R. Martin-del-Rio, R. Gruetter, J. Tamarit-Rodriguez, H. S. Waagepetersen, C. Magnan and P. Maechler (2015). "GDH-Dependent Glutamate Oxidation in the Brain Dictates Peripheral Energy Substrate Distribution." Cell Rep 13(2): 365-375.

Karagiannis, A., S. Sylantyev, A. Hadjihambi, P. S. Hosford, S. Kasparov and A. V. Gourine (2016). "Hemichannel-mediated release of lactate." J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 36(7): 1202-1211.

Karki, P., J. Johnson, Jr., D. S. Son, M. Aschner and E. Lee (2017). "Transcriptional Regulation of Human Transforming Growth Factor- α in Astrocytes." Mol Neurobiol 54(2): 964-976.

Kasischke, K. A., H. D. Vishwasrao, P. J. Fisher, W. R. Zipfel and W. W. Webb (2004). "Neural activity triggers neuronal oxidative metabolism followed by astrocytic glycolysis." Science 305(5680): 99-103.

Kersanté, F., S. C. Rowley, I. Pavlov, M. Gutièrrez-Mecinas, A. Semyanov, J. M. Reul, M. C. Walker and A. C. Linthorst (2013). "A functional role for both -aminobutyric acid (GABA) transporter-1 and GABA transporter-3 in the modulation of extracellular GABA and GABAergic tonic conductances in the rat hippocampus." J Physiol 591(10): 2429-2441.

Kettenmann, H., K. H. Backus and M. Schachner (1987). "gamma-Aminobutyric acid opens Clchannels in cultured astrocytes." Brain Res 404(1-2): 1-9.

Kettenmann, H. and A. Verkhratsky (2008). "Neuroglia: the 150 years after." Trends Neurosci 31(12): 653-659.

Khakh, B. S. and M. V. Sofroniew (2015). "Diversity of astrocyte functions and phenotypes in neural circuits." Nat Neurosci 18(7): 942-952.

Kim, K. J., J. A. Iddings, J. E. Stern, V. M. Blanco, D. Croom, S. A. Kirov and J. A. Filosa (2015). "Astrocyte contributions to flow/pressure-evoked parenchymal arteriole vasoconstriction." J Neurosci 35(21): 8245-8257.

Kimelberg, H. K. (2004). "The problem of astrocyte identity." Neurochem Int 45(2-3): 191-202.

Kimelberg, H. K., Z. Cai, P. Rastogi, C. J. Charniga, S. Goderie, V. Dave and T. O. Jalonen (1997). "Transmitter-induced calcium responses differ in astrocytes acutely isolated from rat brain and in culture." J Neurochem 68(3): 1088-1098.

Kimelberg, H. K., S. K. Goderie, P. A. Conley, S. Higman, R. Goldschmidt and R. H. Amundson (1992). "Uptake of [3H]serotonin and [3H]glutamate by primary astrocyte cultures. I. Effects of different sera and time in culture." Glia 6(1): 1-8.

Kimelberg, H. K., P. E. Stieg and J. E. Mazurkiewicz (1982). "Immunocytochemical and biochemical analysis of carbonic anhydrase in primary astrocyte cultures from rat brain." J Neurochem 39(3): 734-742.

Köhler, S., U. Winkler and J. Hirrlinger (2021). "Heterogeneity of Astrocytes in Grey and White Matter." Neurochem Res 46(1): 3-14.

Koistinaho, M., S. Lin, X. Wu, M. Esterman, D. Koger, J. Hanson, R. Higgs, F. Liu, S. Malkani, K. R. Bales and S. M. Paul (2004). "Apolipoprotein E promotes astrocyte colocalization and degradation of deposited amyloid-beta peptides." Nat Med 10(7): 719-726.

Koizumi, J. (1974). "Glycogen in the central nervous system." Prog Histochem Cytochem 6(4): 1-37.

Kondo, T. and M. Raff (2000). "Oligodendrocyte precursor cells reprogrammed to become multipotential CNS stem cells." Science 289(5485): 1754-1757.

Kong, J., P. N. Shepel, C. P. Holden, M. Mackiewicz, A. I. Pack and J. D. Geiger (2002). "Brain glycogen decreases with increased periods of wakefulness: implications for homeostatic drive to sleep." J Neurosci 22(13): 5581-5587.

Kozlov, A. S., M. C. Angulo, E. Audinat and S. Charpak (2006). "Target cell-specific modulation of neuronal activity by astrocytes." Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 103(26): 10058-10063.

Kress, B. T., J. J. Iliff, M. Xia, M. Wang, H. S. Wei, D. Zeppenfeld, L. Xie, H. Kang, Q. Xu, J. A. Liew, B. A. Plog, F. Ding, R. Deane and M. Nedergaard (2014). "Impairment of paravascular clearance pathways in the aging brain." Ann Neurol 76(6): 845-861.

Kriegstein, A. and A. Alvarez-Buylla (2009). "The glial nature of embryonic and adult neural stem cells." Annu Rev Neurosci 32: 149-184.

Kronschläger, M. T., R. Drdla-Schutting, M. Gassner, S. D. Honsek, H. L. Teuchmann and J. Sandkühler (2016). "Gliogenic LTP spreads widely in nociceptive pathways." Science 354(6316): 1144-1148.

Kucheryavykh, Y. V., L. Y. Kucheryavykh, C. G. Nichols, H. M. Maldonado, K. Baksi, A. Reichenbach, S. N. Skatchkov and M. J. Eaton (2007). "Downregulation of Kir4.1 inward rectifying potassium channel subunits by RNAi impairs potassium transfer and glutamate uptake by cultured cortical astrocytes." Glia 55(3): 274-281.

Kuchibhotla, K. V., C. R. Lattarulo, B. T. Hyman and B. J. Bacskai (2009). "Synchronous hyperactivity and intercellular calcium waves in astrocytes in Alzheimer mice." Science 323(5918): 1211-1215.

Kucukdereli, H., N. J. Allen, A. T. Lee, A. Feng, M. I. Ozlu, L. M. Conatser, C. Chakraborty, G. Workman, M. Weaver, E. H. Sage, B. A. Barres and C. Eroglu (2011). "Control of excitatory CNS synaptogenesis by astrocyte-secreted proteins Hevin and SPARC." Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 108(32): E440-449.

Kuhlbrodt, K., B. Herbarth, E. Sock, I. Hermans-Borgmeyer and M. Wegner (1998). "Sox10, a novel transcriptional modulator in glial cells." J Neurosci 18(1): 237-250.

Kukley, M., E. Capetillo-Zarate and D. Dietrich (2007). "Vesicular glutamate release from axons in white matter." Nat Neurosci 10(3): 311-320.

Kulik, A., A. Haentzsch, M. Lückermann, W. Reichelt and K. Ballanyi (1999). "Neuron-glia signaling via alpha(1) adrenoceptor-mediated Ca(2+) release in Bergmann glial cells in situ." J Neurosci 19(19): 8401-8408.

Landis, D. M., L. A. Weinstein and C. J. Skordeles (1990). "Serum influences the differentiation of membrane structure in cultured astrocytes." Glia 3(3): 212-221.

Langeveld, C. H., C. A. Jongenelen, E. Schepens, J. C. Stoof, A. Bast and B. Drukarch (1995). "Cultured rat striatal and cortical astrocytes protect mesencephalic dopaminergic neurons against hydrogen peroxide toxicity independent of their effect on neuronal development." Neurosci Lett 192(1): 13-16.

Lanjakornsiripan, D., B. J. Pior, D. Kawaguchi, S. Furutachi, T. Tahara, Y. Katsuyama, Y. Suzuki, Y. Fukazawa and Y. Gotoh (2018). "Layer-specific morphological and molecular differences in neocortical astrocytes and their dependence on neuronal layers." Nat Commun 9(1): 1623.

Larjavaara, S., R. Mäntylä, T. Salminen, H. Haapasalo, J. Raitanen, J. Jääskeläinen and A. Auvinen (2007). "Incidence of gliomas by anatomic location." Neuro Oncol 9(3): 319-325.

Larsen, B. R., M. Assentoft, M. L. Cotrina, S. Z. Hua, M. Nedergaard, K. Kaila, J. Voipio and N. MacAulay (2014). "Contributions of the Na⁺/K⁺-ATPase, NKCC1, and Kir4.1 to hippocampal K⁺ clearance and volume responses." Glia 62(4): 608-622.

Larsen, B. R., R. Holm, B. Vilsen and N. MacAulay (2016). "Glutamate transporter activity promotes enhanced Na(+) /K(+) -ATPase-mediated extracellular K(+) management during neuronal activity." J Physiol 594(22): 6627-6641.

Laug, D., T. W. Huang, N. A. B. Huerta, A. Y. Huang, D. Sardar, J. Ortiz-Guzman, J. C. Carlson, B. R. Arenkiel, C. T. Kuo, C. A. Mohila, S. M. Glasgow, H. K. Lee and B. Deneen (2019). "Nuclear factor I-A regulates diverse reactive astrocyte responses after CNS injury." J Clin Invest 129(10): 4408-4418.

Lee, H., L. Xie, M. Yu, H. Kang, T. Feng, R. Deane, J. Logan, M. Nedergaard and H. Benveniste (2015). "The Effect of Body Posture on Brain Glymphatic Transport." J Neurosci 35(31): 11034-11044.

Lee, H. U., Y. Yamazaki, K. F. Tanaka, K. Furuya, M. Sokabe, H. Hida, K. Takao, T. Miyakawa, S. Fujii and K. Ikenaka (2013). "Increased astrocytic ATP release results in enhanced excitability of the hippocampus." Glia 61(2): 210-224.

Lee, J. H., J. E. Lee, J. Y. Kahng, S. H. Kim, J. S. Park, S. J. Yoon, J. Y. Um, W. K. Kim, J. K. Lee, J. Park, E. H. Kim, J. H. Lee, J. H. Lee, W. S. Chung, Y. S. Ju, S. H. Park, J. H. Chang, S. G. Kang and J. H. Lee (2018). "Human glioblastoma arises from subventricular zone cells with low-level driver mutations." Nature 560(7717): 243-247.

Lee, S., B. E. Yoon, K. Berglund, S. J. Oh, H. Park, H. S. Shin, G. J. Augustine and C. J. Lee (2010). "Channel-mediated tonic GABA release from glia." Science 330(6005): 790-796.

Lee, S. C., G. R. Moore, G. Golenwsky and C. S. Raine (1990). "Multiple sclerosis: a role for astroglia in active demyelination suggested by class II MHC expression and ultrastructural study." J Neuropathol Exp Neurol 49(2): 122-136.

Lehre, K. P., L. M. Levy, O. P. Ottersen, J. Storm-Mathisen and N. C. Danbolt (1995). "Differential expression of two glial glutamate transporters in the rat brain: quantitative and immunocytochemical observations." J Neurosci 15(3 Pt 1): 1835-1853.

Lein, E. S., M. J. Hawrylycz, N. Ao, M. Ayres, A. Bensinger, A. Bernard, A. F. Boe, M. S. Boguski, K. S. Brockway, E. J. Byrnes, L. Chen, L. Chen, T. M. Chen, M. C. Chin, J. Chong, B. E. Crook, A. Czaplinska, C. N. Dang, S. Datta, N. R. Dee, A. L. Desaki, T. Desta, E. Diep, T. A. Dolbeare, M. J. Donelan, H. W. Dong, J. G. Dougherty, B. J. Duncan, A. J. Ebbert, G. Eichele, L. K. Estin, C. Faber, B. A. Facer, R. Fields, S. R. Fischer, T. P. Fliss, C. Frensley, S. N. Gates, K. J. Glattfelder, K. R. Halverson, M. R. Hart, J. G. Hohmann, M. P. Howell, D. P. Jeung, R. A. Johnson, P. T. Karr, R. Kawal, J. M. Kidney, R. H. Knapik, C. L. Kuan, J. H. Lake, A. R. Laramee, K. D. Larsen, C. Lau, T. A. Lemon, A. J. Liang, Y. Liu, L. T. Luong, J. Michaels, J. J. Morgan, R. J. Morgan, M. T. Mortrud, N. F. Mosqueda, L. L. Ng, R. Ng, G. J. Orta, C. C. Overly, T. H. Pak, S. E. Parry, S. D. Pathak, O. C. Pearson, R. B. Puchalski, Z. L. Riley, H. R. Rockett, S. A. Rowland, J. J. Royall, M. J. Ruiz, N. R. Sarno, K. Schaffnit, N. V. Shapovalova, T. Sivisay, C. R. Slaughterbeck, S. C. Smith, K. A. Smith, B. I. Smith, A. J. Sodt, N. N. Stewart, K. R. Stumpf, S. M. Sunkin, M. Sutram, A. Tam, C. D. Teemer, C. Thaller, C. L. Thompson, L. R. Varnam, A. Visel, R. M. Whitlock, P. E. Wohnoutka, C. K. Wolkey, V. Y. Wong, M. Wood, M. B. Yaylaoglu, R. C. Young, B. L. Youngstrom, X. F. Yuan, B. Zhang, T. A. Zwingman and A. R. Jones (2007). "Genome-wide atlas of gene expression in the adult mouse brain." Nature 445(7124): 168-176.

Lennon, V. A., T. J. Kryzer, S. J. Pittock, A. S. Verkman and S. R. Hinson (2005). "IgG marker of optic-spinal multiple sclerosis binds to the aquaporin-4 water channel." J Exp Med 202(4): 473-477.

Lennon, V. A., D. M. Wingerchuk, T. J. Kryzer, S. J. Pittock, C. F. Lucchinetti, K. Fujihara, I. Nakashima and B. G. Weinshenker (2004). "A serum autoantibody marker of neuromyelitis optica: distinction from multiple sclerosis." Lancet 364(9451): 2106-2112.

Lepore, A. C., B. Rauck, C. Dejea, A. C. Pardo, M. S. Rao, J. D. Rothstein and N. J. Maragakis (2008). "Focal transplantation-based astrocyte replacement is neuroprotective in a model of motor neuron disease." Nat Neurosci 11(11): 1294-1301.

Levitt, P., J. E. Pintar and X. O. Breakefield (1982). "Immunocytochemical demonstration of monoamine oxidase B in brain astrocytes and serotonergic neurons." Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 79(20): 6385-6389.

Li, L., V. Head and L. C. Timpe (2001). "Identification of an inward rectifier potassium channel gene expressed in mouse cortical astrocytes." Glia 33(1): 57-71.

Li, L., A. Lundkvist, D. Andersson, U. Wilhelmsson, N. Nagai, A. C. Pardo, C. Nodin, A. Ståhlberg, K. Aprico, K. Larsson, T. Yabe, L. Moons, A. Fotheringham, I. Davies, P. Carmeliet, J. P. Schwartz, M. Pekna, M. Kubista, F. Blomstrand, N. Maragakis, M. Nilsson and M. Pekny (2008). "Protective role of reactive astrocytes in brain ischemia." J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 28(3): 468-481.

Li, W., C. A. Cogswell and J. J. LoTurco (1998). "Neuronal differentiation of precursors in the neocortical ventricular zone is triggered by BMP." J Neurosci 18(21): 8853-8862.

Li, X., G. Liu, L. Yang, Z. Li, Z. Zhang, Z. Xu, Y. Cai, H. Du, Z. Su, Z. Wang, Y. Duan, H. Chen, Z. Shang, Y. You, Q. Zhang, M. He, B. Chen and Z. Yang (2021). "Decoding Cortical Glial Cell Development." Neurosci Bull 37(4): 440-460.

Li, X., C. Wu, N. Chen, H. Gu, A. Yen, L. Cao, E. Wang and L. Wang (2016). "PI3K/Akt/mTOR signaling pathway and targeted therapy for glioblastoma." Oncotarget 7(22): 33440-33450.

Lian, H., L. Yang, A. Cole, L. Sun, A. C. Chiang, S. W. Fowler, D. J. Shim, J. Rodriguez-Rivera, G. Taglialatela, J. L. Jankowsky, H. C. Lu and H. Zheng (2015). "NFkB-activated astroglial release of complement C3 compromises neuronal morphology and function associated with Alzheimer's disease." Neuron 85(1): 101-115.

Liang, M. L., T. H. Hsieh, K. H. Ng, Y. N. Tsai, C. F. Tsai, M. E. Chao, D. J. Liu, S. S. Chu, W. Chen, Y. R. Liu, R. S. Liu, S. C. Lin, D. M. Ho, T. T. Wong, M. H. Yang and H. W. Wang (2016). "Downregulation of miR-137 and miR-6500-3p promotes cell proliferation in pediatric highgrade gliomas." Oncotarget 7(15): 19723-19737.

Liddelow, S. A. and B. A. Barres (2017). "Reactive Astrocytes: Production, Function, and Therapeutic Potential." Immunity 46(6): 957-967.

Liddelow, S. A., K. A. Guttenplan, L. E. Clarke, F. C. Bennett, C. J. Bohlen, L. Schirmer, M. L. Bennett, A. E. Münch, W. S. Chung, T. C. Peterson, D. K. Wilton, A. Frouin, B. A. Napier, N. Panicker, M. Kumar, M. S. Buckwalter, D. H. Rowitch, V. L. Dawson, T. M. Dawson, B. Stevens and B. A. Barres (2017). "Neurotoxic reactive astrocytes are induced by activated microglia." Nature 541(7638): 481-487.

Liedtke, W., W. Edelmann, P. L. Bieri, F. C. Chiu, N. J. Cowan, R. Kucherlapati and C. S. Raine (1996). "GFAP is necessary for the integrity of CNS white matter architecture and long-term maintenance of myelination." Neuron 17(4): 607-615.

Liévens, J. C., B. Woodman, A. Mahal, O. Spasic-Boscovic, D. Samuel, L. Kerkerian-Le Goff and G. P. Bates (2001). "Impaired glutamate uptake in the R6 Huntington's disease transgenic mice." Neurobiol Dis 8(5): 807-821.

Lind, B. L., A. R. Brazhe, S. B. Jessen, F. C. Tan and M. J. Lauritzen (2013). "Rapid stimulusevoked astrocyte Ca2+ elevations and hemodynamic responses in mouse somatosensory cortex in vivo." Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 110(48): E4678-4687. Lindberg, N., M. Kastemar, T. Olofsson, A. Smits and L. Uhrbom (2009). "Oligodendrocyte progenitor cells can act as cell of origin for experimental glioma." Oncogene 28(23): 2266-2275.

Lippman Bell, J. J., T. Lordkipanidze, N. Cobb and A. Dunaevsky (2010). "Bergmann glial ensheathment of dendritic spines regulates synapse number without affecting spine motility." Neuron Glia Biol 6(3): 193-200.

Liu, C., J. C. Sage, M. R. Miller, R. G. Verhaak, S. Hippenmeyer, H. Vogel, O. Foreman, R. T. Bronson, A. Nishiyama, L. Luo and H. Zong (2011). "Mosaic analysis with double markers reveals tumor cell of origin in glioma." Cell 146(2): 209-221.

Liu, L., X. Liu, M. Mare, A. S. Dumont, H. Zhang, D. Yan and Z. Xiong (2016). "Overexpression of Eg5 correlates with high grade astrocytic neoplasm." J Neurooncol 126(1): 77-80.

Liu, P., M. Begley, W. Michowski, H. Inuzuka, M. Ginzberg, D. Gao, P. Tsou, W. Gan, A. Papa, B. M. Kim, L. Wan, A. Singh, B. Zhai, M. Yuan, Z. Wang, S. P. Gygi, T. H. Lee, K. P. Lu, A. Toker, P. P. Pandolfi, J. M. Asara, M. W. Kirschner, P. Sicinski, L. Cantley and W. Wei (2014). "Cell-cycle-regulated activation of Akt kinase by phosphorylation at its carboxyl terminus." Nature 508(7497): 541-545.

Liu, Q. S., Q. Xu, J. Kang and M. Nedergaard (2004). "Astrocyte activation of presynaptic metabotropic glutamate receptors modulates hippocampal inhibitory synaptic transmission." Neuron Glia Biol 1(4): 307-316.

Liu, X., C. Li, D. Gebremedhin, S. H. Hwang, B. D. Hammock, J. R. Falck, R. J. Roman, D. R. Harder and R. C. Koehler (2011). "Epoxyeicosatrienoic acid-dependent cerebral vasodilation evoked by metabotropic glutamate receptor activation in vivo." Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol 301(2): H373-381.

Liu, Y., F. Li, Y. T. Yang, X. D. Xu, J. S. Chen, T. L. Chen, H. J. Chen, Y. B. Zhu, J. Y. Lin, Y. Li, X. M. Xie, X. L. Sun and Y. Q. Ke (2019). "IGFBP2 promotes vasculogenic mimicry formation via regulating CD144 and MMP2 expression in glioma." Oncogene 38(11): 1815-1831.

Liu, Y., C. Song, F. Shen, J. Zhang and S. W. Song (2019). "IGFBP2 promotes immunosuppression associated with its mesenchymal induction and FcγRIIB phosphorylation in glioblastoma." PLoS One 14(9): e0222999.

Liu, Y., Y. Wu, J. C. Lee, H. Xue, L. H. Pevny, Z. Kaprielian and M. S. Rao (2002). "Oligodendrocyte and astrocyte development in rodents: an in situ and immunohistological analysis during embryonic development." Glia 40(1): 25-43.

Livet, J., T. A. Weissman, H. Kang, R. W. Draft, J. Lu, R. A. Bennis, J. R. Sanes and J. W. Lichtman (2007). "Transgenic strategies for combinatorial expression of fluorescent proteins in the nervous system." Nature 450(7166): 56-62.

Longden, T. A., F. Dabertrand, M. Koide, A. L. Gonzales, N. R. Tykocki, J. E. Brayden, D. Hill-Eubanks and M. T. Nelson (2017). "Capillary K(+)-sensing initiates retrograde hyperpolarization to increase local cerebral blood flow." Nat Neurosci 20(5): 717-726.

López-Murcia, F. J., B. Terni and A. Llobet (2015). "SPARC triggers a cell-autonomous program of synapse elimination." Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 112(43): 13366-13371.

Louveau, A., I. Smirnov, T. J. Keyes, J. D. Eccles, S. J. Rouhani, J. D. Peske, N. C. Derecki, D. Castle, J. W. Mandell, K. S. Lee, T. H. Harris and J. Kipnis (2015). "Structural and functional features of central nervous system lymphatic vessels." Nature 523(7560): 337-341.

Lovatt, D., U. Sonnewald, H. S. Waagepetersen, A. Schousboe, W. He, J. H. Lin, X. Han, T. Takano, S. Wang, F. J. Sim, S. A. Goldman and M. Nedergaard (2007). "The transcriptome and metabolic gene signature of protoplasmic astrocytes in the adult murine cortex." J Neurosci 27(45): 12255-12266.

Love, M. I., W. Huber and S. Anders (2014). "Moderated estimation of fold change and dispersion for RNA-seq data with DESeq2." Genome Biol 15(12): 550.

Lucius, R. and J. Sievers (1996). "Postnatal retinal ganglion cells in vitro: protection against reactive oxygen species (ROS)-induced axonal degeneration by cocultured astrocytes." Brain Res 743(1-2): 56-62.

Ludwin, S. K., J. C. Kosek and L. F. Eng (1976). "The topographical distribution of S-100 and GFA proteins in the adult rat brain: an immunohistochemical study using horseradish peroxidase-labelled antibodies." J Comp Neurol 165(2): 197-207.

Lukaszevicz, A. C., N. Sampaïo, C. Guégan, A. Benchoua, C. Couriaud, E. Chevalier, B. Sola, P. Lacombe and B. Onténiente (2002). "High sensitivity of protoplasmic cortical astroglia to focal ischemia." J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 22(3): 289-298.

Lundgaard, I., B. Li, L. Xie, H. Kang, S. Sanggaard, J. D. Haswell, W. Sun, S. Goldman, S. Blekot, M. Nielsen, T. Takano, R. Deane and M. Nedergaard (2015). "Direct neuronal glucose uptake heralds activity-dependent increases in cerebral metabolism." Nat Commun 6: 6807.

Lundgaard, I., M. J. Osório, B. T. Kress, S. Sanggaard and M. Nedergaard (2014). "White matter astrocytes in health and disease." Neuroscience 276: 161-173.

Ma, K. X., H. J. Wang, X. R. Li, T. Li, G. Su, P. Yang and J. W. Wu (2015). "Long noncoding RNA MALAT1 associates with the malignant status and poor prognosis in glioma." Tumour Biol 36(5): 3355-3359.

Ma, R., X. Kang, G. Zhang, F. Fang, Y. Du and H. Lv (2016). "High expression of UBE2C is associated with the aggressive progression and poor outcome of malignant glioma." Oncol Lett 11(3): 2300-2304.

Magavi, S., D. Friedmann, G. Banks, A. Stolfi and C. Lois (2012). "Coincident generation of pyramidal neurons and protoplasmic astrocytes in neocortical columns." J Neurosci 32(14): 4762-4772.

Magistretti, P. J., P. R. Hof and J. L. Martin (1986). "Adenosine stimulates glycogenolysis in mouse cerebral cortex: a possible coupling mechanism between neuronal activity and energy metabolism." J Neurosci 6(9): 2558-2562.

Magistretti, P. J., J. H. Morrison, W. J. Shoemaker, V. Sapin and F. E. Bloom (1981). "Vasoactive intestinal polypeptide induces glycogenolysis in mouse cortical slices: a possible regulatory mechanism for the local control of energy metabolism." Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 78(10): 6535-6539.

Maglione, M., O. Tress, B. Haas, K. Karram, J. Trotter, K. Willecke and H. Kettenmann (2010). "Oligodendrocytes in mouse corpus callosum are coupled via gap junction channels formed by connexin47 and connexin32." Glia 58(9): 1104-1117.

Magnotti, L. M., D. A. Goodenough and D. L. Paul (2011). "Deletion of oligodendrocyte Cx32 and astrocyte Cx43 causes white matter vacuolation, astrocyte loss and early mortality." Glia 59(7): 1064-1074.

Magnusson, J. P., C. Göritz, J. Tatarishvili, D. O. Dias, E. M. Smith, O. Lindvall, Z. Kokaia and J. Frisén (2014). "A latent neurogenic program in astrocytes regulated by Notch signaling in the mouse." Science 346(6206): 237-241.

Makar, T. K., M. Nedergaard, A. Preuss, A. S. Gelbard, A. S. Perumal and A. J. Cooper (1994). "Vitamin E, ascorbate, glutathione, glutathione disulfide, and enzymes of glutathione metabolism in cultures of chick astrocytes and neurons: evidence that astrocytes play an important role in antioxidative processes in the brain." J Neurochem 62(1): 45-53.

Malatesta, P., E. Hartfuss and M. Götz (2000). "Isolation of radial glial cells by fluorescentactivated cell sorting reveals a neuronal lineage." Development 127(24): 5253-5263.

Malchiodi-Albedi, F., M. R. Domenici, S. Paradisi, A. Bernardo, M. A. Ajmone-Cat and L. Minghetti (2001). "Astrocytes contribute to neuronal impairment in beta A toxicity increasing apoptosis in rat hippocampal neurons." Glia 34(1): 68-72.

Mandal, A. S., R. Romero-Garcia, M. G. Hart and J. Suckling (2020). "Genetic, cellular, and connectomic characterization of the brain regions commonly plagued by glioma." Brain 143(11): 3294-3307.

Marcaggi, P., D. Billups and D. Attwell (2003). "The role of glial glutamate transporters in maintaining the independent operation of juvenile mouse cerebellar parallel fibre synapses." J Physiol 552(Pt 1): 89-107.

Marchetto, M. C., A. R. Muotri, Y. Mu, A. M. Smith, G. G. Cezar and F. H. Gage (2008). "Non-cell-autonomous effect of human SOD1 G37R astrocytes on motor neurons derived from human embryonic stem cells." Cell Stem Cell 3(6): 649-657.

Markus, T., D. Ley, S. R. Hansson, T. Wieloch and K. Ruscher (2018). "Neuroprotective dobutamine treatment upregulates superoxide dismutase 3, anti-oxidant and survival genes and attenuates genes mediating inflammation." BMC Neurosci 19(1): 9.

Martín, E. D., M. Fernández, G. Perea, O. Pascual, P. G. Haydon, A. Araque and V. Ceña (2007). "Adenosine released by astrocytes contributes to hypoxia-induced modulation of synaptic transmission." Glia 55(1): 36-45.

Martinez-Hernandez, A., K. P. Bell and M. D. Norenberg (1977). "Glutamine synthetase: glial localization in brain." Science 195(4284): 1356-1358.

Martini, S., K. Bernoth, H. Main, G. D. Ortega, U. Lendahl, U. Just and R. Schwanbeck (2013). "A critical role for Sox9 in notch-induced astrogliogenesis and stem cell maintenance." Stem Cells 31(4): 741-751.

Mathiisen, T. M., K. P. Lehre, N. C. Danbolt and O. P. Ottersen (2010). "The perivascular astroglial sheath provides a complete covering of the brain microvessels: an electron microscopic 3D reconstruction." Glia 58(9): 1094-1103.

Mattugini, N., J. Merl-Pham, E. Petrozziello, L. Schindler, J. Bernhagen, S. M. Hauck and M. Götz (2018). "Influence of white matter injury on gray matter reactive gliosis upon stab wound in the adult murine cerebral cortex." Glia 66(8): 1644-1662.

Matyash, V., V. Filippov, K. Mohrhagen and H. Kettenmann (2001). "Nitric oxide signals parallel fiber activity to Bergmann glial cells in the mouse cerebellar slice." Mol Cell Neurosci 18(6): 664-670.

Mauch, D. H., K. Nägler, S. Schumacher, C. Göritz, E. C. Müller, A. Otto and F. W. Pfrieger (2001). "CNS synaptogenesis promoted by glia-derived cholesterol." Science 294(5545): 1354-1357.

McKenzie, A. T., M. Wang, M. E. Hauberg, J. F. Fullard, A. Kozlenkov, A. Keenan, Y. L. Hurd, S. Dracheva, P. Casaccia, P. Roussos and B. Zhang (2018). "Brain Cell Type Specific Gene Expression and Co-expression Network Architectures." Sci Rep 8(1): 8868.

McKeon, R. J., R. C. Schreiber, J. S. Rudge and J. Silver (1991). "Reduction of neurite outgrowth in a model of glial scarring following CNS injury is correlated with the expression of inhibitory molecules on reactive astrocytes." J Neurosci 11(11): 3398-3411.

Mehrian-Shai, R., C. D. Chen, T. Shi, S. Horvath, S. F. Nelson, J. K. Reichardt and C. L. Sawyers (2007). "Insulin growth factor-binding protein 2 is a candidate biomarker for PTEN status and PI3K/Akt pathway activation in glioblastoma and prostate cancer." Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 104(13): 5563-5568.

Mei, L. and K. A. Nave (2014). "Neuregulin-ERBB signaling in the nervous system and neuropsychiatric diseases." Neuron 83(1): 27-49.

Menet, V., M. Prieto, A. Privat and M. Giménez y Ribotta (2003). "Axonal plasticity and functional recovery after spinal cord injury in mice deficient in both glial fibrillary acidic protein and vimentin genes." Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 100(15): 8999-9004.

Mennerick, S. and C. F. Zorumski (1994). "Glial contributions to excitatory neurotransmission in cultured hippocampal cells." Nature 368(6466): 59-62.

Merkle, F. T., A. D. Tramontin, J. M. García-Verdugo and A. Alvarez-Buylla (2004). "Radial glia give rise to adult neural stem cells in the subventricular zone." Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 101(50): 17528-17532.

Messersmith, D. J., J. C. Murtie, T. Q. Le, E. E. Frost and R. C. Armstrong (2000). "Fibroblast growth factor 2 (FGF2) and FGF receptor expression in an experimental demyelinating disease with extensive remyelination." J Neurosci Res 62(2): 241-256.

Messier, B., C. P. Leblond and I. Smart (1958). "Presence of DNA synthesis and mitosis in the brain of young adult mice." Exp Cell Res 14(1): 224-226.

Metea, M. R., P. Kofuji and E. A. Newman (2007). "Neurovascular coupling is not mediated by potassium siphoning from glial cells." J Neurosci 27(10): 2468-2471.

Metsalu, T. and J. Vilo (2015). "ClustVis: a web tool for visualizing clustering of multivariate data using Principal Component Analysis and heatmap." Nucleic Acids Res 43(W1): W566-570.

Meyer, N., N. Richter, Z. Fan, G. Siemonsmeier, T. Pivneva, P. Jordan, C. Steinhäuser, M. Semtner, C. Nolte and H. Kettenmann (2018). "Oligodendrocytes in the Mouse Corpus Callosum Maintain Axonal Function by Delivery of Glucose." Cell Rep 22(9): 2383-2394.

Mi, H., A. Muruganujan and P. D. Thomas (2013). "PANTHER in 2013: modeling the evolution of gene function, and other gene attributes, in the context of phylogenetic trees." Nucleic Acids Res 41(Database issue): D377-386.

Miao, L., Z. Jiang, J. Wang, N. Yang, Q. Qi, W. Zhou, Z. Feng, W. Li, Q. Zhang, B. Huang, A. Chen, D. Zhang, P. Zhao and X. Li (2019). "Epithelial membrane protein 1 promotes glioblastoma progression through the PI3K/AKT/mTOR signaling pathway." Oncol Rep 42(2): 605-614.

Miller, F. D. and A. S. Gauthier (2007). "Timing is everything: making neurons versus glia in the developing cortex." Neuron 54(3): 357-369.

Miltenyi, S., W. Müller, W. Weichel and A. Radbruch (1990). "High gradient magnetic cell separation with MACS." Cytometry 11(2): 231-238.

Min, R. and T. Nevian (2012). "Astrocyte signaling controls spike timing-dependent depression at neocortical synapses." Nat Neurosci 15(5): 746-753.

Miner, J. J., B. P. Daniels, B. Shrestha, J. L. Proenca-Modena, E. D. Lew, H. M. Lazear, M. J. Gorman, G. Lemke, R. S. Klein and M. S. Diamond (2015). "The TAM receptor Mertk protects against neuroinvasive viral infection by maintaining blood-brain barrier integrity." Nat Med 21(12): 1464-1472.

Mishima, T. and H. Hirase (2010). "In vivo intracellular recording suggests that gray matter astrocytes in mature cerebral cortex and hippocampus are electrophysiologically homogeneous." J Neurosci 30(8): 3093-3100.

Mishima, T., S. Sakatani and H. Hirase (2007). "Intracellular labeling of single cortical astrocytes in vivo." J Neurosci Methods 166(1): 32-40.

Mishra, A., J. P. Reynolds, Y. Chen, A. V. Gourine, D. A. Rusakov and D. Attwell (2016). "Astrocytes mediate neurovascular signaling to capillary pericytes but not to arterioles." Nat Neurosci 19(12): 1619-1627.

Miyake, A., Y. Hattori, M. Ohta and N. Itoh (1996). "Rat oligodendrocytes and astrocytes preferentially express fibroblast growth factor receptor-2 and -3 mRNAs." J Neurosci Res 45(5): 534-541.

Miyake, T. and T. Kitamura (1992). "Glutamine synthetase immunoreactivity in two types of mouse brain glial cells." Brain Res 586(1): 53-60.

Miyamoto, T., S. Porazinski, H. Wang, A. Borovina, B. Ciruna, A. Shimizu, T. Kajii, A. Kikuchi, M. Furutani-Seiki and S. Matsuura (2011). "Insufficiency of BUBR1, a mitotic spindle checkpoint regulator, causes impaired ciliogenesis in vertebrates." Hum Mol Genet 20(10): 2058-2070.

Molofsky, A. V., S. M. Glasgow, L. S. Chaboub, H. H. Tsai, A. T. Murnen, K. W. Kelley, S. P. Fancy, T. J. Yuen, L. Madireddy, S. Baranzini, B. Deneen, D. H. Rowitch and M. C. Oldham (2013). "Expression profiling of Aldh1l1-precursors in the developing spinal cord reveals glial lineage-specific genes and direct Sox9-Nfe2l1 interactions." Glia 61(9): 1518-1532.

Molofsky, A. V., K. W. Kelley, H. H. Tsai, S. A. Redmond, S. M. Chang, L. Madireddy, J. R. Chan, S. E. Baranzini, E. M. Ullian and D. H. Rowitch (2014). "Astrocyte-encoded positional cues maintain sensorimotor circuit integrity." Nature 509(7499): 189-194.

Morel, L., M. S. R. Chiang, H. Higashimori, T. Shoneye, L. K. Iyer, J. Yelick, A. Tai and Y. Yang (2017). "Molecular and Functional Properties of Regional Astrocytes in the Adult Brain." J Neurosci 37(36): 8706-8717.

Morel, L., Y. Men, M. S. R. Chiang, Y. Tian, S. Jin, J. Yelick, H. Higashimori and Y. Yang (2019). "Intracortical astrocyte subpopulations defined by astrocyte reporter Mice in the adult brain." Glia 67(1): 171-181.

Mori, T., K. Tanaka, A. Buffo, W. Wurst, R. Kühn and M. Götz (2006). "Inducible gene deletion in astroglia and radial glia--a valuable tool for functional and lineage analysis." Glia 54(1): 21-34.

Morland, C., S. Henjum, E. G. Iversen, K. K. Skrede and B. Hassel (2007). "Evidence for a higher glycolytic than oxidative metabolic activity in white matter of rat brain." Neurochem Int 50(5): 703-709.

Müller, M. S., S. E. Pedersen, A. B. Walls, H. S. Waagepetersen and L. K. Bak (2015). "Isoformselective regulation of glycogen phosphorylase by energy deprivation and phosphorylation in astrocytes." Glia 63(1): 154-162.

Mulligan, S. J. and B. A. MacVicar (2004). "Calcium transients in astrocyte endfeet cause cerebrovascular constrictions." Nature 431(7005): 195-199.

Muroyama, Y., Y. Fujiwara, S. H. Orkin and D. H. Rowitch (2005). "Specification of astrocytes by bHLH protein SCL in a restricted region of the neural tube." Nature 438(7066): 360-363.

Murugesan, N., T. G. Demarest, J. A. Madri and J. S. Pachter (2012). "Brain regional angiogenic potential at the neurovascular unit during normal aging." Neurobiol Aging 33(5): 1004.e1001-1016.

Myer, D. J., G. G. Gurkoff, S. M. Lee, D. A. Hovda and M. V. Sofroniew (2006). "Essential protective roles of reactive astrocytes in traumatic brain injury." Brain 129(Pt 10): 2761-2772.

Nagai, M., D. B. Re, T. Nagata, A. Chalazonitis, T. M. Jessell, H. Wichterle and S. Przedborski (2007). "Astrocytes expressing ALS-linked mutated SOD1 release factors selectively toxic to motor neurons." Nat Neurosci 10(5): 615-622.

Nagao, M., T. Ogata, Y. Sawada and Y. Gotoh (2016). "Zbtb20 promotes astrocytogenesis during neocortical development." Nat Commun 7: 11102.

Nagele, R. G., M. R. D'Andrea, H. Lee, V. Venkataraman and H. Y. Wang (2003). "Astrocytes accumulate A beta 42 and give rise to astrocytic amyloid plaques in Alzheimer disease brains." Brain Res 971(2): 197-209.

Nagelhus, E. A., T. M. Mathiisen and O. P. Ottersen (2004). "Aquaporin-4 in the central nervous system: cellular and subcellular distribution and coexpression with KIR4.1." Neuroscience 129(4): 905-913.

Nagelhus, E. A., M. L. Veruki, R. Torp, F. M. Haug, J. H. Laake, S. Nielsen, P. Agre and O. P. Ottersen (1998). "Aquaporin-4 water channel protein in the rat retina and optic nerve: polarized expression in Müller cells and fibrous astrocytes." J Neurosci 18(7): 2506-2519.

Nagy, J. I., D. Patel, P. A. Ochalski and G. L. Stelmack (1999). "Connexin30 in rodent, cat and human brain: selective expression in gray matter astrocytes, co-localization with connexin43 at gap junctions and late developmental appearance." Neuroscience 88(2): 447-468.

Nagy, J. I. and J. E. Rash (2000). "Connexins and gap junctions of astrocytes and oligodendrocytes in the CNS." Brain Res Brain Res Rev 32(1): 29-44.

Nagy, J. I., T. Yamamoto, M. A. Sawchuk, D. M. Nance and E. L. Hertzberg (1992). "Quantitative immunohistochemical and biochemical correlates of connexin43 localization in rat brain." Glia 5(1): 1-9.

Nakashima, K., T. Takizawa, W. Ochiai, M. Yanagisawa, T. Hisatsune, M. Nakafuku, K. Miyazono, T. Kishimoto, R. Kageyama and T. Taga (2001). "BMP2-mediated alteration in the developmental pathway of fetal mouse brain cells from neurogenesis to astrocytogenesis." Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 98(10): 5868-5873.

Nakashima, K., M. Yanagisawa, H. Arakawa, N. Kimura, T. Hisatsune, M. Kawabata, K. Miyazono and T. Taga (1999). "Synergistic signaling in fetal brain by STAT3-Smad1 complex bridged by p300." Science 284(5413): 479-482.

Nakayama, N., C. E. Han, S. Scully, R. Nishinakamura, C. He, L. Zeni, H. Yamane, D. Chang, D. Yu, T. Yokota and D. Wen (2001). "A novel chordin-like protein inhibitor for bone morphogenetic proteins expressed preferentially in mesenchymal cell lineages." Dev Biol 232(2): 372-387.

Namihira, M., J. Kohyama, K. Semi, T. Sanosaka, B. Deneen, T. Taga and K. Nakashima (2009). "Committed neuronal precursors confer astrocytic potential on residual neural precursor cells." Dev Cell 16(2): 245-255.

Narantuya, D., A. Nagai, A. M. Sheikh, J. Masuda, S. Kobayashi, S. Yamaguchi and S. U. Kim (2010). "Human microglia transplanted in rat focal ischemia brain induce neuroprotection and behavioral improvement." PLoS One 5(7): e11746.

Nash, B., C. E. Thomson, C. Linington, A. T. Arthur, J. D. McClure, M. W. McBride and S. C. Barnett (2011). "Functional duality of astrocytes in myelination." J Neurosci 31(37): 13028-13038.

Navarrete, M. and A. Araque (2008). "Endocannabinoids mediate neuron-astrocyte communication." Neuron 57(6): 883-893.

Nedergaard, M. (2013). "Neuroscience. Garbage truck of the brain." Science 340(6140): 1529-1530.

Neumayer, G., C. Belzil, O. J. Gruss and M. D. Nguyen (2014). "TPX2: of spindle assembly, DNA damage response, and cancer." Cell Mol Life Sci 71(16): 3027-3047.

Neusch, C., N. Papadopoulos, M. Müller, I. Maletzki, S. M. Winter, J. Hirrlinger, M. Handschuh, M. Bähr, D. W. Richter, F. Kirchhoff and S. Hülsmann (2006). "Lack of the Kir4.1 channel subunit abolishes K+ buffering properties of astrocytes in the ventral respiratory group: impact on extracellular K+ regulation." J Neurophysiol 95(3): 1843-1852.

Neusch, C., N. Rozengurt, R. E. Jacobs, H. A. Lester and P. Kofuji (2001). "Kir4.1 potassium channel subunit is crucial for oligodendrocyte development and in vivo myelination." J Neurosci 21(15): 5429-5438.

Newman, E. A. (2005). "Calcium increases in retinal glial cells evoked by light-induced neuronal activity." J Neurosci 25(23): 5502-5510.

Newman, E. A., D. A. Frambach and L. L. Odette (1984). "Control of extracellular potassium levels by retinal glial cell K+ siphoning." Science 225(4667): 1174-1175.

Neymeyer, V., T. R. Tephly and M. W. Miller (1997). "Folate and 10-formyltetrahydrofolate dehydrogenase (FDH) expression in the central nervous system of the mature rat." Brain Res 766(1-2): 195-204.

Nielsen, S., E. A. Nagelhus, M. Amiry-Moghaddam, C. Bourque, P. Agre and O. P. Ottersen (1997). "Specialized membrane domains for water transport in glial cells: high-resolution immunogold cytochemistry of aquaporin-4 in rat brain." J Neurosci 17(1): 171-180.

Nishida, H. and S. Okabe (2007). "Direct astrocytic contacts regulate local maturation of dendritic spines." J Neurosci 27(2): 331-340.

Nishie, M., F. Mori, M. Ogawa, S. Sannohe, K. Tanno, K. Kurahashi, N. Kuroda and K. Wakabayashi (2004). "Multinucleated astrocytes in old demyelinated plaques in a patient with multiple sclerosis." Neuropathology 24(3): 248-253.

Niu, W., T. Zang, Y. Zou, S. Fang, D. K. Smith, R. Bachoo and C. L. Zhang (2013). "In vivo reprogramming of astrocytes to neuroblasts in the adult brain." Nat Cell Biol 15(10): 1164-1175.

Nizar, K., H. Uhlirova, P. Tian, P. A. Saisan, Q. Cheng, L. Reznichenko, K. L. Weldy, T. C. Steed, V. B. Sridhar, C. L. MacDonald, J. Cui, S. L. Gratiy, S. Sakadzić, D. A. Boas, T. I. Beka, G. T. Einevoll, J. Chen, E. Masliah, A. M. Dale, G. A. Silva and A. Devor (2013). "In vivo stimulus-induced vasodilation occurs without IP3 receptor activation and may precede astrocytic calcium increase." J Neurosci 33(19): 8411-8422.

Noctor, S. C., A. C. Flint, T. A. Weissman, R. S. Dammerman and A. R. Kriegstein (2001). "Neurons derived from radial glial cells establish radial units in neocortex." Nature 409(6821): 714-720.

Noctor, S. C., V. Martínez-Cerdeño, L. Ivic and A. R. Kriegstein (2004). "Cortical neurons arise in symmetric and asymmetric division zones and migrate through specific phases." Nat Neurosci 7(2): 136-144.

Noetzel, H. and J. Rox (1964). "[AUTORADIOGRAPHIC STUDIES ON CELL DIVISION AND CELL DEVELOPMENT IN THE BRAIN OF ADULT MICE AND ADULT RHESUS APES AFTER INJECTION OF RADIOACTIVE THYMIDINE]." Acta Neuropathol 3: 326-342.

Norenberg, M. D. (1979). "Distribution of glutamine synthetase in the rat central nervous system." J Histochem Cytochem 27(3): 756-762.

Norenberg, M. D. and A. Martinez-Hernandez (1979). "Fine structural localization of glutamine synthetase in astrocytes of rat brain." Brain Res 161(2): 303-310.

Nwaobi, S. E., V. A. Cuddapah, K. C. Patterson, A. C. Randolph and M. L. Olsen (2016). "The role of glial-specific Kir4.1 in normal and pathological states of the CNS." Acta Neuropathol 132(1): 1-21.

Nwaobi, S. E., E. Lin, S. R. Peramsetty and M. L. Olsen (2014). "DNA methylation functions as a critical regulator of Kir4.1 expression during CNS development." Glia 62(3): 411-427.

Obara, M., M. Szeliga and J. Albrecht (2008). "Regulation of pH in the mammalian central nervous system under normal and pathological conditions: facts and hypotheses." Neurochem Int 52(6): 905-919.

Oberheim, N. A., S. A. Goldman and M. Nedergaard (2012). "Heterogeneity of astrocytic form and function." Methods Mol Biol 814: 23-45.

Oberheim, N. A., T. Takano, X. Han, W. He, J. H. Lin, F. Wang, Q. Xu, J. D. Wyatt, W. Pilcher, J. G. Ojemann, B. R. Ransom, S. A. Goldman and M. Nedergaard (2009). "Uniquely hominid features of adult human astrocytes." J Neurosci 29(10): 3276-3287.

Oberheim, N. A., G. F. Tian, X. Han, W. Peng, T. Takano, B. Ransom and M. Nedergaard (2008). "Loss of astrocytic domain organization in the epileptic brain." J Neurosci 28(13): 3264-3276.

Oberheim, N. A., X. Wang, S. Goldman and M. Nedergaard (2006). "Astrocytic complexity distinguishes the human brain." Trends Neurosci 29(10): 547-553.

Oe, Y., O. Baba, H. Ashida, K. C. Nakamura and H. Hirase (2016). "Glycogen distribution in the microwave-fixed mouse brain reveals heterogeneous astrocytic patterns." Glia 64(9): 1532-1545.

Ogata, K. and T. Kosaka (2002). "Structural and quantitative analysis of astrocytes in the mouse hippocampus." Neuroscience 113(1): 221-233.

Okada, S., M. Nakamura, H. Katoh, T. Miyao, T. Shimazaki, K. Ishii, J. Yamane, A. Yoshimura, Y. Iwamoto, Y. Toyama and H. Okano (2006). "Conditional ablation of Stat3 or Socs3 discloses a dual role for reactive astrocytes after spinal cord injury." Nat Med 12(7): 829-834.

Oliet, S. H., R. Piet and D. A. Poulain (2001). "Control of glutamate clearance and synaptic efficacy by glial coverage of neurons." Science 292(5518): 923-926.

Olsen, M. L., S. L. Campbell and H. Sontheimer (2007). "Differential distribution of Kir4.1 in spinal cord astrocytes suggests regional differences in K+ homeostasis." J Neurophysiol 98(2): 786-793.

Olsen, M. L., H. Higashimori, S. L. Campbell, J. J. Hablitz and H. Sontheimer (2006). "Functional expression of Kir4.1 channels in spinal cord astrocytes." Glia 53(5): 516-528. Omer Javed, A., Y. Li, J. Muffat, K. C. Su, M. A. Cohen, T. Lungjangwa, P. Aubourg, I. M. Cheeseman and R. Jaenisch (2018). "Microcephaly Modeling of Kinetochore Mutation Reveals a Brain-Specific Phenotype." Cell Rep 25(2): 368-382.e365.

Ong, W. Y., L. J. Garey, S. K. Leong and R. Reynolds (1995). "Localization of glial fibrillary acidic protein and glutamine synthetase in the human cerebral cortex and subcortical white matter--a double immunolabelling and electron microscopic study." J Neurocytol 24(8): 602-610.

Ong, W. Y., L. J. Garey and R. Reynolds (1993). "Distribution of glial fibrillary acidic protein and glutamine synthetase in human cerebral cortical astrocytes--a light and electron microscopic study." J Neurocytol 22(10): 893-902.

Orkand, R. K., J. G. Nicholls and S. W. Kuffler (1966). "Effect of nerve impulses on the membrane potential of glial cells in the central nervous system of amphibia." J Neurophysiol 29(4): 788-806.

Ortega, J. A. and S. Alcántara (2010). "BDNF/MAPK/ERK-induced BMP7 expression in the developing cerebral cortex induces premature radial glia differentiation and impairs neuronal migration." Cereb Cortex 20(9): 2132-2144.

Orthmann-Murphy, J. L., M. Freidin, E. Fischer, S. S. Scherer and C. K. Abrams (2007). "Two distinct heterotypic channels mediate gap junction coupling between astrocyte and oligodendrocyte connexins." J Neurosci 27(51): 13949-13957.

Ortinski, P. I., J. Dong, A. Mungenast, C. Yue, H. Takano, D. J. Watson, P. G. Haydon and D. A. Coulter (2010). "Selective induction of astrocytic gliosis generates deficits in neuronal inhibition." Nat Neurosci 13(5): 584-591.

Otis, T., S. Zhang and L. O. Trussell (1996). "Direct measurement of AMPA receptor desensitization induced by glutamatergic synaptic transmission." J Neurosci 16(23): 7496-7504.

Otsu, Y., K. Couchman, D. G. Lyons, M. Collot, A. Agarwal, J. M. Mallet, F. W. Pfrieger, D. E. Bergles and S. Charpak (2015). "Calcium dynamics in astrocyte processes during neurovascular coupling." Nat Neurosci 18(2): 210-218.

Ottestad-Hansen, S., Q. X. Hu, V. V. Follin-Arbelet, E. Bentea, H. Sato, A. Massie, Y. Zhou and N. C. Danbolt (2018). "The cystine-glutamate exchanger (xCT, Slc7a11) is expressed in significant concentrations in a subpopulation of astrocytes in the mouse brain." Glia 66(5): 951-970.

Overstreet, L. S., G. A. Kinney, Y. B. Liu, D. Billups and N. T. Slater (1999). "Glutamate transporters contribute to the time course of synaptic transmission in cerebellar granule cells." J Neurosci 19(21): 9663-9673.

Pantoni, L., J. H. Garcia and J. A. Gutierrez (1996). "Cerebral white matter is highly vulnerable to ischemia." Stroke 27(9): 1641-1646; discussion 1647.

Pappas, C. A. and B. R. Ransom (1993). "A depolarization-stimulated, bafilomycin-inhibitable H+ pump in hippocampal astrocytes." Glia 9(4): 280-291.

Pappas, C. A. and B. R. Ransom (1994). "Depolarization-induced alkalinization (DIA) in rat hippocampal astrocytes." J Neurophysiol 72(6): 2816-2826.

Paradisi, S., B. Sacchetti, M. Balduzzi, S. Gaudi and F. Malchiodi-Albedi (2004). "Astrocyte modulation of in vitro beta-amyloid neurotoxicity." Glia 46(3): 252-260.

Pascual, O., K. B. Casper, C. Kubera, J. Zhang, R. Revilla-Sanchez, J. Y. Sul, H. Takano, S. J. Moss, K. McCarthy and P. G. Haydon (2005). "Astrocytic purinergic signaling coordinates synaptic networks." Science 310(5745): 113-116.

Patel, A. B., J. C. Lai, G. M. Chowdhury, F. Hyder, D. L. Rothman, R. G. Shulman and K. L. Behar (2014). "Direct evidence for activity-dependent glucose phosphorylation in neurons with implications for the astrocyte-to-neuron lactate shuttle." Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 111(14): 5385-5390.

Patel, A. J., M. D. Weir, A. Hunt, C. S. Tahourdin and D. G. Thomas (1985). "Distribution of glutamine synthetase and glial fibrillary acidic protein and correlation of glutamine synthetase with glutamate decarboxylase in different regions of the rat central nervous system." Brain Res 331(1): 1-9.

Patel, N. A., L. D. Moss, J. Y. Lee, N. Tajiri, S. Acosta, C. Hudson, S. Parag, D. R. Cooper, C. V. Borlongan and P. C. Bickford (2018). "Long noncoding RNA MALAT1 in exosomes drives regenerative function and modulates inflammation-linked networks following traumatic brain injury." J Neuroinflammation 15(1): 204.

Paulson, O. B. and E. A. Newman (1987). "Does the release of potassium from astrocyte endfeet regulate cerebral blood flow?" Science 237(4817): 896-898.

Pei, D., N. Liu, D. Li, H. Yan, Q. B. Wang, Y. Fang, L. Xie and H. P. Li (2017). "Inhibition of platelet-derived growth factor receptor β reduces reactive glia and scar formation after traumatic brain injury in mice." Brain Res Bull 134: 121-127.

Pellerin, L. and P. J. Magistretti (1994). "Glutamate uptake into astrocytes stimulates aerobic glycolysis: a mechanism coupling neuronal activity to glucose utilization." Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 91(22): 10625-10629.

Pelvig, D. P., H. Pakkenberg, A. K. Stark and B. Pakkenberg (2008). "Neocortical glial cell numbers in human brains." Neurobiol Aging 29(11): 1754-1762.

Peng, W., T. M. Achariyar, B. Li, Y. Liao, H. Mestre, E. Hitomi, S. Regan, T. Kasper, S. Peng, F. Ding, H. Benveniste, M. Nedergaard and R. Deane (2016). "Suppression of glymphatic fluid transport in a mouse model of Alzheimer's disease." Neurobiol Dis 93: 215-225.

Perez-Alvarez, A., M. Navarrete, A. Covelo, E. D. Martin and A. Araque (2014). "Structural and functional plasticity of astrocyte processes and dendritic spine interactions." J Neurosci 34(38): 12738-12744.

Persson, A. I., C. Petritsch, F. J. Swartling, M. Itsara, F. J. Sim, R. Auvergne, D. D. Goldenberg,
S. R. Vandenberg, K. N. Nguyen, S. Yakovenko, J. Ayers-Ringler, A. Nishiyama, W. B. Stallcup,
M. S. Berger, G. Bergers, T. R. McKnight, S. A. Goldman and W. A. Weiss (2010). "Non-stem cell origin for oligodendroglioma." Cancer Cell 18(6): 669-682.

Petzold, G. C., D. F. Albeanu, T. F. Sato and V. N. Murthy (2008). "Coupling of neural activity to blood flow in olfactory glomeruli is mediated by astrocytic pathways." Neuron 58(6): 897-910.

Pfrieger, F. W. and B. A. Barres (1997). "Synaptic efficacy enhanced by glial cells in vitro." Science 277(5332): 1684-1687.

Phelps, C. H. (1972). "Barbiturate-induced glycogen accumulation in brain. An electron microscopic study." Brain Res 39(1): 225-234.

Picker, S., C. F. Pieper and S. Goldring (1981). "Glial membrane potentials and their relationship to [K+]o in man and guinea pig. A comparative study of intracellularly marked normal, reactive, and neoplastic glia." J Neurosurg 55(3): 347-363.

Piet, R. and C. E. Jahr (2007). "Glutamatergic and purinergic receptor-mediated calcium transients in Bergmann glial cells." J Neurosci 27(15): 4027-4035.

Pihlaja, R., J. Koistinaho, T. Malm, H. Sikkilä, S. Vainio and M. Koistinaho (2008). "Transplanted astrocytes internalize deposited beta-amyloid peptides in a transgenic mouse model of Alzheimer's disease." Glia 56(2): 154-163.

Pines, G., N. C. Danbolt, M. Bjørås, Y. Zhang, A. Bendahan, L. Eide, H. Koepsell, J. Storm-Mathisen, E. Seeberg and B. I. Kanner (1992). "Cloning and expression of a rat brain Lglutamate transporter." Nature 360(6403): 464-467.

Piper, M., G. Barry, J. Hawkins, S. Mason, C. Lindwall, E. Little, A. Sarkar, A. G. Smith, R. X. Moldrich, G. M. Boyle, S. Tole, R. M. Gronostajski, T. L. Bailey and L. J. Richards (2010). "NFIA controls telencephalic progenitor cell differentiation through repression of the Notch effector Hes1." J Neurosci 30(27): 9127-9139.

Poopalasundaram, S., C. Knott, O. G. Shamotienko, P. G. Foran, J. O. Dolly, C. A. Ghiani, V. Gallo and G. P. Wilkin (2000). "Glial heterogeneity in expression of the inwardly rectifying K(+) channel, Kir4.1, in adult rat CNS." Glia 30(4): 362-372.

Porter, J. T. and K. D. McCarthy (1996). "Hippocampal astrocytes in situ respond to glutamate released from synaptic terminals." J Neurosci 16(16): 5073-5081.

Powell, E. M. and H. M. Geller (1999). "Dissection of astrocyte-mediated cues in neuronal guidance and process extension." Glia 26(1): 73-83.

Pringle, N. P., W. P. Yu, M. Howell, J. S. Colvin, D. M. Ornitz and W. D. Richardson (2003). "Fgfr3 expression by astrocytes and their precursors: evidence that astrocytes and oligodendrocytes originate in distinct neuroepithelial domains." Development 130(1): 93-102.

Raff, M. C., R. H. Miller and M. Noble (1983). "A glial progenitor cell that develops in vitro into an astrocyte or an oligodendrocyte depending on culture medium." Nature 303(5916): 390-396.

Ransom, C. B., B. R. Ransom and H. Sontheimer (2000). "Activity-dependent extracellular K+ accumulation in rat optic nerve: the role of glial and axonal Na+ pumps." J Physiol 522 Pt 3(Pt 3): 427-442.

Rape, M. and M. W. Kirschner (2004). "Autonomous regulation of the anaphase-promoting complex couples mitosis to S-phase entry." Nature 432(7017): 588-595.

Rash, J. E., T. Yasumura, C. S. Hudson, P. Agre and S. Nielsen (1998). "Direct immunogold labeling of aquaporin-4 in square arrays of astrocyte and ependymocyte plasma membranes in rat brain and spinal cord." Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 95(20): 11981-11986.

Rasmussen, R. D., M. K. Gajjar, L. Tuckova, K. E. Jensen, A. Maya-Mendoza, C. B. Holst, K. Møllgaard, J. S. Rasmussen, J. Brennum, J. Bartek, Jr., M. Syrucek, E. Sedlakova, K. K. Andersen, M. H. Frederiksen, J. Bartek and P. Hamerlik (2016). "BRCA1-regulated RRM2 expression protects glioblastoma cells from endogenous replication stress and promotes tumorigenicity." Nat Commun 7: 13398.

Raudvere, U., L. Kolberg, I. Kuzmin, T. Arak, P. Adler, H. Peterson and J. Vilo (2019). "g:Profiler: a web server for functional enrichment analysis and conversions of gene lists (2019 update)." Nucleic Acids Res 47(W1): W191-w198.

Ravikrishnan, A., P. J. Gandhi, G. P. Shelkar, J. Liu, R. Pavuluri and S. M. Dravid (2018). "Region-specific Expression of NMDA Receptor GluN2C Subunit in Parvalbumin-Positive Neurons and Astrocytes: Analysis of GluN2C Expression using a Novel Reporter Model." Neuroscience 380: 49-62.

Regan, M. R., Y. H. Huang, Y. S. Kim, M. I. Dykes-Hoberg, L. Jin, A. M. Watkins, D. E. Bergles and J. D. Rothstein (2007). "Variations in promoter activity reveal a differential expression and physiology of glutamate transporters by glia in the developing and mature CNS." J Neurosci 27(25): 6607-6619.

Reis, R. M., M. Nakamura, J. Masuoka, T. Watanabe, S. Colella, Y. Yonekawa, P. Kleihues and H. Ohgaki (2001). "Mutation analysis of hBUB1, hBUBR1 and hBUB3 genes in glioblastomas." Acta Neuropathol 101(4): 297-304.

Rickmann, M. and J. R. Wolff (1995). "S100 immunoreactivity in a subpopulation of oligodendrocytes and Ranvier's nodes of adult rat brain." Neurosci Lett 186(1): 13-16.

Rickmann, M. and J. R. Wolff (1995). "S100 protein expression in subpopulations of neurons of rat brain." Neuroscience 67(4): 977-991.

Riederer, P., C. Konradi, V. Schay, E. Kienzl, G. Birkmayer, W. Danielczyk, E. Sofic and M. B. Youdim (1987). "Localization of MAO-A and MAO-B in human brain: a step in understanding the therapeutic action of L-deprenyl." Adv Neurol 45: 111-118.

Rieger, A., J. W. Deitmer and C. Lohr (2007). "Axon-glia communication evokes calcium signaling in olfactory ensheathing cells of the developing olfactory bulb." Glia 55(4): 352-359.

Risher, W. C., S. Patel, I. H. Kim, A. Uezu, S. Bhagat, D. K. Wilton, L. J. Pilaz, J. Singh Alvarado, O. Y. Calhan, D. L. Silver, B. Stevens, N. Calakos, S. H. Soderling and C. Eroglu (2014). "Astrocytes refine cortical connectivity at dendritic spines." Elife 3.

Rivers, L. E., K. M. Young, M. Rizzi, F. Jamen, K. Psachoulia, A. Wade, N. Kessaris and W. D. Richardson (2008). "PDGFRA/NG2 glia generate myelinating oligodendrocytes and piriform projection neurons in adult mice." Nat Neurosci 11(12): 1392-1401.

Roelofs, R. F., D. F. Fischer, S. H. Houtman, J. A. Sluijs, W. Van Haren, F. W. Van Leeuwen and E. M. Hol (2005). "Adult human subventricular, subgranular, and subpial zones contain astrocytes with a specialized intermediate filament cytoskeleton." Glia 52(4): 289-300.

Rorive, S., A. Berton, N. D'Haene, C. N. Takacs, O. Debeir, C. Decaestecker and I. Salmon (2008). "Matrix metalloproteinase-9 interplays with the IGFBP2-IGFII complex to promote cell growth and motility in astrocytomas." Glia 56(15): 1679-1690.

Rorive, S., C. Maris, O. Debeir, F. Sandras, M. Vidaud, I. Bièche, I. Salmon and C. Decaestecker (2006). "Exploring the distinctive biological characteristics of pilocytic and low-grade diffuse astrocytomas using microarray gene expression profiles." J Neuropathol Exp Neurol 65(8): 794-807.

Rose, C. R. and B. R. Ransom (1996). "Mechanisms of H+ and Na+ changes induced by glutamate, kainate, and D-aspartate in rat hippocampal astrocytes." J Neurosci 16(17): 5393-5404.

Rosenegger, D. G., C. H. Tran, J. I. Wamsteeker Cusulin and G. R. Gordon (2015). "Tonic Local Brain Blood Flow Control by Astrocytes Independent of Phasic Neurovascular Coupling." J Neurosci 35(39): 13463-13474.

Rothhammer, V., D. M. Borucki, E. C. Tjon, M. C. Takenaka, C. C. Chao, A. Ardura-Fabregat, K. A. de Lima, C. Gutiérrez-Vázquez, P. Hewson, O. Staszewski, M. Blain, L. Healy, T. Neziraj, M. Borio, M. Wheeler, L. L. Dragin, D. A. Laplaud, J. Antel, J. I. Alvarez, M. Prinz and F. J. Quintana (2018). "Microglial control of astrocytes in response to microbial metabolites." Nature 557(7707): 724-728.

Rothstein, J. D., M. Dykes-Hoberg, C. A. Pardo, L. A. Bristol, L. Jin, R. W. Kuncl, Y. Kanai, M. A. Hediger, Y. Wang, J. P. Schielke and D. F. Welty (1996). "Knockout of glutamate transporters reveals a major role for astroglial transport in excitotoxicity and clearance of glutamate." Neuron 16(3): 675-686.

Rothstein, J. D., L. Martin, A. I. Levey, M. Dykes-Hoberg, L. Jin, D. Wu, N. Nash and R. W. Kuncl (1994). "Localization of neuronal and glial glutamate transporters." Neuron 13(3): 713-725.

Rothstein, J. D., L. J. Martin and R. W. Kuncl (1992). "Decreased glutamate transport by the brain and spinal cord in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis." N Engl J Med 326(22): 1464-1468.

Rothstein, J. D., S. Patel, M. R. Regan, C. Haenggeli, Y. H. Huang, D. E. Bergles, L. Jin, M. Dykes Hoberg, S. Vidensky, D. S. Chung, S. V. Toan, L. I. Bruijn, Z. Z. Su, P. Gupta and P. B. Fisher (2005). "Beta-lactam antibiotics offer neuroprotection by increasing glutamate transporter expression." Nature 433(7021): 73-77.

Rouach, N., A. Koulakoff, V. Abudara, K. Willecke and C. Giaume (2008). "Astroglial metabolic networks sustain hippocampal synaptic transmission." Science 322(5907): 1551-1555.

Rowe, J. D., E. Nieves and I. Listowsky (1997). "Subunit diversity and tissue distribution of human glutathione S-transferases: interpretations based on electrospray ionization-MS and peptide sequence-specific antisera." Biochem J 325 (Pt 2)(Pt 2): 481-486.

Rowland, L. P. and N. A. Shneider (2001). "Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis." N Engl J Med 344(22): 1688-1700.

Roy, C. S. and C. S. Sherrington (1890). "On the Regulation of the Blood-supply of the Brain." J Physiol 11(1-2): 85-158.117.

Ruan, W., J. Li, Y. Xu, Y. Wang, F. Zhao, X. Yang, H. Jiang, L. Zhang, J. M. Saavedra, L. Shi and T. Pang (2019). "MALAT1 Up-Regulator Polydatin Protects Brain Microvascular Integrity and Ameliorates Stroke Through C/EBP β /MALAT1/CREB/PGC-1 α /PPAR γ Pathway." Cell Mol Neurobiol 39(2): 265-286.

Rudge, J. S. and J. Silver (1990). "Inhibition of neurite outgrowth on astroglial scars in vitro." J Neurosci 10(11): 3594-3603.

Saito, A., S. Kanemoto, N. Kawasaki, R. Asada, H. Iwamoto, M. Oki, H. Miyagi, S. Izumi, T. Sanosaka, K. Nakashima and K. Imaizumi (2012). "Unfolded protein response, activated by OASIS family transcription factors, promotes astrocyte differentiation." Nat Commun 3: 967.

Sakuta, H., R. Suzuki, H. Takahashi, A. Kato, T. Shintani, S. Iemura, T. S. Yamamoto, N. Ueno and M. Noda (2001). "Ventroptin: a BMP-4 antagonist expressed in a double-gradient pattern in the retina." Science 293(5527): 111-115.

Sanai, N., A. Alvarez-Buylla and M. S. Berger (2005). "Neural stem cells and the origin of gliomas." N Engl J Med 353(8): 811-822.

Sanz, E., L. Yang, T. Su, D. R. Morris, G. S. McKnight and P. S. Amieux (2009). "Cell-typespecific isolation of ribosome-associated mRNA from complex tissues." Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 106(33): 13939-13944.

Sardi, S. P., J. Murtie, S. Koirala, B. A. Patten and G. Corfas (2006). "Presenilin-dependent ErbB4 nuclear signaling regulates the timing of astrogenesis in the developing brain." Cell 127(1): 185-197.

Saura, J., R. Kettler, M. Da Prada and J. G. Richards (1992). "Quantitative enzyme radioautography with 3H-Ro 41-1049 and 3H-Ro 19-6327 in vitro: localization and abundance of MAO-A and MAO-B in rat CNS, peripheral organs, and human brain." J Neurosci 12(5): 1977-1999.

Savchenko, V. L., J. A. McKanna, I. R. Nikonenko and G. G. Skibo (2000). "Microglia and astrocytes in the adult rat brain: comparative immunocytochemical analysis demonstrates the efficacy of lipocortin 1 immunoreactivity." Neuroscience 96(1): 195-203.

Savtchouk, I. and A. Volterra (2018). "Gliotransmission: Beyond Black-and-White." J Neurosci 38(1): 14-25.

Schachner, M., S. K. Kim and R. Zehnle (1981). "Developmental expression in central and peripheral nervous system of oligodendrocyte cell surface antigens (O antigens) recognized by monoclonal antibodies." Dev Biol 83(2): 328-338.

Scheltens, P., K. Blennow, M. M. Breteler, B. de Strooper, G. B. Frisoni, S. Salloway and W. M. Van der Flier (2016). "Alzheimer's disease." Lancet 388(10043): 505-517.

Schipke, C. G., C. Boucsein, C. Ohlemeyer, F. Kirchhoff and H. Kettenmann (2002). "Astrocyte Ca2+ waves trigger responses in microglial cells in brain slices." Faseb j 16(2): 255-257.

Schmechel, D. E. and P. Rakic (1979). "A Golgi study of radial glial cells in developing monkey telencephalon: morphogenesis and transformation into astrocytes." Anat Embryol (Berl) 156(2): 115-152.

Schmid, R. S., B. McGrath, B. E. Berechid, B. Boyles, M. Marchionni, N. Sestan and E. S. Anton (2003). "Neuregulin 1-erbB2 signaling is required for the establishment of radial glia and their transformation into astrocytes in cerebral cortex." Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 100(7): 4251-4256.

Schmitt, A., E. Asan, B. Püschel, T. Jöns and P. Kugler (1996). "Expression of the glutamate transporter GLT1 in neural cells of the rat central nervous system: non-radioactive in situ hybridization and comparative immunocytochemistry." Neuroscience 71(4): 989-1004.

Schmitt, A., E. Asan, B. Püschel and P. Kugler (1997). "Cellular and regional distribution of the glutamate transporter GLAST in the CNS of rats: nonradioactive in situ hybridization and comparative immunocytochemistry." J Neurosci 17(1): 1-10.
Schulz, K., A. Kroner and S. David (2012). "Iron efflux from astrocytes plays a role in remyelination." J Neurosci 32(14): 4841-4847.

Schummers, J., H. Yu and M. Sur (2008). "Tuned responses of astrocytes and their influence on hemodynamic signals in the visual cortex." Science 320(5883): 1638-1643.

Schurr, A., C. A. West and B. M. Rigor (1988). "Lactate-supported synaptic function in the rat hippocampal slice preparation." Science 240(4857): 1326-1328.

Sehgal, N., K. L. Kumawat, A. Basu and V. Ravindranath (2012). "Fenofibrate reduces mortality and precludes neurological deficits in survivors in murine model of Japanese encephalitis viral infection." PLoS One 7(4): e35427.

Seifert, G., K. Hüttmann, D. K. Binder, C. Hartmann, A. Wyczynski, C. Neusch and C. Steinhäuser (2009). "Analysis of astroglial K+ channel expression in the developing hippocampus reveals a predominant role of the Kir4.1 subunit." J Neurosci 29(23): 7474-7488.

Seri, B., J. M. García-Verdugo, B. S. McEwen and A. Alvarez-Buylla (2001). "Astrocytes give rise to new neurons in the adult mammalian hippocampus." J Neurosci 21(18): 7153-7160.

Shank, R. P., G. S. Bennett, S. O. Freytag and G. L. Campbell (1985). "Pyruvate carboxylase: an astrocyte-specific enzyme implicated in the replenishment of amino acid neurotransmitter pools." Brain Res 329(1-2): 364-367.

Shannon, C., M. Salter and R. Fern (2007). "GFP imaging of live astrocytes: regional differences in the effects of ischaemia upon astrocytes." J Anat 210(6): 684-692.

Sharif, A., V. Duhem-Tonnelle, C. Allet, M. Baroncini, A. Loyens, J. Kerr-Conte, F. Collier, S. Blond, S. R. Ojeda, M. P. Junier and V. Prevot (2009). "Differential erbB signaling in astrocytes from the cerebral cortex and the hypothalamus of the human brain." Glia 57(4): 362-379.

Sharma, K., S. Schmitt, C. G. Bergner, S. Tyanova, N. Kannaiyan, N. Manrique-Hoyos, K. Kongi, L. Cantuti, U. K. Hanisch, M. A. Philips, M. J. Rossner, M. Mann and M. Simons (2015). "Cell type- and brain region-resolved mouse brain proteome." Nat Neurosci 18(12): 1819-1831.

Shearer, K. D., Y. D. Fragoso, M. Clagett-Dame and P. J. McCaffery (2012). "Astrocytes as a regulated source of retinoic acid for the brain." Glia 60(12): 1964-1976.

Shen, F., C. Song, Y. Liu, J. Zhang and S. Wei Song (2019). "IGFBP2 promotes neural stem cell maintenance and proliferation differentially associated with glioblastoma subtypes." Brain Res 1704: 174-186.

Shen, J. X. and J. L. Yakel (2012). "Functional α 7 nicotinic ACh receptors on astrocytes in rat hippocampal CA1 slices." J Mol Neurosci 48(1): 14-21.

Shi, Q., K. J. Colodner, S. B. Matousek, K. Merry, S. Hong, J. E. Kenison, J. L. Frost, K. X. Le, S. Li, J. C. Dodart, B. J. Caldarone, B. Stevens and C. A. Lemere (2015). "Complement C3-

Deficient Mice Fail to Display Age-Related Hippocampal Decline." J Neurosci 35(38): 13029-13042.

Shibata, T., K. Yamada, M. Watanabe, K. Ikenaka, K. Wada, K. Tanaka and Y. Inoue (1997). "Glutamate transporter GLAST is expressed in the radial glia-astrocyte lineage of developing mouse spinal cord." J Neurosci 17(23): 9212-9219.

Shigetomi, E., D. N. Bowser, M. V. Sofroniew and B. S. Khakh (2008). "Two forms of astrocyte calcium excitability have distinct effects on NMDA receptor-mediated slow inward currents in pyramidal neurons." J Neurosci 28(26): 6659-6663.

Shin, J. A., J. L. Kang, K. E. Lee and E. M. Park (2012). "Different temporal patterns in the expressions of bone morphogenetic proteins and noggin during astroglial scar formation after ischemic stroke." Cell Mol Neurobiol 32(4): 587-597.

Shin, J. Y., Z. H. Fang, Z. X. Yu, C. E. Wang, S. H. Li and X. J. Li (2005). "Expression of mutant huntingtin in glial cells contributes to neuronal excitotoxicity." J Cell Biol 171(6): 1001-1012.

Shinozaki, Y., K. Shibata, K. Yoshida, E. Shigetomi, C. Gachet, K. Ikenaka, K. F. Tanaka and S. Koizumi (2017). "Transformation of Astrocytes to a Neuroprotective Phenotype by Microglia via P2Y(1) Receptor Downregulation." Cell Rep 19(6): 1151-1164.

Shoshan, Y., A. Nishiyama, A. Chang, S. Mörk, G. H. Barnett, J. K. Cowell, B. D. Trapp and S. M. Staugaitis (1999). "Expression of oligodendrocyte progenitor cell antigens by gliomas: implications for the histogenesis of brain tumors." Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 96(18): 10361-10366.

Shu, T., K. G. Butz, C. Plachez, R. M. Gronostajski and L. J. Richards (2003). "Abnormal development of forebrain midline glia and commissural projections in Nfia knock-out mice." J Neurosci 23(1): 203-212.

Sick, E., A. Boukhari, T. Deramaudt, P. Rondé, B. Bucher, P. André, J. P. Gies and K. Takeda (2011). "Activation of CD47 receptors causes proliferation of human astrocytoma but not normal astrocytes via an Akt-dependent pathway." Glia 59(2): 308-319.

Singer, W. and H. D. Lux (1975). "Extracellular potassium gradients and visual receptive fields in the cat striate cortex." Brain Res 96(2): 378-383.

Singh, S. K., J. A. Stogsdill, N. S. Pulimood, H. Dingsdale, Y. H. Kim, L. J. Pilaz, I. H. Kim, A. C. Manhaes, W. S. Rodrigues, Jr., A. Pamukcu, E. Enustun, Z. Ertuz, P. Scheiffele, S. H. Soderling, D. L. Silver, R. R. Ji, A. E. Medina and C. Eroglu (2016). "Astrocytes Assemble Thalamocortical Synapses by Bridging NRX1α and NL1 via Hevin." Cell 164(1-2): 183-196.

Sirko, S., G. Behrendt, P. A. Johansson, P. Tripathi, M. Costa, S. Bek, C. Heinrich, S. Tiedt, D. Colak, M. Dichgans, I. R. Fischer, N. Plesnila, M. Staufenbiel, C. Haass, M. Snapyan, A. Saghatelyan, L. H. Tsai, A. Fischer, K. Grobe, L. Dimou and M. Götz (2013). "Reactive glia in the injured brain acquire stem cell properties in response to sonic hedgehog. [corrected]." Cell Stem Cell 12(4): 426-439.

Skripuletz, T., D. Hackstette, K. Bauer, V. Gudi, R. Pul, E. Voss, K. Berger, M. Kipp, W. Baumgärtner and M. Stangel (2013). "Astrocytes regulate myelin clearance through recruitment of microglia during cuprizone-induced demyelination." Brain 136(Pt 1): 147-167.

Smith, G. M., R. H. Miller and J. Silver (1986). "Changing role of forebrain astrocytes during development, regenerative failure, and induced regeneration upon transplantation." J Comp Neurol 251(1): 23-43.

Sofroniew, M. V. and H. V. Vinters (2010). "Astrocytes: biology and pathology." Acta Neuropathol 119(1): 7-35.

Sokoloff, L., M. Reivich, C. Kennedy, M. H. Des Rosiers, C. S. Patlak, K. D. Pettigrew, O. Sakurada and M. Shinohara (1977). "The [14C]deoxyglucose method for the measurement of local cerebral glucose utilization: theory, procedure, and normal values in the conscious and anesthetized albino rat." J Neurochem 28(5): 897-916.

Somjen, G. G. (1988). "Nervenkitt: notes on the history of the concept of neuroglia." Glia 1(1): 2-9.

Sommer, I. and M. Schachner (1981). "Monoclonal antibodies (O1 to O4) to oligodendrocyte cell surfaces: an immunocytological study in the central nervous system." Dev Biol 83(2): 311-327.

Song, M. R. and A. Ghosh (2004). "FGF2-induced chromatin remodeling regulates CNTFmediated gene expression and astrocyte differentiation." Nat Neurosci 7(3): 229-235.

Song, S., C. J. Miranda, L. Braun, K. Meyer, A. E. Frakes, L. Ferraiuolo, S. Likhite, A. K. Bevan, K. D. Foust, M. J. McConnell, C. M. Walker and B. K. Kaspar (2016). "Major histocompatibility complex class I molecules protect motor neurons from astrocyte-induced toxicity in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis." Nat Med 22(4): 397-403.

Sosunov, A. A., X. Wu, N. M. Tsankova, E. Guilfoyle, G. M. McKhann, 2nd and J. E. Goldman (2014). "Phenotypic heterogeneity and plasticity of isocortical and hippocampal astrocytes in the human brain." J Neurosci 34(6): 2285-2298.

Sotelo-Hitschfeld, T., M. I. Niemeyer, P. Mächler, I. Ruminot, R. Lerchundi, M. T. Wyss, J. Stobart, I. Fernández-Moncada, R. Valdebenito, P. Garrido-Gerter, Y. Contreras-Baeza, B. L. Schneider, P. Aebischer, S. Lengacher, A. San Martín, J. Le Douce, G. Bonvento, P. J. Magistretti, F. V. Sepúlveda, B. Weber and L. F. Barros (2015). "Channel-mediated lactate release by K⁺-stimulated astrocytes." J Neurosci 35(10): 4168-4178.

Srinivasan, R., T. Y. Lu, H. Chai, J. Xu, B. S. Huang, P. Golshani, G. Coppola and B. S. Khakh (2016). "New Transgenic Mouse Lines for Selectively Targeting Astrocytes and Studying Calcium Signals in Astrocyte Processes In Situ and In Vivo." Neuron 92(6): 1181-1195.

Srivastava, R., M. Aslam, S. R. Kalluri, L. Schirmer, D. Buck, B. Tackenberg, V. Rothhammer, A. Chan, R. Gold, A. Berthele, J. L. Bennett, T. Korn and B. Hemmer (2012). "Potassium channel KIR4.1 as an immune target in multiple sclerosis." N Engl J Med 367(2): 115-123.

Steffek, A. E., R. E. McCullumsmith, V. Haroutunian and J. H. Meador-Woodruff (2008). "Cortical expression of glial fibrillary acidic protein and glutamine synthetase is decreased in schizophrenia." Schizophr Res 103(1-3): 71-82.

Steiner, E., G. U. Enzmann, S. Lin, S. Ghavampour, M. J. Hannocks, B. Zuber, M. A. Rüegg, L. Sorokin and B. Engelhardt (2012). "Loss of astrocyte polarization upon transient focal brain ischemia as a possible mechanism to counteract early edema formation." Glia 60(11): 1646-1659.

Steiner, J., H. G. Bernstein, H. Bielau, A. Berndt, R. Brisch, C. Mawrin, G. Keilhoff and B. Bogerts (2007). "Evidence for a wide extra-astrocytic distribution of S100B in human brain." BMC Neurosci 8: 2.

Steinhäuser, C., T. Berger, M. Frotscher and H. Kettenmann (1992). "Heterogeneity in the Membrane Current Pattern of Identified Glial Cells in the Hippocampal Slice." Eur J Neurosci 4(6): 472-484.

Stellwagen, D. and R. C. Malenka (2006). "Synaptic scaling mediated by glial TNF-alpha." Nature 440(7087): 1054-1059.

Stevens, B., N. J. Allen, L. E. Vazquez, G. R. Howell, K. S. Christopherson, N. Nouri, K. D. Micheva, A. K. Mehalow, A. D. Huberman, B. Stafford, A. Sher, A. M. Litke, J. D. Lambris, S. J. Smith, S. W. John and B. A. Barres (2007). "The classical complement cascade mediates CNS synapse elimination." Cell 131(6): 1164-1178.

Stokum, J. A., R. I. Mehta, S. Ivanova, E. Yu, V. Gerzanich and J. M. Simard (2015). "Heterogeneity of aquaporin-4 localization and expression after focal cerebral ischemia underlies differences in white versus grey matter swelling." Acta Neuropathol Commun 3: 61.

Stolt, C. C., P. Lommes, E. Sock, M. C. Chaboissier, A. Schedl and M. Wegner (2003). "The Sox9 transcription factor determines glial fate choice in the developing spinal cord." Genes Dev 17(13): 1677-1689.

Storck, T., S. Schulte, K. Hofmann and W. Stoffel (1992). "Structure, expression, and functional analysis of a Na(+)-dependent glutamate/aspartate transporter from rat brain." Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 89(22): 10955-10959.

Studer, F. E., D. E. Fedele, A. Marowsky, C. Schwerdel, K. Wernli, K. Vogt, J. M. Fritschy and D. Boison (2006). "Shift of adenosine kinase expression from neurons to astrocytes during postnatal development suggests dual functionality of the enzyme." Neuroscience 142(1): 125-137.

Su, Z., W. Niu, M. L. Liu, Y. Zou and C. L. Zhang (2014). "In vivo conversion of astrocytes to neurons in the injured adult spinal cord." Nat Commun 5: 3338.

Subramanian, A., P. Tamayo, V. K. Mootha, S. Mukherjee, B. L. Ebert, M. A. Gillette, A. Paulovich, S. L. Pomeroy, T. R. Golub, E. S. Lander and J. P. Mesirov (2005). "Gene set enrichment analysis: a knowledge-based approach for interpreting genome-wide expression profiles." Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 102(43): 15545-15550.

Subramanian, L., A. Sarkar, A. S. Shetty, B. Muralidharan, H. Padmanabhan, M. Piper, E. S. Monuki, I. Bach, R. M. Gronostajski, L. J. Richards and S. Tole (2011). "Transcription factor Lhx2 is necessary and sufficient to suppress astrogliogenesis and promote neurogenesis in the developing hippocampus." Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 108(27): E265-274.

Sullivan, S. M., A. Lee, S. T. Björkman, S. M. Miller, R. K. Sullivan, P. Poronnik, P. B. Colditz and D. V. Pow (2007). "Cytoskeletal anchoring of GLAST determines susceptibility to brain damage: an identified role for GFAP." J Biol Chem 282(40): 29414-29423.

Sun, H., B. Yang, H. Zhang, J. Song, Y. Zhang, J. Xing, Z. Yang, C. Wei, T. Xu, Z. Yu, Z. Xu, M. Hou, M. Ji and Y. Zhang (2019). "RRM2 is a potential prognostic biomarker with functional significance in glioma." Int J Biol Sci 15(3): 533-543.

Sun, W., A. Cornwell, J. Li, S. Peng, M. J. Osorio, N. Aalling, S. Wang, A. Benraiss, N. Lou, S. A. Goldman and M. Nedergaard (2017). "SOX9 Is an Astrocyte-Specific Nuclear Marker in the Adult Brain Outside the Neurogenic Regions." J Neurosci 37(17): 4493-4507.

Sun, W., E. McConnell, J. F. Pare, Q. Xu, M. Chen, W. Peng, D. Lovatt, X. Han, Y. Smith and M. Nedergaard (2013). "Glutamate-dependent neuroglial calcium signaling differs between young and adult brain." Science 339(6116): 197-200.

Sun, Y., M. Nadal-Vicens, S. Misono, M. Z. Lin, A. Zubiaga, X. Hua, G. Fan and M. E. Greenberg (2001). "Neurogenin promotes neurogenesis and inhibits glial differentiation by independent mechanisms." Cell 104(3): 365-376.

Supek, F., M. Bošnjak, N. Škunca and T. Šmuc (2011). "REVIGO summarizes and visualizes long lists of gene ontology terms." PLoS One 6(7): e21800.

Suzuki, A., S. A. Stern, O. Bozdagi, G. W. Huntley, R. H. Walker, P. J. Magistretti and C. M. Alberini (2011). "Astrocyte-neuron lactate transport is required for long-term memory formation." Cell 144(5): 810-823.

Svoboda, J., V. Motin, I. Hájek and E. Syková (1988). "Increase in extracellular potassium level in rat spinal dorsal horn induced by noxious stimulation and peripheral injury." Brain Res 458(1): 97-105.

Takahashi, K., J. B. Foster and C. L. Lin (2015). "Glutamate transporter EAAT2: regulation, function, and potential as a therapeutic target for neurological and psychiatric disease." Cell Mol Life Sci 72(18): 3489-3506.

Takahashi, M., M. Sarantis and D. Attwell (1996). "Postsynaptic glutamate uptake in rat cerebellar Purkinje cells." J Physiol 497 (Pt 2)(Pt 2): 523-530.

Takano, T., X. Han, R. Deane, B. Zlokovic and M. Nedergaard (2007). "Two-photon imaging of astrocytic Ca2+ signaling and the microvasculature in experimental mice models of Alzheimer's disease." Ann N Y Acad Sci 1097: 40-50.

Takano, T., G. F. Tian, W. Peng, N. Lou, W. Libionka, X. Han and M. Nedergaard (2006). "Astrocyte-mediated control of cerebral blood flow." Nat Neurosci 9(2): 260-267.

Takata, N. and H. Hirase (2008). "Cortical layer 1 and layer 2/3 astrocytes exhibit distinct calcium dynamics in vivo." PLoS One 3(6): e2525.

Takata, N., T. Nagai, K. Ozawa, Y. Oe, K. Mikoshiba and H. Hirase (2013). "Cerebral blood flow modulation by Basal forebrain or whisker stimulation can occur independently of large cytosolic Ca2+ signaling in astrocytes." PLoS One 8(6): e66525.

Takeda, A., H. Onodera, A. Sugimoto, Y. Itoyama, K. Kogure, H. Rauvala and S. Shibahara (1995). "Induction of heparin-binding growth-associated molecule expression in reactive astrocytes following hippocampal neuronal injury." Neuroscience 68(1): 57-64.

Takizawa, T., K. Nakashima, M. Namihira, W. Ochiai, A. Uemura, M. Yanagisawa, N. Fujita, M. Nakao and T. Taga (2001). "DNA methylation is a critical cell-intrinsic determinant of astrocyte differentiation in the fetal brain." Dev Cell 1(6): 749-758.

Talbott, J. F., D. N. Loy, Y. Liu, M. S. Qiu, M. B. Bunge, M. S. Rao and S. R. Whittemore (2005). "Endogenous Nkx2.2+/Olig2+ oligodendrocyte precursor cells fail to remyelinate the demyelinated adult rat spinal cord in the absence of astrocytes." Exp Neurol 192(1): 11-24.

Tanaka, J., K. Toku, B. Zhang, K. Ishihara, M. Sakanaka and N. Maeda (1999). "Astrocytes prevent neuronal death induced by reactive oxygen and nitrogen species." Glia 28(2): 85-96.

Tanaka, K., K. Watase, T. Manabe, K. Yamada, M. Watanabe, K. Takahashi, H. Iwama, T. Nishikawa, N. Ichihara, T. Kikuchi, S. Okuyama, N. Kawashima, S. Hori, M. Takimoto and K. Wada (1997). "Epilepsy and exacerbation of brain injury in mice lacking the glutamate transporter GLT-1." Science 276(5319): 1699-1702.

Tansey, F. A. and W. Cammer (1991). "A pi form of glutathione-S-transferase is a myelin- and oligodendrocyte-associated enzyme in mouse brain." J Neurochem 57(1): 95-102.

Tasic, B., V. Menon, T. N. Nguyen, T. K. Kim, T. Jarsky, Z. Yao, B. Levi, L. T. Gray, S. A. Sorensen, T. Dolbeare, D. Bertagnolli, J. Goldy, N. Shapovalova, S. Parry, C. Lee, K. Smith, A. Bernard, L. Madisen, S. M. Sunkin, M. Hawrylycz, C. Koch and H. Zeng (2016). "Adult mouse cortical cell taxonomy revealed by single cell transcriptomics." Nat Neurosci 19(2): 335-346.

Thomas, P. D., M. J. Campbell, A. Kejariwal, H. Mi, B. Karlak, R. Daverman, K. Diemer, A. Muruganujan and A. Narechania (2003). "PANTHER: a library of protein families and subfamilies indexed by function." Genome Res 13(9): 2129-2141.

Tokita, Y., H. Keino, F. Matsui, S. Aono, H. Ishiguro, S. Higashiyama and A. Oohira (2001). "Regulation of neuregulin expression in the injured rat brain and cultured astrocytes." J Neurosci 21(4): 1257-1264.

Tong, X., Y. Ao, G. C. Faas, S. E. Nwaobi, J. Xu, M. D. Haustein, M. A. Anderson, I. Mody, M. L. Olsen, M. V. Sofroniew and B. S. Khakh (2014). "Astrocyte Kir4.1 ion channel deficits contribute to neuronal dysfunction in Huntington's disease model mice." Nat Neurosci 17(5): 694-703.

Tower, D. B. (1954). "Structural and functional organization of mammalian cerebral cortex; the correlation of neurone density with brain size; cortical neurone density in the fin whale (Balaenoptera physalus L.) with a note on the cortical neurone density in the Indian elephant." J Comp Neurol 101(1): 19-51.

Tress, O., M. Maglione, D. May, T. Pivneva, N. Richter, J. Seyfarth, S. Binder, A. Zlomuzica, G. Seifert, M. Theis, E. Dere, H. Kettenmann and K. Willecke (2012). "Panglial gap junctional communication is essential for maintenance of myelin in the CNS." J Neurosci 32(22): 7499-7518.

Tripathi, V., Z. Shen, A. Chakraborty, S. Giri, S. M. Freier, X. Wu, Y. Zhang, M. Gorospe, S. G. Prasanth, A. Lal and K. V. Prasanth (2013). "Long noncoding RNA MALAT1 controls cell cycle progression by regulating the expression of oncogenic transcription factor B-MYB." PLoS Genet 9(3): e1003368.

Tsai, H. H., H. Li, L. C. Fuentealba, A. V. Molofsky, R. Taveira-Marques, H. Zhuang, A. Tenney, A. T. Murnen, S. P. Fancy, F. Merkle, N. Kessaris, A. Alvarez-Buylla, W. D. Richardson and D. H. Rowitch (2012). "Regional astrocyte allocation regulates CNS synaptogenesis and repair." Science 337(6092): 358-362.

Tyzack, G. E., S. Sitnikov, D. Barson, K. L. Adams-Carr, N. K. Lau, J. C. Kwok, C. Zhao, R. J. Franklin, R. T. Karadottir, J. W. Fawcett and A. Lakatos (2014). "Astrocyte response to motor neuron injury promotes structural synaptic plasticity via STAT3-regulated TSP-1 expression." Nat Commun 5: 4294.

Uyeda, C. T., L. F. Eng and A. Bignami (1972). "Immunological study of the glial fibrillary acidic protein." Brain Res 37(1): 81-89.

van Deijk, A. F., N. Camargo, J. Timmerman, T. Heistek, J. F. Brouwers, F. Mogavero, H. D. Mansvelder, A. B. Smit and M. H. Verheijen (2017). "Astrocyte lipid metabolism is critical for synapse development and function in vivo." Glia 65(4): 670-682.

van den Boom, J., M. Wolter, R. Kuick, D. E. Misek, A. S. Youkilis, D. S. Wechsler, C. Sommer, G. Reifenberger and S. M. Hanash (2003). "Characterization of gene expression profiles associated with glioma progression using oligonucleotide-based microarray analysis and real-time reverse transcription-polymerase chain reaction." Am J Pathol 163(3): 1033-1043.

Vardjan, N., M. Kreft and R. Zorec (2014). "Dynamics of β -adrenergic/cAMP signaling and morphological changes in cultured astrocytes." Glia 62(4): 566-579.

Venere, M., C. Horbinski, J. F. Crish, X. Jin, A. Vasanji, J. Major, A. C. Burrows, C. Chang, J. Prokop, Q. Wu, P. A. Sims, P. Canoll, M. K. Summers, S. S. Rosenfeld and J. N. Rich (2015). "The mitotic kinesin KIF11 is a driver of invasion, proliferation, and self-renewal in glioblastoma." Sci Transl Med 7(304): 304ra143.

Verkhratsky, A. and M. Nedergaard (2018). "Physiology of Astroglia." Physiol Rev 98(1): 239-389.

Verkhratsky, A., M. Nedergaard and L. Hertz (2015). "Why are astrocytes important?" Neurochem Res 40(2): 389-401.

Verma, M., T. M. J. Kipari, Z. Zhang, T. Y. Man, T. Forster, N. Z. M. Homer, J. R. Seckl, M. C. Holmes and K. E. Chapman (2018). "11β-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase-1 deficiency alters brain energy metabolism in acute systemic inflammation." Brain Behav Immun 69: 223-234.

Vis, J. C., L. F. Nicholson, R. L. Faull, W. H. Evans, N. J. Severs and C. R. Green (1998). "Connexin expression in Huntington's diseased human brain." Cell Biol Int 22(11-12): 837-847.

Voce, D. J., G. M. Bernal, L. Wu, C. D. Crawley, W. Zhang, N. M. Mansour, K. E. Cahill, S. J. Szymura, A. Uppal, D. R. Raleigh, R. Spretz, L. Nunez, G. Larsen, N. N. Khodarev, R. R. Weichselbaum and B. Yamini (2019). "Temozolomide Treatment Induces IncRNA MALAT1 in an NF-κB and p53 Codependent Manner in Glioblastoma." Cancer Res 79(10): 2536-2548.

Voigt, T. (1989). "Development of glial cells in the cerebral wall of ferrets: direct tracing of their transformation from radial glia into astrocytes." J Comp Neurol 289(1): 74-88.

von Bartheld, C. S., J. Bahney and S. Herculano-Houzel (2016). "The search for true numbers of neurons and glial cells in the human brain: A review of 150 years of cell counting." J Comp Neurol 524(18): 3865-3895.

Voskuhl, R. R., R. S. Peterson, B. Song, Y. Ao, L. B. Morales, S. Tiwari-Woodruff and M. V. Sofroniew (2009). "Reactive astrocytes form scar-like perivascular barriers to leukocytes during adaptive immune inflammation of the CNS." J Neurosci 29(37): 11511-11522.

Walls, A. B., H. S. Waagepetersen, L. K. Bak, A. Schousboe and U. Sonnewald (2015). "The glutamine-glutamate/GABA cycle: function, regional differences in glutamate and GABA production and effects of interference with GABA metabolism." Neurochem Res 40(2): 402-409.

Wang, J., X. Li, H. Wu, H. Wang, L. Yao, Z. Deng and Y. Zhou (2019). "EMP1 regulates cell proliferation, migration, and stemness in gliomas through PI3K-AKT signaling and CD44." J Cell Biochem 120(10): 17142-17150.

Wang, L., D. H. Gutmann and R. P. Roos (2011). "Astrocyte loss of mutant SOD1 delays ALS disease onset and progression in G85R transgenic mice." Hum Mol Genet 20(2): 286-293.

Wang, Q., L. Wang, D. Li, J. Deng, Z. Zhao, S. He, Y. Zhang and Y. Tu (2013). "Kinesin family member 14 is a candidate prognostic marker for outcome of glioma patients." Cancer Epidemiol 37(1): 79-84.

Wang, X., M. Deckert, N. T. Xuan, G. Nishanth, S. Just, A. Waisman, M. Naumann and D. Schlüter (2013). "Astrocytic A20 ameliorates experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis by inhibiting NF-κB- and STAT1-dependent chemokine production in astrocytes." Acta Neuropathol 126(5): 711-724.

Wang, X., G. Lippi, D. M. Carlson and D. K. Berg (2013). "Activation of α7-containing nicotinic receptors on astrocytes triggers AMPA receptor recruitment to glutamatergic synapses." J Neurochem 127(5): 632-643.

Wang, X., N. Lou, Q. Xu, G. F. Tian, W. G. Peng, X. Han, J. Kang, T. Takano and M. Nedergaard (2006). "Astrocytic Ca2+ signaling evoked by sensory stimulation in vivo." Nat Neurosci 9(6): 816-823.

Watanabe, T., K. Morimoto, T. Hirao, H. Suwaki, K. Watase and K. Tanaka (1999). "Amygdalakindled and pentylenetetrazole-induced seizures in glutamate transporter GLAST-deficient mice." Brain Res 845(1): 92-96.

Weimer, J. M., A. Stanco, J. G. Cheng, A. C. Vargo, S. Voora and E. S. Anton (2008). "A BAC transgenic mouse model to analyze the function of astroglial SPARCL1 (SC1) in the central nervous system." Glia 56(9): 935-941.

Wender, R., A. M. Brown, R. Fern, R. A. Swanson, K. Farrell and B. R. Ransom (2000). "Astrocytic glycogen influences axon function and survival during glucose deprivation in central white matter." J Neurosci 20(18): 6804-6810.

Wheeler, M. A., M. Jaronen, R. Covacu, S. E. J. Zandee, G. Scalisi, V. Rothhammer, E. C. Tjon, C. C. Chao, J. E. Kenison, M. Blain, V. T. S. Rao, P. Hewson, A. Barroso, C. Gutiérrez-Vázquez, A. Prat, J. P. Antel, R. Hauser and F. J. Quintana (2019). "Environmental Control of Astrocyte Pathogenic Activities in CNS Inflammation." Cell 176(3): 581-596.e518.

Wijnenga, M. M. J., S. R. van der Voort, P. J. French, S. Klein, H. J. Dubbink, W. N. M. Dinjens, P. N. Atmodimedjo, M. de Groot, J. M. Kros, J. W. Schouten, C. M. F. Dirven, A. Vincent, M. Smits and M. J. van den Bent (2019). "Differences in spatial distribution between WHO 2016 low-grade glioma molecular subgroups." Neurooncol Adv 1(1): vdz001.

Wilczynska, K. M., S. K. Singh, B. Adams, L. Bryan, R. R. Rao, K. Valerie, S. Wright, I. Griswold-Prenner and T. Kordula (2009). "Nuclear factor I isoforms regulate gene expression during the differentiation of human neural progenitors to astrocytes." Stem Cells 27(5): 1173-1181.

Wilson, J. X., C. E. Peters, S. M. Sitar, P. Daoust and A. W. Gelb (2000). "Glutamate stimulates ascorbate transport by astrocytes." Brain Res 858(1): 61-66.

Winchenbach, J., T. Düking, S. A. Berghoff, S. K. Stumpf, S. Hülsmann, K. A. Nave and G. Saher (2016). "Inducible targeting of CNS astrocytes in Aldh1l1-CreERT2 BAC transgenic mice." F1000Res 5: 2934.

Withers, G. S., D. Higgins, M. Charette and G. Banker (2000). "Bone morphogenetic protein-7 enhances dendritic growth and receptivity to innervation in cultured hippocampal neurons." Eur J Neurosci 12(1): 106-116.

Wong, C. G., T. Bottiglieri and O. C. Snead, 3rd (2003). "GABA, gamma-hydroxybutyric acid, and neurological disease." Ann Neurol 54 Suppl 6: S3-12.

Wu, Z., Z. Guo, M. Gearing and G. Chen (2014). "Tonic inhibition in dentate gyrus impairs long-term potentiation and memory in an Alzheimer's [corrected] disease model." Nat Commun 5: 4159.

Wunderlich, G., C. C. Stichel, W. O. Schroeder and H. W. Müller (1994). "Transplants of immature astrocytes promote axonal regeneration in the adult rat brain." Glia 10(1): 49-58.

Wyss-Coray, T., J. D. Loike, T. C. Brionne, E. Lu, R. Anankov, F. Yan, S. C. Silverstein and J. Husemann (2003). "Adult mouse astrocytes degrade amyloid-beta in vitro and in situ." Nat Med 9(4): 453-457.

Xie, L., H. Kang, Q. Xu, M. J. Chen, Y. Liao, M. Thiyagarajan, J. O'Donnell, D. J. Christensen, C. Nicholson, J. J. Iliff, T. Takano, R. Deane and M. Nedergaard (2013). "Sleep drives metabolite clearance from the adult brain." Science 342(6156): 373-377.

Xie, Y., T. Wang, G. Y. Sun and S. Ding (2010). "Specific disruption of astrocytic Ca2+ signaling pathway in vivo by adeno-associated viral transduction." Neuroscience 170(4): 992-1003.

Xiong, Z. Q. and J. L. Stringer (2000). "Sodium pump activity, not glial spatial buffering, clears potassium after epileptiform activity induced in the dentate gyrus." J Neurophysiol 83(3): 1443-1451.

Xu, Z., R. D. Henderson, M. David and P. A. McCombe (2016). "Neurofilaments as Biomarkers for Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis." PLoS One 11(10): e0164625.

Yamaguchi, F., H. Saya, J. M. Bruner and R. S. Morrison (1994). "Differential expression of two fibroblast growth factor-receptor genes is associated with malignant progression in human astrocytomas." Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 91(2): 484-488.

Yamamoto, T., A. Ochalski, E. L. Hertzberg and J. I. Nagy (1990). "LM and EM immunolocalization of the gap junctional protein connexin 43 in rat brain." Brain Res 508(2): 313-319.

Yamanaka, K., S. J. Chun, S. Boillee, N. Fujimori-Tonou, H. Yamashita, D. H. Gutmann, R. Takahashi, H. Misawa and D. W. Cleveland (2008). "Astrocytes as determinants of disease progression in inherited amyotrophic lateral sclerosis." Nat Neurosci 11(3): 251-253.

Yanagisawa, M., T. Takizawa, W. Ochiai, A. Uemura, K. Nakashima and T. Taga (2001). "Fate alteration of neuroepithelial cells from neurogenesis to astrocytogenesis by bone morphogenetic proteins." Neurosci Res 41(4): 391-396.

Yang, F., F. Yi, X. Han, Q. Du and Z. Liang (2013). "MALAT-1 interacts with hnRNP C in cell cycle regulation." FEBS Lett 587(19): 3175-3181.

Yang, J., H. Yang, Y. Liu, X. Li, L. Qin, H. Lou, S. Duan and H. Wang (2016). "Astrocytes contribute to synapse elimination via type 2 inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate receptor-dependent release of ATP." Elife 5: e15043.

Yang, Y., S. Vidensky, L. Jin, C. Jie, I. Lorenzini, M. Frankl and J. D. Rothstein (2011). "Molecular comparison of GLT1+ and ALDH1L1+ astrocytes in vivo in astroglial reporter mice." Glia 59(2): 200-207.

Yao, X., S. Hrabetová, C. Nicholson and G. T. Manley (2008). "Aquaporin-4-deficient mice have increased extracellular space without tortuosity change." J Neurosci 28(21): 5460-5464.

Yau, J. L. and J. R. Seckl (2001). "11beta-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type I in the brain; thickening the glucocorticoid soup." Mol Psychiatry 6(6): 611-614.

Yazaki, N., Y. Hosoi, K. Kawabata, A. Miyake, M. Minami, M. Satoh, M. Ohta, T. Kawasaki and N. Itoh (1994). "Differential expression patterns of mRNAs for members of the fibroblast growth factor receptor family, FGFR-1-FGFR-4, in rat brain." J Neurosci Res 37(4): 445-452.

Yeh, H. J., Y. Y. He, J. Xu, C. Y. Hsu and T. F. Deuel (1998). "Upregulation of pleiotrophin gene expression in developing microvasculature, macrophages, and astrocytes after acute ischemic brain injury." J Neurosci 18(10): 3699-3707.

Yeh, T. H., D. Y. Lee, S. M. Gianino and D. H. Gutmann (2009). "Microarray analyses reveal regional astrocyte heterogeneity with implications for neurofibromatosis type 1 (NF1)-regulated glial proliferation." Glia 57(11): 1239-1249.

Young, K. M., T. Mitsumori, N. Pringle, M. Grist, N. Kessaris and W. D. Richardson (2010). "An Fgfr3-iCreER(T2) transgenic mouse line for studies of neural stem cells and astrocytes." Glia 58(8): 943-953.

Yun, S. P., T. I. Kam, N. Panicker, S. Kim, Y. Oh, J. S. Park, S. H. Kwon, Y. J. Park, S. S. Karuppagounder, H. Park, S. Kim, N. Oh, N. A. Kim, S. Lee, S. Brahmachari, X. Mao, J. H. Lee, M. Kumar, D. An, S. U. Kang, Y. Lee, K. C. Lee, D. H. Na, D. Kim, S. H. Lee, V. V. Roschke, S. A. Liddelow, Z. Mari, B. A. Barres, V. L. Dawson, S. Lee, T. M. Dawson and H. S. Ko (2018). "Block of A1 astrocyte conversion by microglia is neuroprotective in models of Parkinson's disease." Nat Med 24(7): 931-938.

Zamanian, J. L., L. Xu, L. C. Foo, N. Nouri, L. Zhou, R. G. Giffard and B. A. Barres (2012). "Genomic analysis of reactive astrogliosis." J Neurosci 32(18): 6391-6410.

Zeisel, A., A. B. Muñoz-Manchado, S. Codeluppi, P. Lönnerberg, G. La Manno, A. Juréus, S. Marques, H. Munguba, L. He, C. Betsholtz, C. Rolny, G. Castelo-Branco, J. Hjerling-Leffler and S. Linnarsson (2015). "Brain structure. Cell types in the mouse cortex and hippocampus revealed by single-cell RNA-seq." Science 347(6226): 1138-1142.

Zelenika, D., B. Grima, M. Brenner and B. Pessac (1995). "A novel glial fibrillary acidic protein mRNA lacking exon 1." Brain Res Mol Brain Res 30(2): 251-258.

Zeng, L., P. Zhang, L. Shi, V. Yamamoto, W. Lu and K. Wang (2013). "Functional impacts of NRXN1 knockdown on neurodevelopment in stem cell models." PLoS One 8(3): e59685.

Zhang, H. and A. S. Verkman (2008). "Aquaporin-4 independent Kir4.1 K+ channel function in brain glial cells." Mol Cell Neurosci 37(1): 1-10.

Zhang, J., G. Wu, C. P. Miller, R. G. Tatevossian, J. D. Dalton, B. Tang, W. Orisme, C.
Punchihewa, M. Parker, I. Qaddoumi, F. A. Boop, C. Lu, C. Kandoth, L. Ding, R. Lee, R.
Huether, X. Chen, E. Hedlund, P. Nagahawatte, M. Rusch, K. Boggs, J. Cheng, J. Becksfort, J.
Ma, G. Song, Y. Li, L. Wei, J. Wang, S. Shurtleff, J. Easton, D. Zhao, R. S. Fulton, L. L. Fulton, D.
J. Dooling, B. Vadodaria, H. L. Mulder, C. Tang, K. Ochoa, C. G. Mullighan, A. Gajjar, R.
Kriwacki, D. Sheer, R. J. Gilbertson, E. R. Mardis, R. K. Wilson, J. R. Downing, S. J. Baker and D.
W. Ellison (2013). "Whole-genome sequencing identifies genetic alterations in pediatric low-grade gliomas." Nat Genet 45(6): 602-612.

Zhang, K., C. Chen, Z. Yang, W. He, X. Liao, Q. Ma, P. Deng, J. Lu, J. Li, M. Wang, M. Li, L. Zheng, Z. Zhou, W. Sun, L. Wang, H. Jia, Z. Yu, Z. Zhou and X. Chen (2016). "Sensory Response of Transplanted Astrocytes in Adult Mammalian Cortex In Vivo." Cereb Cortex 26(9): 3690-3704.

Zhang, Q., G. Lin, Y. Gu, J. Peng, Z. Nie, Y. Huang and G. Lu (2009). "Borealin is differentially expressed in ES cells and is essential for the early development of embryonic cells." Mol Biol Rep 36(3): 603-609.

Zhang, X., X. Tang, K. Liu, M. H. Hamblin and K. J. Yin (2017). "Long Noncoding RNA Malat1 Regulates Cerebrovascular Pathologies in Ischemic Stroke." J Neurosci 37(7): 1797-1806.

Zhang, Y., K. Chen, S. A. Sloan, M. L. Bennett, A. R. Scholze, S. O'Keeffe, H. P. Phatnani, P. Guarnieri, C. Caneda, N. Ruderisch, S. Deng, S. A. Liddelow, C. Zhang, R. Daneman, T. Maniatis, B. A. Barres and J. Q. Wu (2014). "An RNA-sequencing transcriptome and splicing database of glia, neurons, and vascular cells of the cerebral cortex." J Neurosci 34(36): 11929-11947.

Zhang, Y., S. A. Sloan, L. E. Clarke, C. Caneda, C. A. Plaza, P. D. Blumenthal, H. Vogel, G. K. Steinberg, M. S. Edwards, G. Li, J. A. Duncan, 3rd, S. H. Cheshier, L. M. Shuer, E. F. Chang, G. A. Grant, M. G. Gephart and B. A. Barres (2016). "Purification and Characterization of

Progenitor and Mature Human Astrocytes Reveals Transcriptional and Functional Differences with Mouse." Neuron 89(1): 37-53.

Zhang, Y., J. Wang, Y. Zhang, J. Wei, R. Wu and H. Cai (2019). "Overexpression of long noncoding RNA Malat1 ameliorates traumatic brain injury induced brain edema by inhibiting AQP4 and the NF-κB/IL-6 pathway." J Cell Biochem 120(10): 17584-17592.

Zhen, L., L. Yun-Hui, D. Hong-Yu, M. Jun and Y. Yi-Long (2016). "Long noncoding RNA NEAT1 promotes glioma pathogenesis by regulating miR-449b-5p/c-Met axis." Tumour Biol 37(1): 673-683.

Zhong, S., Y. Du, C. M. Kiyoshi, B. Ma, C. C. Alford, Q. Wang, Y. Yang, X. Liu and M. Zhou (2016). "Electrophysiological behavior of neonatal astrocytes in hippocampal stratum radiatum." Mol Brain 9: 34.

Zhou, K., C. Zhang, H. Yao, X. Zhang, Y. Zhou, Y. Che and Y. Huang (2018). "Knockdown of long non-coding RNA NEAT1 inhibits glioma cell migration and invasion via modulation of SOX2 targeted by miR-132." Mol Cancer 17(1): 105.

Zhu, X., D. E. Bergles and A. Nishiyama (2008). "NG2 cells generate both oligodendrocytes and gray matter astrocytes." Development 135(1): 145-157.

Zhu, X., R. A. Hill, D. Dietrich, M. Komitova, R. Suzuki and A. Nishiyama (2011). "Agedependent fate and lineage restriction of single NG2 cells." Development 138(4): 745-753.

Zhu, X., R. A. Hill and A. Nishiyama (2008). "NG2 cells generate oligodendrocytes and gray matter astrocytes in the spinal cord." Neuron Glia Biol 4(1): 19-26.

Ziskin, J. L., A. Nishiyama, M. Rubio, M. Fukaya and D. E. Bergles (2007). "Vesicular release of glutamate from unmyelinated axons in white matter." Nat Neurosci 10(3): 321-330.

Zong, H., L. F. Parada and S. J. Baker (2015). "Cell of origin for malignant gliomas and its implication in therapeutic development." Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol 7(5).

Zonta, M., M. C. Angulo, S. Gobbo, B. Rosengarten, K. A. Hossmann, T. Pozzan and G. Carmignoto (2003). "Neuron-to-astrocyte signaling is central to the dynamic control of brain microcirculation." Nat Neurosci 6(1): 43-50.

8. List of Abbreviations

Abbreviations from chemicals and reagents given in the Materials and Methods section are not listed here. If an abbreviation is used three times or more in the text, the associated full term is given the first time. Upper- and lower-case letters are used according to the most common usage. Since the differentiation between the gene and its product is seldom adhered to in any strict sense, it was not implemented in this thesis, either.

Αβ	Amyloid beta
ACSA	Astrocyte cell surface antigen
ACSBG1	Acyl-CoA synthetase bubblegum family member 1
AD	Alzheimer's Disease
Adgrl4	Adhesion G protein-coupled receptor L4
ADK	Adenylate kinase
Aif1	Allograft inflammatory factor 1
Aldh	Aldehyde dehydrogenase
Aldoc	Fructose-bisphosphate aldolase C
ALS	Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis
АМР	Adenosine monophosphate
АМРА	α -amino-3-hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoxazolepropionic acid
ANLS	Astrocyte-neuron lactate shuttle
Apold1	Apolipoprotein L domain containing
AQP4	Aquaporin 4
Ascl1	Achaete-scute homolog 1
Aspm	Abnormal spindle-like microcephaly-associated protein
АТР	Adenosine triphosphate
ATP1B2	ATPase Na+/K+ transporting subunit beta 2
Axl	Tyrosine-protein kinase receptor UFO
BAC	Bacterial artificial chromosome
BBB	Blood-brain barrier
Bdnf	Brain-derived neurotrophic factor
BG	Bergmann glia
bHLH	Basic helix–loop–helix

BMP	Bone morphogenetic protein	
BrdU	5-bromo-2'-deoxyuridine	
Brn2a	Brain-2(a)	
Bub1	Budding uninhibited by benzimidazoles 1 homole	
Casc5	Cancer susceptibility candidate 5	
Ccl2	CC-chemokine ligand 2	
Ccna2	Cyclin A2	
Cdca8	Cell division cycle associated 8	
Cenp	Centromeric protein	
Chrdl1	Chordin-like 1	
Chrna7	Cholinergic receptor nicotinic alpha 7 subunit	
Cldn5	Claudin 5	
CNS	Central nervous system	
CNTF	Ciliary neurotrophic factor	
CR	Complement receptor	
Cre	Cyclization recombination	
CSF	Cerebrospinal fluid	
CT-1	Cardiotrophin-1	
Cx	Connexin	
Cyp4f15	Cytochrome P450 family 4 subfamily F member 15	
DAPI	4',6-diamidino-2-phenylindole	
DE	Differentially expressed	
Dlx2	Distal-less homeobox 2	
Dmp1	Dentin matrix acidic phosphoprotein 1	
DNMT1	DNA methyltransferase 1	
Dynlrb2	Dynein light chain roadblock-type 2	
EAAT	Excitatory amino acid transporter	
EAE	Experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis	
Ednra	Endothelin receptor type A	
EdU	5-ethynyl-2'-deoxyuridine	
Efhc1	EF-hand domain-containing protein 1	
Egfr	Epidermal growth factor receptor	

Emp1	Epithelial membrane protein 1
Emx2	Empty spiracles homeobox 2
Eno	Enolase
Enpp	Ectonucleotide pyrophosphatase/phosphodiesterase
EPSC	Excitatory postsynaptic current
ER	Endoplasmic reticulum
ErbB4-NCoR	Erb-b2 receptor tyrosine kinase 4 – nuclear receptor corepressor
ERK/MAPK	Extracellular signal-regulated/mitogen-activated protein kinases
ERT2	Estrogen receptor 2
Esam	Endothelial cell-selective adhesion molecule
Exx	Embryonal day xx
FABP7	Fatty acid binding protein 7
FACS	Fluorescence-activated cell sorting
Fam	Family with sequence similarity
FGF2	fibroblast growth factor 2
FGFR	fibroblast growth factor receptor
fMRI	Functional magnetic resonance imaging
FPKM	Fragments per kilo base per million mapped reads
Fzd	Frizzled
GABA	Gamma-aminobutyric acid
Gabbr2	Gamma-aminobutyric acid type B receptor subunit 2
Gabrg1	Gamma-aminobutyric acid receptor subunit gamma 1
Gad1	Glutamate decarboxylase 1
GAT	Glycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase
GFAP	Glial fibrillary acidic protein
(e)GFP	(Enhanced) green fluorescent protein
Ggt1	Gamma-glutamyltransferase 1
Gj	Gap junction
GLAST	L-glutamate/L-aspartate transporter
Gli	Glioma-associated oncogene
GLT-1	Glutamate transporter 1
Glud1	Glutamate dehydrogenase 1

Glul	Glutamate-ammonia ligase (= Glutamine synthetase)
GM	Gray matter
GO	Gene ontology
Gpc3	Glypican-3
Grin2c	Glutamate ionotropic receptor NMDA type subunit 2C
Grm3	Glutamate metabotropic receptor 3
GS	Glutamine synthetase
GSEA	Gene set enrichment analysis
GST-π	Glutathione S-transferase pi
Gst5	Glutathione S-transferase mu 5
НА	Hemagglutinin
HD	Huntington's Disease
HDAC1	Histone deacetylase 1
Hes	Hairy and enhancer of split
Hsd11b1	11β-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type 1
IBA1	Ionized calcium-binding adapter molecule 1
ICC	Immunocytochemistry
lgfbp2	Insulin-like growth factor-binding protein 2
IHC	Immunohistochemistry
ll1a	Interleukin 1 alpha
IP3R2	Inositol 1,4,5-triphosphate type-2 receptor
IPSC	Inhibitory postsynaptic current
JAK/STAT	Janus kinase/signal transducers and activators of transcription
Kif	Kinesin superfamily protein
Kir	K ⁺ inwardly rectifying
Ldhb	Lactate dehydrogenase B
Lhx2	LIM/homeobox protein
LIF	Leukemia inhibitory factor
LTP	Long-term potentiation
LV	Lentivirus
MACS	Magnetic-activated cell sorting
MAO	Monoamine oxidase

1
Mammalian achaete-scute homolog 1
Multiple epidermal growth factor-like domains protein 10
MER receptor tyrosine kinase
Milk fat globule-EGF factor 8
Metabotropic glutamate receptor
Major histocompatibility complex I
Marker of proliferation Ki-67
Myelin-oligodendrocyte glycoprotein
Multiple sclerosis
Myeloblastosis viral oncogene homolog
Myelin transcription factor 1 like
Noradrenaline
Norrin
Nuclear enriched abundant transcript 1
Neurogenic differentiation 1
Neurofibromin 1
Nuclear factor 1 A-type
Nuclear factor kappa-light-chain-enhancer of activated B cells
Neuron-glial antigen 2
Neurogenin 1
Na ⁺ /K ⁺ /Cl ⁻ cotransporter 1

- Nkx6.1 NK6 homeobox 1
- NL1 Neuroligin 1

Mash1

MEGF10

Mfge8

mGluR

MHCI

Mki67

Mog

MS

Myb

Myt1l

NA

Ndp

NF1

NF1A

NF-ĸB

NG2

Ngn1

NKCC1

Neat1

NeuroD1

MERTK/Mertk

- NMDA N-methyl-D-aspartate
- Nme5 Non-metastatic cells 5
- NO Nitric oxide
- NP1 Non-structural protein 1
- Nrxn Neurexin
- NSC Neural stem cell
- Nupr1 Nuclear protein 1
- O4 Oligodendrocyte marker 4
- Oasis-Gcm1 Old astrocyte specifically-induced substance glial cells missing 1

Oct4	Octamer-binding transcription factor 4
Olig2	Oligodendrocyte transcription factor 2
OPC	Oligodendrocyte precursor cell
р300/СВР	p300/cAMP-response element-binding protein-binding protein
Pax6	Paired box protein 6
Pbk	PDZ-binding kinase
РС	Principal component
PCA	Principal component analysis
PcG	Polycomb group
PCR	Polymerase chain reaction
Pdgfr	Platelet-derived growth factor receptor
Pfkm	6-phosphofructokinase, muscle type
Pgm2	Phosphoglucomutase 2
PI3K/Akt/mTOR	Phosphoinositide 3-kinase/Akt/mechanistic target of rapamycin
PLP	Proteolipid protein 1
PPAR	Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor
Prodh	Proline dehydrogenase
Ptn	Pleiotrophin
PYGM	Glycogen phosphorylase, muscle associated
Рхх	Postnatal day xx
qPCR	Quantitative real-time PCR
RG	Radial glia
RNA	Ribonucleic acid
RNA-Seq	RNA sequencing
ROS	Reactive oxygen species
RPTPδ	Transmembrane receptor-type protein tyrosine phosphatase delta
Rrm2	Ribonucleotide reductase regulatory subunit M2
Rsph1	Radial spoke head 1 homolog
\$100β	S100 calcium-binding protein β
SCI	Spinal cord injury
Scl	Stem cell leukemia
SEM	Standard error of the mean

Sema3a	Semaphorin-3A	
Sfrp	Secreted frizzled related protein	
SGZ	Subgranular zone	
Shh	Sonic hedgehog	
SLC/SIc	Solute carrier	
Slit1	Slit guidance ligand 1	
SMAD1	Mothers against decapentaplegic homolog 1	
SOD	Superoxide dismutase	
Sostdc1	Sclerostin domain-containing protein 1	
Sox	SRY-box transcription factor	
SPARC	Secreted protein acidic and rich in cysteine	
Sparcl1	SPARC-like 1	
Sst	Somatostatin	
Stmn2	Stathmin 2	
SVZ	Subventricular zone	
TF	Transcription factor	
Tfap2b	Transcription factor AP-2 beta	
TGF	Transforming growth factor	
THBS4	Thrombospondin 4	
Tlr2	Toll-like receptor 2	
Tmem212	Transmembrane protein 212	
ΤΝFα	Tumor necrosis factor alpha	
Top2a	DNA topoisomerase II alpha	
Трх2	Targeting protein for Xklp2	
TRAP	Translating ribosome affinity purification	
TrkA	Tropomyosin receptor kinase A	
Ttll6	Tubulin tyrosine ligase-like 6	
Ttr	Transthyretin	
Tubb3	Tubulin beta 3 class III	
Ube2c	Ubiquitin-conjugating enzyme E2 C	
VZ	Ventricular zone	
WM	White matter	

Wnt	Wingless-type
WT	Wild type
Znrf3	Zinc and ring finger 3

9. List of Figures

Fig. 1: Early depiction of protoplasmic and fibrous astrocytes by William L. Andriezen (4)

Fig. 2: Initiation of astrogenesis is regulated by a complex interplay of gliogenic cytokines and signaling factors (9)

Fig. 3: Astrocyte heterogeneity is developmentally specified in an intrinsic manner as well as by environmental cues (13)

Fig. 4: Size and morphological complexity of astrocytes increase from mouse to rhesus monkey to human (16)

Fig. 5: Different modes of astroglial Ca2+ signaling (22)

Fig. 6: Schematic outline of the glymphatic system (27)

Fig. 7: Astrocytes are crucial to the metabolism of various neurotransmitters (30)

Fig. 8: Synapse formation, maturation, and elimination are controlled by astroglia (35)

Fig. 9: Schematic and IHC representations of reactive gliosis in different gradations (42)

Fig. 10: Diagram of two different approaches to in vivo reprogramming (49)

Fig. 11: Different ways of cell type-specific RNA isolation for transcriptomic analysis (53)

Fig. 12: Isolation of GM and WM astrocytes via MACS using the ACSA-2 antibody (74)

Fig. 13: Staining of plated ACSA-2-MACS-isolated GM and WM cells for astrocyte-specific markers (76)

Fig. 14: Staining of plated GM and WM cells from the discarded fraction after ACSA-2-MACS for astrocyte-specific markers (77)

Fig. 15: Percentage expression of astrocyte markers in GM and WM after ACSA-2-MACS (78)

Fig. 16: Staining of plated ACSA-2-MACS-isolated GM and WM cells for oligodendrocyte-specific markers (80)

Fig. 17: The same cells express GS and GFAP/S100 β in cortical GM and WM of the corpus callosum (81)

Fig. 18: Isolation of cell-type-specific RNA using RiboTag (82)

Fig. 19: Expression of HA in GM and WM astroglial cells of GLAST^{CreERT2} x RiboTag mouse as proof of concept for our implementation of the RiboTag method (83)

Fig. 20: PCA plots showing intra- and intermethod sample distance for MACS and RiboTag (85)

Fig. 21: Genes fulfilling the conditions for differential expression among the GM and WM MACS and RiboTag samples (87)

Fig. 22: qPCR evaluation of four randomly selected genes differentially expressed in both the MACS and RiboTag samples (88)

Fig. 23: Expression values of various cell type-specific neural markers in the RNA-Seq data for MACS and RiboTag GM and WM isolates (89)

Fig. 24: A subset of astrocyte markers collated from literature is differentially expressed in the RiboTag and MACS samples (91)

Fig. 25: Many genes associated with immature/neoplastic and mature/healthy neural cells are overexpressed in WM and GM, respectively (94)

Fig. 26: GO terms enriched in RiboTag and MACS GM are often associated with various metabolic processes (97)

Fig. 27: The mitotic cell cycle is a common denominator of many genes enriched in RiboTag and MACS WM (100)

Fig. 28: Proliferation rates of WM astroglia are similarly high assessed by two different astrocyte markers (103)

Fig. 29: FGFR2-staining is detected in WM astrocytes from the corpus callosum but not in cortical GM astrocytes (105)

10. Danksagungen

Ich möchte diese Gelegenheit nutzen, um meinen Eltern, Gerta und Anton Lauerer, auf's allerherzlichste Dankeschön zu sagen. Nicht nur habt ihr mich in all meinen Interessen und Absichten immer bedingungslos unterstützt und gefördert, sondern wart mir Zeit meines Lebens Vorbild und Rückhalt. Ohne euch wäre es überhaupt nicht zur Abfassung dieser Zeilen gekommen. Meiner Schwester Eva möchte ich keinen geringeren Dank aussprechen, die kulinarischen Erkundungen Münchens waren und sind immer ein Abenteuer.

Ohne Übertreibung kann ich behaupten, dass die Fertigstellung dieser Arbeit trotz langer Nächte und Wochenenden auf der Schlaganfallstation im Wesentlichen das Verdienst meiner Partnerin Kristina ist. Deine unvergleichliche, positive Natur hat mich zu jeder Zeit inspiriert und motiviert. Für dein Verständnis und deinen emotionalen Rückhalt während der vergangenen Monate reicht ein Dankeschön nicht einmal ansatzweise. Ich hoffe, ich kann dir auch nur einen Teil dessen zurückgeben, was du für mich getan hast und tagtäglich tust.

Mein besonderer Dank gilt weiterhin meiner Doktormutter Prof. Dr. Magdalena Götz. Zunächst für die Gelegenheit, im Rahmen meiner Dissertation in einem international besetzten und modernen Labor forschen zu dürfen. Vor allem aber auch dafür, dass sie trotz eines sicherlich randvollen Terminplans jederzeit ein offenes Ohr hatte und nie um wertvolle Ratschläge verlegen war. Ihre Begeisterung und ihr ungezügelter Enthusiasmus für die Neurowissenschaften waren so bewundernswert wie ansteckend. Nicht zuletzt auch ein großes Dankeschön für das Verständnis, dass als Medizinstudent "in Teilzeit" manche Dinge bisweilen etwas länger dauern können.

Weiterhin gebührt meiner persönlichen Betreuerin, Dr. Stefanie Ohlig, ein herzliches Dankeschön. Zusätzlich zu ihrer eigenen Forschungstätigkeit hat sie sich immer Zeit genommen, mir die Grundlagen der experimentellen Forschung näherzubringen und mich mit unnachahmlicher Geduld in die Methoden meiner Tätigkeit einzuführen. Keine "Überstunde" war ihr zu schade, meine Arbeit auf den richtigen Weg zu bringen. Zudem war sie menschlich eine absolute Bereicherung für mich.

Schließlich möchte mich bei all den lieben und hilfsbereiten Kolleginnen und Kollegen bedanken, die meine Laborzeit so gewinnbringend und angenehm gemacht haben. Danke an Manja Thorwirth, Tatiana Simon-Ebert, Dethlef Franzen und Gabriela Jäger für ihr unschätzbares technisches Know-How und die allzeit gute Zusammenarbeit. Ein besonderes Dankeschön auch an Tamara Durović für die tiefsinnigen Gespräche inner- und außerhalb des Labors, Thomas Steininger für die Definition des großartigen Laborpartners und Melanie Li für das immer unterhaltsame gemeinsame Dasein als forschende Medizinstudierende.







Eidesstattliche Versicherung

Lauerer, Markus

Name, Vorname

Ich erkläre hiermit an Eides statt,

dass ich die vorliegende Dissertation mit dem Titel

Heterogeneity of Astrocytes from the Cortical Gray Matter and White Matter: A Transcriptomic Approach

selbständig verfasst, mich außer der angegebenen keiner weiteren Hilfsmittel bedient und alle Erkenntnisse, die aus dem Schrifttum ganz oder annähernd übernommen sind, als solche kenntlich gemacht und nach ihrer Herkunft unter Bezeichnung der Fundstelle einzeln nachgewiesen habe.

Ich erkläre des Weiteren, dass die hier vorgelegte Dissertation nicht in gleicher oder in ähnlicher Form bei einer anderen Stelle zur Erlangung eines akademischen Grades eingereicht wurde.

München, 06.04.2022

Ort, Datum

Markus Lauerer

Unterschrift Doktorandin bzw. Doktorand